

# WHEN HE'S RUTHLESS An Olympus Pride Novel Suzanne Wright

## Copyright © 2022 Suzanne Wright

#### All rights reserved

The characters and events portrayed in this book are fictitious. Any similarity to real persons, living or dead, is coincidental and not intended by the author.

No part of this book may be reproduced, or stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without express written permission of the publisher.

Cover design by: J Wright

For Johnny,

You were a legend, we miss you.

#### Contents

г:	41	۱.	n	-	_	_
П	U	le	Р	a	ջ	e

Copyright

**Dedication** 

**CHAPTER ONE** 

**CHAPTER TWO** 

**CHAPTER THREE** 

**CHAPTER FOUR** 

**CHAPTER FIVE** 

**CHAPTER SIX** 

**CHAPTER SEVEN** 

**CHAPTER EIGHT** 

**CHAPTER NINE** 

**CHAPTER TEN** 

**CHAPTER ELEVEN** 

**CHAPTER TWELVE** 

**CHAPTER THIRTEEN** 

**CHAPTER FOURTEEN** 

**CHAPTER FIFTEEN** 

**CHAPTER SIXTEEN** 

**CHAPTER SEVENTEEN** 

**CHAPTER EIGHTEEN** 

**CHAPTER NINETEEN** 

**CHAPTER TWENTY** 

**CHAPTER TWENTY-ONE** 

**CHAPTER TWENTY-TWO** 

#### **CHAPTER TWENTY-THREE**

Acknowledgement

**About The Author** 

Other Books By Suzanne Wright

#### CHAPTER ONE

Blair, age twelve

Snatching the black leather wallet from the floor of the fast food restaurant, Blair Kendrick turned toward the guy who was heading for the door. "Excuse me," she called out, "you dropped your wallet."

Halting, he half-turned. Slate-blue eyes fixed on her, hard and piercing. Eyes that were familiar to her. Yet not. Curiosity reared up inside her, as did her inner animal.

He squinted slightly, his shoulders stiffening. For a long moment, he simply stared at her, looking like he'd been poleaxed.

Finally, the tension seemed to seep from his body. He slowly came toward her, a brown paper bag held against his chest with one arm. *Damn*, he was huge. Even taller than her brother. He was also seriously good-looking. Like a movie star or something. And *definitely* a shifter—he didn't walk, he flowed and glided, light-footed as a cat.

Maybe she should have felt a little nervous having this big, strange dude come toward her like this, but she didn't. And she couldn't explain why.

Stopping in front of Blair, he drew in a breath through his nose, taking in her scent. His own whispered over her. *Cat shifter*. He smelled like spicy clove and lime wood. That scent ... it *called* to her. Made her feel safe and relaxed, like someone had just wrapped a soft, fleecy blanket around her.

Her inner animal rose with a happy whine. Usually, she didn't like other breeds of shifter. But the little female wanted to bite the cat and snuggle up to him.

His head tipped to the side in curiosity, and warmth bled into his eyes. They weren't hard now, but they were still piercing. He was totally focused on her. That was okay. She was just as focused on him.

This close to him, she could sense that he was a born alpha. A real powerful one. Dangerous, too. She wasn't nervous, though. This man would never harm her; she knew that down to her bones. Because a *knowing* had hit her mere seconds ago—it came from nowhere, and there was no doubting the truth of it.

"Thank you," he said, carefully taking the wallet from her, which he then stuffed into the back pocket of his jeans without moving his gaze from hers.

She liked his voice. It was soothing. Smooth and low and deep. "You're welcome."

"What's your name?"

"Blair."

"Blair," he echoed, as if trying the name on for size or something. "I'm Luke." He offered his hand.

She easily placed her palm in his. *Obviously* she didn't usually talk to, let alone touch, complete strangers—she wasn't stupid. But he wasn't a stranger.

His hand enfolded hers, gentle and protective. "You know who I am to you, don't you?" he asked, his tone calm and easy, but she sensed just how important her answer would be to him.

She nodded. He felt like, *smelt* like, hers. "We're mates."

The set of his shoulders lost more tension. "That's right."

Her animal yipped, delighted that he knew; delighted that he acknowledged both Blair and her inner female as his. "You're a cat."

"A pallas cat." He released her hand. "And you're a bush dog."

She nodded again. "I heard pallas cats are crazy." That was an understatement, really. In her mom's words: "they're demonic bantamweight minions of Satan."

"But you don't fear me, do you?"

She shook her head. "You wouldn't hurt me. And if you tried, I'd bite your face off."

Surprise flashed in his eyes, and then he chuckled. "You know something? I believe you."

Just then, her brother sidled up to her, his chest all puffed up. "What's going on over—" Mitch cut himself off as he got a good look at Luke. "Devereaux," he greeted, the bluster leeching out of him. He curled his fingers around Blair's upper arm and gently drew her to him. "What're you doing with my sister?"

"Sister? Hmm." Luke rubbed at his jaw. "Are your parents with you?"

"No," he replied, his brow puckering. "Why?"

"Because I'd like to introduce myself to my mate's parents and get a few things straight."

"Your mate's ..." Mitch trailed off, doing a slow blink. He looked at her and then swore. "Are you sure?" he asked Luke.

"Never been more certain of anything."

Mitch scrubbed a hand down his face. "Mom's gonna freak."

Yes, Noelle would. Bush dogs generally didn't much like other breeds of shifter, let alone choose to mate with them. Also, ever since Blair's older sister Marianna died a year ago, Noelle had been hyper-protective of Blair and tried holding her *too* close. Her mother wouldn't like the idea of Blair ever leaving the pack; ever leaving *her*.

"Seriously, Luke, she won't handle this well," Mitch warned him.

"Dad won't like it much either," Blair added.

His gaze dropping to her, Luke closed the distance between them in one, fluid step. "You let me worry about that. Everything will be fine. Your parents will accept my place in your life."

He said it as if he'd allow nothing less. Which was good, because neither would Blair. The pull she felt toward him—one that seemed to promise safety and security—would plague her if she fought it. But Blair wasn't confident that he'd find it simple to win her parents' acceptance. He didn't know them. He didn't know how obstinate and controlling Noelle could be.

Blair couldn't help but feel a little anxious that they'd manage to chase Luke away. Which was why she shamelessly lingered outside her Alpha's office later on to eavesdrop while Luke, her parents, and her Alpha—who was also her uncle—closed themselves inside.

"No," Noelle bit out. "No, you're wrong."

A sigh. "I'm not going to argue this with you," said Luke.

"She's twelve-years-old!"

"I'm aware of that. But what I feel toward her right now is purely platonic—you'd sense it if it wasn't, so don't try painting me as someone who'd ever mean to abuse her. You'd know it wasn't true. Just as you know that this situation won't change simply because you'd like it to."

There was a thud, like someone had slammed a palm on a hard surface. "You're not taking her away from us," Noelle all but hissed. "She belongs here."

"For the time being she does, yes. But when she's older \_\_\_"

"But nothing. Sylvan territory will always be her home. That will not change. Now leave. And do not *ever* come back."

"Do you really think you can dictate whether or not I am part of her life?" asked Luke, eerily calm. "Blair is my mate, Noelle. You need to accept that for her sake."

Blair's inner female let out a low growl, backing him up on that.

"And you're positive that she's your predestined mate?" asked her father, Les, sounding hopeful that just maybe Luke's answer would be a no.

"I wouldn't be standing here now having this conversation with you if I wasn't." A pause. "Let me be abundantly clear. Protest all you want, complain all you want, yell all you want ... but I will not be run off. Nor will I stay away until Blair's an adult. It would hurt her if I did, and I'm not prepared to do that. I want access to her in the meantime."

"Of course we'll facilitate contact between you and Blair, Luke," the Alpha, Embry, cut in. "She'd be unhappy if we didn't, and I think we're all in accordance on one thing: we do not want Blair unhappy. Isn't that right, sister?"

Seconds of silence ticked by, rubbing Blair's nerves raw.

"Fine," Noelle eventually said. "You can visit her now and then."

Blair bit back a snort. Her mother would consider "now and then" to be once every few years, if that.

A rumbly growl. "Do not think you can limit my contact with her," said Luke, his voice low and hard. "That isn't going to happen. I'll never allow it. I'll never permit anything that I know would cause her distress, and that would for certain."

"She's just a baby," snapped Noelle.

"I have no nefarious intentions, and you know it," clipped Luke, affronted. "We've been over that already. Nothing you say or do will alter the situation, so why not just make your peace with it? I want us all to get along for Blair's sake. There's no reason why we can't. Do not make this difficult. It doesn't need to be. And she wouldn't thank you for it—not in the short-term, and not in the long-run."

No, Blair definitely wouldn't. Maybe if Noelle placed any real importance in finding a person's true mate, she would

instead be happy for Blair. But imprinting was more common among bush dogs, since they often stuck to mating their own breed—true mates weren't always the same kind of shifter. Blair's parents were one of many imprinted couples in the pack.

"What is it exactly that you want, Luke?" asked Les.

"What any shifter would want in this instance—to play a fundamental part in being sure that my mate is happy and safe," Luke replied.

The notes of protectiveness in his voice made Blair's mouth kick up.

Noelle scoffed. "Like she'd be safe with pallas cats. You're all the same. Insane. Vicious. Cruel—"

"Bush dogs don't have the greatest reputation either, so you might not want to throw stones," said Luke. "In any case, Blair will never be anything but completely safe with me. My pride mates will protect her just the same."

Silence again fell.

There was a long, male, heavy sigh of resignation and then ... "If you are going to have frequent contact with her, there are certain things we would ask of you," said Les. "Mate or not, you are presently a relative stranger to Blair. Take things slowly. Give her time to get to know you. At first, stick to visiting her here, on her own territory. Once she's comfortable with you, we would not be opposed to you taking her on daytrips—"

"Daytrips?" Noelle burst out.

"Sweetheart," began Les, sounding tired, "it is only fair that we support their contact. Other parents do it in our situation—many shifters find their mates when one is young and then choose to watch over them in such a way. It happened to your own cousin. Luke's not asking for anything unreasonable here. All he wants—"

"I don't care what he wants," she clipped.

Yeah, we've noticed, thought Blair, rolling her eyes.

"And what about what is fair to our daughter?" asked Les. "What about what she'll want?"

"Just to be clear," said Luke, "I will never attempt to force Blair to go anywhere with me. I would never do anything that would cause her any upset. I simply want easy access to her. It's my right, Noelle, whether you like it or not. She'd be angry at both of us if I agreed to stay away. Maybe you'd be fine with that, but I wouldn't be. I won't neglect her to placate you or anyone else."

"We wouldn't ask that you neglect her," said Embry. "This news has been something of a shock, that is all."

"It doesn't bother you that your mate is presently a child?" asked Noelle.

"Nothing about Blair could bother me," Luke told her. "She won't remain a child forever. When she's eighteen, I will claim her."

"Eighteen? No," snarled Noelle. "No way. That's much too young."

A heavy exhale. "Many females that age enter into a mating," said Luke.

"You will wait until she turns twenty-one."

"No, I won't."

"You do not get to decide this. I am her mother."

"And I'm sure you love her. So you'll want what's best for her. Asking Blair to fight claiming her own mate for longer than necessary isn't what's best for her."

"At eighteen, she'll be barely an adult. You're an alpha, which naturally makes you difficult for anyone to contend with. Give her a few years to discover who she is and develop her own identity before you take over her life."

Blair held her breath as silence again fell.

"I'll wait until she's nineteen," Luke reluctantly conceded.

"Twenty-one," Noelle repeated.

"If she declares she wants more time I'll of course give it to her," said Luke. "If she doesn't, I will claim her when she's nineteen—I'm not budging on that, so don't bother pushing me any more than you already have."

Blair felt her nose wrinkle. She wasn't pleased that he'd agreed to wait an extra year, but she did appreciate that he'd suggested a compromise to keep the peace for her sake.

"Your word, cat," said Noelle. "I want your word that you will wait until then."

"You have my word that I will wait until she turns nineteen before I claim her—"

"And that you'll give her additional time if she wants it."

"I will wait however long she needs."

"Fine," Noelle threw out.

Blair narrowed her eyes at her mother's easy agreement. The woman was undoubtedly thinking that she could convince Blair to hold off on mating him until she was twenty-one, or maybe even older.

"However," began Luke, "you must keep to your word. You will agree here and now not to limit my contact with Blair or ever attempt to come between us."

Blair couldn't contain her smile. Oh, her mate was sneaky. He hadn't simply made his concession to be fair, he'd done it to box her mother into a corner. Noelle would know that if she didn't concede to make this vow he would then retract his own promise—and that would be the last thing she'd want.

A long pause. "I will not put restrictions on your contact with her or try to come between you," Noelle grudgingly pledged.

"If at any point you go back on your word, my own vow to you will become null and void," Luke told her. "Are we clear on that?"

"Crystal."

Hearing footfalls head for the door, Blair quickly backed up. It swung open, and then Luke peered down at her.

His face softening, he closed the door behind him. "Hey, there. Eavesdropping, were you?" It wasn't really a question.

She bit her lip. "You're leaving now?"

He nodded. "But I'll be back. And I'll never be far. Whenever you need me, all you'll have to do is call. You have a cell phone, I'm guessing."

She gave a heavy nod.

"Do you have it on you?"

"Yes." She pulled it out of her pocket.

He reeled off a phone number, which she added to her list of contacts. "There," he said. "Now you can text or call me anytime. Even if only to say hi."

"You're definitely going to come back?"

He gave her a serious look. "Nothing could stop me."

"My mom probably won't break the vow she just made, but she'll be ... difficult sometimes. Maybe even mean to you."

He let out a soft snort of amusement, clearly unbothered. "I don't doubt it. But like I told your parents, I won't be run off, no matter how much or how often she tries to cause problems—I promise you that."

Blair believed him. Or believed that he *meant* what he said. She just wasn't entirely sure he wouldn't one day get so sick of Noelle's crap that he'd nonetheless break his promise. "You'd better keep your word. It would suck to have to stab you."

He grinned. "Yeah, that really would suck. But it won't come to that; I never go back on my word." He gently tugged a lock of her hair. "I'll be seeing you soon, Blair. You need me for anything in the meantime, just pick up the phone. I'll always come for you when you need me. Got it?"

# She gave a hard nod. "Got it."

### **CHAPTER TWO**

Six years later

It really wasn't every day that you found a dead body on your porch.

Sitting on her sofa with a cup of untouched tea in hand, Blair only half-listened as several of her pack mates stood around her cabin discussing the messed-up situation. All were varying degrees of unsettled.

Not that anyone here hadn't seen a corpse before. There was a lot of violence in the shifter world. One-on-one duels. Group attacks. Full-on battles. But *this* here, well, this was different. The female on the porch hadn't been killed in a battle for dominance. She hadn't died in the defense of her pack mates. She'd been shot in the head and ... well, *hell*.

If the victim had been part of the pack, everyone would be raging and swearing vengeance instead of calmly deliberating on the matter. But the fox shifter had been no friend to anyone here. Far from it. Despite that she'd only met Blair once, she'd made an enemy of her for life.

The first words the then-smirking fox had spoken to her were, "Hi, I'm Macy—the woman your mate has been sleeping with for the past six months."

Blair had wanted to light the woman on fire. Not that she'd believed Macy. Nope. Not even for a second. Luke was loyal to a fault. He'd never betray Blair that way.

But the fox's bullshit claim had been impossible to simply shrug off—it had sent all sorts of explicit images sailing through Blair's mind. Images that she hadn't been able to declare "imaginary," since he'd bedded Macy long before Blair came into the picture. Blair had learned that little titbit years ago.

Many shifters would have beaten Macy bloody for falsely making such a claim and, essentially, trying to come between mates. But bush dogs much preferred annihilating people's pride. So Blair had instead cleaned her clock, scrawled "I am a liar" on her forehead, cut huge chunks out of her hair, and dragged her to the bush dogs outside who'd then promptly cocked their legs and peed on her.

Macy had started to come round at that point, so Blair had sucker-punched her again and tossed her into the trunk of the fox's sleek convertible. She'd driven straight to a popular shifter club, opened the trunk, and stood back with a smile as a once-more conscious Macy had leapt out of the vehicle ... only to see that the people lined up outside the club's entrance were gawking at her. Many had also snapped pictures, and several of those photos were then posted online. One was even made into a meme.

That "incident" took place a month ago directly after Macy slung her false claim at Blair. The redhead hadn't returned, retaliated, or tried to contact Blair. Unsurprising. Generally, people didn't strike back after such incidences, because everyone knew that bush dogs mostly played with you the first time. If there was a next time, what was left of your pride would be shredded. Because if there was one thing that bush dogs were experts at, it was the lost art of crushing people's will to live.

Blair glanced out of the open front door just in time to see two of her pack mates cover the fox shifter with an old sheet. As they then transferred the body to a stretcher and began to carry it away, Blair took a shaky breath. She was far from queasy or easily daunted. But the sight of a corpse holding its own severed tongue while wearing nothing but the shiny red bow that was tied around its neck would turn anyone's stomach.

The cut to her tongue had been too clean for it to have happened prior to her death, but that didn't make it any less nauseating. There were no signs of assault or any marks to suggest that the female had been held captive. By all appearances, it seemed that Macy's death had been a quick, simple execution. As if she hadn't emotionally mattered to whoever took her life.

Kiesha sat beside Blair and crossed one dark-skinned leg over the other. "I know the fox did a seriously cruel thing to you, but she didn't deserve that fate."

Blair turned to the female who was both her close friend and the mate of her brother, Mitch. "No, she didn't. And I think it's safe to say that her pack's gonna lose it."

"It's also safe to say that Luke's gonna freak when he hears that someone left a corpse on your porch." Pulling her gorgeous riot of black curls into a ponytail, Kiesha amended, "Well, maybe not freak *outwardly*. Your guy is good at containing his emotions. It drives your mother nuts, because she never succeeds at drawing him into an argument or making him snap."

A fond smile tugged at Blair's mouth. He did indeed hold back, knowing it grated on Noelle more than any comeback ever would.

Despite having had six years to make her peace with the situation, Noelle simply would not accept Luke's place in Blair's life. She was still utterly determined to keep Blair close and so viewed his claim to her as a threat.

Oh, Noelle hadn't tried to limit their contact—she'd kept her word on that. But she'd never treated him as anything other than an imposition. Yet, he hadn't broken his promise to Blair; he hadn't allowed her mother to chase him away, which Blair adored him for.

Noelle's behavior had increasingly ate at and tainted their mother-daughter relationship. They'd come to blows over it countless times, especially during the period when Noelle had paraded unmated male bush dogs in front of Blair as if there was *any* chance she'd forsake Luke.

Sometimes, it was hard to believe that the same woman who doted on Blair in so many ways—crocheting her pretty blankets, baking her lemon cake every Sunday, treating her with trips to spas, gifting her special editions of her favorite books—would also be so set against Blair claiming her own mate. Noelle simply had a blind spot when it came to him. Or,

more specifically, to what he represented—that she'd one day no longer have Blair so close.

Noelle likely would have changed her tune toward Luke if she could have convinced him to join the pack rather than take Blair to his pride. He had actually offered to make the transfer. But when Blair had vetoed it—feeling he'd be unhappy here and that they, as a couple, needed space from Noelle's controlling ways—he'd supported her decision. Then he'd become 'the bad guy' in Noelle's mind once again.

Sweeping her gaze over her pack mates, Blair said, "Someone needs to notify Macy's pack of her death."

"I will contact her Alpha at some point tonight," said Embry, standing near the fireplace.

Noelle crossed to him, pinning him with eyes the same hazel shade as his own. The siblings also shared the same burnished-gold hair and tall build, though his was heavily muscled. "The fox's pack had better not blame Blair for this. She might have had an ... altercation with the fox not so long ago, but if my daughter had wanted to kill her she'd have done it that night."

Blair felt her back teeth lock. Her inner animal unsheathed the tips of her claws in annoyance. There wouldn't have been an "altercation" if Noelle hadn't felt it necessary to play games. She glanced at Mitch, who'd propped one hip against the wall; the look on his face said he was having that exact same thought.

"I doubt anyone will consider Blair a suspect," said Les, scraping a hand over his lightly bearded jaw as he moved to stand behind Noelle. "It would make no sense for her to kill Macy and then stage the body on her own porch."

"Whoever did it also did a good job of sneaking onto our territory undetected," said Antoine, the Head Enforcer, one tanned arm braced on the fire mantel. "There's no evidence that she was killed anywhere on our land, so the question is ... why did they bring the body here?"

"It's not obvious by the bow that Macy's corpse was meant to be some kind of sick gift to Blair?" asked Kiesha. "I can't be the only person who noticed that the bow was identical to those attached to the *other* things that have been recently left on her porch."

Blair had received a few gifts from an anonymous sender over the past couple of months. The previous presents were normal, albeit *entirely* inappropriate. And, like Kiesha, she had the feeling that the sender of said gifts had also killed Macy; that he'd removed the fox's tongue to punish her for the hurtful things she'd said. Macy hadn't only lied that she'd been sleeping with Luke; she'd also tossed all sorts of insults at Blair.

Noelle flapped a hand. "This is not at all connected to the gifts that Blair received. They were obviously from an admirer who wanted to court her but, fearing Devereaux's reaction, didn't feel comfortable openly doing so."

Antoine nodded, making the short, brown waves atop his head ruffle. "No doubt about it, the bow is a red herring," he added, an arrogant surety in his deep-set eyes. "Something to throw us off the scent."

Beside him, Donal said, "That would be my guess. As for why the body was brought here ... It's possible that someone just means to scare Blair." The Beta shrugged, scratching at dark stubble that was peppered with the same silver as his equally dark hair. "This seems like psychological warfare to me."

Mitch pushed away from the wall. "But why would anyone want to scare her?" he asked, lifting his compact shoulders, clearly unconvinced. "It's not like she has any enemies. Macy's pack mates might well be furious with her for what she did to the fox a month ago, but they'd hardly kill one of their own to frighten her."

Noelle gave a delicate shrug. "It could have been a member of the Olympus Pride. I would imagine that some aren't too happy about Luke's plan to mate a bush dog."

Blair felt her eyelid twitch, and her female peeled back her upper lip. "You are *not* pinning this on his pride." She wished she could say it shocked her that Noelle would try to use this situation to further her own agenda, but it honestly didn't.

"Don't be willfully blind, Blair," said Noelle, her voice fairly vibrating with impatience. "You naïvely persist in believing that his pride will want you to join. Like it or not, being the true mate of one of their own won't be enough to make them welcome you."

"They've never made me feel anything *but* welcome." Particularly his family. Throughout the past six years, they'd made an effort to build a relationship with her, especially his sister Elle and his aunt Valentina. Even when Blair was young, the two women had often took her shopping or on girly outings. Noelle was too intimidated by Valentina—a take-no-shit wolverine shifter—to veto the trips.

"Just because they've never been rude to your face doesn't mean that they want a bush dog for a Beta female."

"Even if you're right, it doesn't mean they'd do something to scare me. I can't even see why they'd bother. They'd gain nothing from it."

"Luke's kind don't need a rational reason to do any of the things they do."

Okay, Blair couldn't really dispute that.

"People say *our* inner animals are unstable. Pallas cats take that to a whole other level."

Blair couldn't argue with that either. They might not be much bigger than domestic housecats when in their animal form, but the precious, snuggly-looking creatures were infeasibly strong and alarmingly vicious. Pallas cats didn't pick fights, but they were always sure to make the first move—attacking with an unparalleled ferocity that was nothing short of hellishly disturbing. In sum, they were batshit.

Of course, Noelle used that to give credence to her "Luke's not good for Blair" claims. And while Les had come

to accept that the pallas cat was Blair's mate, he remained stiff and informal toward him. Luke didn't deserve that. All he'd ever done was try to make her life easier.

Luke might not have entered her world until she was twelve, but it didn't feel that way, because he'd been such a huge part of it. He called every day, visited regularly, took her places, bought her gifts—determined that she'd never feel anything but safe, protected, and cared for.

Essentially he'd been, in a word, her guardian. A person she'd trusted above all others. A person she went to when she needed advice or simply someone to *listen*. He'd also been her one and only crush, not to mention her first kiss. The latter, to her frustration, hadn't come until she was seventeen.

She almost smiled at the memory of how she and Kiesha—who'd only ever had eyes for Mitch—had back then made plans to each take their chosen male off-guard with a kiss. Blair had surprised Luke all right. Initially, he'd started to pull away from her, but then she'd sucked on his tongue ... and he'd ravished her mouth, stealing her breath and sending her hormones into a tailspin as their—for lack of a better word—attraction finally found an outlet.

He'd also bitten her neck hard enough to permanently mark her that night. So she'd marked him right back. It had only seemed fair.

There had been no more make-out sessions until Blair turned eighteen. He'd also then treated her to a fair few orgasms, but he'd refused to take it further despite her best—and unrepentantly shameless—efforts to seduce him. He was set on taking her virginity on the very same night he officially claimed her.

Blair loathed having to wait. How could she not, when he was one giant magnet to her? It wasn't merely about their predestined connection, it was because he was *Luke*. A fiercely loyal, unrelenting male who might have a darkly calculative streak but never let down the people who mattered to him.

In short, she adored him. He'd made it impossible for her not to. He focused so much energy on her. Made her feel like the center of everything. It was kind of dizzying at times.

She couldn't imagine what it would have been like to *not* have him around all these years. She wasn't sure she'd otherwise be the person she was today. Wasn't sure she'd be as strong and confident and capable.

"You have to at least consider that I could be right," said Noelle, snapping Blair out of her thoughts.

"I won't believe that anyone from the Olympus Pride pulled any of the recent bullshit, let alone killed Macy," Blair firmly stated.

"I can understand why you wouldn't want to believe it, but your mother could be onto something here, Blair," said Antoine. "You know Luke well. You know his family well. But you don't know every pride member that well. I'm sure they've all been nice to you, but that doesn't mean they're thinking nice things about you. Let's face it, they'll be leery of offending their Beta male by slighting you.

"It doesn't necessarily follow that they'd rather you weren't part of the pride, true, but there could be some people that don't. And just maybe one of them decided to do something about it. Just maybe they thought they'd scare you into sticking close to home, and they attached the bow to Macy so we'd finger your admirer. It's a theory we should at least explore. It would do no good to dismiss people as possible suspects just because the idea of them being responsible is ... is ... I mean ..." Antoine trailed off as she simply stared at him. Shifting slightly, he averted his gaze.

It really was amazing just how uncomfortable people could get when you merely stared at them without saying a word. It wasn't simply that, in Mitch's words, she had a "death stare." For some, it was that they hated not knowing what you were thinking. For others, it was that receiving no feedback made them feel dismissed. Then there were those whose nerves just couldn't handle dead silence.

"It wasn't anyone from the Olympus Pride," Blair insisted after a moment. "Even if someone there did think to scare me like this, they wouldn't know to use the bow as a 'red herring' when they have no clue I've been receiving gifts with red bows attached. Embry asked me not to tell them." Which wasn't the true reason she'd kept quiet, but still. "He promised he'd get to the bottom of who was sending the gifts, despite that he felt I should be flattered that someone is so interested in me they'd risk Luke's wrath by trying to 'court' me."

Her parents had been equally dismissive of the situation. Neither Antoine nor Donal had thought there was any need for concern either, but they did feel that if a woman didn't want to be pursued then she should damn well not be pursued. So they'd accompanied her as she questioned their pack mates and searched for answers. Mitch and Kiesha—both of whom were *not* happy about the gifts—had also been at her side. But the investigations had come to nothing.

Embry notched up his chin. "I did look into the matter."

"Yeah, I get why you dismissed the first gift I received as someone's idea of a weird-ass joke. And yeah, I understand why you also initially dubbed the strange phone calls silly pranks. But the longer it all went on, the more uneasy I got. You, however, carried on dismissing everything—including my concerns.

"You can't ignore the obvious any longer, Embry. None of you can. The person doing all this isn't merely a shy admirer or an idiotic prankster. They *killed* someone. And if the bow is anything to go by, they did it because they thought I'd be thankful. That screams 'messed up in the head.'"

"She's right," said Mitch, thrusting his fingers through short hair the exact shade of blond that both he and Blair had inherited from their father. "This is some sociopathic shit right here."

Les held up his hand. "We don't know for sure that the same person is responsible for *all* those things."

Kiesha folded her arms. "It would be a hell of a coincidence if she had a prankster, an oddball admirer, *and* a person willing to kill for her all focused on her at the same time."

Noelle cleared her throat. "If you're right and we're sticking with Blair's theory that this is unrelated to the Olympus Pride ... well, the perpetrator can only be Gabriel."

A short silence hit the room. Blair swallowed. She hadn't seen her childhood friend since he left the pack at the age of ten. He'd never been far away, though. And he'd found ways to let her know he was close.

Antoine's dark eyes widened, and his arm slipped away from the fire mantel as he straightened. "You can't be serious."

Noelle sighed. "I know he's your cousin, but you can't pretend he isn't capable of this. Of *worse*."

Antoine took an aggressive step toward her, his face hard. "There was never any proof that he did the things he was accused of."

"Just because Embry wasn't able to prove it doesn't mean that Gabriel was innocent."

"It doesn't mean he was guilty either. And it definitely doesn't mean he's now practically stalking Blair."

Noelle's lips thinned. "Look at the facts. He knows where she lives. He regularly sneaks onto our territory. And he leaves her little gifts—he's been doing it for years."

Antoine sighed. "He wedges *playing cards* between the wooden slats of her porch. He's left similar things on my doorstep. They're not gifts. It's his way of saying hi while also taunting the pack that he can slip past our defenses so effortlessly."

"Whoever left Macy's body on the porch slipped on and off our territory without being sensed. They're also evidently at ease with killing. The same can be said for Gabriel—he made his first kill when he was *ten*."

Antoine's eyes blazed. "You don't know that for sure."

"I know that he used to strip Blair's dolls naked and then yank off body parts. Sounds a little similar to what was done to Macy, doesn't it?"

Shaking his head, Antoine shifted his gaze to Blair. "He wouldn't do any of this. You were his only real friend, Blair. He'd never do anything to scare you."

"But he might try his hand at romancing her," said Les. "And, given he's not quite normal, his efforts at romancing someone wouldn't be quite normal."

Blair placed her cup on the coffee table. "I really don't think he'd be interested in trying to 'romance' me. I don't see why *anyone* would. It's well known that I'll soon bond with Luke. I wear his damn mark, for Christ's sake."

Fiddling with the sleeve of her blouse, Noelle cleared her throat. "Speaking of Luke ... I see no need for him to be notified of what happened here tonight."

Blair blinked, and her inner animal bristled. "Say what now?"

Mitch gaped, setting his hands on his tapered hips. "Mom, you can't seriously expect her to keep something this huge from her own mate."

"Why not?" asked Noelle. "You know how ridiculously overprotective he is of her."

Blair felt her brows fly up. *Pot. Kettle. Black.* While Luke was indeed exceedingly overprotective, there was nothing toxic about it. He didn't try to make Blair feel as though she couldn't take care of herself or be trusted to make wise choices. He'd always made a point of building her up, supporting her, ensuring she knew her own worth, and encouraging her to be self-reliant.

The latter was no small thing, since most alpha males who found their mate while she was at a suggestible age would have instead tried conditioning her to rely solely on *them*. But Luke had only ever tried to lift her up, not contain her in a little box where she'd be nice and safe and under his spell.

"He'll completely overreact," Noelle continued. "No offense"—she looked at Embry—"but alphas aren't always rational when it comes to the women in their lives. Luke is no exception."

"She has a point," said Antoine. "Besides, this is pack business. He's not pack."

Les nodded, the traitor.

Donal rubbed the back of his head. "Maybe we *should* hold off telling Luke until we at least know who did this."

Ouch. Blair had honestly expected better of him. Knowing she'd be a Beta herself one day, he'd given her plenty of training; had been supportive of her future with Luke. Apparently, that only went so far.

"Or maybe we should let *Blair* decide what happens," said Kiesha. "It's her life, her mate, her choice."

"No, I think not," said Noelle dismissively. "She will make the decision she believes Luke would want her to make. Not the choice she *should* make."

Yeah. Right. Because Blair *so* didn't have her own mind or anything. She was about to give her mother a ration of shit, but then Embry turned to her.

"Blair, I understand why it might make you feel uncomfortable to say nothing to Luke about this," said the Alpha, "but the situation needs to be handled by the pack, not him. You will hold off on telling him until we know who killed the fox."

As her parents, Embry, Donal and Antoine all moved on without letting her say her piece, Blair felt her nostrils flare. Not a fan of having her input dismissed, she did what she knew would get their attention. She gently gripped her thumb ... and slid it out of the joint. The *pop* made everyone go still.

A master at controlled dislocations, she did it to one finger. Then another. And another, filling the room with *clicks* and *pops* and *snaps*. She then slid one arm out of the shoulder socket and—

"Okay, okay, stop!" Embry held up his hands. "Seriously, no more."

Blair unhurriedly righted her joints, hiding a smile at the shudders that ran through her pack mates.

"I hate it when you do that," said Mitch.

Well she knew that. Shifters were used to hearing bones snap and pop—it happened when they made the transformation from human to animal, but those transformations were so super swift that the moment was over in mere milliseconds. Watching someone bend their body in unnatural ways much like a demonically possessed woman from a horror movie? *That*, shifters tended not to like. Especially Mitch, who she'd chased across a room more than once while doing an imitation of a human crab *Exorcist*-style.

Noelle let out a put upon sigh. "Do you really think that such a display of mutiny will have us all reevaluate our decision?"

"Oh no," replied Blair. "The conversation here tonight went pretty much how I thought it would. But that's okay. I already took measures to ensure that things went *my* way."

Noelle stilled. "What?"

"I called Luke before you guys got here. I gave him a quick rundown of the situation and, yeah, he went apeshit." She tipped her head to the side, hearing the rumbling of an engine in the near distance. "That's probably him right now." Her inner animal jumped to her feet, eager to see him.

Embry sighed, his eyes falling closed.

"Why, Blair?" Noelle's nostrils flared. "Why did you have to pull him into this? It's pack business."

"It's *my* business," said Blair. "And, whether you like it or not, I'm *Luke's* business. You wouldn't keep something like this from Dad if you were in my position. You know you wouldn't. You also know that Luke isn't quite the villain you make him out to be, but you're determined to hate him nonetheless. All he's ever done is what's best for me—"

"So starry-eyed when it comes to him," Noelle scoffed. "He's convinced you that he's oh so perfect. That he'll be the perfect partner. The reality is that you have no real clue what kind of mate he'll be."

Blair shook her head in annoyance. "Not true." She was quite aware that being bound to him would be vastly different from simply having him in her life. She knew there'd be challenges to having Luke as a mate—she was under no illusions about that. Hell, the need to *take charge* was essentially encoded in his DNA. There'd likely be some pushing and pulling until they found their balance, but they *would* find it.

"Did you also tell him about the phone calls and the gifts?" asked Embry, his voice laced with dread.

Blair nodded. "Yup." The news hadn't washed down well at all. He was mad as hell at her for keeping it from him until now.

Embry swore, scrubbing his hand down his face. "You have no idea what you've done."

"I gave you the chance to address what was happening," said Blair. "You didn't. It escalated. A woman is now dead."

He shook his head. "It doesn't even make sense that a person trying to court you would dump a corpse on your porch."

"You got any other suspects?"

Embry snapped his mouth shut.

Yeah, that's what she'd thought.

Blair glanced outside in time to see an SUV pull up near the cabin. Luke smoothly slid out of it, and the sight of him made her inner animal wag her tiny tail.

Blair stood and moved to the doorway to greet him. It had to be said that he was a treat for the eyes. So sexy it bordered on indecent. And decidedly masculine with his

distinct jawline, sharp nose, strong arms, and powerful build. Sometimes, Blair couldn't quite believe he was hers.

He had a great butt, too. Terrific abs. A little stubble that made him look stylish and well-groomed rather than scruffy. His short hair was a deep brown that made her think of burnt umber.

A half-smile often graced his mouth. Not today, though. It was set in a grim line.

His gaze locked on her. So blue. So focused. So openly possessive.

The need that always simmered in her blood ramped up—hot, thick, primitive. The mating urge struck them a few months back, which had come as a surprise. Bush dogs didn't usually experience it, and it was thought that if one person couldn't feel it than their mate wouldn't either. Maybe that was correct, or maybe it differed from couple to couple. It was hard to be certain when bush dogs so rarely mated outside their own kind.

Whatever the case, she and Luke hadn't been spared it. Kiesha had speculated that maybe nature itself had stepped in when he and Blair hadn't immediately claimed each other after she turned eighteen; that it had struck them both with the mating urge to speed things along. It was possible, Blair supposed.

Thankfully, its effects had levelled off after a few days. The mating urge was no longer a raging fire inside her that clouded her thoughts, but it was constant and relentless and gave her no quarter; tiring her mentally and physically, making it hard for her to relax or sleep.

She always felt achy and edgy and over-sensitized—sensations that worsened when they were apart. No amount of orgasms dimmed the need, because it wasn't a mere craving for sexual satisfaction. No, it was a craving to be *claimed*.

Her pulse jumped as he began prowling toward her cabin. He had a *smolderingly* sexy walk. Moved with a menacing grace and a relaxed, purposeful stride.

He always looked like he belonged. Even smack bam in the middle of other shifter territory, he was all ease and selfassurance. A predator who didn't even consider, let alone fear, it would be challenged because it felt that no one nearby was its equal.

Luke ascended her porch and crossed straight to her. His scent settled over her, soothing her ragged nerves even as it fired her arousal. Her nerve-endings felt so raw that the simple feel of his palm settling over her nape was enough to make her shiver just a little.

Luke didn't merely meet her eyes, he *dived* into them, looking deeper than anyone else ever had. "You all right?" he asked.

"I will be when I find out who put a dead body on my porch," she replied, splaying a hand on his chest. She could sense his cat pushing against Luke's skin, making his presence known. Her own animal rose to meet the feline, wanting his attention.

"How long was the body there?"

"I don't know exactly." Lowering her arm, Blair backed up and moved aside to let him pass. He stalked into the cabin ... and quite simply filled the space just like that. The others tensed. Of course they did. The alpha vibes he exuded were usually subtle. Right now? Not so much.

She wasn't entirely sure why, but a whole lot of anger lived within her mate. In keeping it on a tight leash, he also kept much of himself contained. But whenever anything prodded his temper, the leash eased up, and then the full force of his personality poured right out. The sheer *power* of him was honestly a little overwhelming.

It would be so easy to let someone like that take over. Take *you* over. Especially when they brimmed with a raw alpha energy that was hardwired into them. So it was really a good thing that Blair had had plenty of practice at bearing the weight of it.

"The body wasn't there when I came home at six pm," Blair told him. "I had dinner, took a shower, pulled on some fresh clothes. I decided to go sit on the front porch for a while. But when I opened the front door ..."

"We searched our territory," Mitch cut in. "We found no tracks. Whoever did this managed to leave no trace of themselves behind. It was like they were never here."

"I checked the body," Blair told Luke. "There are no signs of assault. No defensive wounds. No bruising around her wrists or ankles to suggest she was bound at any point. Seems like she was shot in the head before she had the chance to fight and then subsequently had her tongue removed."

"Is it one of your pack mates?" Luke asked her.

Blair bit her lip. She hadn't fully briefed him on the details over the phone, not wanting him to be *too* pissed as he drove. "Her name is Macy Corbitt." She paused as recognition flashed in his eyes. "She came here a few weeks back."

He went unnaturally still. "Came here to your territory?"

Blair nodded. "She wanted to speak to me."

"Speak to you? About what?"

Blair slid her gaze to Noelle. "Do you want to tell him or should I?"

Her mother's eyes briefly widened.

He slowly turned to face Noelle, his gaze hard. "What did you do?"

Noelle gave a little sniff. "Nothing any mother wouldn't have done. Macy approached me at the mall one day. She said that she'd been your lover for half a year now. She thought it only right that Blair learn about it, so I brought her here."

A low growl reverberated inside Luke's chest. "You're kidding me," he clipped.

Embry stood a little straighter. "I think we should—"

"You *know* I would never betray Blair," Luke said to Noelle. "You might wish I was that much of a bastard, but you know I'm not. You didn't believe Macy—it's written all over your face."

Noelle licked her lips. "I didn't believe her, no. But it didn't seem right to keep it from Blair. She had the right to hear the fox out and decide the truth for herself."

"You mean you hoped she'd believe that bullshit because you want Blair to renounce me." Luke's jaw went rock hard. "It didn't bother you that she'd have been wrecked if she *had* believed it. No. As long as you're getting your way, nothing else matters, does it?"

Noelle bristled. "I hope you're not insinuating that I care nothing for Blair's feelings. My children are my world."

"But you're only content when you're controlling *their* world," he snapped back. "Did you do anything to help find out who was sending her gifts? Were you even remotely concerned? Or were you too damn excited at the prospect that someone might intend to lure her away from me?"

Defensive, Noelle lifted her chin. "I initially saw no reason to be concerned."

He growled again. "She was sent a bouquet of rolled up lace panties, a box of sex toys, and a jar of love coupons that had everything from 'breakfast in bed' to 'anal sex.' Tell me how that isn't concerning."

Noelle looked away. "I thought they were merely being bold in an effort to ensure that they had her attention. Now, well, it would seem that perhaps there is more to the situation than that. If that is the case, it will be handled."

"It should have already been handled. It should never have gotten to this point. She's supposed to be safe here. To *feel* safe here. Not have her worries brushed off like they're nothing. More, she should never have been asked to keep this from me." A muscle in Luke's cheek ticking, he turned to Blair. "We're leaving."

Noelle stiffened. "What? No."

He flicked up a brow. "You want Blair to stay here?"

"There's no reason why she can't," insisted Noelle. "We will tighten security. Whoever has been trespassing so often won't manage it again."

"You believe right down to your gut that an outsider did this? That she's one hundred percent safe here? Because I don't. As Mitch said, there's no trace of a trespasser. It's reasonable to conclude that just maybe one of the pack is responsible. You might be willing to take the risk that it wasn't, but I'm not. Blair comes with me."

"You can't just take her."

"The only person who could stop me is Blair. She doesn't want to stay here."

Noelle's upper lip curled. "Oh, you know what she wants, do you?"

"Yes, he does," Blair cut in, moving to grab a large duffel from the floor near the front door. "Because I told him."

Her mother's eyes dropped to the bag as Blair lifted it. "What are you doing?"

"Leaving," Blair told her, taking strength from the hand Luke rested on her back as he came up behind her. She'd packed the bag right after calling him. "I'm joining the Olympus Pride."

Soft male curses floated around the room.

Kiesha nodded in understanding.

Noelle lurched forward, her eyes bulging. "You're not going anywhere."

Blair shot her a disdainful glare. "The only reason I didn't storm off this territory when you pulled that stunt with Macy was that Luke's pride had a lot going on at the time." Shootings, break-ins, bombings, the lot. "The last thing they needed was to have to take the time to welcome a new member and adjust to having a Beta female. I didn't want them having any kind of distractions, so I waited." And going by the little growl Luke let out, he wasn't pleased that she had.

"Beta female?" Noelle echoed, paling. She slammed her gaze on Luke. "No. No, you can't claim her yet. You can't."

"Sure I can," he said. "And I will."

Noelle's eyes blazed. "You swore you'd wait until she turned nineteen!"

"And you promised you wouldn't try to come between me and Blair. But you used Macy to try to do exactly that. You went back on your word, freeing me to go back on mine."

Noelle turned to Blair. "How do you know he didn't arrange Macy's death so that you'd be scared enough to leave our territory?"

Blair's animal bared her teeth at the insane notion. "Because I know him. You're very fond of telling me that I don't. But the truth is that the person who doesn't know him is you. You never tried to get to know him. You built him up to be a huge asshole in your head for your own selfish reasons, never caring how that makes him feel; never caring how it makes me feel."

Les took a step toward her. "Blair, let's talk about this. I realize you're upset, but making a rash decision such as this isn't the answer."

"I made this decision when my mother—my own mother—brought a woman here to tell me lies in the hope that afterwards I'd turn away from my mate." The thought of it still made Blair's chest squeeze. She cut her gaze back to Noelle. "Luke was right in what he said. It meant nothing to you that my heart would be broken if I believed those lies. Well, my heart did fracture a little. But not because of anything Macy said; it was because of what you did."

"I don't want you to hurt but, dammit, Blair, you have it in your head that him being your true mate means he *has* to be your future," clipped Noelle. "Your father isn't my predestined mate. A lot of the people in our pack imprinted on others. We're all happy." "That's great, but I don't want to imprint on someone. I want Luke. He is my choice. He is my animal's choice. You just won't respect that, though, will you? It's why you recently tried to convince him to wait longer to claim me. Yes, I heard all about it from one of your many friends—they don't all agree that you have the right to dictate when I claim my own mate."

Noelle's hands balled up. "You're too young to bind yourself to someone."

Blair snorted. "If it was one of the pack who wanted to claim me so soon, you'd have no problem with it."

"I only want what's best for you."

"You love me. I know that. But your definition of what's best for me is, in fact, what's best for *you*."

Noelle's mouth opened and closed. "That's not true."

"Of course it is. But it doesn't surprise me that you'd deny it. It doesn't surprise me that, even now, when I'm about to walk out that door and join Luke's pride, you'd refuse to admit you're in the wrong." Blair slid her gaze to Embry. "I'll come back for the rest of my stuff in a day or so."

"Mitch and I will pack it up for you," Kiesha offered, and Mitch nodded.

Blair gave them a grateful smile and then glanced over her shoulder at Luke. "Let's go." She opened the door and walked out.

"Blair!" Noelle shouted. "Blair, you get back here right now!"

Instead, Blair ignored her and headed right for Luke's SUV.

"You can't leave, you can't—let me go, Mitch!"

"We can't stop her from leaving, Mom," said Mitch. "She's not a child anymore."

Les called out her name, but Blair ignored him as well, waiting as Luke held open the front passenger door for her. He

then placed a protective hand on the top of her head as she slid into the vehicle.

"Embry, do something," Noelle pled as the group piled out onto the porch. "Stop him."

Luke pinned the Alpha with a hard glare. "I strongly advise you not to try it. You've pissed me off enough already by not only letting Blair down but telling her to withhold things from me. You really want to make that worse?"

After a long moment, Embry sighed and then shrugged at his sister. "He's her mate. I can't come between mates."

"Right decision." Luke closed Blair's door and then tossed her duffel in his trunk.

Noelle tried dashing down the porch steps, but Mitch cuffed her arm and said, "Mom, just ... stop."

Blair turned away from the scene to instead watch as Luke settled on the driver's seat and clicked on his seatbelt. Saying nothing, he switched on the engine and drove off, his muscles bunched, his jaw hard.

"Be sure you want to come home with me, Blair," he said. "If you're not, I can take you to Elle's apartment; you can stay there for however long you need. But if you come home with me, that'll be it; there'll be no going back. I won't claim you tonight—you've had far too shitty an evening, and neither of us are in a good frame of mind. But if you sleep in my bed even just once, you'll never leave it. I won't be able to let you go. So be sure."

She frowned. "Do you want me to hurt you? Is that what this is? You know better than to think that I'd say I was ready to be claimed if I wasn't damn sure. I'd never mess with your head that way. But punch you in the throat for thinking differently *for even a second*? Yeah, that's an appealing thought right now. Asshole."

His lips quirked in amusement. "All right, then."

OceanofPDF.com

## CHAPTER THREE

Luke fought a smile at his mate's humph. It was always best to stay on Blair's good side. He'd learned that early.

Had it not been for the fact that she'd just confirmed she was ready to be claimed, he wouldn't have it in him to smile right now. God, he was pissed. Exponentially pissed. Someone had been sending his mate gifts. Wooing her? Taunting her? He didn't know. He knew next to nothing, because she'd kept it all from him.

More, someone had left a corpse on her goddamn doorstep. The corpse of a woman he used to fuck. A woman who'd lied to his mate that he'd betrayed her.

The entire situation was messed up.

He subtly drew in a breath, pulling Blair's gentle feminine scent into his lungs, letting it settle him and his pacing cat. *Peonies and pink pepper*.

The first time he'd met her, her scent had filled him with a haunting, primal protectiveness that had been his constant companion for years. When the spice of a fully grown shifter female laced her scent, his possessiveness developed a sexual undertone—one that was exacerbated by the mating urge when it crashed into his consciousness three months ago, driving him to take her, bite her, and make her indelibly his.

Although the urge had lessened in its intensity since then, the need to claim her was still an ache in his soul. Resisting was no easier for his cat. The feline had been restless and antsy for months. Now, however, he was calm and smug as hell. This wasn't an occasion where they were collecting their mate to spend a little time with her. No, they would be taking her to their lair, where she belonged ... and she wouldn't be leaving this time.

As he finally drove through the gates of Sylvan territory, Luke spared her a sideways glance. If she was regretting her decision to leave, it didn't show on her face. A face so beautiful it made his chest tighten.

Someone shouldn't be able to look both sweet and edgy at the same time, but she did. With her large ivy-green eyes, delicately pointed chin, cute little dimples, and pale blonde hair, she looked like she belonged in a choir of angels. But, even when calm, she had a steely, daring, unnerving stare that said, "fuck with me and no one will ever find your body."

She always drank everything in with that gaze, like a lion surveying its surroundings from a distance. And when she opened her mouth, the sexiest voice came out ... and you could never quite be sure what she'd say.

Tall, she was only a few inches shorter than him. Though she was slender, she had round full breasts and gently curved hips. Her ass was a thing of beauty, and those shapely legs went on for days.

The anger that right then vibrated in his bones did nothing to dim his ever-present need for her. He guessed she was having the same issue, because sexual tension bounced from him to her and back again, making the air in the vehicle thick and electric.

Said tension had hounded them for long enough. The drive to claim pulsed incessantly between them like a heartbeat. It was maddening and exhausting and drove his libido insane. He was done fighting it.

Her phone rang, but she didn't bother to pluck it out of her pocket. She probably suspected that the caller was her mother. The woman was no doubt flipping her lid right now.

Highly controlling though Noelle might be, she wasn't unfeeling or cruel. Her whole "I want what's best for you" wasn't bullshit. Luke had seen the love in her eyes as she looked at her daughter. He'd also seen the fear that was twined around that emotion. A fear of loss, of pain, of history repeating itself. A fear that drove her to make selfish decisions and not actually *see* that they were selfish. She truly had convinced herself that she was acting in Blair's best interests.

Noelle had tried driving Luke away over the years. Not in obvious ways—that would have meant breaking her word. But she'd done small, subtle things to grate on his nerves, goad him into picking fights, and make things so hard that he'd decide Blair was more trouble than she was worth. Like he would *ever* have walked away from his mate or allowed any of that to poison his connection with her. Like he could ever have abandoned her even if he'd wanted to—she was too essential to him.

Before Blair, his mind had been a dark place. A place of roiling black clouds, bitterly cold rain, distant claps of thunder, and howling winds that uprooted his thoughts and left mental chaos in their wake. There was no shelter from the storm. Only an endless blackness. A blackness birthed from the grief, shame, and anger that had merged into a raging force inside him. A force that was dark and destructive.

Even surrounded by people, he'd been lonely; never sad, never happy—just numb. Numb and alone, lost in a fog with no way out. And God, he'd been tired. So goddamn tired —physically, emotionally, mentally. Sleep had been his only escape.

While existing in that shadowy fog that simply wouldn't shift, he'd watched as everyone else had gone about their lives. He'd felt utterly disconnected from everything and everyone. Like he'd been sleepwalking. He hadn't felt like a person. Hadn't felt real.

Not many people had noticed. He'd smiled. Laughed. Bantered. But it had been a performance, nothing more. He'd found no true joy or pleasure in anything.

A constant weight had sat on his chest. There had been times when every breath had felt like a strain on his lungs. But then, six years ago, he'd looked into Blair's eyes ... and he'd taken his first real breath in what felt like too long. The fog around him had shifted, the blackness had dimmed, and the sheet of glass through which he viewed the world had cracked.

Intellectually, he'd known that living without the other half of his soul meant he wasn't complete. But he hadn't truly *grasped* that until he'd found her.

She'd changed everything. Changed him. From then on, he no longer felt like he operated on autopilot. She'd given

him purpose. A reason for being. A reason to *live* rather than merely exist. More, she'd brought him back to himself.

There were times since meeting her when the mental tempest started up again. Times when clouds began to gather and a thick fog tried to surround him. But he could call Blair, hear her voice, and then the storm would ease off. Because she restored his balance. She soothed him, filled him up, quenched that craving to *feel* something.

Watching her grow, mature, and develop into the person she was today—someone strong enough to go toe-to-toe with him when necessary, despite being twelve years his junior and not a born alpha like him—had been magical. He loved that he'd been able to guide, support, and watch over her all these years. He loved that she'd always known she was valued and that her true mate waited for her; known that she'd never be alone and he'd always be there when she needed him.

She'd sensed the anger he carried, she'd asked about it, but she'd let him get away with only telling her dribs and drabs. That would change when they mated. Blair would *never* stand for anything less than all of him. But that was okay, because he'd expect the same from her. And he'd get it.

There would be nothing easy for her about having him as a mate. He felt for her. He did. Because he was a stubborn motherfucker who wasn't always rational when it came to the subject of her safety. Not *controlling* in his efforts to shelter her, though, which he suspected was the only reason she'd never clawed him for it.

Luke didn't like that he was going to his mate saddled with so much emotional baggage. He didn't want her to see all that he hid inside, but he had no way to spare her that other than to walk away. That he could *never* do. He needed her more than she needed him—he'd always known that.

He had no balance without her. She was the only thing that brought him peace; that quieted the storm inside him. Like his cat, he adored her. Was so totally gone for her it was almost embarrassing.

He didn't worry that she'd struggle to take on the position of Beta female. She might only be eighteen, but there was nothing immature about her. Never had been, really. Mitch once told him she was born forty and had pinned people with that steely stare even when in the cradle. Luke could believe it.

Also, she was highly dominant. And so damn fierce. Cunning as hell, too.

Nonetheless, some of his pride mates doubted that someone so young could truly make a good Beta. They might go as far as to test her. Which would be a massive mistake. She knew how to handle herself—he'd made sure of it. Plus, she was used to dealing with difficult characters. *How* she handled them, well, that was always interesting.

Card-carrying members of the "Ramifications Don't Interest Me" party, bush dogs weren't quite the same brand of crazy as pallas cats. Luke's kind didn't give one solitary fuck. Bush dogs? They gave a fuck. They just didn't give a fuck about you. In fact, they were happy to pretend that everyone outside their pack didn't exist. If you *made* them notice you by screwing them over, they would in turn make it their mission to scar you for life.

They liked to play. With your ego. Mostly by crushing it. If there was a color-coded scale for Self-Esteem Assassins, Blair's kind would be at Level Red.

As for their inner animals ... they were like miniature bears. Courtesy of their inborn Napoleon complexes that no one talked about aloud, they could be overly aggressive. Unlike pallas cats, they wouldn't strike hard, fast, and first. They'd feign submission; whine and simper and give you big doggy eyes, doing a perfect imitation of man's best friend to melt your heart.

Then they'd snack on you like raging cannibals.

And if you were up against a group of them, you were quite simply fucked. Because a bunch of bush dogs could overpower *anything*.

Another way they differed from pallas cats was that, unless the situation warranted it, they didn't fight until someone was dead. No, they'd let you live so that you'd forever suffer the shame of being brought down by Corgisized balls of lunacy.

To bush dogs, the meaning of fair fight meant "we will blindside you, maul you, humiliate you, and leave scars on your soul."

So, yeah, Luke wasn't worried that Blair would struggle to handle anyone from his pride who dared test her strength. Still, he'd be pissed to all hell about it.

Finally, he pulled into the parking lot outside his apartment building. Much like the neighboring complex and the nearby cul-de-sac, it homed his pride mates and belonged to the pride itself. Unlike most breeds of shifter, pallas cats rarely claimed territories. However, they often grouped together for protection.

There was an additional apartment building that was strictly for lone shifters. His brother's mate, Havana, and her tiny unofficial pack that consisted of various breeds of shifter had resided there before joining the pride.

Luke whipped the SUV into his usual parking space and switched off the engine. Once he'd grabbed Blair's duffel from the trunk, he took her hand and led her into the complex. After an upward elevator ride, they reached his floor.

Inside his apartment, Luke closed the door ... and slammed her up against it. He took her mouth in a hot, wet kiss, growling when she fisted his shirt and dragged him closer. He thrust his tongue deeper, feeding on her taste, so hungry for her it all but slayed him.

His Blair was no passive participant. She kissed him back just as urgently, hooking her leg over his hip. She arched into him, grinding against his throbbing cock.

Inwardly cursing, he tore his mouth free, planted his hands on the door either side of her head, and inched his body

away from hers. "Don't," he said when she would have yanked him to her. "My control is not at its best."

"I've noticed. I'm trying to take advantage of it. Hush. Don't interfere."

"Blair ..."

"Shh, it's all good, it won't hurt, I promise."

He bit her lip. "We're not doing this tonight."

"Why not? You're hard. I'm wet. It makes sense to do something about it. I could make myself come but, well, I'm *far* more acquainted with my fingers than I care to be at this point."

His eyes briefly drifted shut. She liked to tease him with little comments like that, and they never failed to make his cock twitch. "Demure" she was not. His girl was bold as brass and went after what she wanted—something that made him proud. But ... "You know I'd never manage to fuck you without also claiming you, and I'm not claiming you tonight."

She pouted. "You always make me feel like a villain trying to divest an innocent of their virtue."

One side of his mouth kicked up. "I'll be doing the divesting. But not tonight." He nuzzled her, dragging that scent into his lungs that called specifically to him, rousing every possessive instinct in his system, awakening his need to protect and shield and claim. When the scent of her filled and surrounded him, he felt like he was home; like all was right in his world. "Now come on. We need to talk."

Sobering in an instant, Blair sighed as she let him pull her further into his apartment. It wasn't a regular bachelor pad. How could it be, when she'd played a part in selecting the décor? He'd roped her into helping him choose the warm, earthy paint colors and the stylish pine furnishings when she was younger, feeling it was her right; knowing she'd want to leave her touch on his personal slice of territory. He'd also wanted her to view it as her home.

He sank onto the sofa and pulled her onto his lap. She easily settled there, planting her hands on his chest. She'd

straddled him like this countless times as they made out for what felt like hours. Shame they wouldn't be doing that now.

He gave her hips a squeeze. "You should have told me that Macy went to see you."

"And pull your attention away from all that was happening around you back then? No. Your focus needed to be on ridding your pride of the danger that hovered over it." When he went to argue, she added, "I'm not saying you don't have a right to be angry that I kept it from you. In your position, I wouldn't like it either. But I'd be lying if I said that I was sorry, so I'm not going to."

His jaw hardened. "The danger to the pride passed three weeks ago. I told you that."

"You did, but I didn't trust that you weren't merely trying to keep me from worrying. You've never once had a problem with me visiting your dad on his birthday. Every year, you take me to see him and then a bunch of us go to a restaurant. But this year, you were opposed to it." Luke had instead brought Vinnie and a bunch of others to Sylvan territory, and they'd had a celebratory meal in her damn cabin. No one had given her a straight answer as to why.

"It wasn't that all the problems weren't truly resolved. We simply have a new, though much more minor, issue."

Her inner animal snapped up her head. "Which is?"

"You'll remember I told you about one of our new pride mates, Camden. When he shifted into his tiger form outside this complex to fight with his uncle, it didn't go unnoticed by humans. Since then, a human male has been hanging around asking the people who work in the prideowned shops about the 'lone tiger shifter' who lives nearby."

At least they'd assumed that Camden was a loner rather than part of a pride. Pallas cats had no intention of coming out of the shifter closet and posed as humans. "Why?" she asked.

"I don't know. I discreetly took a photo of the human and passed it onto River," he added, referring to a member of the pride who worked for the police. "He ran a background check on him that came up clean. We'd figured he might be a journalist or something, but he works at a pawn shop and by all appearances has nothing to do with shifters or anti-shifter extremists. It could just be that he was simply curious. Still, I don't like it. I didn't want to put you in his sights in case there was something shady going on."

"You didn't have Camden question him? It would have looked weird if *you* or any of your other pride-mates-posing-as-humans did, but not the tiger."

"We thought about having Camden nab the guy, but then he stopped coming around. We haven't seen anything of the human over the last four days."

"You could have just told me. Why didn't you?"

He stroked her hip. "You know why."

"I do. But I want you to say it, because then you can't give me grief when I say the same to you after you fire all kinds of questions at me about my own situation."

He sighed. "I didn't want to worry you when there was every chance that there was no real need for anyone to worry," he admitted. "I intended to tell you once I had all the facts."

"Yeah, I know what that's like."

He narrowed his eyes. "Now it's my turn to ask questions. What exactly did Macy say to you?"

Feeling her claws pricking the inside of her fingertips, Blair replied, "That you were sleeping with her. That it had been going on for six months, and that you'd bedded other females before her while waiting for me to grow up."

A growl rattled in his chest. "You didn't believe her," he sensed.

"Of course I didn't."

"What else did she say?"

"Quite a few things. She said you weren't sure if you wanted to claim me; that you were having doubts because of

the age gap. She called me naïve and gullible for assuming that I had what it took to be Beta female. She then went on to criticize my figure, proclaiming that I wasn't curvy enough for your tastes.

"Believe it or not, she also bashed my breed while on bush dog territory, declaring that we'd put off any male just by being what we are. She then said she didn't believe you'd claim me because, in her opinion, you needed a real woman—not a young girl who wouldn't have a clue how to satisfy the needs of a man like you. That was the point at which I knocked her clean out, so I'm not sure if she had anything else to say."

His mouth tightening, he curled her hair behind her ear. "You know everything she said was utter bullshit, right?"

"I wouldn't be here if I didn't. And you'd be lacking a spleen."

One corner of his mouth kicked up. "That's my girl. What did you do after knocking her clean out?"

"Had some fun, of course," Blair expanded, relaying all she'd done.

His smile widened. "You went right for the ego, huh."

"It was only fair. She went for mine, trying to play on whatever insecurities she thought I might have. It didn't work, though, because I don't worry that my age bothers you or that I'm not perfectly capable of acting as Beta female. Nor do I ponder over whether I have enough curves to rev your engines. Coming at me like that was a waste of her time."

He rubbed the back of his head. "I can't understand why she did it."

"It could have been a jealousy thing. I mean, you *did* used to sleep with her. It was before I came along, I know, but still."

He squinted. "And how is it you know about that?"

"I saw her once when I was sixteen. I was with Elle at the time—she was taking me to see a movie. We bumped into Macy, who asked Elle how you were and made a few comments that suggested you used to shake the sheets with her." Blair's animal had wanted to bite her ear clean off. "Elle confirmed it for me but made it clear that you hadn't touched *any* woman since finding me. I believed her."

"Elle never mentioned it to me. Neither did you."

"At that point, I was used to crossing paths with women from your past. I mean, some are even part of the pride. None ever bitched at me, came to my territory, or actively sought me out. Honestly ... I think my mother might have put Macy up to it. I don't want that to be the case. But as much as I like to tell myself that Macy probably did it out of jealousy, I really didn't get the sense that she was holding a candle for you or anything."

"I'd like to say that your mother wouldn't go that far to come between us."

"So would I. But we both know it would be a lie. If she *did* put Macy up to it, she also unknowingly put Macy in the sights of someone who saw total sense in killing her either for me or because of me—I don't know."

Something dark moved behind his eyes. "Tell me about the calls you've been getting and the gifts you received. You didn't give me many details when we spoke earlier."

"The calls started first. The first one came a couple of months ago. It usually happens twice a week. The caller never says anything. I hear light breathing, but that's all. They hang up after five seconds or so."

"You said you thought it was being done via a spoofing site. Why?"

"The caller comes up on my screen as someone I know, like my mother or friend or brother or another pack mate."

Luke swore. "For them to know the numbers of the people close to you, this person either knows *them* or has ways of obtaining such information."

"And might very well be from the pack, I know. Don't think that hasn't played on my mind. Anyway, I got the weird-

ass underwear bouquet about a week after the very first call. The box of sex toys came two weeks later—there was all sorts of kinky shit in there. The jar of coupons came about three weeks after that."

His mouth set into a hard line. "You should have contacted me the minute you received that damn bouquet. No, you should have contacted me after you got the first strange call."

"I thought it was the juveniles in the beginning. They were doing all kinds of dares back then and pulling pranks on people—including making dirty calls to some of the females. I only dismissed the theory when the juveniles quieted down and yet my calls and gifts kept coming. Then I suspected it was Noelle; that she'd asked a male to pretend to court me simply to piss you off. It's the sort of thing she'd do."

"If you believed she was playing games, why didn't you say anything to me? You know I'd have wanted to be made aware of it."

Blair folded her arms. "You didn't tell me that she was trying to convince you to postpone claiming me. I can guess why you kept it from me. You were set on keeping the peace. Am I right?" His expression confirmed that she'd guessed correctly. "That was what *I* was trying to do."

He grunted. "What made you think it might not be Noelle?"

"We had a huge row after she brought Macy to see me. I told her I would *never* forgive her for actively trying to come between you and me like that. I even accused her of being behind the gifts, which she flatly denied. I refused to speak to her for days. The last thing she would have done while on paper-thin ice was have someone send me *another* gift. And yet, the jar of coupons came. There were no other gifts, unless you count Macy."

He rubbed his jaw. "I don't like that you kept all this from me. I'm your mate, Blair. It's my right to help you ease even the smallest of burdens."

"I know. But I've already explained why I never mentioned it."

As much as Luke wished that she'd told him everything sooner, he *could* understand why she hadn't. He was just too pissed to make the concession out loud.

"Yesterday, I made the official decision to tell you about everything, but I knew your pride was throwing a mating ceremony today—I wanted to wait until after it was over before I dragged all my shit into your pride's world."

He ground his teeth, *again* understanding her choice but not liking it. "So what made you decide to finally tell me? Something else happened, didn't it?"

She bit down on her lip. "I received an email yesterday. It wasn't signed and it came through a spoofing site, so I don't know who sent it."

His entire body went rigid. "Show me."

She pulled her cell out of her pocket, brought up the email, and then handed him the phone. It read: *I wish I could* say all this openly, but I know your mother would try to keep us apart. You know she would, too. That's why you've never told me how you feel—yes, I understand. I've always understood, I'm not mad.

The only thing I don't get is why you're going around asking people who sent the gifts I gave you. You know it was me. I hope you liked them. I know they were a little 'out there,' but you would have rolled your eyes at typical romantic gestures like flowers or chocolates.

I didn't think it would be necessary to romance you, if I'm honest. I really thought you'd come to me when you turned eighteen. I waited and I waited ... and then I realized that you needed me to make the first move. It should have occurred to me sooner that being a virgin would make you too nervous to come to me.

I love that you've kept yourself pure for me, I really do. I'll always treasure that, and I'll prove that to you very soon.

Luke's hand clenched tight around the phone as red-hot rage coursed through his blood. *Motherfucker*. His cat let out a furious hiss, his hackles rising in a rush. "You showed this to anyone else?" he asked, a guttural edge to his voice.

She shook her head. "I wanted to show it to you first. My original plan was to invite you to my cabin tomorrow, spill everything to you, and for us both to then report the email to Embry. That plan got derailed tonight."

Staring at her cell, he ground his teeth again, his nostrils flaring. "Whoever sent you this ... they're clearly obsessed with you. They talk like you belong to them; like it was always a given that you'd be theirs. And, going by what they said and the way they said it, I think they're from the pack."

"So do I," she said, her eyes dulling.

He soothingly rubbed her thigh, knowing how much the theory had to hurt her.

"I also think it's highly possible that they killed Macy," she added.

"I'd have to agree. They said they wanted to prove to you just how much they treasured you staying 'pure.' Maybe, to them, ending the life of a woman who so thoroughly insulted you was proof."

"Sick freak," Blair muttered before blowing out a shaky breath. "I don't know who it could be, Luke. I can't think of a single person in the pack who ever gave me the creeps."

"People like that often wear masks. You wouldn't know they were fucked up unless they wanted you to." He tugged her closer and slid a hand up her back. "Did anyone in the pack ever come onto you?"

"No. I would have told you if they had."

"Have any tried to get close to you in what might have seemed like a platonic way?"

She shook her head.

"No guys ever do things to get your attention?"

"Nope. Ever since I read that email, I've done nothing but ask myself who could have sent it. But I just don't know." She licked her lips. "My mother has a theory as to who might be leaving me gifts, but I don't know if I agree with it."

"What theory?"

She shifted slightly. "I don't think I ever told you about Gabriel, did I?"

Luke felt his brows knit. "Gabriel? No."

"He was my friend when I was a kid. He was ... well, he was different. Super serious and a little morbid. Obsessed with death. If he found a dead animal, he'd cut it open and dissect it as easily as you'd carve into a watermelon. So when his parents were shot by an intruder when he was ten, a lot of people—my mother included—thought he'd had something to do with it. He was ostracized by Embry. Some thought it right, some didn't."

"What about you? What do you think?"

"I think it was unfair that they pointed fingers at him. He wasn't exactly close to his parents, but he did love them. He had no motivation to kill them. But his uncle—who's human and took him in after his parents' death—is an avid gun collector and taught him how to shoot. That went against Gabriel, even though he didn't own a gun and none were found in his home. It didn't help his cause that he didn't appear to grieve his parents. But I don't doubt that he was in pain. He just wasn't the type to show emotion in front of others."

"Okay." Luke paused. "Even though he was 'different,' as you call it, I don't see why Noelle would think that he might be the one harassing you."

She pulled a face. "He used to strip and disfigure my dolls. He also sneaks onto pack territory sometimes. He leaves playing cards on my porch."

The little hairs on Luke's nape stirred. "Because you liked to build houses of cards when you were a kid?"

She nodded. "He never left me what you'd consider real gifts, though."

"No, but you're eighteen now. Old enough to be claimed, if that's what's on his mind. This would be the right time for him to make a move."

She sighed. "Yeah, I guess. But I don't feel comfortable laying the blame on him without any real reason to do so. I don't even know him. I knew him when we were kids; that's different."

"He's a potential suspect, though. You have to concede that much."

She slightly inclined her head. "Okay. Yes. But I'm not sold on this theory."

"Noted. I'm not leaving any stone unturned, though. Do you know where he lives?"

"No. But his uncle probably does."

"The human who took him in?"

"Yes. His name is Quincy Rendell. He lives somewhere near the outlet mall not far from Sylvan territory. That's all I know."

"It's enough for now." He'd have River dig up the rest of the information. Tossing her phone aside, Luke caught her face in his hands, forcing himself to be gentle when all he wanted was to hunt down whoever sent that email and eviscerate them. "You won't be going anywhere alone for a while."

## "I think—"

"Don't argue, hear me out. This email ... it doesn't scare you, I see that. But if the sender *did* kill Macy, he's already shown what he's capable of. And here's the thing, his fantasy world where you'll be his forever is about to fall apart around him. You left the pack. You came home with me. You'll very soon be claimed by me. In his head, you've betrayed him. He may choose to 'punish' you. That can't happen. *No one* can fucking touch you."

She gently cuffed his wrists with her hands. "I'm not planning to make things easy for this bastard."

"Then you'll agree to take precautions and not go anywhere alone."

"I wasn't going to argue with you about it. You just assumed I would. I might not like the idea of being guarded—dominant females generally don't. But I'm not too proud to accept protection when it's needed."

A relieved sigh slipped out of him. "Good. Now here's what we're going to do. We're going to forward this email to Embry. I can't envision him not taking it seriously. Whatever the case, we will."

"Embry won't permit you to question everyone in the pack. It would be seen as him submitting to you; seen as a sign of weakness."

"I know," he grumbled. "In the reverse situation, Tate wouldn't allow it for the same reasons. But we don't need to worry that our boy will lay low and remain out of our reach. He's going to show himself because he won't be able to cope with you being away from him. Then we'll snatch the prick, and I'll question him all I damn want—and more. In the meantime, it's imperative that you be careful, Blair."

"I know. And I will be. I promise."

Exhaling heavily, he pressed his forehead to hers. "I'll hold you to that."

"I'd expect nothing less."

Luke kissed her, licking into her mouth. That easily, his system calmed. Her taste, her smell, her size, her weight, the feel of her—soft, warm, toned, curvy—all filled him with a sense of *rightness*.

He gorged himself on her, letting her chase away the rage that purred beneath his skin. His cat pressed against her, needing the contact.

Long minutes went by before Luke pulled back. His gut clenched at the glazed look she wore. He sank his fingers

into her hair, flitting his gaze all over her face. "You're finally here. Where you belong."

"And yet, you're not inside me. Lame."

"I'm not going to claim you while anger is riding me." Even though his instincts to possess and take her were on fucking fire on hearing that another man thought he had rights to her. "You deserve better than that. And I do *not* want thoughts of that sick bastard in your head when I claim you anyway."

She stroked his chest. "I don't like that anger's riding you. That's my job."

He groaned. "Witch."

Her lips curled. "I can get another kiss, though, right?"

"One more. Then bed." For the first time, his mate would be in his bed, sleeping beside him. And there would never again be a time when she didn't.

OceanofPDF.com

## CHAPTER FOUR

The feel of a hot mouth dragging kisses down her neck woke Blair. It took a few moments for her brain to register the situation. She was in Luke's bed. He was spooning her, one hand under her tee stroking the pads of his fingers along her stomach, his cock hard and thick and digging into her butt through his sweatpants.

Well.

She let her eyelids flutter shut, sinking into the sensations as sparks of hot need licked at her flesh. His kisses were soft and almost lazy, just like the fingertips teasingly tracing patterns on her skin. But she could feel the tension in his large frame. She could sense how difficult it was for him to hold himself in check.

The graze of teeth made her gasp. Anticipation beat at her, making her body tighten and her nerve-endings prickle. She was *seriously* wishing that they were both naked, but he'd last night declared that his good intentions would fly out the window if they lay together without clothes—hence her long tee and his sweatpants.

"Morning," he rumbled as the sleek, muscled arm she was seemingly using as a neck-pillow curved around her and rested on her shoulder, pinning her against him.

Like she had any plans to go anywhere.

She'd been craving this, craving *him*, for too damn long. She needed him inside her. Needed him to finally claim her as his. Her inner animal yearned for it just as much.

"Morning." She rocked back, grinding against his cock. He growled low into her ear, stirring the tiny hairs there. She shuddered, her nipples tightening.

Luke softly snaked his warm, calloused hand up her stomach and closed it over her breast. She clenched her thighs. He always touched her that way—with a bold, entitled possessiveness, reminding her that it was his *right*. Branding

her in ways she could only feel. It pushed all kinds of delicious buttons for both her and her female.

Blair moaned as he squeezed her breast just right. It made her lower stomach tighten and her clit pulse. Since she turned eighteen, he'd made it his mission to learn what she liked and exactly how she liked it. He clearly meant to exploit that knowledge.

He plumped her breast again and again, fueling the fiery need that coursed through her. Blair arched into his hold, pushing out her ass to rock back against his dick once more.

Hot breath washed over her neck as he growled. "Stop that."

"Why?"

"Because I said so."

She licked her lips. "That's not a real answer." But it was a very *Luke* answer. A reminder that she was in bed with a born alpha.

He suckled on her neck, and damn if her inner walls didn't ripple. She gripped the arm he'd curled around her, digging her fingers into hard muscle as he played with her breasts. Squeezing. Stroking. Kneading.

Her nipples were lavished with just as much attention. He repeatedly pinched and plucked and twisted them until they were tight, throbbing buds. At this point, she was damp and hot and felt ready to crawl out of her skin. Or maybe tackle the teasing bastard so that he was flat on his back and she could impale herself on his dick.

Was she nervous about losing her virginity? Not at all. She'd never quite considered it a big deal anyway. And after months of Luke's brand of torturous foreplay and being in a constant state of arousal, she was more than ready to be taken; more than ready to *take* in return.

His fingertip circled an aching nipple. "Such soft, pretty breasts."

"They've been well and truly pleasured. Your hand needs to head further south."

"You know, I just had the same thought." He slipped his finger into her mouth. "Suck."

She did as he asked, swirling her tongue around the digit. She barely hid a smile when she felt his cock throb against her butt. It didn't take a genius to work out what he'd been imagining right then.

He punishingly bit her earlobe as he withdrew his finger. "It's not nice to tease."

"No, it's not." She almost bucked as a wet fingertip rolled her clit. "And yet you tease me all the time. Why?"

"Because I can." He slipped his finger through her folds and then gently thrust it inside her. He groaned. "So tight." He nipped her earlobe again. "So mine."

Feeling close to intoxicated on the scent of his mate's need, Luke set up a slow, steady rhythm as he fucked her with his finger, going a little deeper each time. Her gasps, her moans, her responsiveness, the hot liquid coating his finger—all of it made the possessive streak inside him unfurl and stretch out like a wild, waking animal.

She appealed to every one of his senses. Stirred them up. Inflamed them. Demanded their attention.

He groaned when he touched the barrier inside her. "You don't know what it does to me," he began, swirling his finger, "to know that no one else has ever touched you this way. That no other man has ever made you come."

Luke kept his pace slow as he continued to pump his finger into her pussy. He'd used his hands on her many times before, so he knew she could handle more, harder, faster. But he wanted to drive her so insane with need that she barely felt any pain when he first slid inside her.

His body wasn't down with the "slow and teasing" plan. It fairly vibrated with the primitive, animalistic need to take his mate hard and fast; to rut on her until she felt owned, mastered, conquered.

He couldn't do that. Wouldn't. Not right now. It would hurt her. But his cock didn't give a single hot shit. It was raging hard, demanding he give into the urge to fuck her raw.

Luke added another finger, gritting his teeth as her tight muscles contracted around them. "Exists solely for me." His cat rumbled his agreement, pressing against Luke's skin in an effort to be closer to her.

"Dammit, can't you pick up the pace a little?"

He felt his mouth curve at her snippy tone. "I could." But he wouldn't.

Luke lazily sank his fingers inside her over and over and over ... until she was arching and bucking and snarling at him to move faster. Yeah, snarling. He bit her neck, and her pussy began to blaze and spasm. "Let go, come all over my hand."

She did exactly that seconds later, her thighs clenching and trembling as her inner muscles clamped bitingly around his fingers.

"That's my baby." He withdrew his hand and sucked his fingers clean. "Hmm, I need more of your taste. But first ..." He rolled her onto her back, draped his body over hers, and then fit his mouth against her own. He kissed her slow and deep and greedily, until she had to tear her lips free to catch her breath

"Get inside me," she demanded, her face flushed, her eyes dark with need.

"I'm busy." He almost jumped when warm, soft hands delved into his sweatpants and curled around his cock. "Sneaky little witch."

He'd had his fair share of great sex before Blair came into his life, but the simple feel of her fingers curled around his dick super-charged his nerve-endings and inflamed him far more than any fuck he'd ever had. As if his body recognized hers; reacted to it on a level it could never respond to with anyone else.

Luke grunted as she began to pump. "Tighter." She squeezed his shaft, and he thrust into her hands once, twice. But then he gently removed them. "As much as I enjoy covering those wicked little hands in my come, that will have to wait until another—"

A knock came at the front door. Unexpected. Jarring. Unwelcome.

He completely ignored it and kissed his way down her neck, loving how her scent was so much warmer and sweeter when she was—

The knock came again. He ignored it once more, raking his teeth over her pulse. But then a hand banged on the front door once more.

He swore, snapping up his head.

A little growl rattled in her throat. "Answer it, tell whoever it is to *go away*."

He bit into the swell of her breast. "I don't want to. I told you, I'm busy."

"It could be important."

Luke felt his jaw tighten. "Don't move." Adjusting his cock in his pants, he stalked through the apartment and yanked open the front door. There stood one of the female enforcers, Finley, with a thermal takeout cup in each hand.

Her eyes drifted down his bare chest but quickly snapped back to his face. She cleared her throat. "Good morning. I wanted to talk to you about a few pack-related matters. I meant to do it last night at the party, but you disappeared."

He stared at her. Seriously? He'd walked away from his mate—who was *finally* in his goddamn bed—for this? Luke shut the door in the enforcer's face and returned to Blair.

She was now sat upright, her eyes narrowed. "Was that Finley I heard?"

His step faltered. He knew Blair wasn't a fan of the other female. They'd crossed paths a few times over the years.

Finley had never been bitchy or unwelcoming toward her—he wouldn't have stood for that—but she'd been somewhat dismissive of his mate. Not in a cruel way, but as if Blair's age meant that Finley didn't seem to *see* her. "Yes."

Blair's brow inched up. "Does she usually turn up at your apartment first thing in the morning?"

"It's not typical for her, no." He knelt on the bed and gripped her calves. "She only seeks me out when she wants to discuss pride issues."

"Does she still take it upon herself to do Beta female duties?"

He blinked. "I'm guessing it was Elle who mentioned that to you."

Blair only shrugged her shoulder.

"If Finley crosses lines like that, I never fail to point it out."

"I know, I heard all about it." It nonetheless ruffled Blair's fur. She might not have claimed the position yet but it was *hers*. Everyone in the pride knew that. Each time Finley overstepped, she was essentially challenging Blair's claim to the role. More, the enforcer was acting as if she and Luke could be some kind of team.

Her inner female bared her teeth at the thought. "Has she ever come on to you?" The bitch would get reamed with a red hot poker if she had.

"Never. She's not interested in me, Blair."

"But she is interested in the position of Beta."

He sighed. "Yes. But she never tried to use me—or Tate when he was Beta, for that matter—to get the role. She wants to be assigned it, not get it by default due to who she mated. That's why Finley applied for the position when Tate became Alpha, suggesting I could remain Head Enforcer. Can we forget about her now?"

Not likely. "Be honest, has she tried crossing lines more than usual since it neared the time you were due to claim me,

or has it been less?"

He hesitated. "More."

In that case, Finley hadn't resigned herself to the fact that the role belonged to Blair. "So she'll be a problem, then. For you *and* me, really. If she can establish herself as more dominant than me and better suited to the position, she can argue that I need to step down ... which would mean that, as my mate, you'd have to step down right along with me."

He nodded. "She's bold enough to try it. She'll test you. She might even encourage others to test you. As much as I'd love to warn everyone to back the hell off, it wouldn't help. It would weaken you in their eyes. But I'm not worried that you'll struggle to handle them. Now can we please get back to "

A rhythmic knock came at the door.

"Mother of Christ."

"You might as well answer it," said Blair. "The mood is somewhat spoilt."

Yeah, Luke had noticed. Silently cursing, he again prowled through his apartment and opened the door. This time, his sister stood on the other side of it. "What?" he bit out.

Elle's brows lifted. "Oh, well, that's very nice, isn't it?" She stepped into the apartment. "I bumped into Finley. She said you slammed the door in her face without speaking a word. She's worried that something's ... Wait, do I smell Blair?"

Luke sighed as his sister hurried through the apartment, following the scent of his mate. This was absolutely not how he'd expected the morning to go.

In the bedroom, he found them standing near the bed hugging as they excitedly babbled greetings. It warmed his heart that they got along so well.

Elle pulled back slightly, beaming. "I had no idea you were here, I—oh." She winced and then turned to Luke. "Now I get why you didn't want visitors. I'll go. But first, I gotta ask

..." She looked at Blair. "Does this mean you're part of the pride now?"

His mate sat on the bed. "It does."

Elle clapped, but then her smile faltered. "On the one hand, I'm delighted. On the other hand, I know Luke wouldn't have broken his promise to your parents unless things went tits up. What happened?"

Blair pulled a face. "It's a long story."

"At least give me the short version before my imagination starts running riot."

Resigning himself to the fact that he wasn't going to be able to rekindle the mood, Luke sank onto the corner armchair and brought his sister up to speed.

Elle did a slow blink when he was done. "Wow, that's so completely wacked I'm struggling to process it." Sitting beside Blair, she looked at her. "You have absolutely no idea who could be stalking you?"

Blair cocked her head. "Would we call them a stalker?"

"They sent you weird-ass gifts, plied you with strange phone calls, wrote a massively creepy email, possibly killed someone to prove their devotion to you, and also seem to believe not only that you're theirs but that you know it. I'd call that stalker behavior. You know, you should speak to River about this. As a cop, he'll be able to educate you on stalker stuff."

"Which is why I asked for him to be present at the meeting," said Luke.

"What meeting?" asked Blair.

"I texted Tate last night to let him know you're here and that there are things he should be made aware of. He wants us to show up at his place in"—Luke glanced at the wall clock—"half an hour. A few others will be there."

Elle stood. "Why don't I make coffee while you two dress?"

"Sounds good," said Luke.

Blair inwardly snorted. He didn't *look* like he thought it would be good. Well, it wasn't. She'd expected to be claimed before she left the apartment this morning. But the appearance of Finley followed by talk of Blair's recent problems in addition to Macy's death ... the last thing Blair was feeling was in the mood for sex.

Once they were alone again, Luke fluidly rose from the chair and crossed to her, making her pulse jump. He bent over and fisted her hair. "Tonight, Blair," he told her, his eyes glittering with promise. "Tonight, you'll get claimed."

"So will you."

His gaze heated, and his grip on her hair tightened. He kissed her hard, licking into her mouth, delving his tongue deep. He ended the kiss with a sharp bite to her lip and then straightened. "Goddamn cockblockers," he muttered as he stalked into the bathroom.

Once Blair was washed and dressed, she crossed to the nightstand and snatched the phone she'd placed on silent mode last night. She quickly skimmed through her notifications. Damn, she had dozens upon dozens of text messages, missed calls, and voicemails.

Just as she was reading the last of her messages, Luke appeared in front of her. "Exactly how many texts has Noelle sent you?" he asked.

"Surprisingly, none. She hasn't tried calling either. She's either sulking, or someone has convinced her to temporarily back off. To break it all down ... My father and Donal are asking me to return to the pack. Embry is apologizing for trivializing my concerns. Antoine is saying I should question if I've truly made the right decision for me. Mitch is demanding I let him know if anyone from the pride is mean to me so he can come drop kick the fucker. Kiesha says she'll miss me being part of the pack but also wishes me well. And several of the pack are wondering if it's true that I've left for good—oh, and if you've claimed me yet."

Luke hummed. "Forward the creepy email to Embry. Let's see if it lights a fire under his ass. Just maybe he'll redeem himself and properly act on it."

Nodding, she sent the email to her uncle and then followed Luke into the kitchen. After they'd eaten breakfast and downed their coffees, Elle headed home while he and Blair began the short walk along the street toward the cul-desac where Tate and Havana, the Olympus Pride's Alpha pair, resided.

Blair had met Havana once before. The devil shifter, who was relatively new to the pride, had been part of the group who came to Blair's old territory to celebrate Vinnie's birthday not so long ago.

A light breeze whispered over Blair's skin and lightly ruffled her hair as she and Luke strode along the street, passing slim alleyways, cart vendors, a crowded bus stop, and the pride-owned businesses. Various scents filtered out of the open shop windows or doors—coffee beans, herbal soaps, fresh flowers, and newly baked bread.

Peeking through the windows of the stores, she saw that most were quite busy. She recognized a lot of the workers as being members of the pride. Some noticed her and waved, no doubt assuming she'd merely come to visit Luke.

Reaching the cul-de-sac, they headed to one of the cute little houses. It was Luke's father who answered the front door. Smiling, Vinnie pulled Blair into a tight hug. "Well, if it isn't my favorite bush dog."

She felt her lips curve. "You really have to stop saying it like I'm a pet." Drawing back from the hug, she eyed him. "You're looking good, old man."

He gave her a mock frown. "I don't look a day over thirty."

Behind her, Luke snorted. "You keep telling yourself that."

"I will." Vinnie glanced from her to his son as they stepped into the hallway. "You two still holding out on

claiming each other?"

Luke's lips thinned. "Not on purpose. We were ... distracted."

Allowing her mate to lead her forward with one hand splayed on her back, Blair entered the living room, where a bunch of people waited.

Tate came straight to her and rested a hand on her shoulder as he kissed her cheek. "Glad to finally have you in our pride. You remember my mate, Havana."

"I do." Blair smiled at the female. "How are you?"

"Absolutely fine." Havana gave her hand a comforting squeeze. "But from the little Luke told Tate, I'm guessing you can't say the same."

"Some bad shit has gone down," Blair confirmed. "But all is not awful—I'm now living with Luke, which is where I want to be."

Havana's face softened. "Whatever's happening, we'll be *all over* it, I promise. We'll also be throwing you a welcome party, too—no, don't argue, it's pointless." She gestured at the two females who stood off to the side. "I told you about my honorary sisters, right?" She pointed at a pretty Asian female. "This is Bailey." Havana then pointed at the tall, curvy female beside her. "And that's Aspen."

Bailey tilted her head. "Havana's right," she said to Blair. "You really do look like you should have freaking angel wings or something."

Aspen nodded. "And you really do have a piercing stare. I want one."

Blair felt one corner of her mouth lift. "My father swears I was born with it."

"Hey, Blair," greeted a familiar male voice.

She turned, her smile widening as she spotted the Head Enforcer. "Farrell, hi." She accepted his quick hug. "I heard you're a dad now."

"You heard right." A proud smile lit his eyes. "You should pop into the bakery at some point. My mate will be glad to see you, and she usually has our boy with her so she'll let you have a hold."

River stepped forward and shook Blair's hand. "Good to see you again."

"Likewise," she said.

An arm looped around Blair's neck. "All right, stop monopolizing my mate's time and space," grumbled Luke.

Tate snickered. "Clingy bastard."

Luke merely flipped him the finger and then led Blair to the sofa, where they both sat.

Blair looked at Vinnie. "How's Damian?" she asked, referring to Luke's younger brother.

Standing in front of the fireplace, Vinnie replied, "Oh, fine. We would have invited him so he could say his hellos, but Tate didn't want many people present for the meeting."

"So," began the Alpha, perched on the arm of the chair that his mate had taken, "tell us what's been happening."

Both Blair and Luke began relaying the details of recent events, starting with the phone calls, the gifts, and Macy's visit. They only got as far as their theory of how Noelle likely brought Macy to the pack's territory before they were interrupted.

"I can't believe your mom would do that," said Havana.

Tate rubbed at his jaw. "I'm personally not surprised that Noelle broke her promise. It seemed inevitable that she would, since she didn't succeed in chasing Luke away, and it was coming closer to the time when she'd have to step aside for him to claim and bring you here."

"As for this Macy person," began Bailey, sitting crosslegged on the floor beside Aspen, "wow, that was harsh. Even if she only did it because your mom put her up to it, it's no excuse for how utterly shitty that was." Blair nodded. "She didn't deserve to die for it, though."

A silence fell around the room.

"She died?" asked Tate.

"Yes." Luke picked up the story from there, not stopping until he'd revealed every last detail.

Aspen puffed out a breath. "Embry had better do what he can to ID Macy's killer, or her pack will likely go to war with his."

"I think the email I forwarded him earlier might make him up his game," said Blair.

"Would you mind reading it out?" asked Tate. "Luke only gave us a quick summary of it."

"Sure," said Blair.

Once she was done reading it aloud, Farrell let out a low whistle from where he leaned against the wall. "That's some whacked shit. This person obviously believes himself to be in love with you."

"That doesn't mean he is, though," River cut in. "Stalkers are often looked upon as pathetic, weak, socially inept people who have a tendency to develop silly infatuations and can get a little carried away. They're often pitied and not thought of as particularly dangerous. But that isn't always true."

"Did you ever get the feeling that anyone had been inside your cabin while you were gone, Blair?" asked Aspen. "Did any of your things get taken or moved around?"

She shook her head.

"That probably would have been his next step," Aspen hedged.

"Possibly. Not all stalkers exhibit the exact same patterns," said River. "They're not all cut from the same cloth. And the motivations for their actions can differ from person to person. Stalkers all have one thing in common—anger. They

have a *lot* of repressed anger, and it's not always directed at whoever they're harassing. Sometimes the rage stems from a past event or the hurt they felt after being slighted by an ex."

Pausing, River refocused his gaze on Blair. "This guy, the way he talks ... he's delusional for sure. And that's bad. It means he lives in his own self-created reality. You can't reason with people like that. They twist what they see or hear to fit the narrative in their mind and feed their own fantasy."

"Why oh why do stalkers send weird gifts and stuff?" asked Bailey. "I never understood that. They can't seriously think they're going to successfully seduce someone by doing that, can they?"

"They're not out to please or impress or seduce," River explained. "They want to be on that person's mind. They want their attention, and they'll go as far as they have to in order to get it."

Farrell looked at Blair. "He never speaks to you when he calls?"

"No," she replied. "I don't speak either. I hang up as soon as I realize it's him. That's if he doesn't hang up first."

"Good," said River. "Don't change that. Don't talk to him—not even to tell him to go jump up his own ass. The worst thing you can do in a situation like that is attempt to fix it by speaking with him. You can't give him feedback, positive or negative. Otherwise, it'll feed into his belief that he matters to you. He'll love that he's getting to you; that he's on your mind just as you're on his. It would be better to change your cell number and be careful who you share the new one with. Change your email address, too. And if you're on social media, temporarily close your accounts—give him no way to contact you."

Blair dipped her chin. "I can do that. He's never reached out to me through social media platforms before, but he might resort to it when he no longer has my cell number."

Luke gently squeezed her thigh. "You're safe in our building. The security measures are tighter than ever. He won't

get to you there."

"Stay away from any places you frequent, like certain restaurants or whatever," River recommended. "And if you have any routines, now is the time to change them. At least for a little while."

"The only routines I had were based around my position of pack enforcer," said Blair. "I'm no longer part of the pack, so ..."

"You have to bear something in mind," said River. "He's not going to react well to being stonewalled. He's going to hate that he has no access to you. He might become aggressive toward you."

"I'd say that's already a probability," said Aspen, glancing from Luke to Blair. "You two will be mated soon. He'll hate that. His fantasy is that she's *his* mate."

River scratched his jaw. "It's not really as simple as that. What you have to understand about people like this is that they're not truly in love. They're not filled with soft, fuzzy feelings. What they feel is more like a black mania. They want to *control* the person they're obsessed with. They want to take over every aspect of their victim's life. He wants Blair, yes. He has deluded himself into believing that she wants him as he does her. He may view her as his perfect mate. But in truth, she's more like a trophy to him."

How lovely.

He turned back to Blair. "Stalking is essentially mental assault. A cat and mouse game. He'll try to confuse you. Terrorize you. Isolate you. The end goal is to own you. To have the ultimate power over you. And if he can't get that, he'll instead seek to destroy you. That's why you have to be very careful, Blair. Do not mistake him for some lonely, lovesick loser who's more of a danger to himself than others. In this instance, the one person in the most danger from him is you—never forget that. Not even for a second."

OceanofPDF.com

## CHAPTER FIVE

Waiting in the front yard while Vinnie said his goodbyes to the Alpha pair, Luke curled an arm around Blair's shoulders and pulled her close. Restlessness buzzed beneath his skin, making his muscles tight. Talking of the danger that lingered around her had left him as edgy as his pacing cat.

Luke scanned the entire cul-de-sac. One of the pride whistled as he washed his car. Another tended to her flowerbeds while chatting with her neighbor, who was drinking coffee. Although there was nothing out of the ordinary to note, Luke's unease remained. It probably wouldn't leave his system until the threat to Blair was gone.

"Well, that was intense," she said, her voice low.

He glanced down at her. "The things River said spooked you?"

"I wouldn't say they spooked me. But I guess I was guilty of branding my harasser a sick and pathetic—albeit dangerous—loser. I didn't see that there was so much more to the gift sending and prank calling than simply getting my attention. I didn't consider all the angles of the situation."

"And so you'll be sure to follow River's advice?"

"Yes, I will. Starting with changing my number."

Luke pressed a kiss to her forehead. "Good girl."

"Well, it's common sense to—" She cut off as her cell began to chime. Blair whipped her phone out of her pocket. "It's Embry," she told Luke before answering, "Hello."

"I wish you'd told me about the email sooner," said the Alpha, the cell's volume setting loud enough for Luke's enhanced hearing to pick up the words.

"I only received it the night before last," said Blair. "And I genuinely did mean to come to you about it once I'd brought Luke up to speed on everything. Though I was

worried you'd have insisted someone was either pranking me or merely trying to poke at Luke."

"I would not have ignored or attempted to downplay this, Blair. Be very assured that I will look into it. I don't believe that the email was written by one of the pack, but I'll question everyone in any case."

She narrowed her eyes, no doubt annoyed that he wasn't open to the idea of his pack mates having some involvement. "You think they'd admit to it?" she asked.

"No. But I'm good at making people slip up."

Blair didn't dispute that, so Luke figured it had to be true.

"I hope you'll call your mother at some point."

"We're not doing this, Embry," Blair firmly stated. "Let it alone."

A loud sigh. "All right, fine. Just let me say one last thing—she might have a funny way of showing it at times, but she loves you more than life, Blair. That's one thing I can say with complete certainty." With that, he hung up.

Blair returned her cell to her pocket as she looked up at Luke. "I take it you heard all that."

He nodded. "Embry sounded edgy and tense. Maybe the email whipped off his blinders, or maybe ..."

"My mother's pressuring him to insist I return, and he knows that he has to first sort out the present situation and prove it's safe for me to go back there," Blair finished. "Yeah, I had the same thought."

"But you're not going anywhere, are you?" It came out sounding like more of a statement than a question.

"No, I'm not. Lucky you."

His lips canted up. "Oh, I'm definitely lucky." He dropped a soft kiss on her mouth.

"On a darker note, you need to be careful. Like you said, whoever's harassing me will feel like I betrayed them.

They'll be angry with you for claiming me. They might target you. And yes, I know you'd prefer that than for them to focus on me. But I need you to be safe. Don't make yourself a target to protect me. You'd ask the same of me."

He sighed, unable to claim that she'd gotten it all wrong and he'd never intended to somehow goad the son of a bitch. His mate would know it for the lie that it was. "I'll be careful."

Just then, his father approached and announced he was ready to leave. Luke kept Blair's hand in his as the three of them exited the cul-de-sac. As they walked along the street of stores, he kept a close eye on their surroundings; noted every pedestrian, checked every rooftop, glanced at the drivers of each car that passed.

He noticed that Blair was doing the same. She didn't seem worried or nervous. There was a determined set to her jaw that told him she was resolute on identifying her stalker as opposed to allowing him to terrorize her.

Vinnie split off at one point, heading to the antique shop above which he lived. Luke and all three of his siblings had once lived there with him, but only Damian hadn't yet moved out.

As Luke and Blair strolled through the parking lot outside their complex, he remained on high alert, taking in everything. Other than Camden and Luke's cousin Alex, who were stood outside the main doors talking, no one was in sight.

"I don't recognize the dude with Alex," said Blair. "Is he a new member?"

"That's Camden, the tiger shifter I mentioned," Luke replied. "He's also Aspen's mate."

"Really? I sensed she was mated, but I didn't know ..."

Blair's words were lost on Luke as a dark-blue van caught his eye. The unfamiliar vehicle was slowing as it neared the parking lot. Instinct made his scalp prickle in unease.

Luke sensed his mate tense. He knew she'd either picked up on his discomfort or that something about the situation must have put her on high alert.

The van slowed a little more. The front passenger window lowered. Metal glinted as something poked out of it.

Luke was on the move even before tranquilizer darts zipped through the air. Camden quickly dived to the side, dodging many of the darts, but two buried themselves in his arm. He managed to get back on his feet, but it was clear that his equilibrium was shot to shit.

Two men jumped out of the van's side door and made a grab for the staggering tiger shifter, but Luke's yell had them freezing. One male swore and dragged the other back into the van before it sped away with a screech of tires.

Alex pursued the vehicle just as Camden fell to his knees, his eyes glazed. Luke caught the guy just before he landed face first on the ground.

"Let's get him inside," said Blair, all business even as a sense of urgency laced her voice, and keyed the code into the entrance's security pad. She shoved open the door and indicated for Luke to enter first.

He tossed the tiger over his shoulder and retreated into the building.

One of the pride members in the lobby came rushing toward them. "What happened?"

Luke felt his jaw harden. "Some shitheads tried to kidnap Camden. *That's* what happened." Striding toward the elevator with Blair at his side, he noticed she was texting someone.

"I gave Tate a heads-up," she said.

Luke went to nod in satisfaction, but then she thrust her hand into Camden's pocket. "What are you doing?"

Dangling a set of keys, she replied, "It'll be best to take him straight to his apartment so he'll wake in his own bed. There's a chance his tiger could push for supremacy while Camden's beginning to come round. If the pissed-off-cat isn't entirely sure where he is, he could go AWOL."

She was right. Luke should have thought of that himself. Proud of her for remaining so clear-headed, he would have smiled if he wasn't grinding his teeth at what had been done to his pride mate.

Inside the apartment that Camden shared with Aspen, Luke placed the unconscious tiger on the bed. He was just exiting the bedroom when Aspen came charging into the apartment like a damn Valkyrie in a fury. Without a word, she disappeared into the bedroom.

The Alphas, Bailey, Farrell, and one of the pride's healers Sam walked through the open front door, closing it behind them.

"What in the motherfucking hell happened?" demanded Havana.

While Sam checked on Camden, Luke gave the others a detailed account of what went down. He kept a surreptitious eye on a silent Blair, alert for signs of delayed shock. She was generally cool under pressure—it was one of the things that would make her a good Beta female—but he nonetheless needed to feel sure she was okay.

"I don't believe this shit," said Bailey. "Did you get a good look at the assholes?" Her eyes danced from Luke to Blair.

"They wore masks," he told her.

"I got a text from Alex," announced Tate, his phone in hand. "He wasn't able to track the van for long, it eventually left him in the dust. He did memorize the number plate, though. He called River to pass it on"—Tate looked at Blair—"but River said you'd already texted it to him."

Luke blinked at her. "You did?"

She nodded. "He gave me his cell number in case my harasser strikes again, remember? I asked him to run the plates. He'll hopefully get back to us soon."

Just then, Sam exited the bedroom and confirmed what they'd suspected—the darts weren't poisonous, they simply aimed to sedate. It was a relief, but it didn't lessen anyone's anger. Tate thanked the healer for coming, and Sam then left.

"Personally," began Havana, "I don't think it's a coincidence that a human was asking questions about Camden a few days before he was almost taken."

"Neither do I," said Tate. "We need to speak with the human."

Blair tensed at the deadly note in the Alpha male's voice. It was clear that by *speak*, he meant torture. And each person in the room nodded in bloodthirsty approval. "You'll have to be careful how you go about it."

"In what sense?" asked Tate.

"You can't approach him as a pride unless you're comfortable exposing what you are," said Blair. "Sure, it may be that he's connected to the attempted kidnapping—if that's the case, you can kill him, and then he can't pass on that you're not human. But you don't yet know for certain that you'll have a reason to kill him. He might not be involved."

Havana licked her front teeth. "She's right. I suppose we can have Camden do the questioning. We'll act as if we're simply there to have his back. If it turns out that the human is guilty of anything—"

"I can let out my snake so she can bite him, yes?" asked Bailey, her hands joined as if in prayer.

It was Tate who answered. "I don't see why not."

The black mamba shifter pumped her fist.

"We still have the human's address, right?" asked Tate.

"I have the info that River sent us in my phone," Luke told him.

"Then as soon as Camden is ready to leave, we'll go have a nice, long talk with the human," said Tate. "His name is Davis Regent, if I remember correctly."

Luke nodded. "That's him."

Hearing her phone beep, Blair slipped it out of her pocket and peeked at the screen. A message from her brother read: If you don't take my next call I'm gonna haul ass to Luke's building and hunt you down.

Blair silently swore. He'd tried calling her several times in the past fifteen minutes but—considering the severity of the current pride situation—she'd ignored each call with the intention of contacting him later. Knowing he'd live up to his promise, she looked at Luke. "I need to speak with Mitch or he's going to come find me. My guess is he's heard about the email." She gave Luke's arm a brief squeeze and then headed to the kitchen. She called her brother, who answered after two rings.

"I can't believe you didn't tell me about that goddamn email," Mitch complained without so much as a hello.

"I take it Embry debriefed you," she said.

"He told a few of us just now. Kiesha's gonna lose her mind. Why didn't you say anything to me about it?"

She rubbed at her forehead. "Mitch—"

"Hey, I get why you didn't bother taking the matter to Embry. He's been a condescending ass toward you lately, treating you like you're being dramatic. But *I* would have taken the email seriously. You know that."

"I do know that."

"So why didn't you tell me?"

"Two reasons." She leaned back against the counter. "One, I wanted to tell Luke first—God knows I kept him in the dark long enough. Two ... Let me ask you a question. Who would you say is responsible for all of this?"

"Probably some stranger who saw you in the street, developed all sorts of messed-up fantasies in his head, and is now acting as if you belong to him."

"And that's why I said nothing to you about it. You're determined to believe it's an outsider. I understand why. But

I'm not quite as trusting as you. Way too many things point at the probability that my so-called admirer is from the pack. You would have argued against that. You would have hated that I felt unsafe in the pack, so you'd have gone above my head to Embry, wanting him to back you up on it in the hope that I'd then feel better."

Moments of silence ticked by. "Okay, so *maybe* I would have told him but—"

"You'd have meant well, I know. You'd have thought you were looking out for me. And I couldn't have been mad at you for it, especially when I knew you would have been uncomfortable with keeping a secret from your Alpha. But I still would have hated that you'd told him."

Mitch muttered something beneath his breath. "I can see why you might suspect that it's someone from our pack, and I'm not saying you shouldn't—I want you to be careful who you trust right now. It's just that ... we've grown up around these people. I feel like we'd know if one of them was so damn twisted inside."

"I thought that at first but, as Luke pointed out, people like that wear masks. They're often very good at blending. We can't say for sure that that isn't the case here."

He sighed. "I guess I can't deny that." He paused. "Mom and Dad will find out about it soon, so expect a phone call from them."

"I haven't heard from Mom at all since I left."

"She isn't talking much to anyone. She seems ... stunned. Like it never occurred to her that you'd truly ever leave."

"She'd convinced herself that her plan to stop me from one day joining the Olympus Pride would pay off. She wouldn't have allowed herself to consider that it might fail."

Mitch puffed out a breath. "I've tried talking to her about it, but she shuts me down every time I bring it up. She's taking the admirer situation seriously now, though. She told Embry that he'd better ID him fast. She's convinced that it can

only be Gabriel. Embry's next move is to find and question him. She could be right, you know."

"Yes, she could. She'd just better not pin it all on him so she can say 'case closed' and pressure me to return to the pack."

"You keep saying *the* pack, not *our* pack. You're really not coming back, are you?" The question held no judgement.

"No. I'm where I need to be." Where she wanted to be.

"Has Luke claimed you yet?"

Memories of this morning flashed to the forefront of her mind. "Not yet, but he will."

"Why the delay?"

"Involuntary cockblockers."

Mitch made a weird sound. "I don't want to hear my sister say 'cock.' As far as I'm concerned, you don't know what one is, you'll forever remain a virgin, and any children you may bear will be immaculate conceptions. Misogynistic, yeah, but whatever."

She snickered. "You're an idiot." Her pulse skittered as Luke stalked into the kitchen, stirring up her hormones with all that natural smolder. "I gotta go."

"Keep me posted, Blair. Don't hold anything else back from me. I want to be kept in the loop—you're my sister, I sort of love you."

A snort popped out of her. "Sort of love me?"

"Well, I can't be certain."

She rolled her eyes. "Like I said, you're an idiot." She promised to keep him updated and then ended the call. Studying Luke's grim expression, she asked, "What's wrong?"

He moved to stand between her legs. "I just heard from River. The plates on the van were false."

She sighed. "Of course they were. It can never be that easy, can it?"

"A group of us are going to grab Davis Regent from his house later on this evening so that Camden can question him."

"Question him where?"

"We usually hold interrogations at my dad's apartment. But we don't want to take the human there, so we're going to use the pack's small motorhome. We can haul him inside, question him, and then ... well, what happens next will depend on what he has to say."

"Sounds like a plan. You know I'm coming with you, right?" Blair narrowed her eyes when she sensed he'd object. "Don't. This particular plan is not fraught with peril. There'll be a bunch of us. I will be fine. And if you try to dispute that, you'll just be lying your ass off." And yet, he *still* seemed about to argue. "Pick your battles wisely. You won't win many of them and you know it."

His jaw went tight. "It could get ugly."

"I know all about 'ugly.' Bush dogs take it to the extreme, and I've been present for plenty of interrogations. It was all part of my enforcer training. You know that. So quit being difficult, we have things to do. Regent ain't gonna question himself."

Luke drew in a long breath through his nose. "All right, we'll both go."

She pursed her lips. "Not sure why you thought I needed your consent, but okay."

Humor briefly flickered in his eyes. "Brat." Luke skimmed a hand over her hair. "Before we leave, how did your conversation with Mitch go?"

Shoving her phone back in her pocket, she replied, "He isn't happy that he learned about the email from Embry, and he struggles with the idea that someone from the pack could have sent it. But he's not dismissing the idea out of turn. He's going to be open-minded."

"Good. Because it might be that he's the only person in the pack who will be."

## OceanofPDF.com

## **CHAPTER SIX**

Sitting on the motorhome's sofa, Blair watched as Camden dragged Davis Regent into the vehicle. They'd reached the human's house only to find it empty, so Luke had parked the motorhome out of sight while they waited for Davis to make an appearance. It had been no more than half an hour later that the human had pulled up in his driveway.

He hadn't been hard to grab. Blair had observed from the window as Camden crept up behind Davis, slapped a hand over his mouth, and then dragged him away. Even now, the human struggled and yelled against Camden's palm, but the tiger wasn't whatsoever fazed.

Given that Davis's closest neighbors were half a mile away, there'd been no great need to muffle his shouts. Blair suspected that Camden had done it merely to ramp up the fear factor.

Right then, the tiger unceremoniously dumped Davis on the floor, who quickly scrambled backwards until his back met a wall. The human's eyes bounced from person to person. The Alphas, Aspen, Bailey, Alex, and Blair steadily stared back at him—all casually sprawled around the space, looking right at home.

The engine came to life, and then Luke drove away, muttering something to Farrell, who was riding shotgun. The plan was for her mate to drive around aimlessly. If the human was innocent, they'd let him live and ditch him somewhere. If he wasn't innocent, well, his fate would not be a painless one.

The smell of fear permeated the vehicle as Davis gaped up at Camden, his face ashen, his breathing heavy.

The tiger glared down at him, looking so unnaturally calm it was eerie. "You know who I am."

Swallowing, Davis wildly shook his head.

"Yes, you do," said Camden, his voice flat. "You've been asking questions about me. I heard all about it. And, of

course, I have to wonder just why you would have any interest in me."

Davis's panicked gaze again darted around the motorhome, examining every face, probably searching for a possible ally.

"If you're wondering why they're here, well, to be frank ... they don't trust that I won't kill you. Don't think that means you're completely safe from me. They have no issue with me hurting you in order to get the info I want." Camden took a lurching step toward the human, who promptly flinched. "Now, why don't you tell me why you went around asking questions about me."

Davis's lips trembled. "I-I was just curious."

"About?"

"Tiger shifters."

"And why would that be?"

"I've always liked wild cats. Especially tigers. There's so much that humans don't really understand about them, though. I thought a tiger shifter might know things about full-blooded tigers that would help fill the gaps in our knowledge. So when I heard a local person was one of your kind, well, I thought maybe I could talk to you. I meant to, but then I was worried you might take offense or something."

"You were just curious?"

Davis nodded twice, his eyes wide.

Blair saw Aspen grind her teeth, as if biting back words. It was clearly killing her to stay out of this.

Camden pursed his lips. "I suppose I can educate you on a thing or two. Do you know that, out of all the big cats, a tiger's claws are the sharpest?" Lifting his hand, he squatted in front of Davis. "They can grow up to four inches long." He sliced out his own claws, causing Davis to jerk in horror. "Mine are sharper. Longer. And I will drag them down your fucking face if you don't tell me the truth."

"I wasn't lying, I—" Davis cried out as Camden lashed out wicked fast, leaving diagonal claw marks along his face.

The scent of blood laced the air, making Blair's inner animal growl in approval. Her legs quivered with the urge to join in and sink her teeth into the human.

"Next time, I'll slice deeper," Camden warned him. "No more lies."

Davis began to sob. "I told you, I didn't lie."

Camden sliced his claws down the other side of his face. "Yes, you did. I want the truth."

"I gave you the truth!"

Camden struck again, clawing his chest this time, ripping cloth and mercilessly shredding skin. "The. Truth."

"What I told you was true, I swear!" He choked on a pained breath as Camden buried his claws in Davis's thigh. The human's fists clenched as he stared down at the sight in disbelief.

"You can spout denials as many times as you want," said Camden, still cool and composed. "But you're mistaken if you think I'll buy your bullshit." Keeping his claws buried in the human's thigh, Camden sharply twisted his hand.

Davis jerked with an agonizing cry. "Stop, stop, stop, please!"

Instead, Camden wiggled his claws. "If you want the pain to end, all you have to do is tell me what I want to know."

"I did it for my friend!" the human burst out.

Camden withdrew his claws but kept his hand elevated over Davis's thigh. "What friend?"

"A guy I know," replied Davis, his breaths sawing in and out of him. "He wanted to be sure you were really the tiger shifter that recently fought with another tiger shifter. He wanted to know ..."

"What?"

"Your habits, your address, if you were a loner."

"Why? Why would he want to know?"

Davis squeezed his eyes shut. "He's a poacher."

Blair's spine snapped straight, and her inner animal went very still.

"Poacher?" Camden ever so quietly echoed.

"He snatches shifters," said Davis, shaking. "Sells fur or tusks or teeth or whatever. Sometimes even heads or full bodies."

"Go on."

"He wants your head and fur. He said there's someone who'll pay good money for them, but he didn't say who. I-I think he works for some kind of company."

The shifters in the vehicle all exchanged grim looks, and Blair knew they were about to drop the human act. Because this waste of skin here wasn't going to live through this night.

Tate leaned forward, pinning Davis with a fierce glare. "And you, what, find information for him on any shifter he might like to capture?"

Davis licked his lips. "Yes, but that's all. I never do anything but report information."

"That makes it okay, does it?" Aspen clipped, rising from her seat. "His name." It was a demand.

"Chester Wilkins." The confession spilled out of him.

Havana hummed. "Where will we find dear old Chester?"

His shoulders hunched up, Davis reluctantly reeled off an address. "You won't find him there for at least a week. His wife doesn't know that he does poaching on the side. So when he needs a few days to capture a shifter and deliver body parts to a client, he tells her he's going on a business trip."

"What about his buddies?" asked Alex.

Davis's brow creased. "Buddies?"

"Fellow poachers," the wolverine elaborated.

"I don't know anything about them," said Davis. "I only know he sometimes works with a group of three other guys, depending on how big the game is."

Aspen flexed her fingers. "The game, huh?"

Bailey cricked her neck. "Can I hurt him now?"

"Oh, we can all hurt him," said Havana, standing. "But let's be careful not to let him die *too* quickly."

Davis's eyes went wide and bright with panic as everyone began to gather around him. His gaze slammed back on Camden. "Y-you, you said—"

"That they were here to ensure I didn't kill you." Camden shrugged. "I lied."

Just then, the vehicle slowed to a halt.

Davis once more scanned the faces around him and then settled his attention on Blair. "You can't let him kill me!"

What, he thought her "sweet" appearance meant she was his hope of getting out of here? Wrong. "Why not? It should be fun."

"So, Davis, you're some kind of animal lover." Bailey twisted her mouth. "How do you feel about snakes?" And then she shifted into her mamba form.

Davis whimpered, huddling against the wall in fright.

Tate scratched his cheek. "What you failed to realize, Davis, is that you're the only person here who's actually human."

Blair glanced around. "Anyone have a problem with me lighting him on fire at some point?"

Luke's mouth twitched. "What is it with you and fire?" "It's so pretty," she said.

"People will notice I'm missing!" Davis yelled, a shake in his voice. "The police will look for me; they'll find out you did this!"

Alex snorted. "How will they find you when there'll be nothing of you left to find?"

Blair wouldn't have thought it was possible for the human's face to go any paler, but she'd been wrong.

He threw up his hands, as if to fend off the shifters glaring down at him. "I only reported information!"

"There's no 'only' about it," snapped Aspen. "The fact that you see yourself as innocent just makes me want to hurt you more."

"Let's take him into the woods outside," said Luke. "There's no need to make a mess in here."

A short time later, once the human was well and truly dead, Alex raised a brow at Tate. "Want me to have my uncles get rid of the body?"

Tate's brow wrinkled. "They're visiting? When did they get here?"

"Last night," replied Alex. "Well, should I call them or not?"

Blair almost snorted at his gruff tone. No one ever took it personally—the surly wolverine possessed few people skills. The only person he made any real effort for was his mate, Bree, who also happened to be the pride's Primary omega.

"Yes, call them," Tate told Alex. "But it disturbs me to know that they'll probably *eat* the body."

Alex shrugged. "Wolverines don't like to waste their food, you know that."

Tate turned to Farrell. "Go scope out Chester's address. I know Davis claimed that Chester won't be there, but I want to be certain. Don't enter the residence; just check out the situation. Call me when you get there and let me know what you find."

"Sure thing." Farrell shifted into his avian form, gripped his cell phone with his talons, and then took to the sky.

Bailey set her hands on her hips. "How absolutely messed up is it that there are actually poachers who go after *shifters*? Animal poaching is bad enough. For people to look upon *us* as animals to the extent that they want our body parts as trophies or whatever ... it's sick."

"Don't worry, the bastards will pay," said Tate. It wasn't a statement of assurance, it was a menacing promise. "Once we have Chester, we can find out who his friends are and just who exactly hired him. In the meantime, let's get a little more information on him."

"I'll get River right on it," said Luke before then turning to Blair. "You all right?" he asked, his voice so low it wouldn't carry to the others.

She couldn't resist rolling her eyes. "I'm not shocked or disgusted by anything that went on here tonight, if that's your worry. But it's ever so cute, albeit confusing, that you'd mistake me for queasy."

"Not sure I like that condescending tone, but fine." Luke pulled out his phone. "I need to make this call to River, and then we'll head home." His eyes glinted with promise, reminding her of his earlier vow to claim her tonight.

Blair smiled and lowered her voice as she said, "I hope you don't mind biting and scratching, because me and my animal want you all marked up."

His eyes blazed. "Right back at you, baby."

Having had years to plan how the day of their claiming would go, Luke had had it all planned out in his head—beginning with driving to Sylvan territory on Blair's nineteenth birthday, handing over her birthday gifts, helping her move her things to his place, and then cooking her a romantic meal before he finally took her to bed.

Of course, that plan had been upended by the mere fact that he brought her here early.

Enter the new plan. Which he hadn't properly laid out in his mind. What he'd most wanted was to ensure that the day

was special. As such, spending time interrogating a human on the very evening that he finally claimed his mate had been nowhere on Luke's wish list.

He thought about delaying the claiming until tomorrow, but his cat would never stand for it. He doubted Blair or her inner female would either. And with so much currently happening around them, there was no guarantee that tomorrow would be any calmer.

At the very least, he wanted her to be able to wash the day away. So Luke didn't pounce on her the moment they returned to what was now *their* apartment. Ignoring his cat's protests, Luke resisted the urge to take and dominate. He gently herded her into the bathroom, slowly stripped each item of clothing from her body, shed his own clothes, and then ushered her into the shower stall.

Squinting slightly in what appeared to be confusion, she went along with it. But there wasn't a doubt in his mind that she'd attempt to take over if things didn't eventually move fast enough for her liking. His girl had little patience.

As they stood under the hot spray, Luke stroked and soaped her down, every touch reverent with a sensual undertone. He wanted to kindle small flames of arousal inside her; wanted a slow burn to steadily wind her tight until her body was primed for what would come next.

His own body was ready to roll—his blood hot, his skin tight, his dick aggressively hard. The drive to claim her beat at him with a fierce intensity, fueled by the knowledge that he'd very soon answer that drive, rendering his hold on his control a brittle thing.

He'd dreamed of this, of making her officially his, for months. Craved it. Burned for it. Obsessed over it. Until it felt like it was all he lived for.

He massaged her scalp as he shampooed and then conditioned her hair. He spent most of that time gritting his teeth, because her soft hands slid over his body as she washed him down. Each caress was lazy yet still undeniably erotic.

She teasingly skimmed her palm over his cock and then ever so gently whispered her fingers over his balls. He nearly lost it right then. Something he couldn't afford to do. He'd hurt her if he wasn't mindful of her inexperience. Her first time, *their* first time together, wasn't going to be a quick fuck against the shower wall.

Out of the stall, he looped a thick, soft towel around his hips before then holding up a towel for her. Once her feet met the floor mat, he dried her off, gently batting away her hand when she attempted to take over.

She stared up at him, a slight glaze in her eyes, a flush of arousal staining her cheeks, and the scent of her need lacing the air. He couldn't resist dropping his head to swipe his tongue over her lower lip. She slyly captured his tongue and suckled, the teasing little witch.

Luke fisted his hand against the urge to snap it around her throat. "Behave." He kissed her slow and deep, wrestling back the need to ravish her mouth. She palmed the back of his head as she met him kiss for kiss, her free hand yanking the towel from his hips. Her soft fingers curled around his cock and squeezed tight.

He growled. "I said, *behave*." He tugged her hand away. "You can play with my dick all you want another time. But not here and now." It would eat at what control he had left, and he couldn't afford to lose it.

Once they'd dried off, he lifted her, carried her into the bedroom, and sat her on the edge of the mattress. "Lay back."

Instead, she ran the tip of her finger down his shaft.

He cuffed her wrist, fighting a snarl. "Blair."

"Yup?"

Yup? "Do not fucking test me right now."

"Whyever not?" She leaned forward, as if to lap at his dick.

Hissing, Luke fisted her hair and yanked back her head.

She winced, but her lips curled. "Ah, there you are."

He frowned. "What?"

"Here's the thing. I don't want to get claimed by a diluted version of you. I don't want you to only show me the parts you think I can handle. You don't get to hold back from me—it's the one thing I won't ever tolerate. You wouldn't let me pull that crap either. Take this slow if that's what you want, but don't go all omega on me. Give me *you*."

Blair metaphorically held her breath, meeting his gaze steadily, unwilling to back down. This was too important. What would be the point in him claiming her if a part of him was locked away the whole time?

Yes, she understood why he'd wish to tone down his natural intensity. An alpha's need for control often became more pronounced in the bedroom—especially when it came to their mates. Given her inexperience, it was natural that he'd worry she'd find it too much.

It was a dumb worry, though.

Blair had been prepared for how he'd be in bed. She knew what she was getting herself into. She was fine with letting him lead so long as he understood she'd never be a passive or full-on submissive participant.

Her inner animal was no less inclined to allow him to hold back. The female wanted to bite him hard and lightly claw him—goad him, poke at him, remind him she wasn't fragile.

Blair raised a brow, daring him to rise to her challenge, knowing it would prick at his dominant instincts.

His eyes momentarily flashed cat. "I'm going to need to take the edge off," said Luke, his voice different now. Not soft and soothing as if she were a skittish animal. It was now low and deep and oozed authority. "I want to be looking at your beautiful ass while I do. I want to mark it with my come. Lie on your stomach."

Not an order she'd expected. Or one she had a problem with. Blair did as he asked, her skin breaking out in

goosebumps as he rumbled a low guttural growl.

A hand stroked first one globe of her ass and then the other. She could *hear* him jacking off. Hear his low grunts. Smell his pre-come.

Her pulse quickened. Her mouth went dry. Her inner animal rolled amorously.

Fingertips skimmed along Blair's slit. She moaned, scraping her nails over the bedsheet, as one thick finger slid inside her. He played with her pussy just as expertly as he had that morning, sure and possessive. She was soon damp and aching, bucking back to meet his touch.

Another finger entered her. *Oh*, *God*. She began pushing back harder, all but fucking herself on his fingers. Her tight nipples repeatedly rubbed against the mattress, sending little streaks of pleasure to her clit. He added a third finger, her pussy spasmed—

A rough groan wrenched out of him as ropes of hot come spurted over her back and ass. "Damn, that's a pretty sight."

She panted, resisting the urge to curse him for not getting her off. He rubbed his come into her skin, writing ... something. She wasn't sure what.

"Now I want you flat on your back with your legs spread. Make it happen."

Again with the dominant tone. She couldn't lie, she kind of liked it. "In case you didn't notice, I'm kind of sticky right now. If I roll over, I'll make a mess of the bed."

"Not gonna tell you again."

She bit back a smile and, her nerve-endings raw with anticipation, rolled onto her back. Her breath caught at the look on his face. So cold and carnal and hungry.

He knelt between her spread legs, slid his hands under her thighs, and pulled her closer. "I've been wanting to do this all day." Snaking his rough palms down her inner thighs, he nuzzled her slick folds and then zigzagged his tongue from her clit to her entrance. "This pussy is going to look so good on my cock."

Blair closed her eyes as his tongue swiped through her folds. A tongue that went on to lick and delve and lap like a master—branding her as surely as his teeth had once done. She arched and moaned, scratching at his scalp. Her thighs trembled as her release crept toward her. Then he sank his tongue inside her once more, and Blair imploded right there.

Luke licked his lips. "Move further up the bed." The order vibrated with an urgency that warned her not to mess around. It made her bristle, but she'd asked for this, so she couldn't even complain.

Still a little jittery from her orgasm, Blair blinked hard and did as he asked. He draped himself over her, his eyes dark and ravenous. The feel of every inch of his skin aligned to hers electrified her nerve-endings.

His mouth unexpectedly latched onto her nipple just as his hand palmed her breast. No, she couldn't handle anymore foreplay. She couldn't.

Blair was about to snippily demand he *get moving*, but then he settled his hips more snugly between her own. *Better*. She slid her hands up the sleek, defined muscles of his chest and gripped his broad shoulders. "In me."

"But that's the thing." Gritting his teeth against the urge to slam deep, Luke lodged the head of his dick in her pussy—so slick and scalding hot. "I don't just want to be *in* you." He breezed his mouth along the side of her face to her ear. "I want to fucking consume you. Take you over. Use you all up. Make you feel so possessed you'll never forget who you belong to."

"Then what are you waiting for?"

Luke returned his gaze to hers. "For you to convince me that you want it." He bit her lower lip hard. "Make me believe it."

She swallowed, pricking his shoulders with the tips of her claws. "I want you to fuck me. Claim me. Mark me *inside*,

where no one else has ever been."

The latter words shot straight to his cock. His territorialism at an all-time high, he slowly sank into her. A groan got snagged in his throat. Christ, she was tight. If she hadn't been so goddamn wet, he'd have struggled to push any deeper.

His pulse racing, Luke paused when he met the barrier inside her. "Look at me."

Her eyelids lifted, revealing a gaze filled with need and frustration. There was a twinge of discomfort, but he trusted she'd tell him if it was too much.

"Keep your eyes on mine." He reared back slightly and then thrust hard, driving his cock deep, a fierce satisfaction filling him from head to toe. She flinched beneath him with a hiss. He nuzzled her and pressed a kiss to her throat. "Shh, you're good."

It killed him, but he didn't move other than to use his lips, tongue, and teeth on her highly sensitive neck. Little by little, the tension left her body as she adjusted to his size. His cat nudged him, wanting him to move, bite, claim.

She arched, making Luke slide a little deeper inside her. They both groaned. "Well, you gonna make me yours or what?" she challenged.

He snarled. "You're already mine."

Blair gripped his shoulders tighter as he began to move. Jesus, she'd *seriously* underestimated just how big he'd feel when inside her. She felt stuffed full, her pussy *over*stretched. Pain and pleasure blended as his throbbing cock rasped along her supersensitive inner walls. He repeatedly nibbled on her neck, leaving her to wonder when he'd finally bite down.

Each plunge of his dick was slow and sensuous. But not sweet. The thrusts held the bold, dominant, dangerous edge of a warrior staking his claim.

Curling her legs tight around him, she lifted her hips to meet each punch of his own. And, as he gripped her breast while sucking on her pulse, Blair felt her orgasm approaching fast.

She lurched up and sank her teeth into his neck, branding him, *claiming* him.

He swore, going rigid above her. Then he lost it. Every forward roll of his hips was fast, hard, and heavy as he pounded into her like an animal.

She clawed at his shoulders. "Luke ..." His teeth clamped around a fleshy spot on her neck and sank deep. Her release slammed into her, stealing her breath. Blair dug her heels into the base of his spine and raked her nails over his back as she came hard, barely feeling the brief flash of pain in her head.

A pain that preceded the mating bond snapping into place.

She sucked in a breath as her world tilted, altering forever. The link was fierce in its strength and intensity. The ball of emotions on the other end of it made her eyes sting. Pride, protectiveness, unconditional adoration, and a possessiveness so deep and wild it was a force all on its own.

Opening her eyes, she found Luke braced on his elbows as he looked down at her. Still panting, she smiled. She was sore and all hollowed out, but ... "I want to do that again. Soon. We need to make that happen."

His lips hitched up. "Oh, we will." He dabbed a soft kiss on her mouth. "Our scents have mixed already," he added, his voice velvety with pure male satisfaction.

The combining of scents didn't always happen immediately. It often took certain "steps" for the bond to form.

It didn't surprise her that their bond wasn't yet *fully* formed. They might have known each other a long time and developed a deep emotional connection, but Luke hadn't been completely open with her on certain matters—always seeking to protect her from the ugliness of the world. Of *his* world, in particular ... as if he'd feared that sharing them would make Blair feel inclined to take Noelle's advice and choose another

mate. *Idiot*. Until those secrets were gone, the frequency of the bond would be jammed.

She wasn't going to hound him about it tonight, though. She wasn't going to ruin the mood by asking him to rip open old wounds. That could wait. For now, she was just going to marvel in the bond, in the joy of what he felt for her, in the fact that she was *finally* irrevocably bound to Luke. And she had the fleeting thought that if anyone tried to part them, the fucker wouldn't live to tell the tale.

OceanofPDF.com

## CHAPTER SEVEN

The next morning, Luke woke to the feel of warm air feathering over his claiming mark. He quickly became aware that a very naked Blair was half sprawled over him, her face tucked into the crook of his neck. His still-sensitive brand tingled at the feel of her hot breath.

*His brand*, he thought with a curl of his lips.

They were mated now. Irreversibly bound to each other. Something he'd occasionally worried her mother would find a way to prevent, despite the fact that—even in the beginning, when Luke had been a relative stranger to Blair—his mate hadn't experienced torn loyalties where Noelle was concerned. Blair had always been steadfastly in his corner, her loyalty to him absolute.

It was almost a little surreal to be finally bound to her. For years she had felt *just* out of his reach. So close yet so far.

Not anymore.

She lived inside him now, exactly where she was supposed to be. The knowledge planted itself deep in his system, anchoring him, flowing into his blood, slithering around his bones, smoothing over each and every jagged edge inside him.

The sensation of her soul knitted to his didn't feel whatsoever strange. He'd always had that sense of her being a basic part of him ... as if she was engraved into his very being and imprinted on every cell of his body. Blair belonged to him on a level that nothing else ever could or would.

Their bond burned bright, stronger than any steel. He'd psychically touched the knot of emotions that resided at the other end of it. What she felt for him wasn't sweet and tender. It was as fiery and fierce as her personality. She loved him with a ferocity that humbled him—one he returned tenfold.

His sleepy cat did a languid stretch. For the first time in what felt like too long, the feline wasn't restless and moody.

He was relaxed. Content. Secure in his hold on Blair.

As memories of their mating flitted through Luke's mind, his cock twitched. She'd so easily rolled with his demands, accepting it was part of who he was; pleasing his cat that she didn't resent that forceful streak both man and animal shared. The way she'd pointblank refused to let Luke get away with holding anything back, trusting he wouldn't take that too far and hurt her ... that had touched him.

In general, there'd be very little that she'd let him get away with. Not that she'd fight him on petty shit or put up a protest for the mere sake of it—Blair was too mature for that. But she wouldn't pander to his overprotective nature, fail to call him on his crap, or ever struggle to tangle with him. That thought made him smile.

She stirred, shifting position slightly.

Sensing through their bond that she'd woken, he danced his fingers along the arm that she'd tossed over him. "Morning, baby."

She mumbled a non-intelligible sound.

He felt one corner of his mouth cant up. "Sleep well?"

"Trying to sleep now," she said, a slight slur to her voice. "Woke up 'cause pulses of male smugness are drifting down our bond."

"It'd be impossible for me to not be smug right now." Luke swept his hand down her back and possessively palmed her ass. "I finally have you here, all marked and claimed. Not to mention naked."

"And tired."

"Fucking beautiful, too."

Unable to maintain "cranky" when he said stuff like that and she could *feel* his total sincerity through their bond, Blair smiled against his neck. "And my tits are awesome. Admit it."

He chuckled. "Absolutely awesome. Much like this ass." He gave it a gentle squeeze.

Blair snuggled into him a little more, breathing in their combined scent. He now wore her on his skin just as plainly as he wore the imprint of her teeth. It pleased the possessive heart of her.

That same territorialism had risen inside her like a tidal wave when he took her last night. She understood now why he'd been so sure he'd never manage to have sex with her without also claiming her. The urge to mate that had taunted them for months had intensified by a *thousand* when he had finally slid inside her. She could no more have stopped herself from branding him than she could have stopped herself from breathing. It had been too necessary, too instinctual, too primal.

She wasn't sure how it was for other women after their virginal status altered, but Blair personally felt neither here nor there about no longer having a hymen. Then again, it hadn't been an awkward or incredibly painful experience for her. If so, she might have otherwise felt differently.

"On another note, how is your female this morning?" he asked.

In a word ... "Hyper."

"Hyper?"

"She finally has what she wants, so it's put her in a rather excitable mood." Which was massively annoying Blair at the moment, since the little female felt it necessary to yip and bark and butt her head at Blair in an effort to make her wake and go "play." It was like having a small child harass you until you got out of bed in resignation. "How's your cat?"

"More content than he's ever been. And crowing like a rooster."

Her snicker got caught in her throat as a yawn cracked her jaw.

"He's also desperate for some time with both you and your female. We need to let our animals run together at some point today."

"I'm up for it, so long as your cat doesn't try eating my hair again."

"He doesn't try to eat it. Per se. He likes to play with it

"Well, it ain't a ball of yarn."

"—and then he gets carried away and ends up nibbling on the strands." Luke doodled circles on her butt with his fingertip. "At least he doesn't nibble on your pinkie."

"Once. My female did that to you once."

"It hurt like a mother. Her teeth are like goddamn miniature scalpels."

Dominant males could be such whiners at times. "She only did it because you tried rubbing her belly—she doesn't like that."

"She *showed* me her belly. She rolled right onto her back, her tongue lolling out, looking all playful."

"Well, it's not her fault you fell for the puppy dog act. Some alpha you are." She flinched as the tips of his claws pricked the flesh of her ass. "Ow! That hurts." She bit his neck.

Luke let out a low chuckle, withdrawing his claws. "That bite wasn't much of a punishment, baby." He loved it when his mate marked him—even needed it. "Just to be clear, I'll be doing a lot of things to your ass so it better get used to a little discomfort. I'll be using and ruling every part of you." He had all sorts of fantasies boxed up in his mind. Now that they were mated, he could open that box. "But right now, I have a question."

"Hit me with it."

He rolled onto his side and gently cupped her pussy. "You sore?"

Her pupils dilated. "A little bit."

Luke hummed, urging her to lie flat on her back. "I guess I should kiss it better, then." He did exactly that, not

stopping until she came all over his mouth. He then pumped his aching cock and exploded all over her pussy. "I like seeing your skin covered in my come." It was yet another way to mark her as his.

Her face all languid and flushed, she blew out a breath. "I'm kind of sensing that, since this is the second time you've blown your load all over me."

"It won't be the last." He gently tapped her hip. "Shower."

Just as they had last night, they showered together. Luke again washed her hair for her, loving that she let him minister to and pamper her that way. It wasn't always easy for dominant females to shove aside their inborn self-reliance in even the smallest of ways. But Blair didn't bristle or object; she gave him this without hesitation.

Had she not been sore, he would have taken her right then. Later. He'd have her again later.

Washed and dressed, he checked his phone. One particular text made him frown.

"What's wrong?" asked Blair, retrieving her own cell from the nightstand.

"I got a message from Tate. It seems that Chester still hasn't returned home." Once Farrell had scoped the place out the previous night and ascertained that only a woman and two teenagers were inside, he'd called Tate, who'd sent a couple of enforcers to watch the place.

Blair's lips pursed. "It's looking like Davis was telling the truth about Chester feigning that he's on a business trip, then. Do you think it's possible that he and his friends will try to get to Camden again?"

"I do. And I think they'll do it soon. They've only given themselves a week to get the job done, if what Davis said is true."

"Hopefully we'll manage to get our hands on at least one of the poachers when they next strike. If not, we can nab Chester when he returns home. Which he will. He has no reason to go into hiding. It's unlikely that he'd think we'd question Davis or learn Chester's ID some other—*Ugh*."

He felt his brows snap together. "What?"

Glaring at the screen of her cell, she said, "My mother has decided to break her silence."

"And?"

"And I wish she hadn't. The text message is one longass lecture. In sum, she's mad that I didn't mention the email to her, she can't understand why I'd suspect one of the pack was behind it, she's hurt that I'd ever think she doesn't want what's best for me, and she maintains that I'll regret mating you so soon and she wants me to know that I can return to pack territory for a 'break' any time I want."

"A break from me?"

Blair shrugged. "You. Mated life. The pride. Who knows? I don't always understand where my mother's trains of thought lead her."

A knock came at the front door.

"I'll get it." Luke wasn't surprised to find that their visitors were his aunt and grandmother. He'd known it was only a matter of time before they turned up to see Blair. Both women had a fondness for her. Ingrid had always been the grandmother that his mate never had. His aunt Valentina had taken Blair under her wing long ago and treated her as a surrogate daughter.

Ingrid smiled. "Morning, darlin'. We thought we'd drop in and see how you and Blair are doing."

Moving aside to let them pass, he said, "She'll be happy to see you."

Valentina's gaze immediately landed on Luke's brand. "Ah, you have mated," she said in her thick Russian accent. "Good. It should have been done months ago," she added with a haughty huff. "You dragged your heels like immature boy who fears commitment."

He frowned, affronted. "It wasn't like that at all. I made a deal with Blair's parents, which you're well aware of."

Valentina flicked her hand. "Bah. There are always loopholes. This you know. Do not give me boring speech about honor. There is no room for integrity in some situations."

That was just the kind of comment he'd expect to hear from a wolverine. They weren't big on ethics. Like *at all*. Particularly Ivanov wolverines. Valentina might have taken her mate's surname of Devereaux, but she was an Ivanov down to the bone.

"Now, where is my Blair?" demanded Valentina.

"I think you'll find she's *my* Blair," he said, but his aunt had already walked off in search of his mate.

Ingrid gave him a tight hug. "Congratulations on your mating, darlin'. Your scent has mixed with Blair's already. That's good. I sense the bond. It's strong. Not yet complete, though."

Something that didn't please his cat. "It soon will be."

"Well, of course it will. You'd stand for nothing else." Ingrid lightly patted his cheek. "I love seeing my favorite grandson so settled and happy."

He snorted. "You call us all your favorite."

"But I'm only truthful when I say it to you."

"Yeah, sure." He followed the sounds of voices into the kitchen, where his mate and aunt were chatting while Valentina switched the kettle on to boil. Watching as Blair embraced Ingrid with a huge smile, Luke felt his chest go warm and tight.

He loved that Blair was so comfortable with his family; that she thought of them as *her* family. That was exactly what they were, but not all people got along well with the relatives of their mate.

He was a perfect example of that.

Luke had tried hard to build some sort of rapport with her family. Only Mitch had been receptive. Les hadn't been rude or difficult like Noelle, but he'd also been nothing more than icily civil.

In general, Luke wasn't a person who needed the acceptance of others. It didn't bother him if someone disapproved of him. It didn't even particularly bother him that his mate's parents had no time for him. But, for her sake, he wished things were different.

Watching her putter around the kitchen—grabbing this, repositioning that—satisfaction filled him. She didn't move around the place like a guest; she moved with the ease of someone who was home. Which she was.

Blair was already stamped all over the apartment. She'd long ago marked it with her scent, her style, her touch, and the brands her animal left here and there.

"You must come for dinner one evening," Valentina announced, her gaze dancing from him to Blair. "I insist. My brothers will come also. It will be nice family meal."

Luke ran his tongue along the inside of his lower lip. "Nice? Really?"

His aunt's eyes widened. "Why would it not be?"

"Because your brothers like to torment and argue with your mate, and they have not one problem with doing it at a dinner table." It made for an uncomfortable situation.

"There is love behind their words."

Luke's brows shot together. "Love?"

"They are not type to say such things. But they do care for my James."

"They've tried to kill him. Several times."

"Well, I do not talk about that."

Luke shook his head with a sigh. "I don't want Blair exposed to their dysfunctional bullshit."

"It's too late for that," his mate cut in, her mouth curved, "I've met them on a number of occasions."

"Yeah, and those occasions were one too many," Luke told her.

Valentina sniffed. "They will seek her out if you keep her from them. They *adore* Blair."

"We'd be happy to come for dinner, Valentina," Blair interjected. "Thank you for the invitation."

"You are most welcome." Valentina cut her gaze to him. "See how easy that was? Always drama with Devereaux males. Even my James. It is in blood, I am sure of it."

Luke snorted. "Ivanov wolverines are the dramatic ones. Jesus, your mother has knocked your father out with chloroform more times than I can count—"

"She had her reasons," Valentina insisted.

"But were they sane reasons?"

Another sniff. "It is not our place to judge what goes on between mates."

Well, Luke *totally* judged them.

"Moving swiftly on," began Ingrid, turning to Blair, "I heard that your mom isn't so pleased that you left with Luke. I don't suppose she's given you two her blessing yet, has she?"

Blair's nose wrinkled. "Noelle thinks I'm too young to mate," she prevaricated.

Valentina sniffed. "Bah. Such foolishness."

Blair felt her mouth quirk. The whole "bah" thing never failed to tickle her. Valentina was regally imperious and blunt as a knife—qualities Blair admired.

"It is never too early for adult shifters to find their mate." Valentina began handing out cups of tea. "Most spend years searching for them. They worry they will not find them. You have been spared those headaches. She should be glad of it. But no. She is selfish woman, wants only to keep you close."

Ingrid sighed. "Maybe things would be different if Noelle hadn't latched onto you to get her through the pain of losing your sister."

Her heart heavy, Blair sipped her tea. "Maybe." Her mother *had* been different before Marianna's death. Softer. More patient. Less strict. Not full of an overprotectiveness that held a panicked edge and birthed an uber controlling streak. "I doubt she'd have ever been okay with me leaving the pack, but she probably wouldn't have been so set against it or created so many issues."

Blair leaned into Luke as he curled a comforting arm around her shoulders. Sometimes, she felt that it would be easier if Noelle was a self-centered bitch who cared nothing for her—Blair could then easily cut her mother out of her life. But there was so much more to Noelle. She might not be cuddly and warm, but she didn't hide that she loved her children. She spoiled both Blair and Mitch. Babied them when they were down or tired. Took care of them in what ways she could without encroaching on their independence.

Although Noelle would rather Luke wasn't in the picture, she'd still invited him to any parties she threw for Blair over the years. She'd never complained about, or tried to make Blair feel guilty for, spending time with him. And when the mating urge kicked in and Blair had been a sexual wreck, it was Noelle who'd been at her side—not cursing Luke, not making snarky comments, just comforting her.

"On a whole other note, my Vinnie told me about your stalker," said Ingrid, pulling Blair out of her ruminations. "The entire pride has been made aware of it. They'll be on alert for anyone acting suspicious. You're officially our Beta female now. We'll all watch out for you, just as you'll watch out for us. That's how it goes."

Blair blinked. It hadn't occurred to her until that moment that she now shared Luke's status. She wasn't nervous about it. She'd prepared herself for it on every level.

She'd tailed Donal for years, learning what it meant to be a Beta. Settling disputes, reporting pride issues to the Alphas, being an ear for those who had problems, breaking up brawls where necessary, and even dealing with indiscretions on behalf of the Alphas would be part and parcel of the position. She was ready to pick up the mantel. She just wasn't sure how hard her pride mates would make it for her to fulfil the role.

"You will get chance to properly meet everyone at your welcome party," said Valentina.

Ingrid nodded. "Bree and the other omegas set the date. It will be in two days' time. Feel free to invite your brother and his mate. Mitch will likely be worrying over whether or not you're happy here. It may put his mind at ease to see that you've been welcomed by the pride with open arms."

Blair's brows flitted upward. "I might just do that. It would go a long way to easing his concerns." As much as she doubted that they'd all *emotionally* welcome her, none were likely to voice or show their displeasure at the party for fear of the repercussions. And if they did ... well, playing with them would be fun. "Now can we have something to eat? I'm starving."

All four of them ate breakfast together. Valentina and Ingrid left shortly after that. Once Luke and Blair had taken care of the dirty dishware, he suggested that they go let their animals run together. They made their way down to the complex's outdoor communal backyard.

There, she was immediately assaulted by the smells of wildflowers, damp earth, stagnant water, and tree bark. Sweeping her gaze over the overgrown grass, thick shrubs, mossy trees, ill-maintained pond, and nonsensical rockeries, she couldn't deny that the large yard looked as neglected as it did chaotic. In reality, though, the small-scale jungle was perfect for pallas cats to play in.

Her female pushed against Blair's skin with an excited yip. The animal had spent lots of time here over the past six years, running and wrestling with Luke's feline. She liked the space a lot and, knowing it was now her territory, she wanted to mark it as hers.

"Don't shift yet," said Luke.

Blair felt her brows dip. "Why not?"

"My cat wants to rub himself all over you—he's not going to settle until he does," said Luke, whipping off his tee. "I want a little time with your female, so I'm going to shift back once you let her out. Then I'll give my cat supremacy and they can play together after that."

More interested in the sleek skin and hard muscle he was revealing than what he was saying, Blair only nodded, drinking in the sight of him as he continued to strip. He was just so damn gorgeous and sexy and lickable. And all hers.

He shifted shape, morphing into a furry creature that, like all his kind, was downright adorable even with his splash of weird. The pupils of his large amber eyes were round rather than vertical. Taller than full-blooded pallas cats—more commonly called Pallas' cats by humans—his body looked less stocky regardless of all that excessively long, thick gray fur. Nonetheless, there was no escaping that he resembled an overfilled plush toy.

She sat back on her haunches. "I've missed you."

He came toward her, looking as fluid and graceful as any feline despite his generous coat. Having a somewhat cranky disposition, he wasn't always in the mood to be petted. That clearly wasn't the case today, because he leapt onto her lap.

"Well, hello." She sank her fingers into his rich, soft fur, admiring the dark snow-leopard-like spots on his forehead and the little black lines across his cheeks that made her think of war paint stripes. "Such a pretty kitty."

He bared a fang even as he rubbed against her chest to mark her with his scent. He might not understand the words, but he wouldn't like the tone in which she'd delivered them.

"Sorry." Knowing his weak spot, she scratched at the creamy white patch of fur on his chin that could also be seen on his throat and inner ears.

His eyes falling half-closed, he purred, all but melting against her.

Blair's female yipped impatiently, wanting to surface and tussle with her mate. *Soon*, Blair promised as she continued to pet and scratch. His small tufty ears pricked up as she whispered compliments to him that Luke no doubt translated.

Finally, the cat climbed off her lap and stretched, gently batting her with his bushy black-tipped tail that was marked by dark rings. Bones then once more snapped and popped, and soon a very naked Luke was squatted in front of her.

He pressed a kiss to her mouth. "If my cat wasn't so determined to have time with your animal, he'd have fallen asleep right there on your lap."

"He was in a very snuggly mood."

"Only because you were the one petting him. He takes a swipe at everyone else." Luke's cock stirred as she began to strip. There was nothing seductive about how she quickly and efficiently took off her clothes, but there was no way for him to remain unaffected by the vision of his mate naked.

She shifted impressively fast, and her female shook her reddish-brown fur as if to settle it. Eerily black eyes studied him for a long moment. She let out a low-pitched bark that was *all* demand.

"All right, all right," he said, stroking a hand over her short fur.

She leaned against his thigh, going pliant with pleasure as he petted her. Unlike his cat, the female liked being stroked. She simply didn't tolerate it from many people.

She was a cute little thing. Like Blair herself, she looked the opposite of fierce and dangerous. Everything about the bush dog was small—her ears, her legs, her tail, her webbed feet. Even her teeth and claws were short, though they were also razor sharp. A small nip or shallow scratch could bring tears to your eyes.

She flopped onto her back, hinting for a belly rub.

He snorted. "Do I look slow to you?"

She wrinkled her little black nose and barked.

"No, I'm not doing it. I like my fingers where they are."

She let out another bark.

"No, I'm not falling for your little trick again." The female was honestly a handful. In terms of behavior, bush dogs were like toddlers. They were mischievous, defiant, curious, playful, failed to think before they acted, and tried to eat anything they could put in their mouths—including poisonous snakes—yet they somehow lived to tell the tale.

Weirdly, they often did handstands and could even run backwards. Normal they were not. And there was really no "managing" them. But they were happy for you to try, because then they could play with your sanity by being a pain in your ass.

She finally jumped to her feet, apparently admitting defeat, and then butted his thigh with her head.

"Yeah, I'm ready." He gave supremacy to his inner animal.

Not much taller than the bush dog, the cat butted his nose against that of the female. She licked at his face in greeting and yipped, wanting to play. But the cat was not done marking her yet.

He rubbed his body along the side of hers, flinching when she bit at his tail. He bared a fang. She gave him a doggy grin. Then she ran.

They spent hours digging, burrowing, wrestling, and chasing each other. When his human began pushing for control, the cat tried nudging the bush dog toward the piles of clothes. She barked and then jumped in the pond.

The cat tapped his tail hard on the ground, growling. She ignored him. He growled louder. She continued to ignore him. He let out a bark-like hiss. She swam further away.

The cat circled the pond, growling and hissing until his mate eventually climbed out. She shook her body hard, soaking his fur with water. He bared his teeth, unimpressed. *Another* doggy grin.

He herded her over to the pile of clothes and then withdrew, giving his human supremacy.

Smiling down at the bush dog, Luke shook his head. "You are just pure trouble." He pulled on his jeans, watching as she did a handstand while scent marking a tree.

Hinges creaked as the door to the complex swung open. Finley stepped out into the yard. *Hell*.

The bush dog instantly went down to all fours, her ears pricking up. Her mood didn't sour, though. No. She started wagging that little tail, and he knew then that she planned to toy with the enforcer if this conversation didn't go well. Which it might not, given the woman's general habit of being somewhat dismissive toward his mate.

His protective instincts rose, urging him to warn the female enforcer to watch her step. But he wouldn't be doing his mate any favors if he did. In fact, Blair would be pissed at him for acting on her behalf.

Whenever Finley had dismissed her in the past, Blair had rolled her eyes. Or snorted. Or snickered. Or otherwise dismissed the woman right back. But being Beta female now, she wouldn't do that any longer. She'd want to establish where she stood in the hierarchy.

Finley strolled toward them, all assertiveness. "Hey, you two." She smiled at the bush dog the way you would a harmless bunny rabbit. It was an insult, pure and simple. Because everybody knew bush dogs were far from harmless.

Knowing the condescending edge to that smile would rankle on his mate, Luke expected the little female to growl or peel back her upper lip. She didn't. She cocked her head, lolling out her tongue, and kept on wagging her small tail.

Finley let out a low snicker, though her features softened in the face of all that puppy-like adorableness. It truly

was impossible not to respond to it.

Finley turned to Luke. "I'm sorry about yesterday morning. If I'd known your mate was with you, I wouldn't have disturbed you."

He inclined his head, accepting her apology.

"We really do need to talk. I want to run a few things by you."

He frowned. "You didn't take the matter to Farrell yesterday, since I was occupied?" It would have been the obvious thing to do, given the guy was Head Enforcer.

She blinked. "Well, no."

And he could see that it hadn't even occurred to her to do so. Luke could sense that, for her, it would have felt no different from consulting someone of equal rank. Because Finley's problem was that, in her attempts to act as far more than an enforcer, she tended to forget that she *was* an enforcer.

"You should have," Luke told her. "It is not necessary for you to report specifically to me. Farrell should be more of a go-to person for you than I am. But it often slips your mind that his authority exceeds yours, doesn't it?"

Finley's face flushed, and her mouth firmed.

Eager to return to having quality time with his mate, he asked, "Are any of your concerns urgent?"

"No," she replied, her voice a little brittle.

"Then either take them to Farrell or, if you really feel that the situation warrants the involvement of a Beta, find Blair at some point tomorrow."

Finley's lips parted in surprise. "But she's only ..."

"She's only, what?" he prodded, a dangerous note in his tone.

The enforcer peeked down at the bush dog, whose black gaze was pinned on her with such intensity that Finley averted her eyes. "New to her position."

"I don't see what that has to do with anything," he said, his tone cool. "And I don't think it's what you intended to say. Be very careful, Finley. You'd be a fool to underestimate her."

The enforcer glanced down at the bush dog, who was still firmly in the role of man's best friend, and then raised a "I'm seriously supposed to feel threatened?" brow at Luke.

That was when his mate lurched forward.

Finley sucked in a breath, her mouth falling open, her face creasing in pain as the bush dog clamped her jaws around the woman's ankle. "Ow, fuck, get her off, get her off!"

Try to come between a bush dog and their prey? Not likely. And he felt no need to intervene on Finley's behalf anyway. His mate needed to make her point.

Cursing like crazy, Finley shook her foot, trying to dislodge the little female. Yeah, it wouldn't be that easy. But the enforcer kept trying, still swearing like a sailor.

Her eyes welled up, but she'd get no judgment from him. It was never a case of a "mere ankle bite" when it came to Blair's kind. They went for the most sensitive spot, they dug their teeth deep, and they didn't simply bite down. Nope. They chomped and chewed, making it feel like you were being attacked by a living, breathing meat grinder. And it hurt. Like. Hell.

Now babbling curses in a whiny voice, Finley reached down as if to whack his mate.

"I wouldn't do that," warned Luke. "For one thing, you'd then have to deal with me—which you really don't want. For another, she'll just transfer her teeth to your hand and mangle the fuck out of it."

"She's mauling my ankle!"

"So she is. And you know why. What you don't seem to know is that bush dog shifters have lockjaw. Like a pit bull. If she doesn't want to let you go, she isn't going to let you go. Shaking your foot won't dislodge her."

Finley clenched her fists. "Then order her to let me go!"

"I don't think anyone could *make* Blair or her female do anything. In any case, I'd never bark orders at her—she's my mate, my equal. But you're well aware of that, just as you're well aware of what you have to do if you want her to release your ankle. So do it. Or don't. Your choice."

Annoyance flared in Finley's gaze.

The bush dog started chomping on her foot with renewed vigor.

Finley's eyes bugged, and a high-pitched cry burst out of her. "Ow, ow, ow! Shit, okay, okay!" She took a deep breath, relaxed her shoulders, and bowed her head in begrudging submission.

The bush dog released her with a low growl. Then, after an alarmingly quick shift, Blair was up in the enforcer's face, her expression hard and cold. "You're lucky my female is in a good mood, or she wouldn't have stopped at just mauling your foot. And I can promise you right now that if you dismiss me or her ever again, we'll *both* fuck you up in the worst way. And we'll enjoy it. So take that on board, Finley. This will be your only warning."

Blair hadn't yelled, she'd pitched her voice low. But it rang with so much rancor and dominance that it made even Luke's blood run cold.

It also made his dick thicken.

Finley backed away, her eyes on the ground. She then turned and hobbled into the building with as much dignity as she could muster.

Luke drank up his mate's personal space. There were many things he wanted to say to her, including that he was proud of her for not losing her cool, but what came out was ... "I am going to fuck the holy hell out of you when we get upstairs."

Blair's eyes blazed, and one corner of her mouth kicked up. "I look forward to it."

Once they were both fully dressed, they returned to the building, sexual tension turning the air between them static. It was as they waited for the elevator that her cell rang.

Still feeling a little worked up after her mini confrontation with Finley, Blair none too gently fished her phone out of her pocket. *Kiesha*. She swiped her thumb over the screen and answered, "Hello?"

"You weren't supposed to leave."

Blair went utterly still as that deep, rough, almost mechanical voice slithered down her spine.

"You're not supposed to be with him."

The fuck? She stared up at Luke, who was glaring at the phone so could presumably hear the words.

"This isn't acceptable, Blair," the deep voice went on. "I know you won't sleep with him, but it isn't the point. You're not where you belong."

She broke out in goosebumps. There was something so goddamn creepy about not only how intimately he spoke to her but how confident he was that Luke was no threat to *his* hold on her.

"I know you only wanted to piss off your mother, but ... just come home, okay? You're only leading the cat on by staying. He might have convinced himself that you're his mate, but you and me ... we know the truth. We know that you're mine. We—"

She hung up fast, sensing how close Luke was to snatching the cell from her hand and roaring at her caller.

His nostrils flared. "That son of a bitch. His? You're not fucking his, you're—shit, give me a minute." He took a calming breath, one hand flying to the back of his head.

She half-expected the phone to ring again, but it didn't. "That voice wasn't natural. He had to have used a voice changer of some kind." Which made her stomach roll, because ... "He would only have done that if he knew I'd otherwise

recognize his voice. That means I *know* him. And going by his 'just come home' comment, he really is a part of the pack."

Luke drew her to him, curled his arms tight around her, and nuzzled the top of her head. "Don't let him taint what the pack means to you. He's just a piece of shit whose life has reached its expiry date—something he'll soon learn."

"I thought he'd be *crazy* mad at me for being with you; that he'd assume you and I would finally claim each other. But he apparently has it in his head that you're not really anyone of consequence."

Luke nodded. "In his mind, only he matters to you."

When the bastard realized just how wrong he was about that, she suspected he truly would go *crazy* mad. She couldn't say she was looking forward to it.

OceanofPDF.com

## CHAPTER EIGHT

As Luke entered the kitchen the next morning with a glint of anticipation in his eyes, Blair's inner alarms did a little jangle. She turned away from the coffee machine. "What is it?"

He held up his cell phone. "Just received a message from River. He came through for us. Gabriel has a condo not far from his uncle's house. I have the address here."

Her female got to her feet, her ears pricking up. "Which means we can go question him." Awesome. Because while she still wasn't convinced he—

"It means I can go question him," Luke corrected.

Both she and her female stilled. "You can't truly expect me to stay behind." He wasn't serious. He wasn't.

"It's the right decision, Blair."

Okay, so he was serious. And at risk of her punching his throat. She was used to him being all bossy and pushy. It was annoying, but it also challenged her. It had long ago forced her to find and own her strength.

Generally, he was demanding without trying to steamroll her, so she didn't hold it against him. But she also didn't let him get away with it—that wasn't a pattern she intended to change. As such, she asked, "Right for me? Or right for you, since your instinct will always be to cover me in layers of bubble wrap?"

He stuffed his phone in his pocket. "This isn't merely me being an overprotective ass—though, yeah, I'm exactly that when it comes to you. This is me heeding River's advice. He made it clear that it would be a bad idea for you to have direct contact with your stalker, remember?"

"We don't know that Gabriel is that person."

"But it could well be him. And, if it is, a visit from you would be a bad idea. He'll twist that in his head to feed his

sick fantasies; he'll tell himself you came to him because it's him you want."

Ugh, did he really have to be rational?

Luke crossed to her and palmed one side of her neck. "I know it will be hard for you to stay behind. I know it will grate on every dominant instinct you have. I know it will grate on your female. But we have to play this smart."

"Don't think I don't know that you like having a reason to insist I stay here."

He sighed, inclining his head. "I'll always rather you were out of harm's way. The mere thought of anything happening to you steals my goddamn breath." He moved closer, soaking up every inch of her personal space. "Knowing there's someone out there who believes you belong to them, who wants to *take* you from me ... yeah, I'm not handling that well. It plays on my mind day and night. As you know, newly mated shifters struggle more with their protective instincts, especially if the bond is only partially formed—that makes this situation harder. Not gonna lie to you, I'm going to be unreasonable at times, but that's not what this is."

Blair sighed, unable to dispute that. He had every right and reason to ask that she didn't interact with Gabriel. She'd ask it of Luke if the situation was reversed.

"I'll wait in the car while you speak to him." She lifted a hand when Luke went to object. "It's the best deal you're getting, so don't waste your breath arguing. There's no danger in me coming along for the ride. You'd be lying if you said otherwise."

Luke felt his jaw harden ... because she was right. And he didn't like it.

Even the mere thought of parting from her made him antsy—he wanted to be with her, protect her, strengthen their bond—but he needed her to stay home, where he knew she'd be safe. He didn't want her in even the general vicinity of a male who could possibly be stalking her, even if that male had no clue she was close by. His cat was just as opposed to it—he

clawed at Luke's insides, insisting he refuse to make any such concession.

"I give you my word that I'll stay in the vehicle," she vowed.

"Then what would be the difference in you waiting here? In both cases, you wouldn't see or speak with Gabriel."

"This isn't about him. It isn't about my wish to question him. It's about *you*. I want to be close in case you need me. You probably won't. But I want to be there as a precaution."

Feeling an ache begin to build in his temples, he exhaled heavily. "Blair—"

"It goes against your every protective instinct to go along with this, I know."

"Then why push me on it?"

She flicked up a brow, visibly bristling. "What about my protective instincts, Luke? Don't they count?"

"Of course they do, but—"

"But, what, you don't feel you need me to have your back so I should just suck it up and let this go?" she asked, her tone *daring* him to agree.

"I never said that."

"I'm right, though, aren't I?" She gently poked his chest. "You listen here, Luke Skywhisker—"

"I thought we agreed you'd stop calling me that." Their "agreement" had lasted all of a month.

"You're not the only person in this relationship who gets to invoke their protection rights," she said, ignoring him. "That's not how this works, so don't even entertain the idea that things will play out differently between us. Though it doesn't surprise me that you'd think you'd get away with that shit."

He slid his hand around to her nape and smoothed his free hand up her arm. "Baby—"

"Oh no, don't bother changing tactics and trying to sweetly coax me into giving you your way. That ain't gonna work either."

He felt his lips thin. Well, it had been worth a shot.

"Bottom line? I can't sit here twiddling my thumbs while you're heading off to essentially confront a person who could be dangerous to us—and yes, you will be in danger if he's our boy, since he's going to sense you're partially bonded to someone; he'll realize our scents have twined, so he'll know it's me you've claimed. More, he'll know it means I've claimed you. Who knows how he'll react?"

"He might not react at all. He might hide his rage and come at us later."

"Or he might take the opportunity to get rid of you there and then."

The bastard could certainly try, but he wouldn't succeed. Still ... "If it will put your mind at ease, I'll take Deke to Gabriel's condo with me."

"You having an enforcer with you will put my mind at ease, thanks."

Relieved she'd stay behind, Luke held back a smile, figuring she wouldn't appreciate it.

"I'll feel a whole lot better waiting in the car outside Gabriel's building when I know you have someone at your side."

Luke's urge to smile died a fast death. "His condo could overlook the parking lot, in which case he could potentially spot you if he glanced out of his window."

"So take a vehicle that has tinted windows. I know the pride owns a few. No, don't even try to conjure up another pretty excuse as to why I shouldn't go with you. I told you before, this is the best deal you're getting. So can we be done with this now?"

Luke let out a resigned sigh. "Fine," he muttered, knowing he wouldn't convince her to change her mind. His cat

rumbled a put-out sound, now annoyed with both her and Luke. "But we'll also take Isaiah with us. He'll remain in the vehicle with you."

Her eyes flared. "You don't trust that I'd stay put?"

Luke felt his brows snap together. "There's no doubt in my mind that you'd keep your word unless there was an emergency that called for you to break it." He trusted her utterly and completely. "I'll simply feel better if you're not alone and have an enforcer with you, much as you'll feel better if I have Deke with me."

She licked her front teeth. "All right."

Luke grunted. "Good." He dropped his forehead to hers. "You're as stubborn as any alpha. You know that?"

In Blair's opinion, that was a good thing. He'd otherwise walk all over her. They'd never have a balanced relationship if that were the case. She was happy to let him lead in certain situations—such as in the bedroom, since that *totally* worked out for her. But she'd never be a partner who failed to speak up or demand to be counted, especially if the matter at hand was important to her. "I do know that. Noelle complains about it often."

"Yeah, well, fuck her."

Blair snickered, melting against him as he curled his arms around her. "Now that we've established I'll be coming along, I need to ask something of you. When you speak to Gabriel, don't outright accuse him of harassing me. He's had enough of people fingering him for crimes they have no proof he committed."

"You aren't at all open to the theory that he killed his parents? Or is it that you just don't want to believe it?"

She felt her nose wrinkle. "It's not that I've closed myself off to the possibility of it, which is why I asked that you don't speak to him alone—I know there's every chance he could be as callous as some believe. It's just ..."

"What?"

"He was ten years old, Luke. *Ten*. And yeah, I know kids are capable of such cruelty, but it's not common. Gabriel was strange for sure, but not cruel. Plus, I simply don't see why he would have done it. His parents weren't abusive, from what I saw. He didn't hate them, unless that was something he hid *really* well. It makes no sense to me that he'd have killed them."

"Sometimes, it's not about cruelty or hate. It could be that he felt nothing for them. That he wanted a certain something and they were some sort of obstacle it seemed logical to him to get rid of."

Blair gave a weak shrug, unconvinced. "Maybe."

"As for your request ... I won't outright accuse him of stalking you, but I also won't deny he's a suspect if he asks," said Luke.

She briefly curled her arms tighter around him. "Thank you."

Luke kissed her hair and then pulled back slightly. "Before we head to his building or do anything else, we need to get your cell number changed. The sooner that's done, the better."

She nodded. "I've changed my email address and closed down my social media accounts."

"Good. We want to make things as difficult for the prick stalking you as possible."

"Just be braced for him to react badly or do something drastic to reach me."

Luke caught her face in his hands, his gaze serious. "He won't get to you. And if he tries, I'll butcher him."

"Not before I slit his throat."

"Hmm, we'll discuss that another time."

"You mean you intend to talk me into agreeing for *you* to make the killing blow." Blair shook her head. "I don't think so."

"We'll see. I can be very convincing," he added, his voice dropping to bedroom territory.

She smiled. "So can I."

His eyes heated. "I don't doubt it."

Standing in the elevator of Gabriel's apartment building, Luke slid a brief look at Deke. The enforcer was a tough bastard armed with a mean right hook that could take a man down with a single punch. Little rattled Deke or garnered an emotional reaction from him. In fact, he seemed to mostly operate on only three settings—chill, tense, or surly. Recently, the latter was the most prevalent. And the guy was being very tight-lipped as to why.

"Are you going to finally tell me what's been bugging you lately?" Luke asked.

Deke cast him an unreadable glance. "No."

"Then maybe you could tell me why your animal is constantly in a foul mood and picking fights with any cats who get too close."

The guy's jaw hardened.

"Is it something to do with Bailey? I've noticed your surliness hits whole new levels when she's near." The way Luke saw it, she was either at the source of the enforcer's frustration or she was merely exacerbating it by ... well, by being Bailey—someone who delighted in driving people nuts.

A muscle in Deke's cheek ticked. "Just leave it."

At that moment, the elevator doors opened. Stepping out, Luke said, "The pride will only give you so much space to work through what's wrong."

Deke gave a single nod of acknowledgment.

They both strode along the hallway, stopping when they finally reached Gabriel's front door. On high alert, Luke wrapped his knuckles on the door. It was a few moments before it opened, revealing a lean, blond, smartly dressed male.

"Gabriel Sanders?" Luke asked.

The male glanced from him to Deke, his face blank. "Yes."

Luke eyed him closely, not willing to miss a single micro-expression, as he added, "My name is Luke Devereaux. I'm the Beta of the Olympus Pride."

Recognition flashed in the cool-blue eyes that gazed at him. "What can I do for you?" he asked, his voice so flat it rubbed Luke's cat the wrong way.

"There's currently some ... activity going on around my mate," Luke replied. "I believe you know her."

"If the whispers I heard that you are the predestined mate of Blair Kendrick are true, yes, I know her." Gabriel leaned forward slightly, his nostrils flaring. "Ah, yes, her scent is blended with yours. The whispers held truth, then. I haven't spoken to her in years. How is she?"

"Fine. If you don't count that she's presently being stalked."

Something rippled across Gabriel's face so fast that Luke couldn't put a name to it. "Stalked?"

"Yes. Someone repeatedly left gifts on her porch. She's also received strange calls and an email from someone who is clearly obsessed with her. I've been made aware that you often sneak onto her territory. I wondered if maybe you'd noticed others do the same, or perhaps you saw anyone lingering near her cabin?"

"And you also wonder if maybe it could be me," Gabriel sensed, no sign of offense in his expression or that unnaturally dead voice.

"It's not an idea I'm prepared to rule out, though she doesn't believe you're to blame. I'd be a fool to take chances with her safety."

"I suppose you would, but I can assure you that she's correct in this instance." Pausing, Gabriel pursed his lips. "I do trespass on Sylvan territory now and then. It is how I heard

that Blair found her predestined mate years ago. But I've never seen anyone hanging around her cabin or picked up any scents of strangers there."

"Why go there at all? Why sneak onto Sylvan territory?"

Gabriel swiped his tongue along his front teeth. "I assume Blair told you why I went to live with my uncle."

"Your parents were killed."

"Losing them at such a young age, in the way I did, was hard enough. Being branded their murderer hurt almost as much. Having all eyes on me while I grieved—having people say I was either faking my grief or didn't seem upset enough for their liking—made the whole thing so much more difficult. Embry insisted that my uncle take me away, and I was told to never return; forbidden from having contact with anyone in the pack, including my relatives."

"That's harsh," said Deke.

"That's spite," said Gabriel. "My mother was Embry's first girlfriend. He took her death hard. He wanted someone to blame. I was a convenient scapegoat. Am I bitter about it? Sure."

Huh. He didn't sound particularly bitter. He didn't sound *anything*.

"Do I hate that, to this day, I have no clue who killed my parents? Yes—which is why I began sneaking onto Sylvan territory. I wanted to do a little spying. I hoped I might hear or see something that would solve the mystery. I never did. But I do find some amusement in just how much my trespassing unnerves the pack." Gabriel shrugged. "Small pleasures and all that. Really, I only go there nowadays when I need a good, long run. I don't see why I shouldn't be able to do it on what is technically my own territory. I should never have been ostracized the way I was."

Luke had to agree with the latter, considering there was no evidence that Gabriel murdered his parents. Pups should be protected, not tossed away. Deke folded his arms. "Why did you never knock on Blair's door to say hi rather than just leave cards for her to find?"

"She was one of the few people who stood by me," Gabriel explained. "I wasn't going to repay that by putting her in a difficult position. Expecting her to keep secret that a banished member had been in contact with her would have caused her problems. No one could blame her for finding a few cards, though, could they?"

"I guess not," said Deke.

Gabriel cut his gaze back to Luke, studying him. "A bush dog and a pallas cat. An unlikely pairing for sure." He almost sounded amused. Almost. "I'll bet Noelle isn't happy that you have claimed Blair."

"No, she isn't," Luke confirmed.

"She had hoped Blair would one day mate with Antoine, you know. Or so my mother told me when I was younger. He was more interested in Marianna, as I recall."

"Blair's sister?"

Gabriel nodded. "Unsurprising, since Marianna was sixteen and therefore closer to his age. But Noelle felt that Marianna was far too submissive to handle a male as dominant as my cousin, so she thought he'd be better suited to Blair." He paused as a phone rang from somewhere inside the apartment. "I'm sad to say I have no idea who could be harassing Blair. If I happen to see or hear anything of interest next time I step on Sylvan territory, I'll be sure to let you know."

"I appreciate it," said Luke.

"Should I expect a visit from the Sylvan bush dogs?"

"Probably. Noelle has laid the blame at your feet."

"Of course she has." Gabriel took a step back, readying himself to shut the door. "Say hello to Blair for me. I truly hope you resolve this situation soon."

"Oh, I will," Luke assured him, a note of menace in his tone that warned Gabriel he wouldn't get away with this shit if he was in fact the culprit. Gabriel didn't react other than to close the door.

Outside the building, Luke and Deke crossed straight to the SUV. Luke hopped into the driver's seat while the enforcer headed for the front passenger seat.

Sitting in the back row with Isaiah, Blair leaned forward. "I can sense your frustration and uncertainty, so I'm guessing he didn't plead guilty to harassing me."

"No, he didn't." Luke switched on the engine. "Nor did he claim to have any idea who might be the culprit." As he drove, he repeated the conversation he'd had with Gabriel.

"He seemed unmoved by the fact that you're now mated," Deke told her. "He didn't reek of envy or bitterness."

"But you're not so certain he didn't put on an act," she detected.

"Maybe it's just that something about him ruffles my cat's fur," said Deke. "I can't explain it. His voice is so monotone."

"My cat didn't like that either," said Luke.

Isaiah hummed. "So you're not ready to rule Gabriel out as a suspect, then?"

Luke slowed to a stop as he reached a red light. "No, not yet."

"I hadn't imagined that he was trespassing with the purpose of spying," said Blair. "I guess I can understand it. I'd want answers too, in his shoes."

"Don't be so certain that was his true purpose," Luke told her. "He could have simply wanted to keep a close watch over you. Did you know that your mother intended for you to one day mate with Antoine?"

Blair rolled her eyes. "I wouldn't say she *intended* it; she just thought he'd be a good fit for me. Don't forget that it isn't unusual for my kind to choose as juveniles who they'll later take as a mate. It's a little like calling dibs, I guess. Adults sometimes conspire with friends to push their children

toward each other. Noelle was no different in that respect, though maybe a little pushier about it later on. But that was just because she needed to establish control over me and my world so she'd feel in better control of her own."

"Did it stop once you found Luke?" Isaiah asked.

Blair pulled a face. "She introduced me to as many male bush dogs as possible, but she didn't urge me to consider taking any as a mate. I think she hoped that nature would take its course; that I'd simply 'fall' for one. One dared to flirt with me, despite knowing about Luke, but none of the others were brave enough."

Isaiah's lips twitched. "They were terrified of what Luke would do to them, huh?"

"No, they were terrified of what *I'd* do. I made an example out of the first flirt. I knocked him out with a rock, gave him a Joker smile using the blood from his scalp wound, stuffed poison ivy into his boxer shorts, set fire to his shoes just as he was waking up, and then chased him out of the woods *Exorcist*-style."

"Exorcist-style?"

"I'm double-jointed, so I can bend into all sorts of positions and even dislocate my joints without causing myself pain."

Isaiah's lips parted. "Seriously?"

Stopping at another red light, Luke glanced at him. "You ever seen horror movies where demonically possessed women move all weird and stiff, their joints popping and clicking and cracking? She can do that. And *will* do it when she's being ignored or not getting her own way and doesn't much like it."

Blair offered, "I can show you—"

"No, I'm good," Isaiah quickly said, throwing up his hands.

Deke snorted, twisting to look at her. "It's not much different from shifting, right, so why—Jesus Christ, what in

the fuck?"

Luke just laughed as she righted her neck.

OceanofPDF.com

## CHAPTER NINE

Standing before the vanity mirror as she slipped on her earring, Blair caught sight of Luke in the reflection as he entered the bedroom the next evening. In gray slacks and a blue shirt that matched the color of his eyes, he was so utterly edible her stomach did a little flip.

"You look beautiful," he said, his gaze scanning her from head to toe, taking in the red dress and high-heeled strappy shoes that Elle had let her borrow since Blair hadn't yet picked up the rest of her clothes. "But then, you always do."

She smiled. "Thank you. You're looking very handsome. My hormones are all in a tizzy right now."

A low, wicked chuckle rumbled out of him as he curled his arms around her from behind, plastering his front to her back. "You ready to leave? The party will start soon, and we need to arrive before the guests."

"I just have to slip on this other earring and then I'll be ready."

Nuzzling her neck, he lapped at her brand. "You don't need to be nervous."

"I'm not nervous, I'm ..." She trailed off, not wanting to raise a subject that could spoil his mood.

His gaze darted back to hers. "You're uneasy about something. I can sense it through our bond. What is it? Tell me."

Both earrings now on, Blair turned in his arms. "There's a chance my mother will turn up with every intention of ruining the party. She'll know about it from Mitch. She won't want it to go smoothly. And she'll resent that it's being thrown when she's spent years trying to convince me that I'd never be fully welcomed by your pride."

A hardness slid into his eyes. "You didn't tell me that."

"You always did your best not to let her antics succeed in causing drama. Did you really think that I wouldn't do the same?"

He grunted, seeming disappointed that he couldn't argue. "I know it's possible that she'll show, which is why I assigned two enforcers to guard the Tavern's entrance. She won't get past them, I can promise you that."

Blair's chest warmed. Really, she should have guessed he already had this covered. He always set out to ensure every ride went as smoothly as possible for her. "Thank you. I'm sorry she can be such a pain in the ass."

"You're not the one who needs to apologize."

"No," Blair agreed. "But she'll never do it."

"I don't want or need an apology from her. I have what I want and need. *You*. That's all that matters to me."

Damn her chest warmed even more. He was going to turn her into *such* a girl.

"But I do regret that you don't have the support of your parents. I had thought they'd eventually come round. Maybe one day they will."

"I'm not holding my breath," she muttered.

He gave her hips a gentle squeeze. "Come on, let's get our asses to the Tavern. The sooner the party's over with, the better."

"Why?"

"Because seeing you in this dress only makes me want to strip it off your body so I can feast on every inch of you."

Her lower stomach clenched, but she only said, "Interesting."

"Interesting?" he echoed, his brow creasing.

"Kind of."

He snapped his teeth at her cheek. "We'll see if you still merely find it 'interesting' later."

They walked hand in hand to the Tavern. Most of the pride's celebrations took place there. It was also their local hangout and—being a bar, pool hall, and restaurant rolled into one—it had a little something for everyone.

Entering the Tavern, Blair was hit by the scents of leather and oiled wood. She glanced around. It hadn't changed since she last came. Sports paraphernalia and widescreen TVs still hung on the brick walls. Bulky armchairs the same burgundy as the leather cushioned booths still dotted the space. There were also heavy tables, a small arcade area, a stage, and a row of pool tables.

The bartender, Gerard, stood behind the bar wiping glasses. The only other people present were the omegas—all of whom had organized the event. They were currently fussing over some of the decorations.

There were *lots* of decorations. Balloons, lanterns, garlands, votive candles, and cascading lights. The color scheme seemed to be silver, black, and champagne gold. A tinsel curtain had been attached to the wall behind the buffet table, and a balloon arch surrounded it while tissue pompoms and spiral swirls dangled from the ceiling above it.

Touched, Blair swallowed. They'd really gone all out. Maybe for her sake, maybe for Luke's—it didn't really matter either way to Blair. She was still grateful.

Spotting them, Bree smiled. "Hey." She crossed to them and pulled Blair into a hug. "Love that dress."

"Thanks," said Blair. "Love the shoes."

"They're fabulous, aren't they?" Bree gave Luke a quick once over, her nose wrinkling. "You'll do."

His brows flew up. "I'll do?"

The omega snickered. "I'm kidding, you scrub up well." Bree looked from him to Blair. "Right, everything's in place. The DJ is ready, the karaoke machine has been dragged out—Elle insisted on it, so don't blame me—and there's enough food that there'll be plenty even though we'll have four wolverines in attendance. You two will position

yourselves by the door so you can greet each person who enters."

Blair nodded. To date, she'd met every member of the Olympus Pride at one point or another. But tonight, it would be different. She'd be meeting them as their *Beta*, not merely Luke's mate.

If any were dubious about having her as Beta female, she hoped they hid it well. Not that she needed to feel she had anyone's approval, let alone everyone's—Blair didn't seek validation from others. Also, she understood it would only be natural for some to have their doubts, given her age. But it would offend Luke, and she didn't want that.

"Thank you for the effort and time you put into this," Blair said to Bree.

The feline smiled, flapping her hand. "No thanks necessary. It's only right that we welcome you to the pride in style. Let me formally introduce you to the other omegas before everyone else arrives."

Luke watched as Bree called the small group over to them. His insides relaxed when the omegas were nothing but sweet and friendly toward his mate. He *felt* her restlessness begin to ease.

Blair might claim she wasn't particularly nervous about the party itself, but he wasn't convinced. He wondered if, on a subconscious level, Noelle's dark whispers were now playing on Blair's mind, making her expect negativity where there'd hopefully be none. After all, if someone told you something often enough, the concept could start to slip into your thoughts and muddle them.

Honestly, there were times he longed to throttle Noelle even as he understood her motivations. He knew about loss and grief. He knew that the death of someone close to you could make you overprotective of your other loved ones; could make you desperate to keep them close. Much of his need to cosset Blair admittedly stemmed from that. But whereas he worked to ensure that he didn't subsequently smother Blair,

Noelle quite simply didn't allow herself to acknowledge that that was exactly what she was doing.

"Let's go order some drinks," said Luke, curling his hand around Blair's arm.

Gerard gave her a small salute as they approached the bar. "Well if it isn't our new Beta female," he said, approval and acceptance radiating from him. He eyed Luke. "Man, you seem tense. It's that dress she's wearing, ain't it? It's giving you all sorts of ideas—none of which you can currently do anything about."

Luke narrowed his eyes at the male's teasing tone. "Don't make me hurt you, Gerard."

The guy chuckled and set his fists on the bar. "Well, what are you drinking? Lucky for you, Blair, you're not subject to human laws so I can serve you alcohol even though you're not yet twenty-one."

"I'll have a beer," said Luke.

"Shot of whiskey, please," she said.

Hearing the creak of hinges, Luke turned to see the Alphas stride into the Tavern with Bailey, Aspen, and Camden close behind. All five crossed to the bar. Hellos were quickly exchanged, and then the group ordered drinks of their own.

Tate's gaze darted from Luke to Blair. "You both ready for this?"

She nodded. "I can't lie, I'll be glad when the greeting part is over. There's only so many ways you can say 'hi, nice to see you again' before you simply sound repetitive."

Gerard slid Luke's beer and Blair's whiskey across the scarred surface of the bar.

Luke handed her the glass. "Here."

She knocked the contents back, downing it all in one gulp. "Much obliged."

Havana's brows inched up. "You can handle your whiskey."

Blair shrugged. "My mother had a way of driving me to drink."

Tate snickered. "I can imagine."

Luke had no sooner finished his beer than the guests began to arrive. He and Blair took up a position near the door as planned. There were nods, handshakes, hugs, and cheekkisses. Aside from a stiff and awkward Finley, they were all friendly toward his mate. Some were a touch reserved, though. He made a mental note of who they were, intending to keep an eye on the situation.

If it wouldn't undermine her strength, he'd do more than monitor things. He'd fight every battle for her. Then again ... she'd likely throat punch him for that, so maybe not.

The evening quickly turned rowdy as drinks flowed and the DJ took things up a notch. People danced, laughed, mingled, and descended on the buffet.

He and Blair ended up gathering near the long bar with the Alphas, Aspen, Bailey, Camden, Deke, and Elle.

At one point, Blair leaned into Luke and said, "Damian's girlfriend is so cute. They look good together. And very loved up."

Luke settled his hand in the crook of her neck. "I think it's more serious than they let on," he said, swiping his thumb over the petal soft skin of her nape.

"Which is a problem," Elle commented with a sigh.

Blair frowned. "Why?"

"Mating him would only lead to her doom." Elle scratched her temple. "I don't know how to break it to her that she's dating the Antichrist."

Luke shook his head. "You've got to drop that sometime and learn to get along with him."

Elle did a slow blink. "I'm supposed to get along with the bringer of the apocalypse? The instrument of our destruction? The creature who feeds on my pain and anguish?" "Well, yeah," said Tate. "Luke fed on mine, but I made my peace with him."

Luke's brow knitted. "Are you shitting me?"

Tate cocked his head. "Did you not repeatedly injure, scar, and attempt to kill me when we were kids?"

"It was a two-way street," Luke insisted. "You were *far* more of a bastard to me than I was to you. Remember the time you tried to make me drink turpentine?"

"You shoved me in front of a bus."

"It was idling at the curb. And I only did that because \_\_"

"Hey, isn't that Mitch and his mate?" asked Elle.

Blair tracked the redhead's gaze, and she felt a smile split her lips. "It is." She hadn't been so sure they'd come, suspecting that Noelle might make them feel guilty for doing so. "You're here," she said as the two bush dogs approached.

Mitch's brow creased. "Of course we're here. We told you we would be."

Delighted, she hugged them both. They said their hellos to Luke, who then introduced them to the others. Greetings were exchanged, and drinks for the newcomers were ordered.

"Wow," said Kiesha, scanning the space. "The pride's bigger than I thought."

"It's predominantly made up of pallas cats," said Blair. "But there's a small bunch of other breeds."

Mitch put his hand on Blair's shoulder. "They're being good to you, right?" His scowl made it clear that he'd cut a bitch up if the answer was no.

"They are," Blair assured him, deciding that Finley simply didn't count. "Luke would tolerate nothing else."

"Pool," Bailey suddenly declared. "We should play pool. Who's up for it?"

Several were, including Luke, so they all migrated to one of the pool tables. Blair was happily ogling her mate's ass as he bent over to aim his cue when Kiesha leaned into her.

"Have you had anymore contact from ... you know who?" the female bush dog asked, her voice too low to carry to the others.

"Nope, I haven't heard a peep from him," replied Blair. "I told Mitch that over the phone yesterday. Didn't he mention it?"

"Yeah, but I wondered if there'd been any activity between the phone call and now."

"No, none at all."

"Good. Then we'll drop the subject so you can enjoy your party. Plus, I gotta ask ... Who is that woman over there staring at you?"

Blair followed Kiesha's gaze, almost snorting when Finley quickly looked away. "Ah, that would be the enforcer I told you about who thinks she should be Beta female."

"Oh," said Kiesha, drawing out the word, a dark note to her tone. "Can we play with her a little?"

"It's on my schedule. Because it doesn't seem like she intends to heed the warning I gave her." Finley had been civil on arriving at the party, but not deferential—silently communicating that she hadn't accepted Blair as Beta.

"She'll soon regret testing you," said Kiesha before taking a sip of her Cosmo. "You know, she's not the only one who keeps firing looks your way."

Yeah, Blair had noticed. "Don't tell Mitch, but not everyone is sold on me."

Kiesha's brows snapped together. "Why not? Is it just because you're a bush dog?"

"Is what because she's a bush dog?" asked Bailey, appearing at Blair's other side with Havana and Aspen in tow. "Something wrong?"

"Blair keeps getting weird looks," explained Kiesha. "Not bad looks, just ... well, I don't like it."

Blair sighed. "They're not convinced that an eighteen year old can handle the role of Beta female." Personally, she was just glad that the only enforcer with that attitude was Finley.

Bailey scoffed. "What does age even matter? In truth, you could be ninety-five."

Blair felt a frown tug at her brow. "No, I really couldn't be."

Bailey placed one hand on her hip. "Who says our age should be truly decided by how many times we've orbited a glowing, spinning, hot sphere of gas?"

"Scientists," replied Deke, coming up behind the mamba.

Bailey spared him the briefest glance. "They say all kinds of shit. Like, hey, we have nine planets. And then later they take it away like, no, there's actually eight." She sniffed. "I find science unreliable. And boring."

"Probably because you don't care for logic," said Deke.

"You could be right, Eye Candy."

"My name is Deke."

"So?"

He ground his teeth, his nostrils flaring.

Tilting her head, Aspen looked from Blair to Kiesha. "Is it true that bush dog shifters eat snakes?"

"Yup," replied Kiesha.

"Even venomous ones?" asked Havana.

Blair nodded. "Uh-huh."

Aspen's brow pinched. "But ... your bodies can't neutralize snake venom, right?"

"Right," Blair confirmed. "I think that's only a bearcat thing."

Bailey's nose wrinkled. "So, how do you not, like, die?"

"We tend to sweat out the toxins," said Blair. "Usually get a fever, too. We sometimes blackout for a few minutes as well, though that's rare. But we're fine after an hour or so."

Luke sidled up to Blair, a beer bottle in hand. "What are we talking about over here?" He guzzled back some of his drink.

"Butt plugs," replied Blair.

He choked on his beer and coughed. "That was mean."

She grinned. "Totally."

Camden materialized and passed a fruity cocktail to Aspen, who thanked him with a sweet smile.

Bailey frowned at him. "You didn't get any of us drinks?"

Camden's brow furrowed. "Why would I?"

The mamba folded her arms. "Oh, I don't know, to be *polite*."

"He's a tiger," said Havana. "He doesn't do 'polite.' Neither do you. And what does it matter? You have a drink on the table over there."

"It's the principle of the thing," said Bailey.

Aspen's brow creased. "You don't *care* about principles. You have none."

"Not seeing what that has to do with anything," said Bailey.

Camden grunted at her. "Be grateful for what I do give you."

The mamba blinked. "Which is what?"

"The honor of breathing my mate's air," he replied.

Bailey snickered. "It's cute how much you hate sharing her."

"How is it cute?" he asked.

She shrugged. "I don't know. I don't question these things."

Blair shook her head, her mouth quirking.

More time passed as they drank, ate, played pool, and even danced.

Later on, as she and Kiesha were heading to the restrooms, Blair silently swore at the scene they came upon. Two females were up in each other's space, pointing and cursing and engaging in a plentiful amount of colorful smack talk. Words like "whore," "slut," and "skank" were being thrown around.

From what Blair could gather, they were each competing for the same dude and neither liked that the other wouldn't back off. This wasn't the first time she'd caught them arguing over the years. Rhonda and Lucille simply didn't get along.

"This ain't gonna end well," Kiesha predicted as the two women went nose to nose.

Blair's inner female stiffened as Finley came into view, walking toward the arguing women with a mask of determination etched into her face.

Catching sight of Blair, Finley slowed. A calculating glint entered her gaze as she said, "I was going to step in but as you're here, well, I'm assuming you want to handle it." She folded her arms, clearly fighting a smirk.

"Ooh, she thinks she's setting you up to fail," said Kiesha, her face hard. "We need to *definitely* play with her at some point."

"We will. But first ..." Blair stalked toward the arguing cats, who now looked mere seconds away from unsheathing their claws and taking swipes at each other. "All right, enough, break it up."

They spared her the briefest of glances before going back to yelling at each other.

Her eyelid twitching, Blair licked her front teeth. "I can't tell you how much I dislike repeating myself. Break. It. Up."

They didn't. In fact, they completely ignored her this time. Blair's inner female snapped her teeth, slicing out her claws.

"What the hell's going on?" asked a male voice from somewhere behind her. *Isaiah*.

Blair sighed. She'd hoped to take care of this without an audience—having Kiesha and Finley present was quite enough—but she suspected she'd soon have one. "Last warning," she sang.

Lucille tossed her a sneer.

"Mind your own business, bitch," snarled Rhonda, who then promptly went back to shouting at Lucille.

Blair coughed, annoyance clogging her throat. She really *loathed* being dismissed. Her equally affronted inner female demanded retribution. Oh, she could have it.

Blair flexed her fingers. And then dislocated the tip of one. Then another. And another.

The arguing began to ease off, but she continued. There were pops and clicks, followed by a loud crack as she dislocated her shoulder.

Lucille cringed away from her. "Oh my God, please stop!"

One hand covering her mouth, Rhonda gagged as she took in all the unnaturally angled bones. "I think I'm gonna be sick."

It wasn't the first time Blair had garnered that reaction. "Now, if you're quite finished letting down not only yourselves but our entire pride by disrespectfully engaging in a confrontation at a celebratory event, maybe we can have a little chat." She began sliding joints back into place, enjoying

the women's winces and shudders. "Had you just stopped arguing when I told you to, you could have escaped this situation with a verbal slap on the wrist. But you didn't do that, did you? In fact, Rhonda, you called me ... What was it again?"

"A bitch," Kiesha helpfully supplied, her voice cheery.

"Thank you, Kiesha, yes, that was it."

Rhonda grimaced. "I was pissed at Lucille, and you just wouldn't butt out."

Blair took a slow step toward her. "I don't *have* to butt out. In fact, what with my being the pride's Beta, it's the very last thing I should do. If you'd wanted to keep things private, perhaps you shouldn't have caused a *public* scene. Just a thought." Blair ate up her personal space. "And you really, *really* shouldn't have called me a bitch."

She snapped out her fist, catching Rhonda on the temple. The cat's head whipped to the side, her eyes glazed over, and she hit the floor with a thud. Knowing she needed to make a statement, Blair delved into her purse, fished out a few items she kept for such occasions, and then got to work.

She wrote "dumb but pretty" on Rhonda's forehead with a sharpie, wedged a tampon in each of the cat's nostrils, and dipped a third tampon in a pot of stale crusty moisturizer, which she then stuck it into the side of Rhonda's open mouth cigar-like.

Blair looked at Kiesha. "Gonna need some water."

Her friend nodded and then hurried off.

Blair lifted her hand, unsheathed her claws, and then coated them with sanitizer gel. She didn't look at the murmuring crowd, aware courtesy of her peripheral vision that some were snapping photos. Not one person addressed or approached her. Not even Luke. She knew he was there; sensed him watching; *felt* his amusement through their bond and ... something else—a low buzz of arousal.

Kiesha reappeared. "Here ya go. I unscrewed the cap."

Blair took the offered bottle. "Thank you." She tipped water over Rhonda's crotch, leaving a nice big stain in her jeans, and more photos were quickly taken by the crowd.

As expected, the pallas cat began to stir, her eyes fluttering open.

Blair squatted in front of her and smiled. "Hi, welcome back." She shoved her sanitizer-coated claws into the cat's thigh.

Rhonda arched with a loud cry, lines of pain streaking across her face.

"Stings like a mother, doesn't it? Well, hearing you call me a bitch stung. Okay, not really. It's not actually that easy to offend me. But it did piss me off nonetheless, and I can't let your behavior go unaddressed. No Beta would."

Tears welling in her eyes, Rhonda spat out the tampon, grimacing at the taste of the moisturizer. "I-I'm sorry," she said, yanking the other tampons out of her nose.

Blair withdrew her claws. "I do hope that's true, because it means we won't have to go through this again. And Rhonda ... round two would go much worse for you, just to be clear." Blair slowly stood and turned to Lucille, who was gaping down at Rhonda, her face pale.

Lucille's gaze flew back to Blair. "I didn't call you names, I—"

"Sneered at me," finished Blair. "I didn't like that. I also don't take kindly to being ignored. It's a pet peeve of mine."

"I'm sorry." The apology bubbled out of Lucille as she lowered her eyes. "It won't happen again."

Blair tilted her head. "You know something? I believe you. I think you truly are sorry. So your punishment will be a little different. You'll take Rhonda into the restroom and help her clean up. Yes, I know you would prefer to eat your own vomit than assist her with anything at all, but you're gonna do exactly that. *Or* I make my point a whole other way."

Lucille licked her lips. "I'll help her."

Valentina sauntered forward. "So you have some common sense, then. Perhaps there is hope for you." She glared down at a sobbing Rhonda, who was putting pressure on her puncture marks. Valentina rolled her eyes. "Oh, get up, foolish woman. It is just little wound. You still live."

"It's the gel," said Rhonda, her voice breaking. "It hurts so—"

"No more blubbering," ordered Valentina. She closed her eyes. "Lord, I *despise* weakness. Someone get her up."

Deke helped Rhonda stand and then passed her off to Lucille.

Bailey tossed an arm over Blair's shoulders. "I think you and me are gonna get along *amazingly* well. I mean, we have so much in common. We like to mess with people. We like whiskey. We like vengeance ... The list is endless."

"Then why did it stop at three things?" asked Deke.

Bailey didn't even glance at him. "You still here, Eye Candy?"

His eyelid twitched. "Must you keep calling me that?"

"Not really. But I will."

Feeling the weight of Luke's gaze, Blair looked his way. She sucked in a breath. His eyes were hot, hungry, and filled with promise, leaving her in no doubt of what was going to happen the moment they were alone.

Excitement burst to life in her stomach, and she shot him a little smile. The party couldn't end soon enough.

OceanofPDF.com

## CHAPTER TEN

Blair clung to Luke's shoulders as he mule-kicked the front door closed. He was feasting on her mouth, licking and nibbling. He kept her plastered against him, as if he couldn't bear the thought of there being even an inch of space between them. That was fine with her.

It couldn't have been more than half an hour after *the incident* that he unapologetically ushered her out of the Tavern. It had come as no surprise to her. Not when she'd been able to feel pure male need humming along their bond. It had built in intensity with every minute that passed and caused sexual tension to wind her tighter and tighter.

The moment his mouth had taken hers, the sexual tension had all but exploded. Now a maddeningly feverish need was rampant in her system. Her inner walls pulsed like a heartbeat, damp and achy.

He broke the kiss with a growl, his eyes twin pools of glittering heat. "I'm going to fuck you so hard. And you're going to take it." He sank his teeth into her neck, wrenching a gasp from her. Then his mouth was on hers again.

Angling his head, he drove his tongue deeper, kissed her harder. Wilder. Hungrier. The nips to her lips became rougher. Her female totally got off on how he couldn't seem to get enough.

Blair thrust her hand into his hair and scratched at his scalp, tugging on the soft strands in feminine demand. He poured a growl down her throat, making her nipples pebble and her lower stomach clench. His hands roamed over her skin, the pads of his fingers pressing deep; screaming *mine*.

At this point, her body ... it was a mess. Hot and restless and over-sensitized. Anticipation clawed at her insides and fed her desperation to assuage the throbbing ache in her core.

She had to tear her mouth free, so starved for breath she was surprised little white dots weren't obscuring her vision. Snarling, he claimed her mouth again, fisting her hair tight to hold her head in place so she couldn't escape him.

The dark edge to his touch fired her need. He never held back from her in bed dominance-wise—he was always every inch the alpha. But, physically, he'd so far been careful with her, ensuring he was never too rough. That he clearly wasn't taking such care with her tonight ... yeah, she dug it.

He backed her through the apartment, stripping her along the way, tossing clothes everywhere. Naked, she whipped off his shirt—

He spun her so that she faced the sofa. "Kneel," he ordered, his voice deep and jagged and vibrating with an authority she felt in her bones.

Licking her lips, she knelt on the plush cushion and rested her hands on the back of the sofa. Her female's legs quivered, her anticipation as electric as Blair's.

"So much soft, pretty skin to brand." He traced the bumps of her spine. "I want you fucking *covered* in my marks."

Yeah, she got that. He bit her *a lot*. Clawed her often, too. And he wasn't gentle about it. Her female loved the sheer savagery of each territorial act.

He dipped his fingers inside her and groaned. "Soaked. You know what I most want right now?"

"What?" she rasped.

He replaced his fingers with the thick head of his cock. "I want to plant my cock so deep inside my baby I never find my way out." He *slammed* home, burying every inch in her pussy, causing fire to streak up her inner walls at how abruptly he stretched them.

Her head shot up, and her breath snagged in her throat. "Jesus."

He growled. "Yeah, feel me."

A furious need battering at him, Luke pounded into his mate. There was not one thing better than being inside her. It

was like being surrounded by a slick, spasming, scorching hot fist.

He kept a harsh grip on her hips as he jacked his own forward again and again. Physically, he'd gone easy on her in bed up until now, conscious of her inexperience; not wanting to scare or hurt her. But after watching her ruthless display of dominance earlier, the drive to reclaim and own and possess became a haunting beat in his blood.

His cat had urged him to answer that drive, sure she could handle it. Luke didn't need to monitor her through their bond to be certain she wanted this. Arching and moaning, she pushed back to meet every thrust, practically bouncing on his cock.

He loved taking her from behind, loved that he could plunge so much deeper. He wanted to go impossibly deep. Wanted to tunnel so far inside her she'd feel him everywhere —her pussy, her womb, her fucking throat.

Maybe once their bond was complete and he felt more secure in their mating, this taunting need to consumingly possess every part of her would ease off. Or maybe he'd always be so savagely territorial when it came to Blair. He didn't know.

He also couldn't find it in him to care right then.

He was swept away by the moment, drowning in the sensual overload. Her scent, her taste, the feel of her skin, the viselike grip of her pussy—she assaulted and delighted his every sense.

Draping himself over her, Luke planted one palm on the back of the sofa and slid the other beneath her to fill his hand with her breast. The soft globe bounced in his grip with every slam of his cock, her hard little nipple grazing his palm. "You're close," he gritted out. "Get there. I want you to come all over my cock, I want you to drench it."

She moaned, her pussy fluttering around him. "Luke

"Get there," he repeated, sliding his hand down her body. He rolled her clit once, twice, and she came with a broken scream. Growling, he pounded into her harder and faster. "That's my fucking girl, keep coming, let ... fuck." White light flashed behind his eyes as his release slammed into him. Biting into her nape, he rammed his hips forward, locking his cock deep inside her, pumping hot streams of come into her body.

Jesus Christ.

For long moments, they stayed there just like that, struggling to catch their breath. Once their orgasms finally subsided, Luke pressed a kiss to the fresh bite on her nape. His cat curled up in a ball, satisfied now that she'd been claimed all over again. "You all right?"

"If what you're really asking is did I mind that you were rough, no."

"Oh, I don't need to ask that, baby. Your pussy squeezed my cock so tight when you came that I'll be surprised if it ain't bruised."

She only snorted.

He carried her to the bathroom, where he cleaned them both up. He waited for her to slip on a long tee and then led her to bed. He settled her down beside him, keeping her front plastered to his.

Luke palmed the side of her face as he drank in every bewitchingly exquisite feature. People often did a double-take when they first met her, struck by just how utterly stunning she was. He could look at her for hours, soaking in the sight of her, submerged in bone-deep satisfaction at how this magnificent creature belonged to him.

He swept his thumb along the apple of her cheek. "Beautiful. Perfect. Mine."

"You use that word a lot."

"What?"

She coasted the tips of her fingers over his chest. "'Mine."

"Yeah, because that's what you are. Mine."

"Which you've had, like, six years to get used to. Doesn't seem like something you need to keep marveling over. But you say it as if you can't quite believe it."

He twisted his lips, sliding his hand from her cheek to her hair. "I hadn't expected to find you that day at the restaurant. It caught me off-guard—something that doesn't happen often. My priorities reshuffled in a millisecond. You became the focal point of my life. My own personal sun. I orbited around you for years, waiting for the moment when I could finally close that distance between us. After so long of having you *right there* yet never feeling close enough to you, it's sometimes hard to believe that I've finally solidified my claim to you."

"Never feeling close enough to me? What do you mean by that?"

"I ensured I was a huge part of your life, but I would have been far more up in your business if Noelle hadn't been so difficult. In never welcoming me into your life and your family, she was a constant bump in the road that made the entire ride feel like it could take a wrong turn if I wasn't careful. I wanted it to be a smooth ride for you, but I could never quite manage it. I guess there were times when it felt like we'd never get here; that she'd succeed in pressuring you to drag things out."

Biting her lip, Blair smoothed her hand over his solid shoulder, skimming over a fading bite mark she'd need to renew sometime soon. "I get it. The foundations for what we have now began to form years ago. But until we mated, I didn't feel as secure in our connection as I should have, because even though I knew down to my soul how important I was to you, Noelle was like a threat that hovered around our unborn mating bond." It had made her female constantly antsy.

He nodded. "She would never have succeeded in making me walk away from you. She was a fool to have tried.

Before I found you, I was ... lost. Then I heard your voice tell me I'd dropped my wallet, and everything changed." He leaned his forehead against hers, gently combing his fingers through her hair. "Thank God I dropped it."

Her chest squeezed at the mere thought of how they might not have realized who they were to each other that day if it hadn't been for the wallet incident. But the twinge of discomfort she felt at that was nothing compared to the ache she felt in her heart at how much anguish had coated the word "lost."

She played with the short strands of hair at the back of his head. "You'll have to tell me about that at some point, you know."

"What?"

"Why you were lost."

He drew in a sharp breath through his nose. "I know. And I will. Not tonight, though, yeah? Tonight is a night for celebrations only. A night I want you to remember for *good* reasons. I don't want anything marring it. Hence why I want to rip Rhonda and Lucille new assholes."

"Don't bother; I rather enjoyed myself." So had her female.

His lips twitched. "I noticed."

"You enjoyed it as well."

"I enjoyed watching you own your strength and slap them with the weight of your dominance, yeah. It made my cock hard."

"I noticed." She stroked his chest, smiling when he purred. "You're such a cat. My cat."

"Yours." He caught her face between his hands, raking his gaze over every feature. "I love you, Blair. You can feel it through our bond, I know, so this isn't fresh news. But I'm giving you the words because it's selfish of me to leave our connection to say it for me."

Her chest tightening, she swallowed. "I love you, too. I honestly don't remember a time when I didn't."

His mouth hitched up. "Then kiss me." She did.

Sitting at the table across from his mate the next morning, Luke flexed his grip on his coffee mug, irritation a buzz in his blood. Blair was a smart woman. Wiser than her years. She would often see elements to a situation that no one else had considered. But there was really nothing smart about the request she made half an hour ago. A request that, in truth, was a declaration of intent. And he'd so far had no success in talking her out of it.

"Surely you can hold off for another day or so." Or even ten. A few weeks would be better.

Her brow pinching, Blair sipped her vanilla latte. "I could, but why would I?"

"Oh, I don't know, *maybe* because the person stalking you may well live in the very place you want to go." Something he should not have to point out.

"They don't live in my old cabin."

"But unless the stalker is Gabriel, they probably live on Sylvan territory. It isn't the safest place for you to go." His pacing cat growled, backing him up on that.

"It's not like I'm suggesting that I go alone. I already said I'd like you and a few others to accompany me, just to be on the safe side. Though I don't envision being attacked. Our boy operates from the shadows. He wouldn't launch a full-on attack on a cluster of people in broad daylight. Tell me I'm wrong. You'd be lying if you did. Be honest, you're simply being your usual overprotective self," she accused, though there was no judgement in her tone.

"It's not simply that—"

"Sure it is." Her chin inched up. "I need to pick up the rest of my stuff, Luke. I don't trust that someone—whether it

be my mother or whoever's harassing me—won't spitefully wreck it all. The longer all my things are at the cabin, the more of a chance that could happen to them."

True enough, but ... "The key word is 'stuff.' That's all it is. Things can be replaced. *You* can't be."

"A lot of those things are important to me, including all the gifts you gave me over the years."

He snapped his mouth shut. His stomach churned at the ideas of said gifts being destroyed. He'd given her so many over the years—spoiling her, taking care of her in whatever ways he could, cheering her up when her mother made things difficult. "I don't want them to be trashed either, but I'm more concerned about you."

"Naturally. But I won't be there long. Kiesha and Mitch have already packed up everything. It's just a case of me collecting it all."

"They could drop the boxes here for you."

"I would have asked them to do exactly that, but ..." She leaned forward, bracing her elbows on the table, careful not to spill her drink. "I think it would be a good thing for you and me to go Sylvan territory."

He frowned, and his equally frustrated cat stilled in surprise. "I'm not understanding how." At all.

"Because you're not bothering to think past your overprotective instincts. It can't have escaped your notice that our boy has been *real* quiet. Now, granted, we've made it impossible for him to contact me. But he knows where I am, he knows that I now live with you. Yet, there've been no more gifts or anything. Maybe he's decided to lay low. Maybe he's waiting for me to lower my guard. Whatever the case, his silence doesn't work for me. I want him identified. I want him *gone*."

Luke's eyes narrowed as he sensed, "You want to provoke him."

"If he's part of the pack and we go there, he'll see you and me together, happy and claimed. It will do him the *world* 

of good to be reminded that I don't belong to him at all. It will also piss him off. And yes, I'm aware he could react seriously badly, but at least he'll have done *something*. While he's lying low, we can't catch him at anything."

No, they couldn't. And taunting the asshole wasn't a bad idea. But it would be Blair who said asshole would punish, and Luke was *not* whatsoever good with that.

"Another reason we need to go to the cabin is that we might just find something there that will help us ID him." She placed down her cup. "Aspen asked me if it ever seemed like anyone had broken into my cabin. It hadn't. But that didn't mean they *didn't*. And you know exactly what a shifter would do to the home of a person they believed belonged to them."

Luke nodded as realization settled in. "Mark it."

"Mark it," she agreed. "You marked mine in various ways—clawed doorways, left items of clothing behind, touched my things to scent them. Just maybe he did the same. And just maybe we'd be able to tell who exactly did it."

Blair watched him digest that. A surge of agitation rippled down their bond. An agitation she sensed stemmed from the fact that he knew she was right but wished she wasn't because to argue would be to lie.

She wasn't mad at him for so badly wanting to shield her from all harm, sensing it wasn't that he didn't believe she couldn't protect herself. It was that it went against everything in him to place her in a situation that carried even a *modicum* of danger. "It's worth checking, Luke. My female is *all* for being proactive in getting rid of this son of a bitch. Surely you and your cat are, too."

Glaring down at his mug, Luke ground his teeth.

"We can take some people with us. They can act as an extra set of eyes while we search the cabin, and they'll be back up should we need it. Come on, Luke, you know I'm talking sense."

He scraped a hand over his jaw. "I don't like it. And not just because to go there could potentially place you in the

sights of a sick ass motherfucker who has the insane idea that not only do you belong to him but that you'd consider a corpse a *gift*."

"Why else don't you like it?"

"It's highly likely that Noelle will take the opportunity to come at us. I don't care if she spouts shit at me, but I won't have her do it to you."

There was indeed a possibility that Noelle would give them grief, but it wouldn't be anything that they hadn't handled before. "Did she try to gatecrash last night's party?"

"No. But according to the enforcer who texted me earlier, she parked her car fairly close to the Tavern and sat there a while. She never once exited it. It wouldn't have spoiled our night if she had tried causing a scene outside, though, as we'd left by then. The party continued without us." He chugged back the last of his coffee and placed the mug on the table. "I think the only reason she hasn't sent you shitty texts is that she wants to offload all she's feeling in person."

He was probably right, but ... "I have to face her sometime. I'm not afraid to. Much as it pains her, she doesn't intimidate me."

"That isn't the point."

"Then what is?"

"Look, I know she's not some mega villain. She's your mom, she loves you, she wants you to be happy. But she *hurts* you, Blair. She doesn't set out to do it. She just doesn't mind her words or allow herself to *see* that she doesn't put your wants before her own. In being the way she is, in saying the things she does about me, she hurts you."

"Luke—"

"I couldn't fully protect you from her bullshit all these years. It gutted me. I'm your mate, it's my job—one I treasure—to act as a shield between you and anything that would cause you harm. But I couldn't afford to get into full-blown arguments with her because that only made things worse for you."

Melting inside at not only his words but the sheer torment echoing down their bond, Blair swallowed hard.

"I swore to myself that things would be different when I claimed you. I swore I wouldn't let her hurt you again. I'm not saying I intend to stop you from seeing her. I want you to have her in your life. But right now, she is pissed. She'll be looking to vent. So I'm not comfortable with you being near her at this time."

Blair pushed out of her chair, rounded the table, and perched herself on his lap. She expected him to be stiff and aloof in silent protest, but he curled his arms around her with a deep sigh.

"I get it," she said. "I do. And I adore you for it. But she doesn't get to control my actions, Luke. That's what I'll be letting her do if I tip toe around her mood. I'd say you and I have done enough of that over the years to keep the peace."

He muttered something beneath his breath.

She looped her arms around his neck. "I want to bring my stuff here. I want to *fully* move in. It will help my female settle—switching territories is a major adjustment even when you're happy to make the transfer."

"Blair ..."

"You'll be there to protect me. From our boy, from Noelle, from anything. We'll take backup, and we'll call for more if necessary. Also, there'll be people in the pack who'll come if we need them—Mitch, Kiesha, even Embry." She paused. "Be honest with yourself, you don't truly believe there'll be an attack. Noelle might get vocal, but that'll be the most drama we can expect."

Seconds ticked by as he said nothing, his eyes unfocused. Finally, he exhaled long and loud and met her gaze. "All right. We'll go pick up your stuff. But I won't stay silent if your mother appears and starts mouthing off. I won't leave you to deal with it alone even though I know you can."

Blair lifted her shoulders. "Hey, you want to give her a piece of your mind, I'm not going to stop you. It won't be

anything she doesn't need or deserve to hear. But with any luck, she'll keep on sulking and leave us be."

He snorted. "There is no such luck."

Hell if she could argue that.

OceanofPDF.com

## CHAPTER ELEVEN

Entering the cabin's living area later on, Blair felt her brows lift. Kiesha and Mitch hadn't done a half-assed job at packing. There were no open boxes lying around with things tossed haphazardly inside. All were taped shut, tidily stacked, and labelled with a red sharpie. The TV had been neatly swathed in bubble wrap, just like her large framed pictures and canvases.

None of the other furnishings had been gathered near the boxes, since she'd made it clear that she didn't wish to take any. They didn't hold any sentimental value to her, and the apartment she shared with Luke didn't lack furniture so none were needed.

"Nice place," said Isaiah. "Cozy."

It really was. Even with the shelves, walls, and fire mantel now bare, the cabin still had a homey feel.

Nostalgia filled her as she glanced around. She had a lot of good memories of this place. Memories of movie nights with Kiesha, make-out sessions with Luke on the sofa, and the various mini gatherings she'd thrown.

She'd lived with her parents up until she turned eighteen, so she hadn't resided at the cabin long enough for her or her inner female to develop a true attachment to it. Nonetheless, they'd both miss the place. Though not enough to ever regret having to leave it. For them, it had only ever been a temporary home.

"I say we transfer Blair's things to the van before searching the cabin for marks," suggested Deke. "It will make it easier for us to spot any—they'll be hidden well."

"If they are any here, we'll find them." Luke grabbed a box. "Let's get started."

Between the four of them, it didn't take long to transfer her possessions to the vehicle parked outside. A few of her old pack mates observed from a distance, nosy as they were. They gave her either a too-quick smile or weak wave, likely annoyed that she suspected one of the pack was harassing her.

Whatever.

When she and the three male pallas cats were once more gathered in the living area, Blair said, "It's best if we split up, we can search the place faster that way." It wouldn't take long to check out the entire cabin, since it was relatively small and only had one bedroom.

Luke dipped his chin. "Examine every nook and cranny. We need to be thorough." At that, they headed off in various directions.

Blair did a slow, walk-through of the living area. She checked the walls, floorboards, furnishings, and doorways. The only claw marks she found were those left by Luke.

She raked a hand through her hair, frowning. She'd been sure she'd find at least *one* mark. It wouldn't have been sensible for their boy to leave any, no, but he'd done a lot of unsensible things recently.

Deciding to give the room another once-over before moving to another, she moved even slower this time as she began to examine every inch of the living area, wanting to—

"Bedroom," Luke called out.

Blair stalked through the cabin and into the aforementioned room, quickly followed by Deke and Isaiah. "What have you found?" she asked, eyeing the bed that was now tipped on its side.

His jaw hard, her mate pointed to a wooden slat. "Fucker marked the underneath of your bed."

Crouching in front of the slat, she felt anger course through her at the sight of the five grooves there. They were so small and subtle they'd likely have gone unnoticed if someone hadn't actually been searching for them. "Son of a bitch." Her inner female snarled, equally furious.

"There's no scent," Luke told her, a slight growl to his voice. "Whoever did this clawed the wood, but they didn't use

their scent glands to solidify the claim they were making. Probably because they knew there was a chance—however slim—that you'd see the marks."

She stood, balling up her hands, shoving aside her rage before it could cloud her thoughts. "This was definitely done by one of my kind. I can say that for certain." She'd seen enough marks made by bush dogs to be sure.

"Let's keep looking," said Deke. "There might be more."

It turned out that there was. The inside of a kitchen cupboard had also been clawed, as had the top of the tall bathroom cabinet. And during yet another examination of the living area, she discovered similar grooves behind the bookcase.

"Essentially, the bastard marked every room," said Isaiah. "In his mind, she's meant to be his and she knows it ... so why not leave his scent behind?"

Luke folded his arms. "Most likely for the same reason he's hiding in the shadows and doing things anonymously. Deep down somewhere inside, he knows that what he's doing is wrong. More, he knows that no one would approve. Still, he will have rationalized his behavior by feeding himself an excuse."

One hand on her hip, Blair dipped her chin. "I remember the stuff he wrote in the email. He chooses to believe that the reason I didn't go to him is that I worry my mom would get in the way."

"Yes," said Luke. "He could have told himself that he didn't leave his scent here because she would have come between the two of you if she heard of it."

Blair couldn't help but be impressed at just how calm Luke appeared right then. If she hadn't been able to feel his fury through their bond, she might not have detected just how worked up he was. "Seeing all these marks, I have to wonder how many times he snuck in here. He probably did other messed-up crap too, didn't he? Like rifle through my underwear or some such shit."

Crossing to her, Luke gave her a pointed look. "Don't." He palmed her nape. "Don't let him get in your head. It's what he wants, remember?"

She sighed. "I know, I just ... well, I'd like to rip out his spinal cord and shove it down his throat."

Isaiah pursed his lips, his eyes lit with humor. "It won't be easy, but we could give it a try."

"We got company headed our way," Deke announced, glancing out of the window.

Luke tensed. "Noelle?"

Deke shook his head. "Three males. They don't seem pissed or anything. They're strolling over here like they have all the time in the world."

Soon Embry, Donal, and Antoine entered the cabin. Greetings and a few distrustful glances were exchanged. Well, bush dogs didn't much trust pallas cats, and these particular pallas cats didn't whatsoever trust the Sylvan bush dogs right now, so ...

Embry gave Blair a shaky smile. "I heard you'd arrived and guessed you'd come to collect your things. I thought I'd come see how you're doing. You look well. Albeit highly annoyed. Is everything all right?"

"No," she said. "Not even a little."

His protective instincts on fire, Luke used his hold on her nape to pull her closer. "Some asshole left territorial markings around the cabin."

A shocked silence fell.

His inner cat wasn't so quiet. No, the feline was a hissing, snarling, pacing mass of anger. Well, of course he was. Not only had some son of a bitch *marked* their mate's previous home, they'd been *inside her bedroom*. And now she was not only pissed but freaked—something Luke sensed through their bond. He hated it, wished they hadn't come.

"Jesus." Embry scrubbed a hand down his face. "We should have taken the situation more seriously before now. I'm sorry, Blair."

Luke felt his mouth flatten. That apology had come a little too late, in his opinion. His mate might hold the same view, because she didn't seem mollified.

Squatting near the wall behind the bookcase, Donal studied the rake marks there. "They were definitely done by a bush dog."

"I spoke with Gabriel," Embry announced, his eyes on Luke. "He said he'd already had a conversation with you and one of your cats."

"He did," Luke confirmed, sliding his hand away from Blair's nape as he slipped his arm around her shoulders. "He claimed to not be responsible for the recent goings-on concerning Blair."

Embry planted his feet. "Yes, he made the same claim to us." It was evident that the Alpha didn't have much faith in that claim.

"I believe him," Antoine piped up. "Not because he's my cousin and I *want* him to be innocent, but because Blair's important to him."

"That's *why* he's an obvious suspect, considering whoever is doing these things is obsessed with her," Donal pointed out, standing. "Look, Antoine, I'm not saying I one hundred percent believe that he's guilty. But I find it difficult to accept that it could be one of our pack. Gabriel knows our land. Knows our people. Knows how to move around undetected."

Antoine's jaw tightened. "I still maintain that someone's using him as a scapegoat."

"That could well be the case," Embry said to the Head Enforcer in an appeasing voice. "We're having him watched," the Alpha then told Luke. "I'd imagine you are also."

"Of course I am." Luke had assigned two enforcers to tail Gabriel wherever the guy went. So far, they'd reported nothing of concern.

"Be warned: he's as slippery as a cat," said Donal. "It won't be easy to monitor his movements."

"I got that impression from how effortlessly he trespasses on your territory," said Luke.

Embry rubbed at his nape. "I've questioned every member of my pack. None stood out to me as potential suspects. But I'm not ruling out the possibility that one of them is in fact our culprit," he hurried to add.

Antoine took a step toward Blair. "How're you holding up?"

"Fine," she replied. "I just want all this to end."

"We all do." Donal glanced from her to Luke. "Your bond is only partially formed. Surprising. I would have thought, given how long you've been in each other's lives, that there'd be no emotional steps left for you to take in order for the bond to fully form."

Both Luke and his cat bristled at the implication that he and Blair weren't solid. But he felt absolutely no need to defend his own mating to this male or anyone else. Evidently, never did Blair, since she merely stared hard at the Beta until he looked away with a sigh.

Embry cleared his throat. "Mitch tells me that you seem to be settling in well with Luke's pride, Blair."

"It's my pride now, too," she pointed out, making Luke's cat rumble a sound of approval.

A wan smile shaped Embry's lips. "So it is. I'm still adjusting to that."

"We have yet *more* company," said Deke.

Luke stilled at the sound of muffled voices coming from outside. He recognized both. And they garnered a snarl out of his cat.

Silently cursing, Luke placed his mouth to Blair's ear. "Need you to stay close, baby. My cat is seriously on edge

right now. He still perceives your mother as a threat to our bond. You're the only thing that will keep him calm."

"Don't think my female is much calmer," Blair told him. "She's not."

Noelle regally strode inside with Les close behind her. She gave Blair a long look, her eyes briefly flashing with what might have been longing. She cleared her throat. "Came to collect the rest of your possessions, I see."

"I said I would," Blair reminded her, her tone even.

His eyes sad, Les offered his daughter a smile. "It's good to see you, sweetheart."

"You too," was all Blair said.

Les gave Luke a stiff nod, who returned the greeting with an incline of his head.

Noelle sniffed at Luke. "I suppose you're very pleased with yourself. You got what you always wanted." A bitter smile curved her mouth. "Blair turned on me and left the pack behind."

Luke didn't bother pointing out that the situation wasn't quite that dramatic. But there was one thing he'd like to highlight. "In truth, that's what you *feared* she'd do. You projected that onto me; maintained it was my goal. It never was. All I wanted was to one day claim Blair. So, yes, I now have what I always wanted."

Noelle's eyes flared and then cut to Blair. "There'll come a day when you realize you should have listened to me. A day when you regret mating so early in life. I want you to know that I'll be there for you when that time comes. There will be no 'I told you so's.' Only the support you'll need to power through a difficult time."

Luke tilted his head. "Do you truly believe that will one day happen, or do you just hope that if you plant the idea in her head it will eventually come to pass?"

Les put a hand on his mate's arm. "Honey, can't we just—"

"You should have given her more time," Noelle told Luke. "You didn't because you believed that the younger she was at the time she was claimed the easier she'd be for you to bring to heel."

Confusion puckered his brow. "Bring to heel?" What in the hell?

"You want her under your control," Noelle accused.

"You're projecting again."

"I never sought to dominate her life. Only to ensure that she knew she had *choices*; that she wouldn't believe finding you so early meant that her future was already mapped out."

"You communicated that well," Blair cut in, her voice cold. "I heard you loud and clear. I simply didn't wish to fight the future I saw coming."

The corners of Noelle's eyes tightened. "You were too blinded by him and all his pretty promises. Too overwhelmed by his level of dominance to develop a sense of self that wasn't twined around his."

Blair felt her body stiffen and her lips part. "You honestly tell yourself that I'm co-dependent on him? That I can't think for myself and am firmly under his boot heel?" She shook her head. "Unreal." It was stupid that Blair had hoped her mother would back down now that the claiming was done, wasn't it? The woman was far too obstinate to wave a white flag so soon.

"It's not what I tell myself, it's what I *know*," Noelle clipped. "You don't see the reality of the situation because you're too damn close to it."

"What I see is that the only person who's blind to the truth is *you*." Blair sharply turned to Luke. "I'm ready to go home."

He nodded. "Then we go home."

Normally, it would have bothered her that Luke, Deke, and Isaiah protectively gathered around her to ensure the

others didn't get close as she headed for the door. Blair didn't need to be shielded in such a way. But right then, she was so damn pissed she felt like she'd explode if someone so much as touched her. Which Luke must have sensed, because he didn't take her hand or eat up her space.

Les caught her eye as she neared the door. "Sweetheart, I'll ... I'll call you, okay?" He grabbed Noelle when she would have stepped forward. "No, just let them go. You've said enough."

Blair kept her gaze firmly on the van as she exited the cabin, descended the porch steps, and headed to the vehicle. Settling on the front passenger seat, she clicked on her seatbelt, grinding her teeth as she wrestled back a snarl.

A wrestle she lost.

God, she was *livid*. So close to letting her anger fly that her skin felt raw. Still, she said not one word, knowing a hell of a rant would *stream* out of her if she opened her mouth.

Neither Luke nor the enforcers said anything as he drove away. She could sense his worry through their bond, but he did no more than occasionally give her thigh a brief rub or squeeze, giving her the space she needed.

Back in their complex, Luke had the two enforcers help cart her possessions up to the apartment. Again, the males gave her a wide berth and didn't push her to talk. It wasn't until she and Luke were alone, when she was halfway through unpacking, that he apparently decided he was done giving her space.

Hugging her tightly from behind, he nuzzled her neck. "Your mother doesn't truly see you as weak, baby."

Blair sniffed, opening yet another box. "But she does feel the need to keep implying it, and *that* hurts."

"She sees your strength. It frightens her. Because it means you don't need her and that she can't hold you to her."

Blair snatched a book out of the box and plonked it on the dining table. "I don't know about that. She's convinced herself that you have me under your thumb." "She *needs* to believe that, Blair. The alternative? She faces that she messed up and drove you away. So she tells herself that I'm making your decisions for you."

There was some truth in that, yes, but ... "It's more than that. She feels that I chose you over her, she can't accept that I'd do that, and so she has to believe that I'm not thinking clearly. Or, more accurately, that I simply can't think for myself. Dammit, Luke, she wasn't the only one whose world exploded when Marianna died."

Luke began to gently rock her from side to side. "But you know yourself that we can be very self-focused in our grief. She might not still be in mourning, but she allows the pain of loss to rule her. Some do. As if to let it go would be to also let the person they lost go. I'm not excusing how Noelle acts—I'm the last person who'd ever defend her. I'm only ensuring you understand that your mother doesn't *want* to hurt you. She just doesn't know how to be close to you without also controlling you."

Blair lifted another book out of the box. "Yeah, well, she can fuck right off with ..." She trailed off on noticing a slip of paper tucked between two paperbacks. Blair pulled it out and unfolded it. Her stomach dropped and hardened. *Oh, hell.* 

Sensing the change in his mate, Luke glanced at the sheet of paper she held. And his entire body went still. "The fuck?"

A letter. It was a letter. All neatly typed and printed, much like her email.

His cat growling, Luke skimmed through the letter, his blood boiling.

It read: This thing you're doing with Devereaux—pretending to be his mate, pretending he's who you want—needs to end now. There are other ways to get back at your mother. Ways that don't involve you staying with another man.

Are you hoping to make me jealous? Is that it? If so, mission accomplished. But I thought you were more mature

than that.

I'm trying so hard to be patient with you, I really am, but it isn't easy. And don't think I'm not upset that you hung up on me. That was uncalled for. I didn't deserve that.

I don't want to be angry with you. I hate that I am. Everything will be better once you're home, I know it.

I miss you. I'm not used to being without you. I get why you left—you needed to make your point to Noelle. Well, you've done it. Now you can come back. I know you hate her, but it isn't a reason to stay away. And it's not like you can keep up this act with Devereaux forever anyway.

You don't need to worry about Noelle; I'll protect you from her. I'll make sure you never forget that, unlike what she seems to believe, you deserve to be loved. You are loved. So come home.

Blair dropped the piece of paper, letting it flutter back into the box. "God, he's insane. He is. I mean, what in the goddamn hell goes through his head?"

Breathing through his rage, Luke gave her shoulders a squeeze. "He must have broken into the cabin and stuffed the letter into the box." The words were low. Flat. Guttural. "And since he printed it off a computer, we don't even know what the shithead's handwriting looks like."

Pivoting, Blair rubbed at her arms. "He still firmly believes that I'm his. Not even you and me being mated has shaken that belief."

Luke had thought it would, but maybe that had been naïve of him, considering ... "If someone tried making me believe that you aren't my mate, they'd never succeed. He evidently carries that same surety."

"Because he's a nutjob." She blew out a hard breath. "God, I'm gonna ream his ass."

Just then, Luke's phone began to ring. Seeing his brother's name flashing on the screen, Luke told her, "It's Tate, I have to take this."

"You do that. I'm just going to keep internally freaking out, if it's all the same to you."

Massaging her nape, Luke answered the phone, "Yeah?"

"I just got a call from PJ," said Tate, referring to one of the enforcers. "Chester returned home."

Luke felt his brows lift. "Do we think he's given up on trying to snag Camden?"

"I don't believe so," replied Tate. "According to PJ, Chester didn't return with luggage. He seemed intent on making a quick trip in and out of the house. PJ foiled that plan by nabbing him for us. He dumped the human in his trunk and is driving him to an isolated spot so we can have a chat with him."

"What spot?" asked Luke.

"The abandoned theme park near Mercury Pack territory," replied Tate. "I don't want to take him to the spare room at Dad's place because there's a chance Chester's friends are hanging around our street in the hope of grabbing Camden. I don't want them to realize we have Chester. They could flee. Possibly even warn whoever hired them."

"Blair and I will meet you at the theme park," said Luke before ringing off. He turned to her. "I take it you heard all that. You can stay here if—"

"Not a chance. I want to see this situation through, and I need to get out of here and focus on something else anyway. That way, I'm less likely to start throwing shit." She stalked to the door, and it took her a moment to notice he hadn't followed. She planted her hands on her hips. "You coming or what?"

It was on the tip of his tongue to suggest that she remain behind and relax, but he knew she wouldn't. He also knew that she'd not at all appreciate him fussing over her. And, well, he'd rather not suffer a kick to the balls so he simply replied, "Yeah, I'm coming."

OceanofPDF.com

## **CHAPTER TWELVE**

Walking through the open rusted gates, Blair looked at her mate, who held her hand in his. "Tate said we'd find them near the Ferris wheel, right?"

"Yes." Luke tipped his chin toward the ride in question, which towered over most of the others. "It's just a short walk away."

Deke and Isaiah flanked them as they headed for the wheel. There was something seriously eerie about strolling through an abandoned amusement park. There was no laughter, no squeals of delight, no smells of vendor food, no *life*.

Veins of rust spiderwebbed along the many rides. Graffiti decorated the benches, ticket boxes, and gloomy haunted house. A lone bumper boat sat in the middle of the pedestrian path, weeds sprouting out of the small boat like it was a planter.

Blair's female sniffed and flexed her claws, still wound tight. Blair herself was no less tense. It wasn't bad enough that Noelle had dished out more crap, was it? Oh no. She'd also had to learn that she'd unknowingly slept in a cabin that had been *branded* by a male other than her mate.

And then there was the totally wacked letter that ... Shit, she needed to calm the hell down. Her attention needed to be on the current situation with Chester. But it was hard to stay focused when she wasn't just furious at who invaded her old cabin but also at herself for not sensing that it had been not only broken into but *marked*.

Blair didn't need to ask Luke if he was okay. His own fury was a drumbeat along their bond. If they were alone, she would have made some attempt to soothe him. Right now sadly wasn't the time for that. It would have to wait.

Turning a corner, they found Tate, Havana, Bailey, Alex, Farrell, and PJ gathered around a Ferris wheel car. An unfamiliar male sat in the car, a gag in his mouth, his grip tight

on the metal safety bar. This had to be good ole Chester Wilkins. Her female disdainfully peeled back her upper lip.

He wasn't struggling or fighting to talk around his gag. He was still. Watchful. Controlled. But the eyes darting from person to person flickered with fear. The emotion also laced his scent, along with sweat and panic.

Studying Luke's expression, Tate frowned. "Who put that look on your face?"

"I'll fill you in later," Luke replied.

The Alpha's eyes narrowed. "Something happened?" He cut his gaze to Blair. "Your stalker made another move?"

"Like I said, we'll fill you in later," Luke told him before casting the human a glance. "Did he say anything before being gagged?"

Tate stared at his brother, no doubt tempted to push out of concern, but he finally said, "According to PJ, there was a lot of cursing and demands to be released at first. But he hasn't tried communicating since being dragged out of PJ's trunk." Tate paused as a single crow zipped past them with a distinctive *caw*. "We haven't questioned him yet. We're waiting for Camden and Aspen to arrive. They were working when I called."

It wasn't long before the couple showed up. Both looked ready to tear Chester's limbs right off his body—especially Aspen. Well, if it had been *Luke* who'd been targeted by poachers Blair would be just as eager for blood.

A nod from Tate had Alex ripping away the gag. Chester flexed his jaw, his gaze still restless and glimmering with apprehension.

Stood in front of him, Tate folded his arms. "I'd imagine you've spent some time thinking up pretty lies in your own defense. You probably mean to convince us that we have the wrong person, but here's the thing, Chester—we know that isn't the case. We know that you're the man we're looking for. And we have no problem torturing answers out of you, so it's in your best interests to answer our questions honestly."

Camden sidled up to the Alpha, his eyes cold as they pinned the human in place. "I'm pretty sure I don't need to introduce myself, given you recently shot me with tranqs before then attempting to kidnap me with the help of your friends."

"I didn't ..." Chester trailed off at a warning growl from the tiger. "It wasn't personal."

"No, it was poaching." Camden nodded as surprise flickered across the human's face. "Yes, we know about that."

Chester's Adam's apple bobbed hard.

Aspen cocked her head. "So how does it work?" she asked, her voice clipped. "You snatch the shifter, force them to change into their animal form somehow, and then kill them before stripping them of parts like they're a stolen car? Or do you do it while they're alive?"

Chester trained his gaze on the metal bar. "We use a drug to force the shift," he reluctantly admitted. "Then we inject them with another drug to ... put them down."

Blair stilled. "Put them down? Like they're ill animals?"

"It's humane," Chester weakly insisted.

Luke gave a snort of derision. Like this piece of shit cared what was humane. "Be honest, you kill them with drugs because you want to cause minimal physical damage to their bodies. Damaged parts don't sell well, I'd imagine."

Chester's eyes again bounced from person to person. "You're all shifters, aren't you?" It was a shakily spoken realization.

"Your buddy Davis didn't pick up on that straight away," Camden told him. "He didn't want to give us your name at first but, well, it turned out that he didn't have a high tolerance for pain, so ..."

Chester grimaced. "Is he dead?"

"Of course," said Havana. "In making his little reports to you, he condemned shifters to death. That's not something

we'd ever overlook."

Bailey leaned over the back of the Ferris wheel car and put her mouth to the human's ear, making him jump. "I'm awful interested to know who hired you to take Camden's head and fur," she said. "Perhaps you could help us with that."

Chester stiffened, his gaze darting to the side.

"Before you think to lie, remember Tate's warning," said Alex.

The human sighed. "I don't have their name. The deal was done through a broker."

Luke felt a muscle in his cheek tick. "Well I'm sure you at least have the broker's name."

"Myra York," said Chester.

"And where will we find Myra?" asked Luke.

"She runs a broker firm. Selfridge House Ltd. I don't know where she lives."

Blair tipped her head to the side. "And your fellow poachers? Where are they?"

Good question. But the human clamped his lips shut.

Camden took a step closer to him. "I'll bet you don't think highly of shifters, do you? There's no way you could otherwise do the things you do. I know one thing that most humans don't like about us. It's that we don't answer to your laws; that we have our own system of justice. And they *really* don't like that that system can be somewhat brutal.

"Here's just how brutal I can be. I have no problem whatsoever with returning to your home and lying in wait for your wife and child. I have no problem slaughtering them in lieu of the friends you seem intent on protecting."

Chester's nostrils flared. "Bastard," he spat.

"Indeed," said Camden. "Now choose. Your family, or your friends."

Luke didn't for one second believe that the tiger would go after Chester's wife and child. Camden wasn't the most ethical of people, but he wouldn't target innocents. Still, Chester thankfully didn't seem inclined to call his bluff, because he squeezed his eyes shut and rattled off an address that wasn't far from the theme park.

"It's the duplex me and my co-workers use when we're on jobs," Chester added. "You'll find them there."

"That had better be the truth, Chester," said Tate. "I'm about to send my Head Enforcer to check the place out. If it turns out you lied, your family will pay for that with their lives."

Again, it was a false threat. Again, Chester didn't sense it.

"No lie, you'll find the other three poachers I work with at the duplex," he told Tate.

The Alpha turned to Farrell. "Confirm that for me."

Once the Head Enforcer had disappeared in his avian form, Blair pulled out her cell phone. "I'll call River and ask him to find out as much as he can about Myra York and Selfridge House."

Tate dipped his chin in thanks. "Appreciated."

As she walked away to make the call, he crossed to Luke. "While we wait for Farrell to get in touch," Tate began, his voice low, "you can tell me why you look ready to burn shit down."

Luke rolled back his shoulders. He thought about once more blowing his brother off, but Tate wasn't so easy to sidetrack. And just maybe spitting the words out would help Luke calm the hell down. "We made a trip to her old territory to grab her stuff. We discovered a little something. Whoever's obsessed with her left claw marks in every room of her old cabin."

Tate's jaw hardened, and a growl vibrated in his chest. A growl that Luke's cat echoed.

"He hid them well, but they're there," Luke added. "No scent, though. He clearly wasn't taking any chances."

"Can you tell what type of shifter caused the marks?"

"Definitely a bush dog." Luke flexed his fingers. "More, while Blair was unpacking, she found a letter from him." He gave his brother a brief summary of it. "The prick truly has convinced himself that she wants *him* and that my claim to her means nothing. Then again, Noelle holds the latter opinion as well. She felt the need to make it clear that Blair made a mistake in letting me claim her so early."

Tate frowned. "When?"

"Earlier. And now my cat is pitching an unholy fit not only because her old cabin was marked and she received that damn letter, but because she's hurting due to the things Noelle said. He's showing no signs of calming, and I know that's because my own anger is fueling his, but I can't shake it off."

"No one could simply *shake off* that their mate is hurting and in danger." Tate rested his hand on Luke's shoulder. "He won't get to Blair. As for Noelle ... she'll back down eventually."

"That's what I always thought. I held that belief for six long years. I'm beginning to wonder if it was merely wishful thinking." He quieted as he noticed his mate heading back to him.

Tucking her phone in her pocket, she looked at Tate, "River said he'll get straight on it first thing in the morning when he starts his shift."

Luke gave the back of her neck a squeeze, proud of her for owning her role without hesitation. She no doubt felt that pride through their bond, because her mouth curved slightly. The shadows didn't clear from her eyes, though.

Feeling driven to comfort and soothe, Luke barely resisted the urge to haul her against him and rain soft kisses all over her face. He wanted to take her home. Feed her. Coddle her. Pet her pain out of her. Wanted to put her to bed and hold

her close; remind her that she was loved and cherished. He hated that his attention couldn't be fully on her right now.

While Bailey and Aspen taunted and poked at Chester merely for something to do, the others waited in silence for Farrell's call. It eventually came, after which Tate said to Chester, "You were telling the truth. Good. Killing an innocent woman and a child wouldn't have sat well with us."

Bailey fisted the human's hair and wrenched back his head. "What happens next is for all the shifters you've killed and butchered over the years so you could sell them to sick fucks who'd likely use them as trophies."

Havana gave him a pitying smile. "Sadly for you, we don't have any lethal drugs lying around. We're not really into 'humane' methods of death when it comes to people like you who've earned a much worse fate. As such, yeah, this is gonna hurt."

It turned out that Chester's tolerance for pain wasn't much stronger than Davis's. The poacher mentally checked out at one point, so Luke then swiftly executed him.

"What do we do with what's left of the body?" asked JP.

"My uncles will be happy to take him off our hands," said Alex.

Isaiah grunted. "Figured as much."

Tate twisted his mouth. "We'll pay Myra York a visit some time tomorrow. I want a little info on her from River first. As for Chester's friends ... they need dealing with now or they'll get spooked when they realize he's MIA."

"I can handle that," Camden volunteered, evidently wanting vengeance.

"We'll handle that," Aspen corrected.

Tate nodded and assigned a few people to go with them. Everyone then began making their way out of the park. Other than Bailey, who was staring into space. Luke was about to get her attention, but then Deke nudged her and said, "Unless you want to wait for Alex's uncles and watch them devour the body, get moving."

Bailey looked up at the enforcer. "You ever think how crazy it is that the T-Rex's closest non-extinct relative is the chicken?"

Deke blinked. "No. No, I never think about it at all."

"You don't? Well that's weird."

He frowned. "No, it ain't. I doubt many people think about it."

"That's their problem." The mamba walked off.

Trailing after her, Deke said, "I don't see *how* it's an actual problem."

"Also not my problem, Eye Candy."

A low growl. "You know my name. Use it."

"Why?"

Her lips twitching, Blair cast a concerned glance at Luke. "You're a little calmer, but your cat isn't. What can I do?"

Warmth flooding his chest, he gave her hand a soft squeeze. "You're doing it just by existing. He'll settle down once we're away from here and he and I have you to ourselves."

"Good," she said. "I want to go home, unpack the rest of my things, and then fuck you stupid."

His body tightened. "Is that so?"

"It very much is. Don't worry, you'll like it."

He felt his lips quirk. "Oh, I don't doubt that I will."

F inished dabbing on a light layer of makeup the next morning, Blair carefully returned her cosmetics to her pallas cat-themed case—a novelty gift from Elle. It turned out that Blair had been right to assume that her inner animal would

lose some of her edginess once Blair unpacked all her possessions. Shifters were innately territorial. It was important for them to have their own territory, even if that was merely an apartment. It anchored them. And although the place already felt like home to both Blair and her inner female, this made it more official.

Blair's gaze flew to the mirror as she noticed Luke entering the en suite bathroom. Pressing his front to her back, he snaked his arms around her and nuzzled her neck, his eyes gleaming with satisfaction.

"What has you feeling so smug?" she asked, though she could guess.

"I like seeing all your things mingled with mine. Some were already here, I know. But this is different. It's not about you leaving little touches here and there. You're *all* moved in, you've made the space fully ours. I like it. Like how easily our lives clicked together."

She felt her brow crease slightly at the latter comment. "You worried that they wouldn't?"

"I thought it might take some time before they did. You've had a lot to adjust to. You had to leave your home, your territory, and your pack. You had to take on not only me but the role of Beta female—I can't even say for sure which of the two is the trickiest. More, it all happened fast, and you've barely had time to settle into mated life thanks to how much is going on."

It hadn't occurred to her that he'd worry she was a little overwhelmed. Turning in his arms, she curved her own around his neck. "I always knew those changes would come. I knew they'd happen in quick succession. I guess, for you, it all came out of nowhere—you expected us to bond later down the line. You had no idea that my mother had invited your ex bedbuddy to Sylvan territory, spurring me into speeding things along, until only a few nights ago."

He squinted. "Something I'm still pissed about."

Ignoring that, she continued, "But it wasn't sudden for me. I was ready. I'd been ready for weeks. Not simply for change, but to embrace it. And I have. It hasn't been a hardship. I don't have any regrets."

His expression went all warm and lazy. "No?"

"No. So don't let my mother get in your head."

"It isn't about her, baby. It just sometimes hits me how much you've given up for me and our bond."

"I don't see it as making sacrifices. You long ago offered to join the pack rather than transfer me here. I vetoed that, because I knew that—as much as I hated it—the pack would never make you feel fully welcome. They wouldn't have given you the rank you deserve either." They were too distrustful of other breeds of shifter, and Luke was far too dominant to have been content with being a mere member of the pack.

"Their attitudes might have altered over time."

"But not enough for Embry to have made you Beta or even Head Enforcer. You wouldn't have been happy there. Here in the pride, you're happy. I knew I could be happy here, too. I like how the pride is run. I like its members—well, most of them. And I outright adore your family. It was really a nobrainer that you and I would be better off here than in my old pack. Plus, I need distance from Noelle if I'm to have any chance of living a life that doesn't involve her attempting to control it."

"On that, we agree." Luke knew that if he *had* joined the Sylvan Pack, there would have been constant drama. Because while he understood why Noelle felt driven to hold Blair so tight, he would never excuse it. If they had lived in close proximity to Noelle, he would have found himself arguing with the woman every time she tried imposing her will on Blair.

"When I say that it's been no hardship to make the changes I've made, I mean it. You have never simply been a mere part of my life, Luke. You're the most important thing in

it. You have been since the moment you found me—or I found you. Whatever. Having you in my life has always been as easy as breathing. Always will be. Okay?"

His chest squeezed, and he felt his face soften. "Okay, baby." His cat pressed against his skin, straining to be closer to her. Thinking that wasn't such a bad idea, Luke drew her closer and fit his lips to hers. He sipped from her mouth, slow and shallow and sensual.

Sometimes, the knowledge that she was *finally* officially his hit him like a slap. It hadn't fully sunk in yet. As she'd said, the whole thing was pretty sudden for him. Not that he had a single complaint.

She nipped at his bottom lip. "We should let our animals run together later. It would do them good."

His cat perked up at that. "We'll make it happen."

Just then, her phone began to chime. His gut hardened. She'd changed her cell number, but he was still uneasy each time her phone rang; still wondered if just maybe her harasser had obtained that number somehow.

She glanced at the screen of her cell. "It's River." She slid her thumb over the screen and answered, "Hello."

"I have news," declared River with no preamble.

Hearing his pride mate's voice, Luke relaxed.

"Selfridge House is located on Elmhurst Avenue."

Blair hummed. "So not too far away, then."

"Get this: Myra Rogers has shifter blood."

Both Luke and Blair stilled. Damn, he hadn't seen that coming.

"Shifter blood?" she asked.

"Yes," said River. "Her mother is half wolf."

"And yet Myra has no issue brokering deals that lead to shifters being poached?" Blair snorted and shook her head.

"I trust you'll pass on the news to our Alphas."

"I will. Thanks, River." She hung up. "I take it you heard all that."

Luke nodded. "I wasn't expecting the latter piece of news."

"Me neither. Maybe she has beef with her mom or something—I don't know." Her nose wrinkling, Blair tilted her head. "Why is it that you look close to smiling?"

Luke settled his hands on her hips. "It pleases me that River called you with the information."

She frowned. "Well, it was me who asked him to look into Myra and her firm."

"Sure, but he wouldn't have reported directly to you unless he and his animal acknowledged you as their Beta female. It's one thing for people to accept you. It's another for them to recognize your authority."

"Huh, I guess so." She shrugged. "Well, they all need to get with the program, because I don't want to go through one dramatic scene after another just to make my point like I did at the Tavern." She paused. "Now we need to call Tate and bring him up to speed."

"Then get to it." It was her news to relay, after all.

Her brows inched up. "All right."

Not long after she'd updated Tate, a bunch of the pride were gathering at the Alpha pair's house at his request. It didn't take long for them to agree on a plan of action. But it wasn't until later that day, when Selfridge House would soon be due to close, that they acted on that plan.

Parked not far away from the firm, Luke watched as yet another person left. When Farrell had minutes ago taken a good look through the windows while in his avian form, there were only six people in the building.

At this point, only three remained.

Their hope was that Myra would be the last to leave, given it was her firm. If so, she would soon be alone in the building, and then they could sneak inside before she had the

chance to vacate it. But if not, they'd simply follow her home and deal with her there.

Riding shotgun, Blair once more glanced at her cell screen, studying the photo of Myra that River sent her. "She looks so sweet. Like a kindergarten teacher or something. You'd never think she brokers shifter poaching deals. I don't know how people can do that and still sleep at night."

Luke lightly squeezed her thigh. "Me neither. I've come to believe that there are some people in this world who somehow don't have a soul. Or, if such a thing is possible, that their soul is quite simply dead."

"You know, I don't find any of that hard to agree— Hold up, someone else is leaving. A woman. Not Myra, though."

Soon, another person left.

"And then there was one," said Luke. He peeked through the gap between the headrests, sweeping his gaze over the group in the rear of the SUV. "She's officially alone. We need to move now."

As they'd earlier agreed on, Alex led the way since—as a wolverine—there was no lock or security system that could keep him out. He easily tackled the lock on the building's rear door, and then they all filed inside.

Tate nodded at Bailey, who then headed to the front entrance to secure it closed from the inside. With that done, they all followed the sound of a woman's voice up the stairs and onto the second floor. Guessing Myra was on the phone, they waited outside her office for her to finish the call before they entered.

In the process of slipping papers into the drawers of her mahogany desk, it took Myra a few moments to sense that she wasn't alone. When she did, her entire body went still. For all of five seconds. She then jumped to her feet, her eyes wide with outrage. "What the hell? You can't just walk on up here. Who are you people?"

As they all fanned out in front of the desk, Tate replied, "The kind who don't like it when humans help people get their hands on shifter fur and body parts."

Myra tensed, her indignation quickly replaced by uneasiness.

"Not a safe occupation by any means," said Luke, his inner cat snarling at her. "You had to have known someone would come for you sooner or later."

Her lips trembling slightly, Myra gave an aloof shrug and sank back into her chair, going for cool and uncaring. "I had hoped it would be a case of 'later.'"

Blair cocked her head. "You got mommy issues or something?"

Myra blinked. "W-what?"

"Well she's half shifter," said Blair. "That should surely make you supremely opposed to shifter poaching. But it would seem not. Why?" Because Blair just didn't get it. Then again, she didn't get how *anyone* could involve themselves in such a thing.

Myra swiped her tongue along her lower lip. "It's just business."

Aspen wagged a finger at her and tutted. "That right there was a lie," she said, voicing Blair's thought.

Her face hardening, Myra jutted out her chin. "Having shifter DNA isn't necessarily something to be proud of. You all like to think that you're better than humans, but you're not."

Havana pursed her lips. "We don't think we're better than *all* humans. But people like you, yeah, we're sure as shit better than you."

"Shifters are just as prejudiced against humans as humans are of them. My mother was kicked out of her pack at the age of nineteen simply for imprinting on a human—my father. And they sent her away when she returned after he died. It didn't matter that she had a six-year-old daughter at

her side. Not to them. They didn't give a shit. Nor did they come to her funeral after she died a few days later—the snapping of her imprint bond was too much for her, you see."

Bailey frowned. "So just because one pack of asshole wolves fucked over you and your mom, every other shifter in the world is also a supreme twat who deserves to die?"

"I didn't say they all deserve to die." Myra rested her clasped hands on her lap, her knuckles white. "I simply don't care if they do die. You shifters have no real sense of humanity in you. You're more animal than anything else. You just hide it well from most of the population."

Camden hummed. "It's good that you recognize how ruthless we are, because you'll know I'm not bluffing when I tell you that if you don't answer our questions honestly, we'll subject you to a truck load of agony the likes of which you can't imagine exists."

Myra huffed. "Don't expect cooperation. I have no incentive to tell you anything—there's no way you'll allow me to live. Even if you offered me some sort of deal I'd never believe you'd honor it, so I guess that leaves us at a stalemate."

"No. No, it really doesn't," said Havana. "Bailey."

The mamba didn't bother stripping. She shifted instantly, and her snake then slithered out of the clothes that puddled on the floor.

Myra froze, her face losing some of its color, but she continued with the cool and indifferent act.

Deciding this bitch needed shaking up a little, Blair crossed to the desk. Bending over, she braced her elbow on the surface of the desk, and leaned her face into her palm. "It must be hard."

Myra flicked her the smallest glance, loathed to remove her gaze from the mamba. "Excuse me?"

"To be you, I mean. I personally would hate it if, too insecure and afraid to face who I truly am, I lived in a false reality." Blair exhaled a sigh of mock sympathy. "You sit in

that big ole fancy chair, the queen of your kingdom, wielding power over shifters—condemning at least one to death per day. You believe it makes you strong. That it proves you're superior to your mother's old pack mates, all of whom are clueless to the power you hold over their kind." Blair gave her a pitying look, knowing it would cut her to the quick. "Really, though, you're just a lost little girl who feels weak and lonely and abandoned."

Red stained the human's cheekbones. "Shut up."

Blair noted the white mark on Myra's third finger. "Divorced, huh? I suppose you couldn't have been an easy wife. Controlling, I'd wager. Definitely needy. Overly critical, too, I suspect. I'll bet you were always finding faults in your ex. And most likely unable to celebrate his successes because it made you feel threatened in comparison."

"Shut up," Myra snarled.

"He probably felt like he was constantly walking on eggshells around you. I'm sure all that bitterness you carry didn't help matters." Blair narrowed her eyes. "Was it before or after the divorce that you decided to go so heavy on the Botox and plastic surgery? That nose, wow, it's so narrow I don't even know how you can breathe through it. It's got to be a medical marvel."

"Shut up."

Blair offered her a sad smile. "You probably thought your face lift, reconstructed nose, and boob job would make you feel better about yourself. They didn't, though, did they? Of course they didn't. Because in truth, it isn't your surface that you find so ugly, it's what's *inside*. Though, to be real, you're not much of a looker, are you?"

Snarling again, Myra jerked toward Blair. Maybe she'd have done more, maybe she wouldn't have. They'd never know, because Bailey's mamba—who'd climbed onto the desk while the human was distracted—let out an unholy hiss and lurched toward Myra. The bitch jumped in her seat, and Blair could *hear* the woman's heartbeat gallop like crazy in her chest.

Blair hummed. "I don't think she likes you, Myra. But then ... does anyone? Really?"

The human's nostrils flared, but she kept her eyes on the mamba. "Fuck you."

"Hoping to cling to your dignity," Blair sensed. "Admirable. Also impossible because, well, Bailey's venom is gonna put you through the ringer. We're talking stomach cramps, diarrhea, vomiting galore. You'll soon be sitting in a puddle of your own piss, puke, and shit. Are you much of a sobber? I hope so. It'll make the photos look even better. Because yes, I'll be taking pictures. Lots and lots of 'em. Maybe even a video. Yeah, that would work."

"Or you could just answer our questions and suffer a swift execution," Luke cut in, his voice holding no trace of the amusement that skipped down their bond. "We want the name of the person who tried hiring poachers to get themselves some white tiger fur, and we want the records of other poachhiring clients. More, we'll do absolutely anything to get those things. *Anything*. To you, that is. If you want to suffer for a while, we can make that happen. But I promise you'll regret not being straight with us right from the outset. I know Chester Wilkins sure was. He and his friends died hard, if you're interested. So, what'll it be?"

OceanofPDF.com

# CHAPTER THIRTEEN

Gathered around the Alpha pair's dining table a short while later, they all stared down at the pile of records they'd swiped from a hidden safe in Myra's office. She'd given up its location fairly quickly, in addition to the many answers they'd wanted. That hadn't surprised Luke—he'd sensed that her bravado was as paper-thin as the self-confidence that had shriveled the more his mate toyed with it to rattle her. A spectacle his cat had rather enjoyed.

Rubbing at his nape, Luke once more read the name of the asshole who'd recently contacted Myra wanting to get his hands on the head and fur of a white tiger shifter. "If I couldn't see the proof for myself, I'd wonder if the bitch fed us a bunch of bullshit."

Zayne Whiteford wasn't a regular human. The child actor was now a pop singer with a boyish face and a lily-white image that appealed to teenage girls everywhere. Clearly, he wasn't quite as innocent as he seemed. Only twenty-four years old, Zayne had hired poachers through Myra on several occasions, an apparent collector of shifter fur and heads.

"I wonder what all his fans would think if they knew about this sick shit," mused Blair, her eyes flashing. "Celebrity or not, he needs to be dealt with. I know it's not easy to make someone so famous quite simply disappear, but ..."

"He'll be dealt with," Tate vowed.

"It's going to be practically impossible for us to get to him right now," said Bailey, looking down at the screen of her cell. "He's on tour, which means he's hopping from hotel to hotel when he's not sleeping on his tour bus. He has a massive security detail."

Behind the mamba, Deke peered over her shoulder to glance at her phone. "He's also currently in New York, which isn't exactly a short drive away."

Tate began to pace. "When does his tour end?"

"Not for another two months," replied Bailey, pocketing her cell.

Aspen swore, sinking her hands into her hair and leaning back against Camden. "We can't wait that long to deal with Zayne. He won't be worried on hearing that Selfridge House burned down with Myra still in it, because he won't think it has anything to do with him; won't worry that his dirty secret is no longer so secret. Therein lies the problem. He'll simply go to another broker, and so Camden will still be at risk of being taken. We need to nip this in the bud."

Idly snaking his hand up his mate's back, Luke said, "We could anonymously make these records public, but then it will be obvious that shifters were responsible for Myra and her firm burning down. That wouldn't be good."

"No, it wouldn't," agreed Deke. "The human authorities won't take kindly to the idea of our kind seeking justice in such a supreme way, and anti-shifter extremists will pounce on it to make us out to be dangerous vigilantes."

Isaiah nodded. "We personally wouldn't suffer blowback, since humans believe us to be human ourselves, but shifters in general would suffer."

Tate stopped pacing and rolled his shoulders. "Then we need to instead privately and anonymously make a statement to Zayne. We need to do something to alert him to the fact that we know what he's been up to; something that will make him inclined to pull back. We can then deal with him up close and personal at a later date, when he's least expecting it."

"If we alert him that we're onto him, it'll put him on guard," Farrell pointed out. "He'll be paranoid—and rightly so—that we won't stop at a simple warning, so he'll be more careful."

"It's that or take the chance that Camden could get shot at again in the meantime," said Aspen. "And I'm not good with that."

"Neither am I," declared Havana, folding her arms. "So, like Tate said, we make a statement."

Alex licked his front teeth. "Give me a copy of that document stating the history of Zayne's transactions with Myra. I'll break into his LA home, pin it to a wall, and claw said wall—it'll be obvious that shifters have left some form of warning. He'd be a damn fool not to heed it."

Camden's brows inched up. "That would work. He might suspect it was me, given I'm the latest transaction and he put Myra onto me in the first place, but I doubt he'd act on it. And if he tries, well, he'll die for his stupidity."

Indeed he would. According to Myra, Zayne hadn't asked that the poachers specifically target Camden, but the singer *had* put the male's name forward as a possibility after reading the online article about Camden and another tiger dueling—until then, Zayne hadn't known there were white tiger shifters.

Blair lifted the list of poachers who Myra kept a file on. "What about these fuckheads?"

"Their lives need ending for sure." Havana looked at Alex. "Do you think your uncles will be interested in taking care of them?"

"Oh, they'll be happy to," replied the wolverine. "They'll also be happy to take care of Zayne at some point. They're good at making deaths look accidental."

"Really? Interesting," said Havana. "If they offer, we might take them up on that. As for Myra's clients, they need to be taken care of just the same. But it's not our justice to mete out. It doesn't seem right for us to do it ourselves."

In agreement with that, Blair twisted her mouth as she contemplated how best to handle the situation. An idea came to her. "These records clearly state the identities of each shifter who was killed. It wouldn't be hard for us to ID and locate their nearest and dearest. We could contact them, pass on the identity of whatever client owns pieces of the deceased, and allow them to mete out their own justice and retrieve the shifters' remains."

Tate slowly dipped his chin. "I like that idea. Alex, contact your uncles about the list of poachers. The rest of us will work on locating and unearthing contact details for the families of the deceased shifters. I'll gather others here to help. We're going to need as much aid as possible if we're to get through that list by tonight."

As it was, even with so many assisting, they only managed to get three quarters of the way through the list. There were just *so many* victims of poaching. It had been going on for years.

Tate eventually sent everyone home, probably sensing that they needed a break. Blair was glad of it. There had been nothing easy about repeatedly breaking the news of a shifter's death to their families. Many had sobbed, utterly devastated.

She could relate to their anger and pain and disbelief—she'd felt it all herself when she lost her sister. And by the way Luke pulled inward, she knew he was thinking of his mother. So when they later lay in bed, their minds still a place of unrest, she pressed a kiss to his shoulder and said, "It's been a messed up day, huh?"

"Yeah," he replied simply, coasting his fingers up her bare back as she lay flat on her stomach.

Tired of one-word answers, she inwardly sighed. She'd spoken to him several times since they returned home, but he hadn't done much talking in return. He'd withdrawn too far—not emotionally or physically, but mentally. So even as he kept her close and touched her with utter reverence, he was a million miles away. And she felt so very alone right then.

But there was no way for her to be truly irritated with him. Not when she could feel his turmoil through their bond. Dealing with others' grief had pulled his own to the surface, and he was struggling to wrestle it back.

Her female whined, distressed that her mate was in pain. She wanted to alleviate it but didn't know how. She kept butting Blair, urging her to do something. Blair had tried. And tried and tried. She'd done everything from giving him space to pushing him to talk, but she couldn't reach him.

No quitter, Blair whispered, "Come back to me."

His brow ever so slightly furrowed, he looked at her. "I'm right here."

"You're mentally someplace else. Somewhere I can't go. And I need you to come back."

He returned his gaze to the ceiling, sighing.

"Look, I'm going to guess that your thoughts are centering around not only your mom but the things you haven't yet shared with me. We need to talk about all that sooner or later. Why not now?"

He scrubbed a hand down his face.

"*Talk* to me. You're hurting, and I hate it. Let me help. Offload it."

Returning his gaze to hers, he stroked her hair. "Not tonight. You're hurting too—"

"There'll never really be a 'good time' for you to dredge up what you've been holding back from me for so long. It's always going to be hard on you. Do it now, when your grief is already near the surface, so you won't have to dig it up all over again."

He didn't speak. Only stared at her, unblinking. And she thought he might deny her this, but then he let out a resigned sigh and said, "Only if you'll talk about Marianna. I can feel your own grief and pain like it's my own."

Her stomach twisted, and her inner animal pulled in on herself. "You already know about her."

"I know how she died, but I don't know much about her. Whenever I brought her up, all you ever really said was that you loved and missed her." He gave Blair's shoulder a small squeeze. "Tell me about her."

Knowing it was only fair that she pick at the scabs on her own wounds when she expected him to soon do the same to his, Blair swallowed and said, "She was such a gentle soul. Full of compassion. Didn't have a judgmental bone in her body. No one ever had a negative word to say about her. There was nothing negative *to* say. She was an amazing person ... and so I can't help hating the part of myself that's still angry with her."

"Baby." It was a soft murmur.

"All she had to do was stay down and not move. The gunman would have scampered once the gas station clerk handed over the cash. But no. Not Marianna. She was apparently sure she could talk him into lowering the damn gun. Knowing her, she probably felt sorry for him when she realized he was a hopped-up addict. She was all about helping people. And he killed her. Shot her right in the head."

Luke's chest tightened as his mate's eyes welled up. Sweeping a hand up her back, he edged closer and kissed her temple. His cat rubbed up against her, feeling powerless to help.

"Why didn't she just stay down, Luke? Why put her life at risk, knowing what her death would do to those she loved, purely to help someone who'd long ago stopped helping themselves?"

He squeezed her nape, wishing he could erase her anguish. "It doesn't make you cruel that you're still angry with her."

Blair averted her gaze, but not before he saw the lick of shame there. An emotion that slicked its way along their bond.

"It doesn't make you cruel," he repeated.

"I miss her," said Blair. "Anytime something big happens—good or bad—I wonder what she would have thought about it. Wonder what she would have said. She had *so much* to give. Her death was a total waste of life. She died for nothing. The gas station *still* got robbed. The addict *still* later got arrested. The bastard killed himself in prison, leaving a note to say he couldn't handle the guilt. Well then he shouldn't have shot her."

Luke swiped his thumb over her cheek to wipe away a tear. He'd known the shooter died in prison, but he hadn't

known it had been suicide.

"Realizing I'd have to live a life that didn't include my big sister ... it scared me. She'd always been there, always looked out for me. She was my role model. And then I didn't have her anymore. All of a sudden. Just like that."

Luke tucked her hair behind her ear. "It's a shock to lose someone. You might have moments throughout your life when you think of how horrible it would be to lose them, but you don't think you truly will. Then they're gone, and there's nothing you wouldn't do to turn back the clock."

"Nothing," she agreed, her voice breaking. "What was your mom like?"

Luke drew in a breath, almost wincing at the pang in his chest. "Funny as fuck. Quick to laugh. The life and soul of every party." He swallowed, his throat thickening. "We argued the day she died. It wasn't a big fight or anything. She was just riding my ass about the chores I hadn't done, and I gave her a load of classic juvenile back-talk. I asked her why she couldn't be more like my friend's mom, who didn't assign her kids more than one chore each," he admitted, a crushing sense of shame settling on his shoulders. "She just rolled her eyes, told me not to be a brat, and then left. An hour later, she was dead."

"I can see that you feel like a sorry sack of shit for saying that stuff to her, but you didn't do it to be cruel. And it sounds to me like she wasn't hurt by it. Not if she rolled her eyes. I very much doubt she walked out of the apartment thinking you didn't love her or something."

"I know all that intellectually, but the shame is there anyway. And I'll always hate that those were the last words I spoke to her." Luke took a long breath. "It's ironic that she was killed by anti-shifter extremists when they didn't even know she was a shifter."

Blair doodled soft circles on his shoulder with her finger. "Their target was the family who owned and worked at the hardware store they bombed, right?"

He nodded. "To the extremists, any humans inside were simply collateral damage." He paused as Blair pressed a kiss to his collarbone. "I didn't think my dad would survive her loss. She was his other half in every way a person can be. He was a shell of a man without her. He weakened a little more every day. Faded and faded, until it was like he was only half-here; like his soul had partially moved on. And there was nothing I could do. I've never felt so fucking helpless." So fucking *terrified*. "I don't know how he fought his way back to us, but he did."

"I adore him for it," she said.

"So do I." Luke again stroked a hand over her head, letting the silky strands of her hair sift through his fingers, grounding himself in the feel of his mate. "I struggled to process her death. No, that's not right. I didn't *want* to process it. I didn't want to accept that she was gone for good. So I was already a mess when me and Toby were taken."

Blair stilled, her brows snapping together. "Taken? Wait, who's Toby?"

"My childhood friend. Best friend, really." Luke very rarely spoke of him or what happened. Just thinking about it made the bottom fall out of his stomach.

"You said you were both taken. What did you mean?"

Luke hesitated, his fingers flexing. It was instinctive to shut the conversation down and pull back. But he didn't, because the mating bond would never progress if he didn't share his secrets with Blair. "A few years prior, a handful of our pride left to begin their own. They weren't the first to do so, and they won't be the last. It happens. What doesn't happen is that they return, insisting on reconnecting the prides but having a change of leadership."

"The Alpha of the mini pride wanted Vinnie to step down so he could take over?"

"Yes. My dad laughed in Franco's face. The guy was no match for Vinnie. Their animals battled for dominance. My dad's cat won. Franco and his little group scurried off, but not for good."

She splayed a warm hand on his chest. "They took you and Toby."

"Their intention was to punish Vinnie. But they were also blackmailing him. They wanted cash so they could disappear. And they promised not to hurt me so long as he cooperated. But they didn't promise not to hurt Toby." Luke buried a hand in her hair as the memories battered at him. "I could hear him screaming. Begging them to stop. I couldn't help—I was strapped to a chair and locked in another room. They'd injected us with something to be sure we couldn't shift and to keep us physically weak. The drug worked well."

Blair shuffled closer and burrowed into his body.

Luke rubbed his cheek against hers, letting her attempt to soothe him although he knew nothing truly would. Not when it came to Toby. "My dad wired over the cash. Franco and his people headed out in a hurry, leaving me and Toby behind, and texted our location to my dad. We were rescued pretty fast, and the bastards were caught and killed. Toby ... he didn't talk afterwards. Didn't even look at me. Not that day, not any other day. He and his parents left the pride shortly after that."

"It was another loss for you," said Blair, an ache in her voice that matched the one in his chest.

"Another moment of sheer helplessness. Another time in which someone important to me was suffering and I could do nothing to help. And not having my mom there afterward to hug me and tell me everything would be fine forced me to accept that she was gone." Luke paused as pure feminine despair zipped up their bond. "We can stop here. I can tell you the rest another time."

She shook her head. "No, get it all out."

Half-wishing she'd asked him to stop, he nonetheless went on, "I didn't really grieve the way I should have. I was conscious of how hard it was for my dad to cope without her

that I thought it best if he didn't need to deal with my pain on top of his own. And I think part of me felt that, after what I'd said to her before she died, I didn't feel I had the right to grieve anyway."

"So everything just built up inside you—anger, hurt, guilt, shame—and never found a way out," she understood.

"I ventured into an emotional dark place I didn't know existed. There was this sheet of ice between me and the world. An emptiness. A thick fog. An ever-present mental storm that dragged me under."

"Sounds a little like depression."

"Whatever it was, it reached a point when I even felt a sense of detachment from my cat. Everyone thought that I was fine, because I made sure I seemed fine. Only a few people sensed I was having issues—Tate, Deke, Elle, and later my dad. For a while, he was caught up in his own pain so he didn't sense mine.

"They tried to help, but they couldn't. No one could. I was lost. Until you." Luke palmed her face, sweeping his thumb over her cheekbone. "I saw you, and everything changed in an instant. The ice fractured. The fog around me lifted. The emptiness faded. The mental storm calmed. You were a light that pierced the endless blackness—a light I followed like a beacon that showed me the way out."

At that point, he'd had to confront the anger, guilt, and shame he'd buried deep. It had been hard, but he'd done it, determined to never emotionally check out on his mate. Those dark emotions still lived inside him, but they were no longer a hum in his blood. Instead, they were small, weak, flickering flames in his belly.

Sometimes those flames flared up, which was why ... "The mental storm I mentioned occasionally begins to build. But you always quash it in time. You're what stands between me and that dark, empty place. It's a hell of a weight for you to carry—I know that. I wish it wasn't so."

She frowned and jabbed his chest with her finger—the last thing he'd expected. "It's not a weight, it's a privilege," she said. "You've been my shield all these years. It was never a burden, right? You were glad to be whatever I needed. Well, same goes."

His heart squeezed. Shit, she got to him. Like nothing and no one else ever had.

He dropped his forehead to hers, dragging a breath into his lungs, drowning in her scent. Needing her taste, he closed his mouth over hers, swallowing her little gasp.

Arousal thickened his blood, but he didn't roughly dominate her mouth. He sipped. Savored. Gently feasted. Poured everything of himself into it.

They touched, stroked, teased, explored. Then he was inside her. Each thrust was soft and lazy and exquisitely sensuous. They tumbled over the edge together, her pussy spasming as harsh blasts of come erupted out of his cock. Peace once more stole over him.

Shuddering from aftershocks, he buried his face in her neck, enjoying the feel of her fingers ghosting over his back.

"Thank you for sharing all that with me," she said.

He pressed a kiss to her throat and then lifted his gaze to hers. "Thank you for telling me about your sister."

"And thank you for making me come really, really hard."

He felt his lips quirk. "I aim to please."

"Hmm, well, I'll do the pleasing in the morning. Right now, I need sleep."

"You'll do the pleasing?" he asked, intrigued. "What does that mean?"

She gave him a mysterious smile. "You'll find out when you wake up, won't you?"

## OceanofPDF.com

# CHAPTER FOURTEEN

A handful of her hair bunched in his fist, Luke watched as his mate swallowed his cock over and over. He'd woken to the feel of her tongue lapping and swiping along his shaft. Once she'd been sure he was fully awake, she'd taken him in her mouth.

He'd spent the past ten or so minutes battling back the orgasm that was hot on his heels. He was losing that battle. The heat of her breath, the tight suction of her mouth, the little hums she let out, the rasp of her tongue against each ridge and vein ... There was only so much he could take.

He remembered the first time she'd blown him. It had been shortly after her eighteenth birthday, when they'd been making out on his sofa. She'd surprised him by slipping off his lap and, without a word, unbuttoning his fly to wrap her fingers around his cock. There'd been no awkward fumbling. No, she'd shot him a confident smile, told him he might be interested to know she'd read a lot of magazines filled with tips about oral sex, and then she'd promptly sucked him deep.

That was Blair. A damn minx through and through. One who shamelessly took and gave—something he loved about her.

He growled as her tongue flicked the sensitive spot beneath the head of his dick. "I'm going to fill your mouth with come," he told her as she went back to swallowing his length. "I want it in your belly while I fuck you. Because I *will* fuck you. But not until I've eaten that pussy I own."

A moan vibrated around his shaft. Inwardly cursing, he dragged in a breath, fighting for control. It didn't help, because he got another lungful of her heady scent. It infused the air, laced with arousal. It was more intoxicating than any drug or aphrodisiac. It called to him and his cat on a primal level.

"Make me come, baby."

She tightened her lips. Upped her pace. Sucked harder. Took him deeper.

His balls drew up tight, and the base of his spine tingled. Luke began pumping his hips, fucking her mouth with short, shallow digs of his cock. "Swallow it, Blair. Don't miss a drop." An electric pleasure coursed through him and seemed to zip up the length of his dick as he exploded.

Her jaw aching just a little, Blair pushed up onto her hands and knees and licked her lips. His breathing a little choppy, her mate stared at her through sex-drunk eyes that made her stomach clench.

"We need to frame those articles you read," he said.

Blair felt her mouth curve. She and Kiesha had pored over several back when they were eighteen, each determined to blow their male's mind despite their inexperience.

Luke grabbed her arms, dragged her to him, and kissed her hard. His tongue swept into her mouth, bold and sure, as he rolled her onto her back. "Now it's my turn to play." He slid down her body and settled himself between her thighs. His warm breath washed over her slick folds as he used his thumbs to part them. And then his mouth was on her.

Sweet Jesus, he knew how to use that tongue. It circled and rubbed at the sides of her clit, pausing now and then to lick and lap at her slit. His fingertips bit into her thighs as he held them in place while he tasted and touched and *took* the responses he wanted from her.

She burned. She moaned. She writhed. She wound tighter and tighter.

And then her release swept over her—dazing, consuming, devastating.

Her orgasm had no sooner subsided than Luke was bringing his body over hers, giving her his weight. She splayed her hands on the twin columns of his back, her lips parting as the blunt tip of his cock stretched her entrance, causing the most delicious burn.

Then he slammed home, savagely forcing her pussy to take every inch.

She almost choked on the ragged breath that got trapped in her throat. "Christ, Luke." Wanting to ride him, she tried flipping him onto his back. It didn't work.

His eyes dark and fevered, he pinned her hip down, the pads of his fingers digging into her skin. "No," he rumbled, *all* alpha. "You'll stay where I put you." His pace fast, he began roughly pounding his hips forward, taking her in viciously hard thrusts.

She scored her nails down his back, moaning at *how* damn deep he sank. The sex last night had been sweet and tender. This was savage and explosive. He all but rutted on her, and her animal reveled in it. Reveled in being so elementally *taken*.

"You were born for this," he snarled. "Born to be fucked by me."

His sharp teeth repeatedly scraped and bit as he plowed into her body, leaving little marks on her lip, her jaw, her neck, and her breasts. Each sting fed the orgasm building inside her. It was a hot, spasming, bubbling force in her lower stomach that kept stretching and stretching like an elastic band destined to snap.

Still hammering hard and deep, he delivered a soft bite to the side of her face. "My baby needs to come, don't you?"

"So do you." She could feel his cock swelling and pulsing.

Teeth raked over her claiming brand. "You first." He bit down hard, ramming his cock faster and deeper ... and the elastic force in her belly finally snapped.

She scratched at his scalp, a silent scream snagging her breath, her pussy clutching and rippling and milking. He locked his cock deep, filled her with hot bursts of his come, her name a growl in his throat.

Aspen chuckled at the TV screen. "God, I love this movie. So much blood and gore. Sadly, no matter how often I try, I can't get Camden to watch it. And I've tried *really* hard."

Sitting on the Alpha pair's sofa beside the bearcat, Blair dived her hand into her bag of popcorn. "He's not into zombie movies, I take it?"

"No, not even a little. Which I just don't get. They're not only ace, they double as training videos."

Blair blinked. "Training videos?"

"Yeah. For Z-Day. It'll arrive at some point. I intend to be ready."

At a loss for words, Blair looked from Havana to Bailey, who both smiled.

"To answer the question that's got to be floating through your head, yes, she's totally serious," said Havana, curled up at the other corner of the sofa.

Huh. Well okay.

Blair chucked popcorn in her mouth, returning her gaze to the TV. The girls had invited her to a "movie afternoon." Not a movie night, because the Alphas would apparently be busy later.

Wanting to know the girls better, Blair had easily accepted the invite. She would have done so even if she hadn't gotten the sense that she could *really* like these women, because it was important for the pride's inner circle to know each other well and hopefully get along.

As nosy as he was overprotective, Luke had accompanied her but headed onto the back deck, where Tate, Deke, Camden, and Isaiah were then sat drinking beers. Not that Luke had *stayed* out there. He'd popped his head into the room every fifteen minutes or so, or even crossed to her to drop a kiss on her head and ask if she was fine—like he couldn't sense for himself through their bond that she was indeed perfectly fine.

As much as she adored him, the constant *are you all rights* got old fast. So she'd been glad when Tate earlier asked both him and Isaiah to accompany the Alpha while he handled a pride issue that required his personal attention.

Comfortable with the other pride members, Blair had no problem remaining behind. She suspected that Tate had taken Luke because he'd wanted Blair to have uninterrupted quality time with the other females. Or maybe he'd noticed how close she'd been to throwing her popcorn in Luke's face.

Sinking deeper into the armchair, Bailey said, "If there ever is a zombie apocalypse—"

"If?" echoed Aspen.

"—we'll hardly need to kill any. They don't eat animals, right? So we can shift into our animal forms whenever they're around. *Boom*."

Aspen held up a finger. "Okay, first of all, there *will* be an apocalypse. Let's not pretend otherwise. Secondly, there's actually no clear-cut answer as to whether or not animals will be at risk. Different instruction videos show different scenarios."

"Movies, Aspen," Havana corrected with a sigh. "They're movies. Fiction. Forms of entertainment."

"Educational forms of entertainment," Aspen insisted.

The Alpha female rolled her eyes.

Blair's phone chimed. Digging it out of her pocket, she snickered at the funny meme Kiesha sent her by text.

"Is that Luke checking up on you?" asked Havana.

Blair shook her head. "It's Kiesha. But I don't doubt that I'll receive a message from him soon to make sure I'm good, despite that he knows I'm safe here. Just the very idea of me being out of his sight makes him a little edgy."

"Ordinarily, I'd tease him about it," said Havana. "But with the way things are right now, I can't blame him. Tate told me about the latest note you received. The person obsessed with you really isn't in touch with reality. The stuff he says, the way he says it ... It's more chilling than any threat. And to know the sicko isn't simply a from-afar-admirer but someone who *knows* you only makes it worse."

Aspen nodded. "Your animal must have lost her mind when she realized he'd marked her old territory."

"Oh, she did," confirmed Blair. "She still snarls whenever she thinks about it. Like right now."

"I heard she tore into Finley's ankle," said Bailey, a twinkle in her eye.

The memory made Blair's inner female bare her teeth in a feral grin. "The bitch dismissed her like she was no more than a gerbil. Not sure why Finley thought that would be advisable. The woman really needs to make better life choices. Such as dropping the idea that she can take my status from me."

"She will drop the fantasy eventually," began Havana, "she just won't do it easily."

"Yeah, I sensed that. It doesn't help that some of the pride seek out her rather than me regarding matters that should be taken to the Beta female. It reinforces the idea in her head that the position should be hers." Blair tossed more popcorn into her mouth and chewed a little harder than necessary.

"What you did at the Tavern went a long way to convincing people that you'll be the Beta female they need," said Havana. "But some are so loyal to Finley—either because they're her friends, family, or people who feel indebted to her —that they go to her for assistance rather than you. That won't last long, though, if for no other reason than that their inner animals will push them to go to you, recognizing you as stronger and more dominant."

"Which will leave Finley with two options—back down, or challenge me to establish herself as the stronger female."

"She'll probably do the latter," said Aspen, taking the words right from Blair's mouth, "but I don't doubt that you can handle her. Luke said you're quite the scrapper."

"I've had to be," Blair told her. "Bush dogs begin fighting for dominance among their peers at the age of eight."

Aspen's brow puckered. "Eight?"

"It's instinctive for us," said Blair with a shrug. "There are no fights to the death when we're that young, though."

"Well at least there's that," said Aspen.

"We generally don't try to kill each other during duels until we're eleven or so."

Havana's mouth opened and closed. "I really don't know what to say to that."

Blair snickered. "Luke said those exact same words when I told him about it years ago. He also plainly and publicly stated that he'd murder the shit out of anyone who even entertained the thought of ending my life. I don't think he ever realized that the other female bush dogs only found it cute."

Bailey angled her head. "What was it like finding your true mate so early and having him around all this time watching over you?"

Blair felt her face soften. "Like the most natural thing in the world. He was always there when I needed him. Always had my back and built me up. I never felt alone. Never felt unsafe. Never doubted myself. He wouldn't have accepted anything else."

A slow, warm smile curved Havana's mouth. "I think that's beautiful."

"I've had Camden in my life since we were kids," said Aspen. "We grew up together. We had a tight bond even before we mated. We didn't actually realize we were predestined mates until recently, but having him at my side through all my highs and lows and all that jazz ... I loved it. It's a special thing to have your true mate with you as you grow and mature and establish your sense of self."

"I'll bet having Luke around as you aged wasn't always easy, though," hedged Havana with a teasing smile. "He must have been an interfering pain in the ass at times. Such is the life of an alpha."

"For the most part, he was careful not to be too pushy," said Blair. "But that changed when I reached my mid-teens.

He got more intense with each year that passed. My hormones kind of loved it, though. Even when he went all growly and caveman on me one night."

"Growly and caveman?" echoed Havana. "Ooh, I wanna hear about the growly and caveman incident."

Bailey leaned forward. "Yeah, do tell."

Blair smiled. "He came to a party on Sylvan territory when I was seventeen. I was talking to a bunch of people, including a few unmated males, when I sensed that Luke was nearby. Just before I turned toward him, one of the guys put his hand on my arm. The same guy Luke once caught trying to stroke my hair."

Aspen sucked in a short breath. "Oh, how unbelievably stupid."

"Yup." Blair crossed one leg over the other. "As you can imagine, Luke stalked right over like a Viking warrior. The male who'd touched me, Ryker, noticed him coming and backed away. But Luke got right in his face, threatened to snap each of his fingers if they ever touched me again, and then hauled me off to a dark corner where he backed me up against the wall."

Bailey fanned her face. "Stop, I might swoon."

Blair chuckled, her mind replaying the incident ...

Luke shoved his way into her personal space, growling. "You smell of that fucker. I don't like it. My cat doesn't like it. He shouldn't be touching you."

She frowned. "It's not like he tried feeling me up or anything."

"Not the point. Has he made a move on you?"

"Of course not. No one would dare."

Luke planted a hand on the wall either side of her head. "Would you tell me if they did?"

"No, I'd probably just settle for breaking their will to live. Maybe also their nose. Stop growling. There's no way women don't come on to you sometimes. You never tell me about it."

"That's different, because they don't know I'm taken until I make it clear—which I do. The males here know not to touch you. They know you belong to me."

"You're still growling." She playfully snapped her teeth at him. "Bad kitty."

"You will not make me smile."

"He says while smiling."

"What did you do?" asked Aspen, pulling Blair back to the present.

Blair delved a hand into her popcorn again. "I planted a kiss on him. It was the last thing he expected. He almost pulled back. Almost. I ended up having the breath kissed out of my lungs, and then he marked me right there."

Bailey fanned herself again. "Well damn. It's not often the dude loses his composure like that."

"He's very self-contained a lot of the time," Blair agreed before chucking popcorn into her mouth.

"He's different with you, though," Bailey added. "He doesn't hold back from you. And he's a lot less restless now that he's mated to you. At peace, even, despite all that's happening."

Just then, Deke prowled into the room, fluid and smooth—no doubt coming to check on Blair on Luke's behalf.

Growing up, she hadn't *seen* other males. Luke took up all her mental space, he was the only man she'd ever wanted. But she could certainly objectively acknowledge that another guy was attractive. And there was no denying that Deke was supremely hot.

He glanced from one female to another. "What are you four talking about?"

Bailey sighed. "They don't believe me that bees can actually detect bombs."

He pinned her with a blank stare. "I don't believe you."

Her eyes widened. "It's true. Look it up. They can detect them with their tongues. Though how someone discovered that, I don't know. I didn't even know bees had tongues."

Shaking his head, Deke slid his gaze to Blair. "I'm surprised that Luke left you alone with the unholy trinity."

"Unholy trinity," Bailey echoed, her lips curling. "I like that."

Deke snorted. "You would." He muttered something beneath his breath and then returned to the backyard.

Blair looked at Bailey. "There's some kind of weird tension between you two." One that carried a sexual undertone. "Is he an ex bed-buddy?"

"What? Oh no," said Bailey with a chuckle. "He just doesn't like me. As such, he *really* doesn't like that I've gone on the occasional date with one of his BFFs. In Deke's opinion, Shay can do better."

Blair's brow furrowed. "He actually said that?"

"No," replied the mamba. "It's just plain obvious."

Aspen's nose wrinkled. "I'm not so sure that's the case at all, though I agree he doesn't like that you're dating Shay. I know you disagree, but I still think there's some jealousy involved."

Bailey snorted. "Deke wouldn't touch me with someone else's cock, let alone his. I annoy the hell out of him."

"You annoy the hell out of most people," Aspen pointed out. "And you do it on purpose."

"Life is for living," said Bailey.

Aspen frowned. "How does deliberately irritating people count as 'living?"

"Why you gotta ask me rhetorical questions? You know I don't like them."

"It wasn't rhetorical. I genuinely don't understand."

"Well that's a *you* issue. Don't drag me into your problems."

Aspen ground her teeth. "You know, sometimes, I really want to hurt you."

"Yeah?" Bailey raised a daring brow. "Bring it, Montgomery."

"No," Havana cut in, slashing her arm through the air, "there'll be no *bringing*."

Feeling her mouth curve, Blair put her bag of popcorn on the table. "Is it okay if I use your bathroom, Havana?"

"I'd be bothered if you didn't," replied the Alpha. "I don't condone people peeing on my floor." She shot Aspen a hard look.

Aspen sighed. "I apologized for that."

Blair reared back. "You took a piss on her floor?"

"No, but my bearcat did while she was fighting with Bailey's mamba."

"Dirty bitch," Bailey muttered.

Aspen bristled. "Don't start throwing stones at my bearcat. Your damn snake is *no* innocent."

As the two females proceeded to argue once more, Blair left the room and headed to the half-bath that branched off the hallway. It was as she finished washing her hands that she heard loud hisses and yowls.

Racing into the living room, she skidded to a halt. Aspen and Bailey had shifted into their animal forms and, well, things weren't going well. The bearcat was slamming the snake's head on the coffee table, wheezing from the pressure of the mamba's body constricting around her body.

Havana charged into the room with Deke trailing behind her. "Both of you stop!" she ordered. "Now."

Thankfully, they did stop. Though not before the tip of the snake's tail bitch slapped the bearcat. Aspen's animal then bared her teeth and gripped said tail, her claws unsheathed. The mamba lunged at her with a hiss.

"I said, stop!"

Again, they did.

Havana looked at Blair. "I stepped out onto the deck to speak to Deke for *mere seconds*—I repeat, seconds—and in that short time the situation somehow managed to devolve to the point that they were brawling. Unreal."

At her side, Deke grunted. "I can guess who started it." He fired a harsh look at the black mamba, who then hissed at him—it was a long, drawn-out, chilling sound. To his credit, he didn't flinch or back away. Instead, he flicked up a brow. "You got a problem, Hissy Elliot?"

The snake launched herself at him.

Swearing under his breath, he snapped his hand closed around her neck before her fangs could get near him.

Havana growled. "Enough with the lunging!"

As Luke strolled along the street toward the cul-desac with Tate and Isaiah, he kept a close eye on his surroundings. He noted that his enforcers—most of whom currently posed as pedestrians to fool humans, since they couldn't afford to *look* like they were on patrol—were just as vigilant.

Finally done dealing with the pride issue that pulled him away from his mate ... Okay, to be fair, *Tate* had pulled him away from Blair—rightly pointing out that Luke needed to give her the space to get to better know the other females rather than constantly invading said space.

His cat urged him to walk faster, eager to return to their mate. She was fine—they could feel it through the bond. Nonetheless, the feline wanted to be with her. Whether or not she'd be pleased that Luke had returned he didn't yet know.

Had he sensed that his hovering had quickly begun to grate on her nerves? Yes. It was a wonder she hadn't clawed him, really. In truth, though, Luke hadn't really been hovering so much as reminding Havana, Aspen, and Bailey that he was close in case they got the stupid idea to mess with Blair.

He didn't believe they'd give his mate any shit—so far, they hadn't been anything but friendly toward her. And the fact that they were attempting to pull her into their circle said good things. But his level of protectiveness had hit an all-time high the moment his bond with Blair partially formed. Pretty much *everything* felt like a potential threat to it.

That would settle once their bond fully snapped into place—something he believed should have happened by now. He had thought that their sharing of secrets and grief would have been enough to ensure it. However, it seemed that something else was blocking the bond's frequency, because it remained incomplete. It bugged Luke's cat just as much as it did him.

He'd ruminated on it for most of the day, trying to understand what the problem could be. Generally, fears, secrets, and barriers were responsible for jamming mating bond frequencies. But he had no more secrets from Blair. His barriers were down for certain, and he *felt* through their bond that she was not emotionally holding back from him.

All he could figure was that either she had a secret or two that she hadn't yet shared with him, or one of them harbored fears about mating—perhaps consciously, perhaps subconsciously.

Luke had searched within himself; found no fears. It was possible that Blair worried that mating with him would mean losing her mother for good. Luke was inclined to believe that Noelle would eventually get her act together rather than lose her daughter forever. But if Blair didn't hold that same belief, it could be interfering with their bond's development.

It didn't help to know that it was only a matter of time before their bond fully formed, because he'd done enough "waiting" when it came to Blair. For six, long years, he'd impatiently waited to claim her, to bring her to his pride, to move her into his apartment so it could officially become theirs.

Living with Blair hadn't required any "getting used to." Mostly because he'd already known her quirks and habits and patterns, just as she had his. But also because it felt easy and natural to have her there, sharing his space and making it *theirs*. They'd quickly developed a rhythm, totally in tune with each other, their lives merging effortlessly.

"Yo, Luke!" Damian called out.

Tracking his brother's voice, Luke spotted him standing across the street.

"You got a minute?" Damian asked.

Luke nodded and then turned to Tate and Isaiah. "You two head back. I won't be long." After a quick check of the road, Luke began to cross it.

A mechanical roar filled the air, and a screech of tires quickly followed.

Luke's head whipped to the right just in time to see a car gunning his way. His pulse leaping, he rushed toward the sidewalk.

A hard impact slammed into his leg, making his body roughly spin before he hit the pavement. Pain barreling through his limb, Luke ground his teeth and watched the vehicle speed away.

Damian, Tate, and Isaiah quickly materialized, their faces lined with both rage and shock.

"Jesus," said Damian, his eyes wide.

Tate squatted beside Luke. "You all right?" he asked, his voice almost a growl.

No, Luke wasn't *all right*. It was like a scorching hot force had *exploded* in his leg. And now it throbbed like a goddamn bitch even as it began to feel numb. He gently prodded it and hissed out a breath through his teeth. Definitely

broken. "Could be worse." Which placated neither him nor his currently raging cat.

Tate flicked the grocery store a quick look. "Get Helena," he told Isaiah, referring to one of their healers. "She should still be at work."

Isaiah gave a curt nod and ran off just as several of their other pride mates gathered around Luke to check on him.

Luke's phone rang in his pocket. Since he could feel Blair's anxiety and panic spiking along their bond, the sight of her name flashing on the screen of his cell was of no surprise.

"I'm okay, baby," he assured her on answering.

"No, you're not," she gritted out. "I can *feel* that you're in pain. What happened? Where are you?"

His heart jumped at the thought of her leaving the Alpha pair's house. Which was exactly what she would do once she knew where to find him. He didn't want her out in public right now, fearing that whoever pulled the hit and run would return.

"I'm going to be fine," Luke told her. "The healer is on her way. I'll be at your side in a matter of minutes. I'll tell you everything then."

"What happened, and where the hell are you?"

Odd as it might sound, hearing her voice soothed him and his cat even though it rang with fury. "I know I'm not being fair right now, but I'm asking you to stay where you are. I'm not lying when I tell you I'll be fine, I promise."

At that moment, Helena appeared and crouched before him.

"I *swear*," began Blair, "if you don't tell me what happened I am gonna fuck your shit up, Skywhisker."

He winced. "My leg got clipped by a speeding car. Helena is healing the break right now." The healing energy crackled through his limb.

A long pause. "A speeding car?" asked Blair, a shake to her voice.

"Yes. I would imagine you're thinking exactly what I'm thinking; that our boy is done sticking to the shadows. He could have done this to not only draw you out but to weaken me enough that I can't do *shit* when he nabs you. So please, stay where you are."

He never begged anyone for anything. Ever. Didn't need to anyway. He dished out an order, and people obeyed. But he could never do that to his mate—they were equals. And if he had to beg to be sure she was safe, he'd do it.

"Okay." The word was a whisper.

Luke closed his eyes, relief blowing through him. "Thank you." He knew it was killing her to give him this; that it went against her every instinct to not come to him. "I'll be with you soon, baby, I swear." He rang off.

"You're healed," said Helena, standing.

Luke thanked her as he rose to his feet. "Did anyone get the license plate of the car that hit me?"

"I did," said Tate, his thumbs tapping his cell phone. "I'm currently texting it to River."

"It had to have been whoever's locked on Blair," said Damian. "They hit you on purpose, Luke. They sped up as they neared you."

"I know." If he'd been a second or two slower, the vehicle wouldn't only have clipped his leg. "The son of a bitch will pay for that."

"Yeah," said Damian. "But you'll be lucky if you get the chance to make him pay. In my opinion, Blair will beat you to it."

## OceanofPDF.com

# CHAPTER FIFTEEN

Finished recounting the hit and run to the people sprawled around the Alpha pair's living room, Luke looked at his mate. She stood near the fireplace, her arms folded, her face blank, her eyes hard.

Blair had come rushing out of the cul-de-sac just as he'd returned. She'd faffed and fussed and hugged him tight, snarling "I'll kill him." Then they'd all come inside, and she hadn't spoken a single word since.

She was also keeping a physical distance from everyone. Even him. Her body language *screamed* "stay back." Her inner female was just as edgy—he could sense it.

There was no tumultuous knot of emotions at the other end of their mating bond. Not since a cold anger had washed over Blair, drowning out everything else. Now she was gloriously pissed, and she showed no signs of calming.

Like everyone else, he was giving Blair and her animal the space they needed. But he didn't like it. He wanted to close the gap between them. Wanted to hold Blair, touch her, thank her again for remaining here. His cat *hated* that they couldn't. But she was too worked up to accept comfort right then.

It gave Luke a small taste of how hard it must have been for her not to go to his side while he was hurting. He didn't believe that was Blair's reason for silently demanding space—she wasn't passive-aggressive, and she wouldn't purposely hurt him. But it gave him a taste of how she'd felt all the same.

"Well I think it's safe to say that Blair's stalker is escalating," said Tate. "That hit and run was no accident, and I can think of no other person who'd specifically target you that way."

"It had to have been him." Luke cut his gaze back to his mate. "He wanted you to 'come home.' You didn't. He likely blames me for that, not you. In his mind, that was bad enough. But then I claimed you—something he would have

heard about from your other old pack mates, since they noticed the brand when we went to Sylvan territory. He probably won't believe that the claiming mark is real, but I suspect he wanted to punish me all the same for branding you."

Blair ground her teeth, her eyelid twitching.

Deke rubbed at his nape. "Shame you didn't get a glimpse of the driver."

"The sun was reflecting off the front window," said Luke. "I noticed a blue cap, but that's all." And since River discovered that the license plate not only didn't belong to the car that hit Luke but came from a stolen vehicle, they couldn't trace the culprit that way.

"Were there any symbols or logos or anything on the cap?" asked Tate.

"Not that I noticed," replied Luke. "But it all happened very fast, so I can't be sure."

Havana looked at Blair. "I know the driver probably recently bought the cap to help shield their face, but on the off-chance that it was something they dug out of their wardrobe I figure it's worth asking: Do you know of anyone who owns a blue cap?"

She only shook her head.

"What about the vehicle?" asked Tate. "It was a black Mercedes."

"I can't think of anyone who owns one," replied Blair, her voice somewhat flat.

River leaned forward in his seat, his gaze darting from Tate to Luke. "You may remember that I asked if we could all meet at some point today."

Both Luke and his brother nodded.

"I received some information that I think you should know," River added.

Luke cocked his head. "What is it?"

"As we all agreed that it was highly likely Blair was being targeted by someone from her old pack," began River. "I ran very thorough checks on every single, adult member—male and female, because we can't discount the possibility that it could be a woman. It took me a while to unearth all the information. Shifter groups are very private and exceptionally good at burying anything they don't want outsiders to know."

Havana crossed her arms over her chest. "What did you find out?"

River's eyes slid to Blair. "Did you know that the Head Enforcer, Antoine, is dating a human?"

Her brows dipped. "No, I didn't. But I never paid attention to his love life or anyone else's, and he never volunteered the information—he's kind of private when it comes to that stuff."

"He's dated many human females," River told her. "Two of whom contacted Embry at different times, asking him to insist that Antoine leave them alone."

The hairs on the back of Blair's neck lifted. "Leave them alone?" she echoed. Her inner female went very still, just as uneasy about where the conversation was heading.

"He apparently hadn't taken too kindly to them ending the relationship," River explained. "He bombed them with calls, gifts, and text messages. He often hung outside their homes in his vehicle. One claimed that he turned up at her place of work so often demanding to see her that she got fired."

Felled by shock, Blair gaped, her thoughts grinding to a halt. It took a few moments before she could speak. "Are you sure?"

"Positive," replied River.

Her arms slipped to her sides. "I had no idea." She would *never* have suspected Antoine of something like that. Although she didn't believe that River would lie or claim to be certain unless he absolutely was, she still found it hard to believe it was true. Surely Embry wouldn't have Antoine as

Head Enforcer if it were. Then again, her uncle didn't much care for humans. He might not have considered it a big deal merely because the women weren't shifters.

Luke pushed to his feet and began to fluidly pace, tension bunching his muscles. "Given all that, how the hell can Embry claim that he has no reason to believe that anyone in the pack could be the person harassing Blair? Antoine is an obvious suspect."

"We don't know that Embry *doesn't* suspect him," said Tate. "In his position, we wouldn't easily admit to an outsider that we believed one of our own could be stalking someone. We'd want to handle the matter internally."

"At least a few others must know what Antoine did to the humans," said Aspen. "Embry probably swore them to silence."

"My brother can't possibly know or he'd have mentioned it for sure, regardless of if Embry forbid it or not," said Blair.

Even as he continued to pace, Luke fired her a reassuring look. "I would never think otherwise—Mitch adores you too much."

Her gut unknotted. He meant that, she sensed. He hadn't thrown out the words simply to calm her. Which was a huge freaking relief, because she wouldn't have to worry that he would try to secretly interrogate her brother.

River looked at Blair. "Are you aware that the pack's Beta, Donal, almost imprinted on someone when he was your age?"

Nodding, Blair licked her lips. "I heard about it. She's a bush dog from his old pack. He transferred to Sylvan territory shortly after he failed to fully imprint on her. That's all I know."

"Her name is Alayna." River tapped his thumbs on his cell a few times and then held it up to Blair. "This is a photograph of her."

The bottom dropped out of Blair's stomach, and her startled inner animal gave a quick shake of the head.

"I take it you've never seen a picture of her before," said River.

"No," Blair confirmed.

He slowly moved his phone from side to side, giving everyone a look at the photo on the screen ... which was right about when Luke stopped pacing and burst out, "Son of a bitch."

Bailey looked from Blair to the phone. "That is one *freaky* resemblance."

Yeah, she'd have to agree. Shit, she needed to sit down. But then Luke turned to her, pinning her in place with his intense gaze.

"No one mentioned that you look so much like her?" he asked.

"No," replied Blair. "But they might not have known. Donal never talked about her." Curious, she had once come close to asking him about the woman and what went wrong between them, but she'd worried it would be too sore a subject.

"If it's him who's stalking you, his obsession with you is likely to be more about her," Aspen said to Blair. "He'd probably see you as his second chance at getting everything he wants"

Blair wiped a hand down her face, unable to even *consider* that the male would think of her in a sexual sense. Not merely because he was twenty-five years her senior, but because ... well, because she didn't want to. She'd always thought of him as sweet and uncle-y. "It doesn't make sense that it would be him. He's always been supportive of us being mates," she told Luke.

"Just because he seems supportive doesn't mean he truly is," Aspen gently pointed out.

River pocketed his phone. "I also did some digging on Gabriel. The guy is squeaky clean. No arrests, no fines, not even a single speeding ticket. He has little to no contact with shifters. His friends are human, his ex-girlfriends are human, his lifestyle is that of a human."

"You said *little* to no contact with shifters," Blair noted.

"Ah, yes, I discovered something that surprised me." River paused. "He co-owns Enigma."

Blair felt her brow furrow. "The shifter club?"

"Yes. He's a silent partner." River leaned back in his seat. "I had a long talk with one of the bartenders. Apparently Gabriel goes there occasionally. He selects a female from the crowd—always a leggy, submissive redhead—and fucks her in the club. He never takes a woman home. Never hangs around to talk to her. It's said that he doesn't even ask for names."

"His animal isn't satisfied with humans, so Gabriel occasionally gives him what he needs," mused Isaiah.

"That would be my guess," said River.

Blair rocked forward on the balls of her feet. "He clearly has a type. I'm not submissive. I'm also no redhead."

"That doesn't have to mean anything," Aspen told her. "Camden slept with *guys* before me—some of whom were submissive."

"There was one time that Gabriel deviated from his usual 'fuck them without talking to them' routine," said River. "It was another submissive, leggy redhead. Someone the bartender knew well. A fox shifter." He looked at Blair. "Macy Corbitt. The woman you found dead on your porch."

Everything inside Blair went still, including her female. *Hell to the no*.

Luke swore long and loud. "When did Gabriel sleep with her?"

"Two months before she ventured to Sylvan territory to lie that she'd recently shared your bed," replied River.

"Gabriel could have put her up to it," said Deke. "He might have hoped it would come between Luke and Blair. Did the bartender hear what they talked about?"

River shook his head. "No."

Blair puffed out a breath, utterly stunned. She met Luke's gaze, finding it focused on her.

"We need to speak with Donal, Antoine, and Gabriel," he said.

Tate poked the inside of his cheek with his tongue. "We could interrogate Gabriel without anyone attempting to interfere. But Embry isn't going to consent to you questioning any of his pack mates. Not even if they don't have an alibi for earlier today when you were hit by the car."

"He might be cooperative when he realizes that we know he's been keeping important info from us," clipped Luke.

"True," allowed Tate with an incline of his head. "But if the culprit is either Donal or Antoine, you'll tip their hand by questioning them. Right now, they have no clue that we have all this information about them. It might be better to keep it that way. They're more likely to slip up if they don't think we're focused on them."

Havana raked her teeth over her lower lip. "I'd have to agree with Tate. What do you think, Blair?"

Rubbing the back of her neck, Blair replied, "I think whoever's harassing me isn't going to hold their hands up and admit to it." She cut her gaze to her mate. "Especially not to you, who they seemingly hate enough to want dead. I'm not certain anything productive would come of you questioning them."

"I'm good at making people talk," said Luke, a deadly note to his voice.

"I'm sure you are," said Blair. "And they might well confess under duress. But Embry will *never* permit any of us to full-on interrogate them. Not unless they're caught at something. That could in fact happen at some point,

considering the shithead is escalating, but not if they're aware that they're officially suspects."

Luke clenched his jaw tightly shut, likely to bite back a string of objections that he knew wouldn't be founded in logic but instead a *need* for answers.

"When it comes to Gabriel, it's a different situation," said Blair. "You already made it clear to him that you consider him a suspect. As such, unlike with the oblivious Donal and Antoine, he's already on his guard. You have nothing to lose by revealing that you know he slept with Macy. But you can't subject him to an interrogation."

Luke's eyes flared. "I can't?"

"No. We don't have grounds for it. That he slept with Macy doesn't make him a suspect. *You* slept with her."

Luke very slowly angled his head. "You think it's a coincidence that he fucked a woman who was killed and then dumped on the porch of your old cabin?"

"What I think is that it's not enough to implicate him. Did you ask the enforcers who keep watch over him if he left his condo earlier?"

"Yes," said Luke, his voice curt. "They reported that he hadn't left, but that doesn't mean he didn't find a way to sneak out without their knowledge."

True enough. He'd certainly proven that he was good at circumventing guards and security measures. Still ... "Personally, I'm leaning more toward Antoine, considering he's exhibited *actual* stalker behavior in the past."

"He is a more obvious suspect, yes, but I'm not ruling either Donal or Gabriel out."

Blair wasn't ready to do that either. "I'm not suggesting that you should. Gabriel should definitely be questioned. I'm only pointing out that we can't justify putting him through the kind of gruesome interrogation you have in mind."

A long, gruff sigh slipped out of Tate. "She's right. We can't. He slept with Macy but, and I don't say this with disrespect, so did a lot of shifter males. It doesn't make him guilty of anything."

"We could do with Gabriel what we did with Davis Regent," said Camden. "We could take him somewhere for a friendly chat but keep our claws sheathed this time."

"It wouldn't work out that way," said Blair. "Gabriel would fight back if you tried nabbing him, so blood would naturally be shed. The absolute last thing he would then do is answer any questions you have. *I* sure as hell wouldn't." She switched her focus to Luke. "You'd have more success with him if you just paid him a visit and asked a few questions the way you did last time."

It was Tate who responded. "A chat with him might not get us the answers we need, but it's worth a try." He slid his gaze to Luke. "I could come with you, but it will seem a much more official visit if your Alpha is present. That might make him less inclined to talk."

"It likely would, and I don't want that," said Luke. "I'll take Deke again. Isaiah, you'll stay in the car with Blair." Once all three had agreed to the plan, he sighed. "Let's get it over with, then."

This was what pussy got you, thought Luke as he crossed to Gabriel's building, his mind's eye still focused on the trusting look Blair had given him as he'd told her he'd be back soon. She believed down to her soul that Luke wouldn't ignore what was "fair" to Gabriel and quite simply interrogate the motherfucking shit out of him. And now Luke felt cornered.

If he did what he wanted to do, he'd disappoint her; violate her trust. It would gut him to do that. It would gut her that he'd done it. So what could he do but be "fair" to Gabriel?

Yeah, Luke was boxed in all right.

Deke pushed the front door of the building open, and they both filed inside. They crossed the lobby, stopping in front of the elevator. It *dinged*. The doors opened. And a familiar male stepped out.

"Gabriel," said Luke—more in surprise than in greeting.

The male's shoulders tensed. "You're back."

His cat's hackles rising at that flat tone, Luke said, "We should talk." Preferably somewhere dark and isolated where they could have privacy and no one would hear the guy scream. But that wasn't going to happen, unfortunately.

Gabriel's gaze darted to the door. "Can this wait? I have somewhere I need to be."

"Someone hit me with a car a couple of hours ago."

Gabriel's lips parted in what seemed like genuine surprise.

"They drove off before they could be caught or even identified. It's not a stretch to guess it's the same person who's been harassing Blair. A person who we recently learned marked each room of her old cabin."

Gabriel's eyes flashed with an emotion that Luke couldn't quite define. "Marked?"

Luke nodded, folding his arms. "She also received a letter. It was much like the email that he sent her, only he threw in some rebukes that would suggest he's getting frustrated with her for not dancing to his tune. He's certainly not happy that she hasn't returned to the pack, and he's going to get unhappier because that will *never* happen. I need to know if you've discovered anything since the last time we spoke."

"You'll know from the people you have watching me that I've been nowhere near Sylvan territory."

"We also know you're exceptionally good at moving about unseen," Deke told him. "It would be no shock to learn that you left without detection and went for a wander around your old territory." Gabriel glanced away, exhaling heavily. He tipped his chin toward the far wall, and the three of them moved away from the elevator. "I didn't see or hear anything of interest while there," he said. "There's a lot of unrest. People are nervous, speculating on which of them could possibly be stalking Blair."

"Is there anyone in particular they're leaning toward?" asked Luke.

"No. If Blair had any admirers within the pack, said admirers kept it quiet."

"Have you spoken with your cousin, Antoine? Does he have any suspects?"

"I haven't spoken with him since the day I was banished. From what I overheard him say to others, he doesn't suspect anyone in particular. Not even me, unlike some of the others."

"You never heard Embry or Donal toss any names about?" Luke narrowed his eyes when the other male hesitated. "What do you know?"

A few seconds of silence ticked by. "Donal said something to Embry about how it was possible that Antoine was up to his old tricks, whatever that means, but the Alpha insisted that Donal was wrong."

Luke's scalp prickled. "You have no clue at all what Embry could have been referring to?"

"The only thing I can think of is that Antoine was a persistent pranker as a juvenile. He often made anonymous, idiotic calls to females within the pack. You said Blair received many strange calls, so ..." Gabriel shrugged. "I suppose, in your eyes, I'm still a suspect."

"I wouldn't take it personally. If it makes you feel better, she still doesn't suspect you. She was surprised to learn that you co-own Enigma." He expected the bush dog to tense or otherwise exhibit some show of surprise, but he only smiled. "You did your homework," said Gabriel. "I thought you might."

"Why be a *silent* partner?"

"Why not?"

Touché.

Gabriel cocked his head. "I have to wonder why you would come to me for information when you're hardly likely to trust a word I say. Do you hope that I will accidentally say something to implicate myself? If so, you are wasting your time—and, unfortunately, mine. I am not the man who stalks Blair." He flicked a quick look at his wristwatch. "I really do have to go. If I find out anything more, I will pass on the information to the enforcers you have watching me."

"You like redheads," Luke tossed out. "You like to fuck them fast and then leave, no chats. But you broke that habit with Macy Corbitt."

Confusion marred Gabriel's brow. "Who?"

"You don't know her?"

"It's possible that I do, but I can't be sure. I don't exchange names with women at Enigma."

That much was true at least. "It was said that you had quite a talk with a particular redheaded fox shifter."

Realization dawned on him. "Ah, yes. I thought she'd been drugged at first."

"Drugged?" echoed Deke.

Gabriel nodded. "She was trembling. Seemed a little out of it. I was worried her drink had been spiked. That was why I wanted to talk to her. The problem wasn't drugs, it was touch-hunger."

"You didn't talk about Blair with her?" asked Luke.

The bush dog again frowned. "Why would I have?"

"That wasn't an answer."

Gabriel sighed, seeming more bored than anything else. "No, I did not. Why the interest in the fox shifter?"

"Because it was her corpse that found its way to Blair's old cabin."

The bush dog went utterly rigid. "You're certain?"

"Absolutely positive."

"And you think I killed her?" asked Gabriel, no inflection in his voice. "Left her on Blair's old doorstep?"

"Maybe," said Luke. "Maybe you also encouraged her to go to Blair with lies that I'd been sleeping with Macy in recent months."

"Well I did not. As I've told you before, I'm not the man you're looking for. Believe me or don't. It won't change that it's true." He skirted around Luke and stalked off. Didn't hurry, didn't march, didn't move with anger. Just casually breezed out of the building.

Exiting the complex at a slower pace, Luke watched as the male headed to a town car. Without even a mere glance in Luke and Deke's direction, Gabriel drove off.

"He doesn't seem in the least bit offended that we'd suspect him," commented Deke. "The only thing he seemed to feel was inconvenienced. The letter and email from Blair's stalker carry a lot of emotion. I can't imagine Gabriel writing stuff like that."

No, neither could Luke.

"I'm not saying we should cross him off our suspect list. It's just something to consider."

Yes, it was. Back inside the SUV, Luke clicked on his seatbelt and started up the engine.

"Well?" prompted Blair, riding shotgun.

"He answered my questions, I just don't know if I believe he answered them truthfully." Luke gave her a rundown of the conversation. "He seemed genuinely shocked

when he learned that the fox shifter he spoke with at the club was the same woman you found dead outside your old home."

"But you're not convinced that his shock was real," she sensed.

"No, I'm not. I'll bet he's a very good actor—any shifter who has spent most of their life pretending to be human would have to be extremely good at pretense." Luke knew that from personal experience.

She hummed. "Valid point. I can tell you that that thing he said about Antoine pulling a lot of pranks as a juvenile was true. But I suspect Donal wasn't talking about that when he spoke about 'old tricks.""

Luke nodded. "He was referring to Antoine's history of stalking women. Donal probably helped Embry cover it up."

"Speaking of the pack Beta," began Isaiah, "don't be so distracted by Antoine and Gabriel that you dismiss Donal."

Blair's nose wrinkled. "He's a lot older than me. The guy is in his forties."

"And remains single, yes?" asked Isaiah.

She frowned. "I've never known him to date. And though he's had plenty of bed-buddies, none have ever been from the pack."

Deke sank back into his seat. "Maybe he's saving himself for his true mate. Maybe he's too hurt after his failure to imprint on that Alayna person that he has trouble committing to women. Or maybe he's focused on you."

Her shoulders sagged. "I always liked him," she said, her voice low and sad. "I liked them all. It sucks that one of them is likely stalking me; that I never really knew that particular person at all."

Luke splayed a hand on her thigh. "I know, baby. I know."

Finally back in their apartment, Blair roughly shrugged off her jacket and none too gently hung it on a peg near the door. "Today started off fine, but it went progressively

downhill." She fisted her hands. "I still can't believe that rat bastard tried mowing you down with his car." She frowned when Luke hauled her close. "What are you doing?"

He nuzzled her neck. She smelled of him, of home, of everything he needed. "Giving you the comfort I wanted to give you earlier but you were too edgy to accept."

He soothingly stroked her hair, scalp, nape, back, and arms ... until the tension finally leached out of her muscles. His cat rubbed up against her, kneading Luke's insides with his claws, desperate to ease her hurt and anger.

She melted against Luke. "Do we take the hit and run as a sign that he *finally* sees you as something other than a person I'm pretending to be mated to? I mean, he wouldn't otherwise seek to hurt you, would he?"

"I'd say I'm no longer a background character in his fictional world. I'm, at the very least, a secondary character now."

"One he'll try to kill off," she added, her voice slightly guttural. "I always knew there'd be a few hiccups when we finally mated. I never imagined we'd be dealing with a situation like this."

Luke wrapped her ponytail around his fist and gently tugged so that she'd let her head fall back. "I can feel you starting to get riled up all over again. How about we shove everything other than us out of our heads for a little while? It won't be easy, no, but we need it. And maybe we can spend some time working out why our bond hasn't fully snapped into place yet. I don't get it."

She pulled a face. "Me neither. I really thought it would happen after we offloaded all the crap we've tried protecting each other from all these years."

"No more secrets in your closet?"

"None. What about you?"

"There's nothing I'm keeping from you." He swept his hand down her back. "It could be that ..."

"What?"

"Fears can act as blocks. Maybe you fear that you'll lose Noelle for good once you and I are fully mated."

"Actually, I'm more hopeful that it'll force her to accept defeat and maybe she'll then get her shit together."

Huh. Well there went that theory. "In that case, I don't know what could be jamming the frequency of the bond."

She splayed a hand on his chest right above his heart. "We'll work it out eventually. I guess, in the meantime, we just have to be patient."

He bit her chin. "I've waited long enough to be fully bound to you. I don't like that I have to wait longer."

"I'm not fond of the situation either, but there's nothing we can really do about it. Which makes the whole thing suck even more."

"Yeah. Yeah, it does."

OceanofPDF.com

## **CHAPTER SIXTEEN**

Looking down at the bush dog playfully attacking the living room rug a few days later, Luke exhaled heavily. She could be as destructive as a bored pup at times. In her view, everything was a potential chew toy. She'd lunge at whatever she could sink her teeth into. Chew it. Claw it. Even eat it.

He didn't know what bothered him more—that she was wrecking yet another object in their home, or that his cat wanted to join in the "fun."

Luke scratched his cheek. "How about we go outside?" he proposed, knowing Blair would communicate his words to the animal. "You can play in the backyard."

The little female didn't even look at him.

"So that's a no, then." Luke would have tried to take the rug from her if he didn't know she'd misinterpret the move as a *let's play a game of tug of war*. That was how it always went if he tried taking away a new "toy" she'd claimed. And he never won such games, or walked away uninjured.

There would be no distracting her with another toy either. Once she'd settled on one, she wouldn't abandon it until she was ready. And by ready, he meant bored.

The phone on the coffee table rang. Blair's phone.

Luke grabbed it, checked the screen, and then held up the cell. "Your brother's calling."

Eerily dark eyes slid his way, but she didn't release the rug. Just kept on growling and snarling and tearing into it.

"You gonna answer the phone or not?"

She attacked the rug with renewed vigor. Which basically meant that Blair wasn't pushing for supremacy, likely enjoying his frustration with her female. *Little witch*.

"Don't think you won't pay for this later, Blair." He swiped his thumb over the phone's screen and answered, "Hey, it's Luke. Your sister can't come to the phone right now. Her

female is currently in charge, and she's busy tussling with inanimate objects."

Mitch snickered. "If the bush dog's in one of those moods, you'd be wise not to take your eyes off her for long—she'll get into all kinds of shit."

"I know that from prior experience. Want me to pass on a message to Blair?"

"Yeah, if you don't mind. Quick warning, I don't think you're going to like this much. The odds are that her female won't like it much either, so you might want to move away from sensitive canine ears. A pissy bush dog is not fun to deal with"

His scalp prickling, Luke stalked into the kitchen but didn't close the door, enabling him to keep an eye on the little female. "I'm out of earshot. Tell me."

"My parents want to meet with Blair."

Luke froze, and his cat let out a long hiss. "Why?"

"They don't like the growing distance between her and them. It's eating them up. They want to fix it."

He narrowed his eyes. "You're certain that that's truly what they want? That they aren't simply hoping to have the chance to toss more dogshit on her doorstep or to talk her into returning to your territory?"

"My mother swears that she has no intention of making an ugly scene. She says that, like my dad, she wants to make peace."

"Just like that?" asked Luke, his voice oozing disbelief.

"I can see why you'd be skeptical—"

"Of course I'm skeptical." Luke paused as the bush dog darted out of sight. Well at least she'd gotten bored savaging the rug. "As much as I figured that Noelle would back down eventually, I didn't think she'd do it this soon."

"I don't believe she would have if it wasn't for one thing—she's scared for Blair right now. Truly afraid. There's no missing that the stalking is escalating, especially after the hit and run, and my mother is terrified that she'll lose another daughter. Noelle wouldn't survive the loss, Luke. I know she wouldn't."

Luke let out a long breath, rubbing at his nape. Could Noelle's fear for Blair have lit a fire under her ass and led her to back down? Maybe. That kind of terror could certainly shift a person's priorities and remind them of what was truly important. It could make them determined to fix any rifts even if only so that they'd then be around to protect their loved ones. But that didn't mean this was the case with Noelle, did it?

"I'll pass the message onto Blair and see how she feels about it," said Luke.

"I appreciate it."

Luke frowned as the again-growling bush dog dragged a sneaker past the doorway by its laces like she was heaving dead prey to a den, quickly disappearing out of his line of sight. He shook his head at her antics.

"How is Blair?" asked Mitch.

"Fine." Albeit frustrated that her stalker remained unidentified and uncaught.

"She hasn't called in a few days."

"There hasn't been anything new to report." Nothing more had happened since the hit and run.

"Embry mentioned that you spoke to Gabriel again to try to rattle his cage."

Luke wouldn't have told the Alpha at all if Embry hadn't contacted him to ask about it. It seemed that Embry had assigned people to watch Gabriel's complex, and they'd reported that Luke paid Gabriel a second visit.

Initially, Luke had considered telling the Alpha what he'd learned of Gabriel from River. But Luke worried that Embry—so desperate to believe his own pack mates weren't at fault—would then insist on believing that the guilt lay with Gabriel. After all, he'd thrown accusations at Gabriel's door without full proof of guilt once before, hadn't he? As such, Luke had merely claimed that he'd had another chat with Gabriel in the hope of somehow tripping him up.

"He also thinks that maybe there was a little more to it than that you wanted to simply rattle Gabriel's cage," said Mitch. "Embry suspects that you have info you're not passing on."

The Alpha hadn't said as much to Luke. "If that were the case, he wouldn't be in a position to judge."

"What does that mean?"

Luke couldn't exactly share what he'd discovered about Donal and Antoine. Not that he believed Mitch would break his confidence. It simply wouldn't be fair to expect Mitch to keep secrets from his own Alpha. So, Luke simply replied, "Surely you haven't forgotten that when Blair was part of your pack he kept from me everything that recently happened to and around her."

A heavy exhale. "He shouldn't have done that, I know. But if he'd thought she was in true danger back then, he would have contacted you."

Frowning at the sight of Blair's female balancing on her front paws as she once more moved past the doorway, Luke said, "I'm not so sure of that. It was made obvious by Macy's death that the person who's obsessed with Blair is dangerous. Nonetheless, Embry asked her not to tell me anything."

"You think Embry's covering up for someone?"

"Not necessarily." Luke doubted that, being her uncle, the Alpha would do such a thing. "I'm just not convinced that he's keeping me fully in the loop. I find it incredibly difficult to believe that he doesn't have at least *one* suspect. He questioned every member of your pack. He investigated the matter thoroughly—or so he claims, just as he claims he's making impartial judgements. If the latter were true, there'd be at least one or two people he'd be keeping his eye on. And if

that is the case, it's not something he's bothered to share with me or Blair."

"On the one hand, I agree that he should suspect *someone*. But to be fair, I don't have a single suspect. There's no one who's ever come across as obsessed with Blair."

"But they wouldn't, would they? You're expecting this person to stand out somehow as 'creepy.' People like that rarely do, Mitch. On the contrary, they often seem personable, helpful, and even charming. They often also exhibit obsessive tendencies, so watch out for that."

Luke paused as his bush dog once more came into view—this time wrestling frantically with a plastic shopping bag, unable to get away from it since she'd somehow managed to hook one of its handles around her neck. He swore. "I have to go if I'm to save Blair's female from herself."

Mitch snorted. "Well good luck with that. Tell Blair I said hi and to call me when she can."

"You're worse than any pup, you know that?" Ignoring her little growl, he freed her from the shopping bag. "Blair, I need you to shift back before she starts trying to—"

There was a brisk knock on the front door.

The bush dog yipped and then pounced on the rug yet again.

Great. Really.

Leaving the nutcase to her own devices, Luke crossed to the front door and pulled it open. He raised his brows in greeting at the male cat standing on the other side of it. "Evander. How're you doing?"

"Fine," replied the male who worked in the pride's barbershop with his father and also Luke's cousin, Mila. "My dad wanted me to stop by and give you a brief message. You know how much he hates using a phone."

Luke snickered. "I do."

Partway through delivering said message, Evander paused as a loud feminine laugh floated along the hall.

Luke's eyes darted toward the sound. Two female pallas cats stood near the stairwell, their backs to him.

"I have to go, I'm meeting with Finley," said Posy, who happened to be the female enforcer's younger sister.

"How's she holding up?" asked Posy's friend, Kalia. "It has to be hard for her that she can't be Beta female—it was always her dream. I feel bad for her."

Posy frowned. "Just because she hasn't been appointed Beta female doesn't mean she doesn't hold the position. She's acted as Beta for years, really. It was simply never official."

"Yeah, but Luke's mate is now part of the pride—"

A snort. "Him claiming and bringing her here grants her the position, but it doesn't make her a *true* Beta female. She doesn't have what it takes to fulfil the role or shoulder all the responsibilities. She's just a little kid playing at being an adult."

Luke felt his jaw tighten, his cat swiping at his insides, wanting *out* to deal with the mouthy female.

"I don't know, Posy," said Kalia. "Blair's done okay so far. And she handled Lucille and Rhonda well."

"But she'd never handle my sister if Finley challenged her," Posy insisted. "Hell, *I* could kick the bush dog's ass—and I could do it in my sleep."

His jaw clenching, Luke turned back to Evander. "Can you give me a minute? I need to go deal with—"

His little bush dog sprinted out from between his legs and galloped down the hall.

*Shit.* Luke swiftly pursued her but, Jesus, she was *fast*. Too fast for him to catch up quickly enough. And then she was biting into Posy's heel like a possessed gremlin.

Posy screeched in both pain and shock. "The fuck—Get off me, you bitch!" She shook her leg, but it only made the

bush dog sink her teeth deeper and chomp harder. Posy screamed again. "Someone grab her!"

But no one did. Kalia gaped, frozen. Evander watched, his lips twitching. Luke ... well, as Beta male, he usually *ended* such fights. But Posy had claimed she could take on Blair, had effectively challenged her dominance, and the little bush dog had every right to point out the wrongness of that. She was being rather savage about it, yes, but this was how bush dogs rolled—they blindsided, attacked, mauled, humiliated.

No one could say the vicious little shits weren't consistent.

Luke folded his arms. "If you don't want to experience the pain of having your foot completely mutilated, you should submit," he said, matter-of-fact.

Posy's pain-filled eyes widened. "Submit? She *attacked* me! She's feral or something, she—"

"Overheard you mouthing off about her," Luke finished. "And now she's making a statement. But you should be able to handle her. You can kick her ass in your sleep, right? Isn't that what you said?"

Posy snapped her mouth shut, shaking her leg again. "Someone get her—"

Snarling, the bush dog began chomping hard.

Posy stumbled with a loud cry, crashing into Kalia. He wondered if the animal had bitten into her Achilles heel. Probably.

Her eyes watery, Posy looked at him. "Oh God, you have to get her off me!"

"Submit, and she will let you go," said Luke.

Nowhere near as stubborn as her older sister, Posy immediately yielded.

The bush dog released her foot and licked her bloody muzzle. She then turned, braced herself on her front paws ...

and peed on Posy, who promptly squealed in horror. His cat bared his teeth in approval.

Evander chuckled as the bush dog casually trotted off.

Hiding his own amusement, Luke aimed a severe glare at Posy. "You don't have to like Blair. You don't have to like that she's Beta female. But you *will* respect her. Talking shit about her in a public hallway is nothing close to respectful."

Posy licked her lips. "I didn't call her any names."

"No, you did worse. You said she doesn't have what it takes to be Beta; that you could easily kick her ass; that she's only a kid playing at being an adult. And you said it where anyone could overhear you. If she hadn't punished you for that show of disrespect, I would have." He slid his gaze to Kalia. "Help her get to her apartment and call a healer if she needs one."

Her eyes wide, Kalia gave a firm nod.

Luke turned and began strolling back to his apartment with Evander at his side.

"She peed on me, Kalia," said Posy behind them, sounding traumatized. "She *peed* on me."

Evander cast him a sideways glance. "Your mate takes bitchy to a whole new level."

Luke smiled. "Doesn't she, though?"

Outside his front door, Luke waited while Evander finished relaying his father's message. The two males then parted, and Luke headed into his living room, where his little bush dog was sprawled on the floor, her tongue lolling out.

Squatting in front of her, Luke tilted his head. "You enjoyed that, didn't you?"

She let out a happy yip.

"Yeah, that's what I thought." Sitting on the floor, his legs bracketing her, he indulged her with strokes and scratches, whispering sweet nothings to her as she all but

melted into the half-ruined rug. Bones soon began to pop and snap as she withdrew, and then Blair lay in her place.

Luke pulled his naked mate onto his lap and slid his hand up her sleek back. "Your female is a magnificently vicious little creature."

Blair's mouth curled. "Ooh, she likes that compliment."

"She definitely made her point with Posy."

"God, that woman. How dumb can you be to talk smack about your Beta female *mere feet away* from said Beta's apartment? Didn't she notice you standing at the door?"

He shook his head. "Posy's not the brightest lamp in the street. Or the most aware. But she received your message loud and clear. And gave your female something other than our rug to chew on, which was nice. Did she really have to ruin it?"

Blair snickered. "You're such a whiner. She was only playing with the damn thing."

"She tore into it like it had fucked her mother."

"And you, what, have some deep attachment to this rug?" Blair teased, looping her arms around his neck.

"No. But it would be nice if she didn't chew on everything. I ask her not to, and I'm even polite about it. But she doesn't listen to a word I say."

"Be honest, the latter bothers you most of all. You're used to instant obedience. She doesn't give you that. It galls you." Blair rubbed his nose with hers. "My opinion? Both you and your cat need someone to keep you on your toes. She's good at that."

His mouth kicked up. "She is, I can't lie." He hummed, nuzzling her neck. "I like this fresh bite right here." He licked the mark and then swirled his tongue around it. "Nice and deep and visible."

Feeling his hand glide up her thigh, Blair bit her lip. "Before you start getting me all wet and tingly, tell me what

Mitch wanted."

Luke hesitated, his hand pausing its journey. "He asked how you were doing. He wants you to call him when you can. Also ... he wanted to pass on a request from your parents."

Blair felt tension begin to creep into her muscles. "And what request would that be?"

"They wish to meet with you." Luke tucked her hair behind her ear. "It seems they hope to mend the breach."

"Seems?' You don't think it's true?"

He blew out a breath. "I want it to be true for your sake, but I don't know. Mitch believes that you got through to Noelle at the cabin. He also claims that she's afraid for you right now; afraid of losing you to whoever is stalking you. It could be that, now seeing what's truly important, she's decided to throw in the towel."

"Stranger things have happened, I suppose. But backing down so abruptly isn't her style."

"No, it's not. But her intention has never been to push you away. She only ever wanted to push *me* out of the picture. Faced with the prospect of losing you altogether while also terrified something might happen to you, she could have chosen to let things lie just as Les seemingly has. People can often surprise you."

It amazed Blair that he'd think to give them the benefit of the doubt, all things considered. She let her fingers drift through his hair. "You're kinder to them than they deserve."

"Not for their sake. For yours. Look, I'll never be their champion. Not after how emotionally difficult they made it for you to have me in your life. They could have shoved aside their reservations all these years even if only to make it easier for you. They didn't. I can't forgive it. I don't feel an inclination to try. Their wants and feelings don't matter to me. But *yours* do. And I know that the present situation hurts you. I don't want you hurting."

God, he was the best. Seriously *the best*. She wasn't sure if, in his shoes, she would have been as selfless.

Blair would have found it horrible if his family not only hadn't welcomed her but had tried convincing him to forsake her. More, she would have been devastated on his behalf, because *he* would have found it just as horrible. She definitely wouldn't have forgiven them for such a thing, so she completely understood why he didn't feel open to forgiving her parents.

"You don't have to make up your mind right now. There's no rush." He smoothed his hand up the length of her spine. "I'll back you whatever you decide."

"I know you will. You're awesome that way."

His lips hitched up. "I'm glad that hasn't gone unnoticed."

"Nothing about you goes unnoticed by me. Including that you're currently rock hard."

"You're naked. Of course I'm hard." He drew her closer and bit her lip. "I'm also going to fuck you."

He did. Right there on the floor. Slammed into her so fast and deep it almost hurt. In a word, it was glorious. And she came seriously hard—always a plus.

Once she'd cleaned up and redressed, they made dinner together. Wanting to watch something while they ate, they settled in front of the TV with their plates and chose a docuseries on a streaming service. It was hours later, when they were midway through the third episode, that a knock once more came at the door.

Blair pushed to her feet. "I'll get it this time." She wasn't all that surprised to find Finley on the other side of the door. In fact, Blair had been expecting the visit. "Well hello there."

Her face diamond hard, Finley balled up her hands. "Your female savaged my sister's foot."

Savaged? *Pfft*. "She chomped on it some, but that was pretty much it."

"She also urinated on Posy!"

"Her bladder often plays up when she's annoyed." Blair wandered into the apartment, counting on the enforcer to follow her. They needed to have this out once and for all, and they didn't need an audience while doing it.

Seeing Luke uncurl from his seat, his eyes cold, Blair gave him a look, warning him not to interfere. This was between her and Finley ... who marched right up to her, all superiority. Ooh, what a mistake.

The enforcer jabbed a finger at Blair. "You're going to apologize to Posy. Publicly."

Blair almost snorted. "Oh, you're funny."

"Do you think that being Luke's mate gives you a free pass to do whatever the hell you like without facing any consequences?"

Blair arched a brow. "You think there should be consequences to my animal handling how she was so horribly disrespected? Really?"

Finley jutted out her chin. "You just don't like that Posy doesn't believe you're Beta material."

"On the contrary, I don't give a rat's first fuck what she believes. She's fully entitled to her opinion. But she isn't entitled to diss me in public—I won't tolerate that. Nobody would, ranked or unranked."

"Sharing her opinion with her friend *hardly* counts as dissing you in public."

"Oh, so the hall *isn't* a public place where many people wander and could easily overhear her?" Blair slammed up a hand when Finley went to speak again. "She messed up. My animal dealt with it. End of. There's no need to have a *Come to Jesus* over it."

"She's just a kid!"

"She's twenty-one. Older than me."

"And *you're* just a kid whether you like it or not." Finley threw her a condescending look. "I've been an enforcer for as long as you've been alive. I have more life experience

than you. I have more experience as an enforcer than you. I am far more suited to the position of Beta than you. *Everyone* knows that. You can't expect them not to comment on it. Personally, I don't know how you can be so happy to have the status of Beta. It's not something you earned like I did and ... and you ... um ..."

Luke wasn't surprised that Finley fumbled and trailed off. Not when she was on the receiving end of one of his mate's death stares. They were genuinely unnerving.

The enforcer looked away for a brief moment, and Luke then watched as Blair's eyes went soft and she gave Finley a pitying smile—the same smile she'd given to Myra while verbally shredding her. Uh-oh.

"Look, I get that this is hard for you, I do," said Blair, her words coming out slowly, her tone gentle and compassionate. "You've spent years trying to fight your way up the ranks, trying to prove you have something unique to offer. And here you are, thirty-six years old, *still* an enforcer."

Finley's lips flattened and her ears turned red.

"Over and over you applied to be promoted, but it just didn't happen, did it?" Blair shook her head sadly. "Not only were you never appointed Beta or even Head Enforcer, you didn't manage to become part of the inner circle of enforcers who are called on regularly, trusted with risky assignments, and who act as bodyguards. No, despite your best efforts, you've simply never succeeded in standing out from the crowd."

Luke inwardly winced, unsurprised by the flush that bloomed up Finley's neck and face.

Blair placed her hand over her chest. "I can understand how that would bite. Some people are happy to blend. They don't need the spotlight. They don't crave acknowledgment or admiration. Usually because they're at ease with who they are —faults and all. And that's their biggest strength, I think. They *see* they're not perfect.

"Others, well, they've convinced themselves that they have little to no weaknesses. And because of that, they never seek to improve themselves. They never evolve on any level. They remain static, never learning new lessons or growing in personal strength. In essence, they hold themselves back but don't even see it. It's heart-wrenchingly sad."

Finley's eyes flickered as she swallowed hard.

"You say you earned the position of Beta," said Blair, her voice still soft. "But what did you really ever do to earn it? Spending years in the role of enforcer doesn't count. Being a highly dominant female doesn't entitle you to hold the position either. Nor does the fact that you've tried taking on Beta female duties for years, particularly when you were *specifically* told not to. You knew all that time that someone else had a claim to the position, but you ignored and disrespected that—which is totally un-Beta-like behavior, by the way."

His mate wasn't wrong there. Finley must have had the same thought, because her shoulders curled forward *ever* so slightly in embarrassment.

"I always knew the position would one day be mine," Blair went on. "But I didn't therefore think I was *entitled* to have it. I didn't feel that I could simply learn on the job. Over the years, I soaked up as much knowledge and training as I could from a whole number of people—Luke, Tate, Vinnie, Valentina, my old pack mates.

"I might not have the same life experience as you, Finley, but that doesn't make me unsuited to my role. Because I was determined to ensure that I was *never* unsuited to it. This pride deserved that much from me. But you ... you don't think about the pride. Not really. If you did, you wouldn't make this situation hard for them. You wouldn't be so content that they're not all on the same page right now. But that actually suits you just fine. Again, not Beta-like behavior."

Finley opened her mouth as if she might object, but Blair spoke again before she had the chance.

"The truth is you've earned *shit*. You set your sights on the role, decided it should be yours, and that's really it. Hey, I'm all for believing in the power of envisioning success and thereby attaining it, but not to the extent that I don't also *work* for that success. And Finley, you didn't.

"Believe it or not, I really do regret that we had to have this conversation. I would have been happy to let you live with your illusions. If someone wants to believe that they're perfect, well, who am I to interfere with that? But you left me no choice. And I get that you probably want to launch yourself at me right now. Understandable. To have to face that you're not quite the big deal that you thought you were ... it would cut anyone deep."

Luke squeezed one eye shut because, yeah, ouch.

"But you can learn from this, Finley. You can buck up, *shape* up, better yourself so you can hopefully be trusted with more enforcer responsibilities and perhaps even one day become Head Enforcer. Or you can refuse to see your faults and never progress from where you are now. I'll leave that up to you." Blair flapped a hand toward the front door. "Now go, I'm all talked out." She retook her seat on the sofa and grabbed her glass of soda from the coffee table.

Seconds ticked by as Finley stood still, looking lost and disoriented—all superiority gone. Finally, she shook herself out of her daze and stiffly walked out.

Returning to the couch, Luke took the glass from his mate's hand, set it on the table, and then hauled her onto his lap. "Woman, you are brutal at times. I probably shouldn't like it, but I do." He squeezed her hip. "I'm proud of you."

Blair cocked her head. "You are?"

"You didn't just play with Finley's self-esteem for your own entertainment, you also gave her some home truths and very Beta-like advice."

"She wouldn't have listened to any advice from me if I hadn't first broken down all that bravado. Now, whether she'll take anything I said on board is another thing altogether. No

one likes having a mirror held up to them like that. What she does next will depend on if she's strong enough to handle her true reflection."

He slid his hand under the curtain of her hair to splay it on her nape. "I know she's come across as a bitch lately, but she's not one. She just feels threatened by you, *loathes* that you make her feel threatened, hates that her opportunity to be made Beta is officially gone, and is handling it all the wrong way. There's a chance that she'll get her shit together. I guess we'll soon see if she will."

Blair sniffed, not really giving much of a damn right then. She just wanted to get back to relaxing with her mate. "Now can we continue watching this episode? Because it was starting to get *really* good."

Using his hold on the back of her neck, he pulled her closer. "I want a kiss first."

Blair fit her mouth to his, sliding her hands up his chest. The kiss was slow and lazy and hungry.

He smoothly thrust his hand up her top and closed it over her breast. He didn't squeeze or stroke, though. No, the move wasn't meant to be foreplay—she knew that. It was a statement. An act of entitled possessiveness. One she and her female kind of liked. A lot. Hence why Blair's hormones got all flustered and her blood began to heat.

"My other boob is feeling neglected."

One corner of his mouth hitched up. "It is?"

"Uh-huh. You should really do something about that."

He hummed. "I suppose I could. But I'll want you naked. And then I'll want your pussy wrapped around my cock again."

"I see no problems with this arrangement."

"Good. Then strip. And be quick about it."

OceanofPDF.com

## CHAPTER SEVENTEEN

Luke honestly didn't know how his father did it. Didn't know how, year after year, Vinnie got through the anniversary of his mating without losing his mind.

It was clear to see that, despite the smiles he gave Blair and Elle as all four of them sat at Vinnie's kitchen table, the man wasn't completely with them. Not mentally. He often pulled inward during the few days before, during, and after the anniversary, which was why Luke and his siblings always made a point of staying especially close to him during this time.

Damian would avoid venturing out in the daytime unless someone else was with their father. Tate, Luke, and Ingrid would regularly visit him. More, Elle always had a reason why she needed to stay in her old bedroom for several days. This year, it was that she'd redecorated her apartment and couldn't stand the smells of fresh paint and gloss so wanted to give it time for the scents to dissipate.

Vinnie never called Elle on her bullshit or complained that people were keeping a close watch on him. He simply rolled his eyes or gave them knowing smiles. Perhaps because he was well aware that nothing he said would make them back off. Or maybe he understood that they *needed* this; needed to be certain he'd never fade away like he'd almost done once before.

Luke had always admired him for surviving Gaia's death. Now, mated himself, he admired Vinnie all the more. No one could truly appreciate what it felt like to be bound to the other half of their soul unless they'd experienced it for themselves.

Blair was more a part of Luke than his own skin and bones, because her connection to him wasn't simply physical, it ran far deeper. She was *inside* him, rooted deep. He couldn't imagine it was possible for his heart to beat without her.

Hell, she was even a part of his scent. Vinnie's own scent was still mixed with Gaia's. Did that make it worse for Vinnie, being able to smell her every day? Or was it comforting to have at least that part of her?

Luke wasn't sure if he himself could find *anything* comforting in such a devastating situation. Blair might be one half of his soul, but he honestly felt like he'd lose his own half if he ever lost her. She was his everything. Always would be. Not even death could alter that.

His cat would be just as empty without her. He would exist, not live. Luke doubted that the feline would find any joy in anything. She *was* his joy.

Their mating bond felt so much like a metaphysical extension of Luke's mind that he knew he'd acutely feel the absence of it if it broke. He'd become used to *feeling* Blair through their link. Used to the echoes of her emotions taking up a portion of his awareness. For Luke to lose all that ... no, he couldn't understand how anyone managed to live through it. Yet, Vinnie had.

Luke wondered if his father felt a constant pull to give up the fight and follow his mate into death. After all, the struggle to survive it couldn't possibly have ended when Vinnie "recuperated" all those years ago. The loss of a mate had to be something that haunted you every day.

Bree's father had powered through the death of his own mate for her sake. But shortly after her eighteenth birthday, his health had begun to deteriorate until he'd eventually died in his sleep. Bree believed he'd only ever intended to hold out until she officially became an adult, too lost to exist without his mate.

Luke and Tate had worried that Vinnie might similarly "let go" once Damian reached adulthood. Fortunately, their father hadn't. Still, they never gave up worrying that he one day would.

Blair stood, pulling him out of his thoughts. "Gotta use the bathroom," she said. "I'll be back in a sec." With that, she left the room.

Elle's gaze flicked to the chair that Deke vacated twenty minutes ago when he headed home. "Deke was pretty quiet." She lifted her can of soda. "We can't give him much longer to brood. Does anyone have any idea what could be playing on his mind?"

Luke rubbed the back of his head. "I think he's been doing some thinking about the promise he made a few years ago, and I think the reason is that Bailey's tempting him to break it."

Vinnie dipped his chin. "I had the same thought."

"I tried getting him to talk, but he blew me off," said Luke.

Elle took a sip of her soda. "Personally, I hope he tosses his vow aside. It isn't fair for him to be held to his word like this for so long. It has to be wearing on him at this point."

"Possibly," began Luke, "but that doesn't mean he'll go back on his promise. Personally, I'm not so sure he will. It would be out of character for him."

Vinnie nodded. "Deke's word is golden. I've never known him to break it."

The sound of footfalls proceeded Blair re-entering the kitchen. She took the seat beside Luke once more and asked, "So, what are we talking about?"

"Promises." Elle placed her can of soda on the table. "Which brings me neatly back to a question I meant to ask you earlier but then forgot ... Do you think Noelle will keep hers?"

Luke's cat bared a fang on hearing the woman's name. Blair had called Les this morning and informed him that she'd agree to the meeting if Noelle swore she wouldn't throw around any insults or cause a scene. Noelle had then taken the phone from Les and given her word to Blair that she'd remain civil.

Blair blew out a breath. "Once upon a time, I'd have said yes. She doesn't make promises lightly. *But* she vowed not to try to come between me and Luke, and yet she used Macy to do just that, so ..."

Draping his arm over the back of his mate's chair, Luke played with her hair, knowing it relaxed her. "That was before you made it abundantly clear that her attempts would only result in her eventually losing you for good. She won't want that."

"I told her many times that I'd cut her out of my life if she didn't support our mating when the time came."

"But, as you yourself once said, she would never have believed that you'd choose me over her—which is how she perceives the situation. You've proven now that you truly meant it when you threatened to turn your back on her. She has no choice other than to admit defeat if she doesn't want to burn her bridges."

"Your mother is as stubborn as they come, Blair—I learned that early," Vinnie cut in. "But I also learned that her attempts to run your life were fueled by the fear of losing you. I agree with Luke, she's likely to keep her promise so she can mend things between you and her. Of course, there might also be a bit of spite behind her intentions. She wouldn't want to give Luke the satisfaction of having you all to himself, which she seems to have convinced herself is his goal."

"That I can definitely agree with," said Blair. "Yeah, there could be some spite at play."

"If that is the case, I doubt she'll cause a scene or anything," said Elle.

Vinnie rose from his seat and crossed to the fridge. He'd no sooner pulled out a beer than the cell phone he'd left on the table began to ring.

Elle peeked at the screen. "It's Grams."

"Put her on speakerphone," said Vinnie before tugging off the bottle cap with his teeth.

Elle swiped her thumb over the cell. "Done."

By way of answering, Vinnie said, "No, I don't want more tea. I've drank enough in the past couple of days to last me a lifetime."

Ingrid scoffed. "Oh, hush you, I'll faff if I want to. Right now, I don't."

He retook his seat. "Then why are you calling?"

"There are three men down here asking to speak to you. *Humans*," she added in a whisper. "Should I send them up?"

Vinnie frowned. "I'm not expecting anyone. Who are they?"

"One introduced himself as Beau," she replied, her voice low, "but I recognize him. It's Zayne Whiteford."

Blair double-blinked, her head almost jerking back in surprise. She might have thought she'd heard Ingrid wrong if disbelief wasn't lined into the faces of the people around her.

"I see," Vinnie finally said. "Did you tell him you know who he is?"

"Of course not," replied Ingrid. "I played the clueless old lady."

"Good. I'm going to need a minute. Pretend you're still on the phone to me—prattle on about an antique or something —and then escort them up." With that, Vinnie ended the call and flicked his gaze around the table. "You three need to head to Elle's room and stay out of sight."

Luke bristled. "Wait, what?"

Vinnie stood. "My guess, since I don't see why else he'd come here? Zayne was sent my way by anti-shifter extremists. I think, hoping for advice or intervention, he went to them after Alex broke into his LA home. Zayne likely thought it was Camden. They'd have been all too willing to assist someone as high profile as Zayne. One quick look at Camden's personal information would have unearthed that he lives in a building my son owns. As I'm an informant for the extremists—or so they believe—they would have recommended that Zayne ask for my assistance."

"He might have the bright idea that you'll tell Tate to keep Camden off his back or something," said Blair.

Vinnie dipped his chin. "Maybe. Whatever the case, the extremists must have tossed my name at him."

"Or he could be an extremist himself," Luke cut in. "Either way, I don't want you alone with him and two other humans who are probably his security detail."

"You'll be able to hear the conversation from Elle's bedroom," Vinnie pointed out. "You'll know if intervention is needed. But I highly doubt it will come to that."

"Dad—"

"We don't have time to dispute this. Zayne will be straight with me because he believes I'm of his ilk. But he's not going to be so talkative in front of three random people who *aren't* informants. He'll want you to leave, and then you won't be able to overhear anything unless I insist that you stay. And if I do, he'll likely find that suspicious. More, he'll probably just leave rather than trust that you'll keep what you hear private, and then we'll have no clue why he came. So stop arguing and scamper."

Unable to deny that the man made sense, Blair nodded and rose from her seat. Elle did the same, though she looked close to protesting.

Luke swore, pushing out of his own chair. "Fine. But you tell him that your daughter is in the apartment. I don't want him thinking that you're alone here. And if I hear anything happening that I don't like, I won't stay out of sight."

Vinnie accepted that with a dip of his chin.

Luke turned to Blair. "Come on." He took her hand in his and led her out of the kitchen with Elle hot on their heels.

Inside her bedroom, Elle spoke. "You two should hide. Zayne's bodyguards will probably search every room to confirm that Dad isn't lying when he says that I'm the only other person in the apartment. They'll also want to know exactly where I am and be sure that I'm no threat."

"I mean this in the nicest possible way, Elle," began Blair, "nothing about you says *no threat* so you might wanna

tone down that predatory air of yours." She always made Blair think of those female assassins you saw in movies.

"I'm not very good at playing harmless." Elle's eyes narrowed. "But *you*, well, you look as pure as an angel."

Seeing where Elle was going with this, Blair said, "In the closet. Both of you. I'll be fine," she hurried to assure Luke when he went to argue. "You'll know if I'm not, you'll hear everything. You can barge out and deal with any problem that arises."

He shot her a put-out look as she backed him toward the closet. "I do *not* like this, Blair. Not one little bit."

"I'll give you a blow job later, if that'll help."

He blinked, his glower easing ever so slightly.

Elle rolled her eyes. "Boys."

Once the siblings were inside the closet, Blair shoved down her jeans, yanked off her tee, and pulled on Elle's slinky robe. Her cell phone in hand, she pressed her ear to the bedroom door and listened.

"Wait a minute, *the* Zayne Whiteford?" she heard Vinnie ask.

"That's right," confirmed a smoky male voice.

"Wow," said Vinnie. "Well wow. I, uh ... Sorry, I'm a little starstruck," he added with a self-depreciating laugh.

"It's fine, no need to apologize, I'm happy to meet you," Zayne told him.

"Not that I'm complaining, but why are you here? If it's about an antique—"

"No, I'm here to discuss another matter."

"Okay, well—Wait, where's he going?"

"He's part of my security detail," said Zayne, all assurance. "It's routine for him to scout out whatever place we enter."

"The only person here other than me is my daughter. She's a big fan of yours, actually."

"I'd offer to meet her, but it's imperative that no one realizes I'm here. That's why I gave a false name to the woman downstairs."

Blair moved to the vanity table, put her phone to her ear, and chatted away as if taking a call. It wasn't long before the bedroom door swung open. A bald, bulky male blinked at the sight of her.

She let out a girlish squeal. "What the hell? *Dad*!" she called out, forcing her voice to tremble.

The human held up his hands. "It's fine, no need to be scared, your father knows I'm here."

"It's okay, Elle, he's just looking for the bathroom, he took a wrong turn!" Vinnie shouted from the kitchen.

"It's down the hall," Blair told the human, whose gaze dropped down her body as he swallowed hard. She widened her eyes. "Get out, jeez!"

Flushing, he mumbled an apology and backed fully out of the room, closing the door behind him.

Elle peeked out of the closet and mouthed, "Nice acting." She and Luke then padded out of the closet on silent feet.

He dropped a quick kiss on Blair's hair as all three of them gathered near the bedroom door, straining to tune into the conversation in the kitchen. God bless shifter-enhanced hearing.

"Sit down, please," Vinnie invited. There was the sound of wood scraping tile, and then his voice came again. "So, how can I help you?"

"I have a ... situation," said Zayne. "One I believe you could assist me with."

"Oh?" was Vinnie's only response.

"Yes," said Zayne. "I discovered that we have some mutual friends. I believe you ... inform them of certain things regarding shifters."

A long pause. "Your information is incorrect," Vinnie told him, his voice tight, his tone wary.

"This isn't some sort of set up to make you incriminate yourself. Search all three of us for wires, if it will make you feel better."

Faint sounds of clothes rustling and hands patting reached Blair. Wood then once more scraped tile.

"What is it you want?" asked Vinnie, sounding guarded.

"I hear your son owns a few nearby buildings," said Zayne. "I suppose it was you who urged him to lease apartments to shifters—it's a fantastic way for you to keep your pulse on what's happening in their world so you can adequately report important information to extremists. What brings me here is that one of those tenants has become a problem for me. His name is Camden Priest. He's a white tiger shifter."

"I know of him," said Vinnie, his voice still holding a note of wariness as if he wasn't quite ready to trust Zayne.

"He has information on me that could blacken my name and ruin my career."

"What sort of information?"

"Have you heard of shifter poaching?"

"I have, yes," Vinnie confirmed, sounding admiringly nonjudgmental. In his position, Blair wasn't sure she'd have been able to keep a growl out of her voice.

"I have purchased the occasional item from poachers via a broker. The same broker attempted to fulfil my most recent order by using body parts from Camden. But it all went wrong. I don't know exactly what happened. Only that the broker is now dead, her firm burned to the ground, and he must be to blame."

"Why him?"

"Because one of my housekeepers called me while I was on tour. They informed me that a document had been attached to my wall—a wall that now also sports shifter claw marks. That document turned out to be a record of the orders I placed with the broker. The claw marks were definitely made by a tiger. I had an expert in shifters confirm it."

Blair silently snorted. Some "expert" he was.

"Sounds to me like he was warning you that he knows of your involvement," Vinnie told him. "He must hope it will be enough to make you leave him be."

"Maybe that was all it was, and maybe he's not interested in taking this further. But then maybe I'm wrong." Zayne paused. "I can't trust that he won't come for me at some point. It could be that he would have killed me if I'd been home. I also can't chance that he won't take any information to the press."

"I still don't understand why you would come to me."

"Shifters have no clue that you're an informant, I'm guessing. The loners of their kind surely wouldn't otherwise be comfortable with having your son for a landlord."

"Shifters are unaware of my extracurricular activities, yes."

In truth, shifters were very aware that Vinnie pretended to be a loyal follower of the extremists so that he could pass on what he learned to the Movement—a group of shifters who retaliated against anti-shifter extremists.

"Do you personally know Camden?" Zayne asked.

"I wouldn't say I know him. I've spoken to him on occasion."

"If you asked him to go somewhere with you, do you think he would agree?"

A short pause. "You want me to lure him to you?"

"As I said, I don't trust that he will be content with merely delivering a warning to me. I need to be proactive in dealing with this situation; I need to take him out of the equation before he gets the chance to hurt me. I can't do that by sending more poachers his way—that will spur him into leaking my part in it to the public, and my career would then be over. Besides, after what happened to him recently, it will be next to impossible for anyone to take him off-guard right now. *Except* someone he knows. Someone like you."

Blair exchanged looks with both Luke and Elle. She hadn't suspected that Zayne would concoct such a plan. Although he sounded calm and casual, there was a distinct note of apprehension in his tone. His world could so very easily fall apart, and he was seemingly prepared to do whatever it took to preserve it. Despite the gravity of his situation, she had the sense that he was more desperate to protect his career than his actual life.

"Would he be at all suspicious if you invited him to go somewhere?" pressed Zayne.

Vinnie puffed out a breath. "I've never taken him anywhere before, but I doubt he'd be suspicious. I could probably manage to convince him to head somewhere with me. What's in it for me?"

"The kind of cash you'd never otherwise make in a lifetime." He tossed out a number that made Vinnie whistle low. "I will bring the money with me to the drop-off point."

"And where is it you wish me to drop him off?"

Zayne rattled off a location. "I need a few days to pull in more people and arrange adequate transport for him."

"Transport?"

"Yes. I don't intend to kill the tiger, Mr. Devereaux. I intend to sell him."

Luke felt his back teeth lock. Zayne had spoken like Camden was a damn TV or something. It had become abundantly clear during the past ten minutes that this human was one sorry piece of shit.

"Can you have him to me by Friday?" Zayne asked.

"Three days ... That's doable," Vinnie replied.

"Good. Here's a number you can reach me at." Zayne reeled off a phone number, adding, "Our mutual friends assured me that you could be counted on. I'm glad to see that they weren't wrong."

A few more things were said, and the humans left soon after.

Blair looked from Luke to Elle. "That I did not see coming."

"Fair play to Dad for not whacking the little prick over the head with a cast iron frying pan," said Elle.

When Blair went to follow his sister out of the room, Luke stayed her with a hand on her arm and tipped his chin toward her pile of clothes.

"Shit, forgot," she muttered.

Luke waited while she redressed, his thumbs flying over the screen of his phone as he brought his brother up to speed. Tate's responding text was one of pure indignation.

"Done," Blair declared, flicking her hair out of her collar.

They returned to the kitchen, where Vinnie and Elle were once more seated at the table.

"Tate and Havana will be here soon," Luke announced as he and Blair reclaimed the chairs they'd vacated earlier. "I texted him just now and told him about your visitor. He ain't a happy bunny. He's even unhappier that you spoke to Zayne alone."

"It needed to go down that way." Vinnie tapped his fingers on the table. "It was ballsy of that sorry excuse for a human to come here like this."

"The extremists know you like face-to-face contact because you're paranoid that the human authorities monitor your phone," Luke reminded him. "They do monitor it," said Vinnie. "They simply monitor the wrong one."

The Alpha pair soon arrived, their expressions hard, their eyes dark.

"Whiteford is one bold motherfucker," said Tate as he stalked into the kitchen.

"Who just handed us a way to get to him that wouldn't require us to get through mounds of security guards or break into a mansion," Blair pointed out.

Luke nodded. "There'll be no CCTV near the drop-off point. It's a very isolated spot. We could get rid of him once and for all."

Tate narrowed his eyes at him. "I sense a plan brewing in your head. What exactly have you got in mind?"

Keeping a hand splayed on his mate's thigh, Luke relayed his plan.

Blair's brows lifted. "That could work."

"It could," said Tate. "Camden will agree to play his part in it."

"Without a doubt, but"—Havana pulled a face—"the trick will be getting his hyper-protective mate to agree."

Yeah, there was that.

OceanofPDF.com

## CHAPTER EIGHTEEN

As Luke whipped the SUV into a parking space, Blair let out a shaky breath and studied the nearby coffeehouse. She couldn't see her parents, but she knew they were inside. Their car was parked at the other end of the lot. It was Luke who'd suggested the venue, feeling that it would be better if they were all on neutral ground.

He turned to look at Deke and Isaiah, who were currently in the rear seats. "Do a quick check of the area, make sure there aren't any surprises waiting for us."

As the two enforcers exited the vehicle, Blair turned to Luke. "You don't think my parents have set some kind of trap, do you?"

His brow creased. "No, not at all. I just know that there's a possibility your stalker may have heard about the meet. They could have decided to hang around in the hope of making a grab for you at some point."

Blair supposed it was possible. She hoped it was the case, since either Deke or Isaiah could then nab the little shit. *Fingers crossed*.

Sliding her gaze back to the coffeehouse, she put a hand to her churning stomach. "I don't know why I'm so nervous about the meet."

Luke rubbed her thigh. "You're nervous because you know in your heart that if your parents mess up in there you might lose the will to ever bother with them again. You might be mad as hell at them right now, but you don't want to lose them."

She bit her lip. "Does that make me a sucker for punishment?"

"No, it makes you normal. No one wants to cut their parents out of their life unless they have to or unless said parents are toxic." He flipped over his hand so that the back of it rested on her thigh and, taking the hint, she placed her hand

in his. "Noelle and Les have made mistakes. Many mistakes, in her case. But they do love you. They're not all bad."

"No, they're not," she softly conceded. "Mitch truly believes that they're backing down. And maybe he's right. It would be a good thing, yes. But part of me resents that because they're ready to be gracious and wave a white flag we should give them a second chance just like that."

"Baby—"

"There's no sense in us clinging to our anger, I know. If they make genuine apologies, I won't throw said apologies back in their face."

"I know you won't, you're too mature for that. But Blair, accepting their apologies doesn't mean that you don't still have a right to be annoyed at all they've done. Forgiving doesn't always mean forgetting."

"Will no part of you be even a little pissed if you have to grant them the opportunity to buck up? It's not as if they've earned the right to ask that of you."

Luke slowly tilted his head. "Are you worried that I'll be upset with you if you choose to give them another shot?"

"No. Maybe. Not quite, it's just ... Gah, forget it."

Luke cursed himself for not seeing it before. Of course she'd worry that to give her parents a second chance would be to also anger him. Generally, he could easily predict where Blair's thoughts or emotions would lead her. He knew her, *understood* her, on a deeper level than anyone else could—something he relished. But she nonetheless occasionally managed to surprise him.

He knew right then that if he told her he wouldn't like it, she'd declare that there'd be no second chance. He knew he had that power. But he didn't want to isolate her from her parents, though he'd do it in a split second if he felt that it was warranted.

"Look at me." He swiped his thumb over the back of her hand, not speaking again until she met his gaze. "I know what it's like to not have your mom in your life. It sucks in every way it possibly can suck. I don't want that for you. I miss mine every day. And, though Noelle drives you crazy sometimes and you're not as close to her as you once were, you'd miss her if she was out of the picture. It might not feel that way now, but it's true. So no, I won't be upset if you choose to give them a second chance. Far from it, I promise."

Swallowing, she gave a slow nod. "Are you sure you don't mind coming in there with me?"

"Try to stop me." Luke wouldn't let her face these people alone; not when he couldn't trust that they'd mind their words. "I need you to hear me on something. I'm all for giving them an opportunity to show that they're genuine. But if they say even *one* thing I don't like, we're out of there. I won't let them hurt you anymore. No fucking way."

Smiling, she gave a little shiver. "Dude, it has to be said that you *rock* the whole protective vibe. You can't make my stomach all fluttery when I'm about to talk to my parents."

His lips twitched. "We'll address the flutters later."

"I look forward to it. But it will have to be *later* later—we're having dinner at Valentina and James' place, remember?"

Deke materialized beside the driver's door and mouthed, "All clear." Soon after, Isaiah returned and shook his head to signal that he'd found nothing suspicious.

Satisfied, Luke squeezed Blair's hand and asked, "Ready?"

She pulled in a breath through her nose. "Ready."

"We can leave any time you want to. Just say the word and we'll go. Remember, I'll back you whatever you choose to do." With that, Luke exited the SUV.

As they'd agreed before arriving, the enforcers stationed themselves outside the coffeehouse while Blair and Luke swanned inside. It was like walking into a wall of scents—cinnamon, caramel, vanilla, nutmeg, and freshly brewed coffee but to name a few. His cat's nose wrinkled.

Luke skimmed his gaze along the counter, padded chairs, bistro tables, and—there. Noelle and Les sat in a booth opposite Donal and Antoine. The sight of the four bush dogs—not one of whom his cat was comfortable having near Blair—made the feline snarl.

Luke wasn't happy about it either, but he also wasn't surprised that Noelle and Les hadn't come alone. Embry would have insisted that they have backup should it be needed, considering the Olympus Pride members weren't exactly fans of Blair's parents and there was a chance that the conversation would go south.

As the Sylvan bush dogs spotted Luke and Blair, she gave them a single nod of acknowledgment and then glanced up at him. "Let's grab a drink first."

That done, they crossed to the booth just as both Donal and Antoine slid out of it. Greetings were quickly exchanged. Luke studied both males long and hard, searching for any sign that either were upset at seeing her with Luke. They seemed somewhat tense, but that was all.

Donal's eyes flitted from Blair to Noelle to Les. "We'll leave you three to talk in private." He cut his gaze to Luke. "You can sit with me and Antoine, if you'd like."

Leave Blair's side? *Not likely*. Luke looked at him steadily. "I'm staying with Blair. I doubt anyone has a problem with that." It was a dare for someone to protest.

"Of course not," said Les.

"No problem at all," added Noelle.

Luke gestured for Blair to slide into the booth. It wasn't until Donal and Antoine walked to a corner table that Luke finally seated himself next to her. His cat eyed her parents carefully, not inclined to give them the benefit of the doubt—or a second chance, for that matter. As the feline saw it, these bush dogs had burned their bridges.

Les gave Blair a trembly smile. "You look good, sweetheart."

"He's right, you do," said Noelle. "Thank you both for agreeing to see us."

Blair sipped her coffee, barely tasting it while she was wound so tight. Her inner female was rigid, the fur on her back standing on end. "I'm really hoping that neither of you give us a reason to regret it." As her mate supportively palmed her thigh beneath the table, she rested her hand on his.

"We want only to talk," said Les. "The fact is, well, you were right in what you once said. Me and your mom ... we let you down."

"More so me than your father," Noelle admitted.

Les pulled a face. "Your mom might have been more verbal than I, Blair, but we both messed up. We were so sure we knew what was best for you, so convinced you could be as happy with a male you imprinted on as you could be with your true mate, that we didn't place any real importance in Luke's presence in your life."

"There's nothing we can say that will excuse that, but we can explain it," said Noelle.

Their voices rang with enough sincerity that Blair's inner animal lowered her hackles. Blair set down her cup. "I'm listening."

Long seconds ticked by, and then Les said, "Marianna ... she was like a butterfly." His lips flickered into a small smile. "Beautiful. Gentle. Light. Delicate. You're just as beautiful inside and out, but far from fragile. You're strong. Self-reliant. Iron-willed. Impossible to pin down. And that's scary for parents who've lost a child."

Noelle nodded. "You were with us, but you didn't need us; you had massive wings to spread, and it was terrifying to think you'd one day fly away; to think that you might be hurt if you did. I wasn't very good at handling that. Wasn't very good at parenting *period*."

Les frowned at his mate. "Sweetheart—"

"It's true," said Noelle, her gaze not moving from Blair. "I know I haven't been the best mother. I was never very

maternal—I'm sure you noticed that. Protective to the core, but never really affectionate. I'm not good at expressing love. In that respect, I'm very much my mother's daughter," she added, her tone one of self-depreciation. Noelle glanced down at her hands. "I failed Marianna."

Blair blinked, taken off-guard by the comment.

"I was so determined to not be as strict as my mother that I let it override my good sense at times," Noelle went on. "I gave both Marianna and Mitch too much freedom. With her, I shouldn't have. I knew better. She was never streetwise. I thought that stipulating she never went out alone would be enough, since I knew her pack mates would look out for her. But they weren't able to save her from her far too soft nature. I should have accounted for that. I didn't. And now she's dead."

Les exhaled a sad sigh as he gazed at his mate.

Noelle fired him an annoyed look. "Yes, I know you feel my guilt is senseless, but *I* don't feel that way."

He flattened his mouth, clearly resisting the urge to argue.

She resettled her gaze on Blair. "You're a much stronger personality than Marianna. You fought for more space and freedom than she ever did. It was frightening for your father and me at times. I had it in my head that the only way to keep someone such as you safe was to give you firm boundaries. I didn't allow myself to recognize that it was more of an effort to control and hold you close, just as you accused. I did the same thing to you that my mother did to me, falling back on what I know because my own parenting techniques failed spectacularly."

Until then, Blair had had no idea that her grandmother behaved that way toward Noelle. The woman had died before Blair was born, and Noelle rarely spoke of her.

Noelle licked her lips. "You were right. I wasn't thinking of what was best for you. I was too determined not to lose you. Too afraid of what might happen to you if you were out of my sight. Too unwilling to trust that others would keep

you safe because I can't forgive myself for trusting our pack mates to keep Marianna safe," Noelle added, her voice breaking.

Les took his mate's hand in his and gave it a squeeze.

Noelle cleared her throat before continuing. "When I went to your old cabin and saw you collecting your possessions, I wanted to say so many things. I wanted to plead with you not to go. I wanted to tell you that I loved you. I wanted to ask that you let me fix what I'd broken. But I instead blurted out things I should never have said; things I never meant. I don't know if you can forgive me for any of the things I said or did. But for what it might be worth, I am sorry."

Blair heard the ring of truth in her voice; knew her mother's regret was real. The raw honesty in her tone was sometimes painful to hear, especially during the moments she spoke of Marianna.

If Noelle's self-flagellation was merely a bid for sympathy, Blair would have sensed it; could have held onto her mad. But Noelle wasn't raking herself over the coals for manipulative reasons, she was doing it because she was desperate to mend things, and that made it hard for Blair to remain detached.

Really, she should have expected that her mother would be so candid. Blair could count on one hand the number of times that Noelle had issued an apology—she didn't easily admit to being in the wrong. But one thing that could be said for Noelle was that she never did a half-assed job of apologizing.

"Did you ask Macy to lie to Blair?" Luke asked. "Was the whole thing your idea?"

"No," replied Noelle. "I was being truthful when I said that Macy approached me at the mall. She was all attitude as she smugly boasted that she'd been sleeping with my daughter's intended mate. I didn't believe her. My feeling was that she'd been put up to it by her Alpha female, who stood not too far away wearing a little smirk."

Blair frowned. "Why would the Alpha have done that?"

"Hyacinth once had her eye on your father," said Noelle, to which Les flushed. "So did I at the time, but he hadn't yet agreed to take me as a mate. I didn't like her interference, so I ... expressed that."

"In other words, you humiliated her," said Luke.

"In a spectacular fashion," Les told him.

"When I invited Macy to come speak to you, I expected her to back down or for Hyacinth to step in," Noelle told Blair. "Both females looked as if they wanted to backtrack, but neither did. So I found myself taking Macy to our territory. While I was quite certain you wouldn't believe her claims, a part of me thought it wouldn't be so awful if you did. Because then you'd remain in the pack, and I could keep you safe. But if you had believed her—and I truly mean this—I wouldn't have been able to keep my mouth shut; I'd have told you not to heed her. As much as I wanted to keep you close, I didn't want to see you in pain."

Again, honesty coated every syllable. A knot in Blair's gut fell away.

"I'm sorry, Blair. Truly." Noelle slid her gaze to Luke. "And I'm sorry for the way I treated you all these years. I couldn't find it in me to welcome you into Blair's life. In my mind, you were an interloper who prevented me from keeping my own daughter safe from the world at large. An interloper who could incidentally force me to once again fail to protect my child. I made you pay for my own fears and shame."

Pausing, Noelle swallowed audibly before adding, "And yes, perhaps I resented how close you were to Blair. I felt her slipping through my fingers, and I couldn't handle it. That's not a justification for the things I did, it's merely the reason why I did them."

Les looked as if he'd place his hand over Blair's but then seemed to think better of it. "Your mom and I had managed to convince ourselves that our motives weren't quite so selfish, which is yet another thing that shames us. The truth of the matter is that what we did, how we acted, was wrong. And we apologize for that. Do you think you can forgive us? Or at least give us a chance to earn that forgiveness?"

Blair's mind was genuinely blown from all they'd told her. There was so much more behind their actions than she had first thought.

She wasn't a mother herself, but she could imagine that the loss of a child would be something that affected a parent's relationship with the rest of their children. She could see that, yes, it would be so easy to fall into letting your fear of losing them drive you to behave in ways that both Noelle and Less had behaved. Their actions still weren't excusable, no, but they were understandable.

"I can give you a chance, yes," said Blair. "But only if you both from now on treat Luke the way you should have done from the start." That was a deal breaker for her.

"You have my solemn promise that things will be different from here on out," said Les, his face sober.

"You have that same promise from me," said Noelle. "What about you, Luke? Can you agree for us to start afresh?"

Luke twisted his mouth, reluctantly impressed. He hadn't expected either Noelle or Les to be so open and fully own their shit. It was never easy for a person to admit to their mistakes, let alone explain their reasoning—especially for dominant shifters, who were naturally proud creatures. It was far easier to just say a short, simple "I'm sorry, it won't happen again" and then move on.

But the couple opposite Luke hadn't gone down that road. They'd confessed their fears and shame and guilt. They'd given their daughter the apology she deserved. While his cat—seemingly determined to hold a grudge—was completely unmoved, Luke could respect that.

Not that he suddenly had a newfound respect *for them*. He wasn't quite ready to forgive them for all they'd done, or ready to trust them not to fall back into their old patterns at

some point. But ... "I can agree to a fresh start. However, let it be known that if either of you ever cause Blair any more pain, there'll be no more chances. I want Blair to have you both in her life, but not at her detriment."

"You'd cut us out of the picture if we hurt her again?" asked Noelle, her tone even.

Luke met her gaze head-on. "In a fucking heartbeat."

One side of her mouth curved. "Good."

Well, all right then.

A silence tinged with relief settled over the table.

"Thank you both for being willing to give us another shot," said Les.

Noelle dipped her chin. "It won't be something we make you regret." She reached out and touched Blair's hand. "I've missed you." Her voice broke. "I thought about visiting you a million times but could never quite muster the courage. I even almost attended the welcoming party that the Olympus ... that *your* pride threw for you. I was going to apologize then but, again, my courage failed me."

Les cocked his head at Blair. "How is life at the Olympus Pride?"

As the conversation moved onto lighter things, Luke kept his contribution minimal. Not in a gesture of rudeness, but because he was busy observing the bush dogs sitting opposite him. Despite that he believed their apologies were genuine, it was difficult to digest that finally—after all these years—they'd decided to buck the hell up.

It didn't particularly surprise him that they had, though. Not when the alternative would have been something they couldn't handle. Still, after so long of having them treat him like an unwanted guest, it wasn't easy to settle into the new dynamic—one in which they smiled at him, asked him questions, didn't snark at or pointedly ignore him.

No one raised the subject of Blair's stalker, as if determined not to taint the conversation. They kept it light and

casual. And when it came time for him and Blair to leave, her parents were sure to not only give her a hug but to shake Luke's hand. Huh. His cat haughtily sniffed at the gesture.

"Perhaps you two could come visit us sometimes soon?" asked Noelle.

Uh, that was a hard no. "I'm not comfortable with Blair being on Sylvan territory right now."

Donal, who'd just approached with Antoine, asked, "You still believe the person harassing her is one of us?" His voice was carefully even.

"I believe it's very possible, yes, and I don't intend to take any chances," replied Luke, unapologetic, before turning back to Blair's parents. "You're welcome to visit us anytime." Well ... maybe not necessarily *welcome*, but he'd tolerate it.

Noelle's mouth curved. "That would be nice, thank you."

Look at them being all civil and shit.

The six of them exited the coffeehouse, where they then parted ways. Luke's cat settled slightly once Donal and Antoine were away from Blair, but he'd be nothing close to relaxed until she was back in their domain.

Opening the SUV's front passenger door for her, Luke heard his name being called. He turned to see Antoine jogging toward them, and it wasn't easy to stop his mouth from tightening.

Antoine stopped a few feet away, his gaze on Luke. "Embry said you spoke with Gabriel again. You consider him your main suspect?"

"I consider him *a* suspect," replied Luke, gently ushering his mate into the SUV, grateful she didn't resist. "Then again, the background check that my pride mate did on Gabriel didn't come up with anything alarming."

"Background check?" Antoine echoed.

"It was very thorough." Luke closed the SUV door. "As were the checks that were done on my other suspects."

Let the Head Enforcer make what he would of that.

Antoine kept his face blank. "People from my pack, you mean?"

"Yes," Luke replied as he rounded the vehicle.

"And?"

"And I won't have dug up anything that you don't already know. After all, you and Donal and Embry have conducted your own very thorough investigation. If your Alpha wants to compare notes, tell him to call me." Luke slid into the SUV and switched on the engine, not failing to notice that Antoine was making a concerted effort not to look at Blair. In fact, the Head Enforcer didn't even grant her a brief wave before he walked away.

"It wasn't hard to tell that Antoine was probing you for information because he wants to know if he's a suspect," said Deke as they drove away. "Do you think he worries you've managed to unearth that he has a history of stalking human women?"

Luke glanced at the enforcer via the rearview mirror. "He might. But it could simply be that he's aware I'll naturally suspect any unattached male in his pack."

Blair hummed. "Your face gave nothing away, so he'll probably assume that you have no clue what he's done," she said to Luke. "Still, he'll likely fret on it all the same."

"How did the talk with your parents go?" Deke asked her.

"Pretty well," she replied before giving he and Isaiah a bullet point version of the conversation.

"They kept their promise to be civil today," said Isaiah. "Maybe they'll also keep the promises they made you in the coffeehouse."

"Maybe," said Luke.

Back inside their apartment building, he and Blair took the elevator up to the floor on which Valentina and James lived. Walking toward the apartment, Blair said, "So. My parents. They seemed genuine, didn't they?" Even she heard the plea for reassurance in her voice. It was hard to let herself believe that they'd been sincere, even though they were so convincing.

"They did," Luke confirmed. "I suppose time will tell whether they meant all they said."

"Yeah, I guess it will." Blair bit her lip. "My mom shocked me. She's not one to open up." Noelle had rarely spoken of Marianna since her death.

"She knew she'd have to in order for you to understand why she's behaved the way she has," Luke pointed out. "As much as she claimed to know it was no justification, I think she *did* hope that you'd find her pain a reason to excuse everything."

Blair gave a slow nod. "I didn't know she blamed herself for Marianna's death."

"It's normal to take on senseless guilt when you lose someone who matters so much to you. My dad hates himself for not going to the hardware store to save my mom the trip—then she'd be alive, but he'd be dead. I hate myself for not being strong enough to get out of the locked room and help Toby the day we were taken."

Blair worried her lower lip. "I hate that I didn't ask Marianna to stay with me the day she died. I was tired after my sleepover with Kiesha. I wanted to just lie in bed and watch movies. I thought about asking my sister to join me, but I was too tired to drag myself out of bed and go find her. She might have said yes—"

"But she might not have. Just as I might not have been able to help Toby even if I *had* got out of that room. Just as my mom might not have agreed for my dad to go shopping in her place. Yet, we can sometimes feel weighed down with guilt all the same. And that can color our decisions and opinions. So, yeah, I can understand why Noelle felt motivated to do a lot of the shitty stuff she did."

"I think she was telling the truth when she claimed that it wasn't her who instructed Macy to spout those lies," said Blair. "And if it was Macy's Alpha who put her up to it, we're wrong in thinking that Gabriel could be behind it."

"Yes, but we can't know for certain that the Alpha female was to blame. There's no point in us asking her—she wouldn't incriminate herself." Reaching Valentina and James's apartment, Luke knocked on the door. It swung open mere moments later.

"Ah, here you are." Valentina stepped aside, urging them to enter. Quick hugs later, she led them into the kitchen. She scowled at her brothers. "Will you three stop rummaging through fridge! We are about to eat!"

Mumbling to themselves, they closed the fridge and turned.

Sergio smiled at Blair. "It is our little bush dog."

"Not so little now, though," Dimitri pointed out.

"She still eyes us like female wolverine protecting young," Isaak said in approval. He sniffed at Luke. "You are lucky to have bush dog for mate. Not like my poor Valentina, who was lumbered with cat."

"I'm a cat," Luke patiently told him, but the comment was waved away. He rolled his eyes, used to them disparaging his kind in front of him. It was far too ridiculous to get worked up about.

Isaak turned to his sister. "Speaking of your mate, Valentina ... where is useless fool?"

She sighed. "James is behind you. This you know. And he is *not* useless or—"

"It's all right, sweetheart," James cut in. "Don't let him rile you up. It's not his fault he's mentally an infant."

Luke bit back a smile, watching as Isaak's face flushed. The wolverine didn't respond despite his annoyance, clearly still determined to discount the presence of his sister's mate.

James flashed a smile at both Blair and Luke. "Thank you both for coming. I hope you're hungry, my mate's been cooking up a storm all day."

"It was no hardship to come," said Blair. "Especially when I adore Valentina's cooking."

The female wolverine lifted her chin, looking chuffed.

James's gaze swept over the three brothers. "For the sake of present company, maybe you could pretend not to hate me for at least one evening."

Isaak glanced at Sergio, his brow furrowed. "Did you hear that?"

"The squeaking?" asked Sergio.

"Enough," barked Valentina as she slashed her hand through the air. "We *will* have normal meal for once. Now everyone sit. Food is ready."

Soon, they were all settled at the table, digging into their dinner.

"How did meeting with your parents go, Blair?" asked Valentina.

"Good, actually," replied Blair. "They apologized and promised that things would be different from now on. We decided we'd give them the opportunity to back up their words with actions."

Sergio's brow pinched. "Why did they need to apologize?"

Blair drew in a breath. "To sum up, they were never accepting of Luke. They made it hard for us from the beginning; they wanted me to mate with another bush dog and remain in their pack."

Isaak scowled. "But Luke is your predestined mate. How can they not accept him and respect your choice?"

James blinked. "Yes, how can *anyone* not do such things for their own family members?"

Either oblivious to the verbal dig or pointedly ignoring the pallas cat, Isaak asked Blair, "Do you believe apology was sincere?"

"It seemed to be." Blair sighed. "Maybe it makes me a sucker that I chose to give them a chance, but ..."

"If you had not, you might have later wondered if you made mistake," said Sergio. "This way, you will see for yourself if it was right choice to trust their word."

"My brother is right," Isaak told her. "Still, I would find it hard to be so forgiving if anyone failed to accept my mate. She is other half of my soul. No man or woman has right to interfere in something dictated by outside forces like fate."

"I couldn't agree more," said James.

Luke clamped his lips shut to hold back a laugh. Jesus, the brothers were wacked. He didn't know what it said about him that he nonetheless liked them.

Isaak took a swig of his vodka. "I once heard of man who tried to poison his sister's mate to keep them apart."

James's mouth flattened. "That was Dimitri, and he did it to *me*."

Isaak blinked. "Ah, so it was." He shrugged. "You survived."

"Unfortunately," muttered Sergio.

Dimitri sighed. "Mama was so disappointed."

"I *did* tell her to make stronger poison." Isaak sniffed. "She did not listen."

"She was distracted by Papa," Sergio reminded him. "He was wailing loud enough to wake dead."

"Let me guess," said James. "Olga tested the poison on him."

Isaac frowned. "I hear judgment in your voice. What happens between man and woman is their business alone." His gaze then bounced from Blair to Luke. "So, how you find mated life?"

"Despite all the crap happening around us, I'm enjoying every minute," said Blair.

"Ah, yes, Aleksandr told us you have idiot stalker," said Dimitri. "Does he remain unidentified?"

The uncles always called Alex by his given name, Aleksandr.

"Unfortunately, yes," Luke told him. "But not for much longer. He'll slip up eventually." And then Luke would slit the prick's throat.

"Do you have idea of who it could be?" asked Sergio.

Luke lifted his bottle of beer. "We have some suspects, yes."

"You must look at their family situations," said Isaak. "If any grew up without father, they should be prime suspects. Being without father figure is hard for young boys. Just ask Aleksandr."

James sighed. "This again? Honestly?"

Isaak ignored him. "Harsh family dynamics can cause children to become very maladjusted."

"Now *that* I can agree with," said James. "You three are evidence of it. Not that it's your fault your mother's a nut and your father's a man slave."

With that, the chests of all three wolverine males puffed right up.

Dimitri's grip on his cutlery flexed. "Have we not warned you to speak of our mother with respect?"

James's brow creased. "Why would I respect someone who keeps shooting at me?"

"You should be grateful she acknowledges you exist at all," said Isaak. "You are nothing. Psychopathic cat with teeny IQ. You bring shame upon our sister by mating her. Yet, you do not care. And then you whine like babe when sweet old lady points gun at you. If it was not for her hand tremor, your gut would be filled with bullets and your heart would be—"

Valentina slammed her hand on the table. "I cannot *begin* to tell you how much I tire of this. You will be civil toward my mate or *you will leave*."

Isaak inched up his chin. "I owe no civility to dumb cat who sneers when he speaks of Mama. My Valentina would not stand for it. She would defend Mama. He has you so cowed you say nothing."

Valentina ground her teeth. "She makes it hard for me to defend her when she continually tries to kill him."

"The last bullet grazed my throat and took away a chunk of skin," said James. "You know that already, Isaak. You were there."

Isaak shrugged. "I was busy."

"You were helping Olga hold the gun steady," said James.

"As any dutiful son would."

Luke exchanged a quick glance with Blair, who was clearly trying to contain a laugh.

Exhaling heavily, James turned to Luke. "I really do hope you have more luck getting along with your mate's family than I do mine."

Luke felt his mouth curve. "Yeah, so do I."

OceanofPDF.com

## CHAPTER NINETEEN

Having finished her cereal the next morning, Blair washed her bowl and spoon. She and Luke usually ate breakfast together, but he was still in the bedroom talking with Tate, who'd called him mere minutes after she and Luke had gotten out of the shower. Too hungry to wait for him, she'd sought food.

From the kitchen, Blair could vaguely hear Luke, but she couldn't decipher the words. She suspected that the two brothers were finalizing the plans for tomorrow, when the pride would deal with Zayne once and for all.

Havana and Camden had managed to talk Aspen into agreeing to said plans, but it allegedly hadn't been easy. Blair could understand why. She wouldn't like Luke putting himself in the path of danger, no matter what kind of, or how many, precautions were in place.

Her inner female was all revved up, likely affected by the fine ribbon of anticipatory tension that buzzed in Blair's system. Which was why Blair had decided that she'd spend the day relaxing. If she wound down a little, so would her animal. That would be best, because it was never good for her female to be worked up. The animal would push for freedom and then start destroying furniture to burn off her tension.

Blair grabbed her empty coffee cup and moved to the counter, intending to get a refill. The sound of footfalls made her glance over her shoulder. And there was her mate. Unlike her, he was fully dressed and his hair was now dry. She'd done no more than pull on a tee after their shower before seeking food. Well shower sex could make a girl work up an appetite.

His eyes took her in, heating. "I like seeing you in my tees."

"I've noticed." She retrieved a mug from the cupboard and turned to the coffee pot, asking, "Am I right in thinking that you and Tate were finalizing the plans for tomorrow?" "You are." Pressing his front to her back, Luke snaked his arms around her before relaying his conversation with the Alpha. "We're pretty sure it'll flow smoothly enough, since it isn't likely that Zayne will bring many people with him."

Blair agreed. "As a celebrity with an image to protect, he'll be reluctant to trust his plans with more than a few."

"He'd be a fool otherwise." Luke pressed a kiss to her temple. "Have you eaten yet?"

"I had cereal." She poured coffee into both her cup and his. "Do you want me to make you anything? I'm feeling all magnanimous after the whopping big orgasms you gave me earlier."

He rumbled a laugh. "That's kind of you, but"—keeping her pinned against him with one arm, he lifted his mug and took a swig—"I'll grab a Danish from the bakery on the way to the antique store. I need to go over the plans for tomorrow with my dad. I could do it on the phone, but ..."

"But you want to go check on him in person, and this is the perfect excuse to do it," she understood. Luke and his siblings were still careful to keep an eye on their father.

Luke nuzzled her neck. "Want me to wait for you to get ready so you can come?"

"Nah, you go have some father-son time with him. I'll be fine here." She sipped her drink. "I'm in the mood to have a lazy morning."

"What does that entail?"

She felt her brow furrow. "Being lazy."

He chuckled. "All right." He took another swig of coffee and then set the cup on the counter. "I won't be long."

"There's no rush. I'll be waiting."

The arms around her waist gave her a quick squeeze, and then he slowly began pulling them back, sliding his hands along her belly as he did so. "At some point today," he began, setting his hands on her hips, "we need to let our animals run to—" He stilled, his fingers digging into her hips. "Why don't

I feel a waistband beneath this tee? You're not wearing any underwear, are you?"

Feeling a smile tug at her lips, she shrugged. "As I said, I feel like being lazy." Her blood heated as she felt his cock begin to harden against her.

He dropped his forehead to the back of her head and swore. "Now I need to fuck you." He hiked the tee around her waist and smoothed his hands over her ass, humming when she reflexively arched into his touch.

"We had sex, like, half an hour ago," she said. "And don't you have somewhere to be?"

Cupping her pussy, he slipped a finger through her folds. "I can be quick."

He expertly toyed with her clit, rubbing and rolling it, knowing her body well; knowing how to make it instantly sing for him. Need rose inside her, making her stomach twist, her skin feel tight, and her inner walls clench.

Then he plunged two fingers into her pussy hard enough to make her jolt.

"Jesus, Luke." She gasped as he began pumping those fingers inside her, making her wetter, hotter, needier. Her tight muscles kept spasming and fluttering around them as an orgasm slowly started to unfurl deep in her core.

He growled against her ear, stirring the little hairs there. "Put your cup down."

"Trying to get between me and caffeine isn't a good idea," she said, the words low and breathy.

"Trying to get between me and this pussy I own isn't a good idea."

Moaning as he swirled the fingers inside her, she set her mug down beside his and gripped the edge of the countertop.

"Do not move." Hard and heavy and aching for his mate, Luke stepped back, snapped open his fly, and shoved his jeans down slightly as he freed his cock. Once more pressed

against her sleek back, he kicked her legs further apart. "Stay like that." He positioned his dick at her entrance, gritting his teeth as the scorching heat of her pussy bathed the head. "This is gonna be rough."

"You'll hear no complaints from me."

"As if it would matter if I did." Growling, Luke snatched a fistful of her hair, yanked her head back, and shoved his cock inside her. He groaned as her inner muscles tightened around him. "Like a red-hot vise." He slipped his hand down to again cup her pussy. "Mine." He took her like that—one hand tangled in her hair, the other possessively holding her pussy.

"Oh, God." Arching a little, she tipped her ass toward him, making his cock slide in even deeper.

Luke groaned. That was what he needed. To be as deep as he could possibly go. To touch every part of her, because each part was *his* to touch.

Inside him, his cat paced, urging him on. The feline, uneasy over their incomplete bond and hating that another male thought to steal her away, wanted Luke to stake his claim all over again.

Still pounding his hips hard and fast, relishing the sound of flesh smacking wet flesh, Luke bit her earlobe. "You knew what you were doing when you skipped the underwear, didn't you? You knew it would get you royally fucked."

One corner of her mouth twitched. "I like your royal fucks," she rasped.

The little minx thought she could manipulate him so easily, did she? Oh, she thought wrong. And she'd pay for her deviousness.

Upping his pace, he took her brutally, *feeling* how much she loved it through their bond. Every pulse of pleasure that came down their connection was like a stroke to his balls, adding fuel to his building release—as did every gasp and moan and ripple of her tight muscles.

When he felt her orgasm approaching, he said, "I come first. Then you."

"But—"

"You played me to get what you want. This is your punishment."

"Asshole," she grunted.

He hammered into her—savage, merciless, unrestrained. The tension inside him built and built until, finally, his release hit him like a two-by-fucking-four. It swept over him and through him, making his cock goddamn erupt. "Now you," he said the moment the last blast of come spurted out of him. "Fuck yourself on my dick while you come."

She reared her hips back over and over, taking him deep, chasing her orgasm. And then abruptly it hit her, reverberating down their bond as she screamed. When it finally subsided, she slumped forward, bracing her elbows on the counter.

Fighting to catch her breath and gather her wits, Blair let out a satisfied sigh. Utterly sated, she looked over her shoulder at her mate. "You really do have a marvelous cock."

A low chuckle of surprise burst out of him and danced over her nerve-endings. "Why thank you, baby," he said as he withdrew.

"Seriously." She turned to face him, righting her tee. "It deserves a ribbon or something. No wonder so many of your past floozies wanted more from you. I must say, my female wants to pee all over every woman who's ever taken your dick for a ride. I could actually get behind that idea."

Luke frowned even as his eyes glinted with humor. "What is it with your female and peeing on people?"

Blair shrugged. "It's a bush dog thing. Humiliating people makes us feel whole."

He shook his head, his mouth curved. "You're all nuts, in my opinion."

Blair flicked up an imperious brow. "And pallas cats have room to judge?"

"Not even an inch." He kissed her hard. "I won't be long."

Once she'd cleaned herself up, Blair pulled on some panties and sweats before settling on the plush armchair in the living area. She snatched the remote from the table, intending to find a movie on the streaming service.

It was weird having the apartment to herself, but not in a bad way. She was totally at ease there, felt completely at home. It was simply that Luke was such a powerful personality that he could make a place feel almost empty when he left it.

Her inner female didn't like that he was gone. Not that she was clingy or anything. The animal was just so damn nosy and wanted to know what she was missing.

Knuckles rapped on the front door. Opening it, Blair was pleasantly surprised to find Havana, Aspen, and Bailey there. "Oh, hi." She stepped aside for them to enter.

"We heard from Tate that the meeting with your parents went well," said Havana as Blair closed the door behind them. "But we thought we'd come see how you're doing anyway."

"I'm good, thanks," said Blair as they filed into the living area.

"I had a feeling they'd go big rather than go home," Havana told her as they all claimed a seat. "So I wasn't surprised to hear that no shit went down."

Aspen glanced around. "Where's Luke?"

"He's visiting his dad," replied Blair.

Bailey did a slow blink. "He actually left you on your own? Whoa."

"I think he preferred I stay here where he feels I'm safest, but I don't doubt that he'll text me every now and then to check in." Blair splayed her hands on the armrests of the

chair. "I hope you aren't gonna ask me to go anywhere because I'm planning to have a lazy day, starting with binge watching some TV."

Humming, Havana tilted her head. "Feel like having some company?"

"Sure," said Blair, grabbing the remote.

Aspen's eyes widened in delight, and she clasped her hands together. "Ooh, we could watch *Dawn of the Dead.*"

Groaning, Bailey lifted a hand. "No. No zombie movies. Not today. I need a break."

Aspen huffed, folding her arms. "Well *I* need a break from *you*. We don't always get what we want in this world."

Bailey smiled. "You love me really. So much it's actually creepy."

Havana snickered. "Stop being idiots. *I* think we should watch a feel-good movie. Like *Where The Devil Hides*."

Bailey pointed at her. "Good choice."

They were ten minutes through the movie when Luke texted Blair to ask how she was doing. A second message came fifteen minutes later. A third came twelve minutes after that.

Blair groaned. "This dude is driving me crazy."

Aspen chuckled. "He and his cat will be fretting. This building has tip-top security, but *every* system can be circumvented—wolverines are proof of that."

"I know." Blair sighed. "I want to be mad about the constant checking in, but I can't. He has every reason to be worried about me right now. It would be different if his overprotectiveness was toxic or oppressive, though."

"Camden's just as hyper-protective but, like with Luke, he's not a tyrannical dick so I mostly let it fly over my head," said Aspen. "I admit, I chafe a little under Tate's insistence on trying to shield me from the world, but that's the Alpha in me." Havana cut her gaze to Bailey. "I guess we better hope that your mate is nothing like ours, because you will laugh in the face of anyone who tries to coddle you."

"Too true," said Bailey, crossing one leg over the other.

"Do you think that the guy you're dating could be your mate?" Blair asked her.

The mamba's nose wrinkled. "I wouldn't say we're *dating* dating. But to answer your question, no, I'm not getting that feeling."

Blair had suspected as much, since Bailey rarely spoke of him ... as if he simply wasn't on her mind. "Do you look forward to finding your mate?"

"Not really."

"Why not?"

"Because if he's anything like me, he'll be incredibly irritating. Regularly. And probably on purpose."

Havana snorted. "No one can ever say that you're not self-aware. You know, sometimes true mates are polar opposites."

Bailey's brow creased. "Oh God, don't say that. If he's nice, he'll annoy me. 'Nice' is for losers."

Since the mamba claimed that lots of stuff was 'for losers,' Blair had to ask, "Do many things annoy you?"

"Oh yeah," Bailey easily admitted. "My mamba is equally intolerant. Even when it comes to those she adores. That's why she often fights with Aspen's pissy bearcat."

Aspen's brows flew up and then snapped together. "Whoa, she's not pissy."

"Puhlease," scoffed Bailey. "She's always doing bitchy stuff."

"Yeah, to your snake," clipped Aspen. "She's perfectly normal with, and pleasant toward, everyone else. Mostly.

Anyway, she'd be perfectly normal with your mamba if the damn serpent didn't constantly pick fights with her."

"How about we stop the conversation before it turns ugly," Havana cut in. "Just watch the movie. Breathe. Relax."

Bailey sniffed. "Fine." She slid Aspen a brief look. "But your bearcat *is* pissy."

Aspen ground her teeth. "Say that again, I *dare* you." Bailey said it again.

The last thing that Luke expected to find when he walked into his apartment was, as Deke called them, the unholy trinity. Aspen and Bailey were yelling in each other's faces while Havana ordered them to calm their asses down—something they didn't do.

He was about to ask what the hell was going on, but then Blair came walking out of the bedroom. *Like a crab*, a few of her joints displaced. She rushed at the arguing females, who promptly *squealed* and ran into the kitchen. Blair chased them around the dining table, ignoring their pleas for her to stop.

Havana's mouth curved into a Cheshire cat smile. Noticing Luke, she said, "Dude, I *really* like your mate. She is now officially my favorite person *ever*."

He felt his lips quirk. "Mine too."

Apparently done tormenting the other females, his mate stood upright and slid her displaced joints back into place.

Huddled against Aspen, Bailey said, "As much as that freaks me out, it's also morbidly fascinating."

Aspen reluctantly nodded. "But please don't *ever*, ever do it again."

Blair only smiled.

Wanting to be alone with his mate, Luke politely ushered the others out of the apartment—which took longer than he would have liked, since they made plans for a movie

night at Havana's place even as they began making their way to the front door.

Finally alone with his mate, he turned to face her. "You know, I would have said that nothing could unnerve either Aspen or Bailey, but they actually squealed just now." He hauled Blair to him and slid a hand up her back. "I'd like to say that you didn't creep me out as much as you did them, but I'd be lying."

Blair chuckled. "Mitch squeals even louder." She curved her arms around his neck. "How's your dad?"

"He seems okay. *Seems*. I'm not buying it. He can't possibly be all right—I certainly wouldn't be in his position."

"I suppose he thinks he's protecting you by hiding how much he's hurting; that he doesn't want to burden you with it."

"It's more than that. He holds it all back because he doesn't want comfort. He wants to feel the pain of my mom's loss, because he feels that he should; that to *not* feel it would be the same as being at peace with her death. That's how I'd feel if I was him."

Blair frowned. "I wouldn't want that for you. It wouldn't be a betrayal if you didn't—"

"No, we're not having this conversation. We don't need to, because I don't intend to lose you. It won't happen."

"Luke—"

"I'd never survive it. I'd venture back into that dark place, and I'd get lost in it. I'd never find my way out. I'd never look for a way out." Palming one side of her face, he swept his thumb over her cheekbone. "You're what holds me here. I need you a little *too* much, really. Need you more than you need me. Sometimes ... sometimes it feels like maybe our soul wasn't split into halves; like instead I got a quarter of it and you got the rest."

"That's bullshit. As is the whole 'I need you more than you need me' part. I know what it's like to feel swallowed up by grief. I was like that after Marianna died. I didn't feel anything close to whole. But then I found you. You became

my focus, just as I was yours. You made everything okay simply by being there. You're an integral part of me, Luke. If you were gone, I'd be an absolute wreck. There'd be nothing—not one thing—that could make me want to live. I need you as much as you need me. Don't ever think differently."

Luke stared into those ivy-green eyes, swallowing hard. Nothing and no one had ever gotten to him the way she did. She had a direct line to his heart—made it squeeze, melt, race, even hurt with her moments of raw honesty. Just the same, she was a balm to his cat's soul, soothing him, completing him, anchoring him.

She was everything that Luke needed; everything he'd never known he needed. She might not be a born alpha like him, but she was his match on every level. She handled him in her own way—rolling with his dominant behavior, demanding to be counted, compromising when necessary, brooking none of his bullshit.

She challenged him. Fascinated him. Delighted him. In sum, she was an absolute joy to him. And despite all the crap that was currently going on around them, Luke had never been more content in his life ... because she was finally part of it on every level.

"You get me?" she pushed.

A smile pulled at his mouth. "I get you."

"Good. You may kiss me now."

He chuckled. "I may?"

"Yes, you may."

A rhythmic knock came at the front door.

Luke gave her nape a squeeze. "Hold that thought." His stomach hardened when he found a solemn-faced James standing at the other side of the door ... holding a square, giftwrapped box that sported a shiny red bow. *Fuck*. Luke's cat jumped to his feet with a rumbly hiss.

"I found this on the bench outside," said James. "Someone left it there. It's addressed to your mate."

Grinding his teeth, Luke took the damn thing from James. "Did anyone see who left it there?"

"I doubt it, or they'd have picked it up to see what it was."

Luke felt a muscle in his cheek tick. "We need to be sure." It would have been helpful if they'd had camera footage to check, but they didn't have CCTV near the building since it was too easy to tap into camera feeds nowadays. They didn't want outsiders seeing things they weren't supposed to see. "Ask around. Get back to me on that."

James gave a quick nod and then left.

Anger bunching every muscle in his body, Luke strode into the living area, hating the way Blair paled. "This was left on the bench outside the building."

She swallowed, padding closer. "It's the same bow that was attached to the other gifts," she said, her voice flat. "Wrapping's different, but that's never the same anyway."

"It doesn't carry anyone's scent other than James', who brought it up here. You good with me opening it for you?"

She gave him a "knock yourself out" shrug. "Be braced for weirdness."

Luke placed the gift on the coffee table. Sensing Blair sidle up to him, he tore off the wrapping, revealing a simple, blue cardboard box. Luke removed the lid. The scents of silk, musk, and ink greeted him. And as he stared into the box, he and his cat snarled.

Grimacing, Blair said, "It's all the underwear from the bouquet thing he sent. I put it in the trash and—oh, Jesus, is that crusty stuff what I think it is?"

"Yes," growled Luke, anger bubbling in his blood. "He jerked off all over what, in his mind, are your panties." *Son of a bitch*.

She put the back of her hand to her mouth. "God, this sick piece of shit needs decapitating."

"I'm leaning more toward chopping off his dick." Luke snatched the pen from the table and used it to move aside the underwear. Beneath the scraps of lace were photos—so many damn photos—of Blair. None were indecent. They were of her talking with Sylvan Pack members, going to and from her old cabin, smiling or waving at people out of view. Others were taken from outside the cabin, showing her cooking, reading, sleeping, or watching TV.

"Bastard," Blair bit out, backing up a few steps. She drew in a deep breath. "He must have a long range camera. There's no way he could have gotten so close to the cabin without my sensing him. No way."

Spotting the edge of a sheet of paper, Luke moved some pictures aside, revealing a drawing of Blair's face. He found two similar ones beneath other photos.

"You're always smiling," Luke observed.

"What?"

"On the photos. Even while doing inane things, you're wearing a ghost of a smile or laughing. The drawings depict you in the same light. This is how he sees you. Sweet. Serene. Wholesome. The classic girl next door."

"Which isn't me at all," she said, moving back to his side.

"He sees only what he wants to see. He's shaped you in his mind to be his perfect match."

"Well I'm not." Blair hooked her hands around her nape. "I don't understand why he boxed this crap up and left it for me. Is he, what, giving me all this as a gesture that he's 'done' with me? Kind of like someone packs up all their ex's stuff and hands it back?"

"I might have thought so if he hadn't jacked off all over it. I think this is supposed to be both proof of his devotion and a reminder that—in his messed-up version of reality—you're his, not mine." Noticing yet more paper, he expected to find another drawing. He quickly realized that, actually, it was a letter. "Shit."

### "What? What did—oh."

The letter read: Why are you doing this, Blair? Why are you dragging things out this way? I don't know exactly what got said between you and your parents, but it seems you all came to an understanding. Yet, you didn't return home with them. You're still staying with Devereaux. Do you not care how much this hurts me?

At this point, all I can think is that you haven't yet come to me because you need me to be the one who makes all the moves. You want me to take control. Is that it? I can do that. I can prove how much you mean to me. I'm simply sad that it's come to this. I always assumed we wouldn't need to play any such games.

Maybe it's my fault. Maybe I shouldn't have waited until you aged before I secured my claim to you. Are you angry with me for that? Is that why you let the cat near you?

I saw how he touched you at the cabin. As if he owned you. You didn't push him away like you should have and, honestly, it's hard not to doubt that you're still pure. I'd like to think you wouldn't betray me that way, but a lot of things you've done lately have surprised me.

Not that I mean to walk away from you. That I would never do. All I want is to love you. That's all. But we will be having a long conversation about this once you're home.

You best be rid of the cat by the time I come for you. I mean it, Blair. I warned him to back off. He didn't. And believe me, I will fucking kill him if you continue to stay with him. His blood will stain my hands, yes, but every single drop of it will be on yours.

A sudden chill in her blood, Blair rubbed at the prickling skin of her arms. "Oh my God. It's official, he's freaking insane. His thought patterns are just wow. Every sentence creeps me out."

She licked her lips, her stomach rolling and churning. Her inner female was going berserk, wanting to rip apart this person who thought to threaten her mate. "He said he warned you. He means the hit and run, doesn't he?"

"Yes," Luke replied, his jaw tight as he replaced the lid on the box. "That was never really about causing me harm. It was merely a message. Back then, he saw me as relatively inconsequential."

"That's clearly changed. He threatened to *kill* you." Her chest tightened and her breathing went to hell.

Luke pulled her close and squeezed her shoulders. "It's going to be okay, Blair. It's a threat he won't be able to follow through on. He also won't be taking you, no matter what he might think. I get that this letter is worthy of a major freak out, but remember: He wants to scare you. Don't let him. Don't let him get in your head. Don't give him that control over you."

Easier said than goddamn done.

"I know you hoped he'd at some point get the message that you're mine and then leave you alone. But people like him ... that's not how their minds work."

"Yeah, I see that." She let out a long, loud sigh. "What do we do now?"

"Report this to Tate and Havana. There's no point in us asking River if he can do a DNA search using the semen or any fingerprints he might find. No shifter is ever arrested, so their records wouldn't be in a database."

Blair's insides jumped at the knock on the door. Her little female stiffened, her gut in knots, her anger still hot.

"That's probably James," said Luke.

Her mate turned out to be right. James stalked inside wearing a frustrated expression.

"No one saw the gift being left on the bench," Luke guessed.

James gave a slow shake of the head. "Not a soul. Nor does anyone seem to have noticed any strangers lurking." His gaze flicked to the box. "What's inside it?"

Blair plopped her butt onto the armchair. "You don't want to know."

"Have you notified Tate and Havana yet?" asked James.

"No, I'm about to do that now," Luke told him.

The Alphas showed up mere minutes after he reported it. Havana—her temper as precarious as that of any devil shifter—went on an epic rant that Blair might have found entertaining if she wasn't both freaked and *pissed*.

Once Tate had calmed his mate down, he turned to Luke. "I suppose we should have expected that he'd do something like this in response to Blair *still* failing to return to the pack even after making peace with her parents."

"I figured he'd do something," said Luke. "Just not so soon."

"He was apparently feeling motivated to get his point across *fast*." Havana folded her arms. "It would seem he's done waiting for Blair to fall in line. The limp-dick motherfucker should have known better than to think she would."

"But as that letter illustrates," began Blair, "he doesn't see me. Not the real me. And now that you've scanned the contents of the box, I want all that crap out of here." She slid her gaze to Luke. "I don't care what you do with it, I just don't want it here. I don't want any part of him in our home."

Luke gave her a reassuring look. "Don't worry, I'll get rid of it. Just like I'll eventually get rid of him."

Not if Blair did it first.

OceanofPDF.com

# CHAPTER TWENTY

Late the following evening, Luke stood with a fairly large group in a field not far from the drop-off point, watching as Farrell swooped down in his avian form. Dark shadows stretched along the ground, giving them plenty of cover. The only source of light this far out was that of the waning moon.

His cat's ears pricked up as he pressed against Luke's insides, eager to hear what the Head Enforcer had learned. Luke was equally eager and raring to get moving. Adrenaline pulsed through his blood, heightening his senses and flooding his system with anticipation.

Farrell shifted shape and rolled his shoulders. The murmuring crowd went silent and joined Luke in gathering around him.

"What kind of scene are we facing?" asked Tate.

"One you're not gonna like." Farrell puffed out a breath. "It's a good thing we brought extra backup on the off-chance that we'd need it."

"Why?"

"There are four vehicles packed with humans."

Luke felt his brows snap together. "Four?" He'd expected one, maybe two. "Why would Zayne bring such a large entourage?"

"That was my initial question," said Farrell. "The answer? He didn't. From what I was able to gather as I listened to various conversations, Zayne brought seven people along—three seem to be his usual bodyguards; they're sitting with him in the first SUV. The other four are in a second SUV that's towing a metal box which I presume is meant to contain Camden."

Aspen spat a vicious curse.

"Maybe," began Luke, "Zayne brought so many because he isn't prepared to take the chance that Camden

might free himself and overpower anyone close by."

"Or the people towing the box have purchased Camden from Zayne," suggested Havana. "After all, Zayne might have figured that it was safer for him to not have to store Camden somewhere while he arranged for a buyer to come collect him."

Blair turned to Farrell. "Who are the people in the other two vehicles?"

The Head Enforcer rubbed the back of his head. "Well, it seems that Zayne has unexpected company in the form of anti-shifter extremists."

Luke felt his brows fly up. The fuck?

"I recognized a few of them." Farrell cut his gaze to Vinnie, who stood with Camden, Aspen, and Bailey. "They've met with you at the antique store on occasion. One is Hank Wheeler."

Seeing his mate's brow furrow in confusion, Luke told her, "Wheeler is pretty high up in the hierarchy of extremists."

"He and Zayne had a brief conversation," said Farrell. "Wheeler claimed he was just there to make sure everything ran smoothly."

Blair pursed her lips. "In other words, like us, Wheeler doesn't trust that Zayne doesn't intend to kill Vinnie to hide his crime."

That would be Luke's guess. "Dad's been an informant for the extremists for years—or so they believe. They wouldn't want to lose a contact so valuable. Wheeler must figure his presence will be enough to ensure that Zayne sticks to his word."

"I think that Zayne made the same assumption, because he seemed offended by Wheeler's appearance," said Farrell. "Zayne told him that his assistance wasn't necessary, but Wheeler won't budge."

"Which is inconvenient for us, because it increases the number of humans that we'll need to take out," said Tate. "In total, how many will we be dealing with?"

"Twenty-two," replied Farrell. "Wheeler piled quite a few into his van."

"He likes to have a large entourage," said Vinnie. "He may have also brought extra people as a scare tactic. After all, he'd rather discourage Zayne from doing anything stupid than actually have a shoot-out with him and his men."

Havana twisted her mouth. "They only outnumber us by two."

"Yeah, but we're not armed," the Head Enforcer pointed out. "Most of them probably are. The extremists always carry guns. At the very least, Zayne's people will have trangs in the event that they need to knock Camden out. Plus, Helena won't be fighting; she'll be on hand in case anyone needs healing—that leaves us one person down."

"Not an ideal situation, all things considered," said Havana. "We can still take out twenty-two, though. We'll simply need to be careful how we proceed, because we don't want them driving off. Have any exited the vehicles?"

"Zayne, Wheeler, and their respective bodyguards did, but they returned to their vehicles after ending their little chat," replied Farrell.

Tate turned to Vinnie and Camden. "Lure out as many as you can. It will make it easier for the rest of us to crowd and tip over the vehicles before the humans have a chance to mow us down as they hightail it out of there."

Pausing, Tate scanned the crowd of Olympus Pride members and their three wolverine allies—Valentina's brothers had asked to come along, promising to eat the dead as a thank you. As you do. "You heard Farrell's news, so you know we'll be implementing Plan B. This will be a matter of all hands on deck. It may not be easy to get to the humans inside the vehicles. Zayne's SUVs will no doubt have bulletproof windows and tires, given that he's a celebrity. The extremists are known to occasionally take such measures with

their own vehicles. So don't concentrate on smashing car windows. Go for ripping off doors."

Havana turned to their healer. "Helena, obviously you'll stay behind ready to take care of any wounded who are sent your way. Farrell and Isaiah will ride with Vinnie and Camden. Everyone else needs to get moving. We need to arrive at the drop-off point before Vinnie pulls up."

At that, shifters promptly began to strip. Stashing her clothes in one of the pride's vehicles, Blair clashed eyes with Finley's. The female enforcer didn't give her a false smile or any sarcastic shit. In fact, she merely inclined her head before looking away. Hoping that meant that the woman had pulled said head out of her ass, Blair turned to a now naked Luke.

He gave her chin a soft squeeze, his gaze intent. "Be careful."

She nodded. "You, too."

"Always."

They then both shifted.

Her female butted her mate in a silent order for him to stay alert. He bared a fang, insulted that she would feel he needed the reminder. She only sniffed.

The Alpha male's cat let out a low-pitched call, and then he and his mate took off. Recognizing the signal, the herd of shifters followed, moving fast and quietly.

The bush dog ran alongside her mate as they bounded across the field. She approved of the long grass. It would help conceal them, much like the darkness of the night.

When the Alphas slowed, the others did the same. The bush dog pricked her ears, picking up the sound of muffled voices. *Too* muffled. The humans were close, but not out in the open.

Like the other shifters, she lowered to her belly as she crept forward until she was in position. From where she lay, the female could see four vehicles parked on a short strip of road at the other side of the field's fence.

The female wasn't put-off by the sight of the fence. It wouldn't be hard to climb. It was small. Wooden.

She wanted to climb it now.

She didn't like having to stay still. She wanted to hunt. Maul. Punish. Protect her pride. But she remained still and watchful, like her mate.

Her head cocked at the sound of an engine in the distance. Bright lights soon cut through the darkness. The rumbling slowed as a car came into view and parked near the other vehicles.

She felt her mate tense as his father exited the car. The door of a large van then opened, and a man stepped out.

"Vinnie," he greeted, a note of pleasure in his tone.

"Hank," said Vinnie. "I wasn't expecting to see you here."

"Zayne told me you'd scheduled a meet. I thought I'd come by and ensure it went without incident, if you get my meaning."

A whirring sound came from an SUV as a door slid open, and then ... "You came through for me after all, Mr. Devereaux. Good man." *Zayne*, the bush dog sensed, recognizing his voice. "It seems Hank was right when he insisted that I could trust your word." He hopped out of the SUV, along with two large males, both of whom held guns.

The female bared her teeth in a silent snarl.

"You're not alone," one human said to Vinnie—the same male who had barged into Elle's bedroom only days ago.

Vinnie frowned. "Of course I'm not alone. Who'd come alone to a meet like this? Now, I don't think I'm the only one here who wants this over and done with, so how about we move things along and someone collects Camden from the car? You'll be fine, he's out cold. I had to drug him or he'd have fled the moment he saw you guys."

Zayne barked out some orders. Men piled out of the second SUV. Two remained near the vehicle, tranquilizer guns

raised, while the other two cautiously crossed to Vinnie's car.

Vinnie looked at Zayne. "My payment?"

Zayne tipped his chin toward one of the large males beside him, who took a small case from the vehicle and then carried it over to Vinnie.

"Much obliged," said Vinnie, taking the case from him.

"Thank you for your services, Mr. Devereaux," said Zayne. "I truly appreciate your help in this matter. Perhaps we could do business again in the future."

Vinnie gave a small, noncommittal shrug. "Perhaps."

"Jesus, this guy weighs a ton," exclaimed one human as he and another struggled to carry Camden toward an SUV.

The female tensed in readiness, knowing it would soon be time to move. Beside her, her mate fairly quivered with the urge to pounce.

It all happened fast.

Camden's claws sliced out. His eyes snapped open. His claws stabbed into the chest of the human nearest to him. Before any humans could even think to shoot, the shifters came at them from all sides—some still in their animal forms, some shifting back as they ran.

Vehicles were tipped over. Doors were yanked off. People were dragged out and dumped on the floor. Cries went up, and shots rang out.

Most humans braced to fight, weapons raised or fists up. Other humans attempted to flee, running aimlessly.

Her upper lip peeling back, the bush dog ran for the nearest fleer, latching onto his ankle. He tripped with a curse and awkwardly fell forward, catching his weight on his elbows ... right at the feet of a white tiger. The large cat slammed his paw onto the human's head, smashing his skull. *Dead*.

With a sniff of satisfaction, the bush dog turned her attention to another fleeing human. She charged, dodging another human who was staggering backwards with a pallas cat wrapped around his face, and quickly brought her target down. A passing wolverine finished him off by brutally biting a chunk out of his neck.

The bush dog approved.

Again and again, she pursued those who would run. The humans cried out and cursed and screamed. Bullets whizzed and cracked and thudded into metal. But those sounds were barely heard beneath the growls, roars, hisses, yowls, squawks, and bloodcurdling screeches of the shifters.

In the bush dog's opinion, it was mayhem at its finest.

An engine roared to life. She saw that someone was trying to escape in Vinnie's car. They would fail, because snarling animals swiftly leaped into the vehicle. The human jumped out of the other side of it only to be quickly dispatched by a waiting wolverine.

Out of bullets, a human threw his gun at an injured pallas cat and sprinted off. The bush dog galloped after him as he made a beeline for the fence. He saw her coming and cursed, putting on a burst of speed, but he had no chance of outrunning her.

Latching onto his ankle, she used her weight to trip him He fell hard and—

Fire blazed across her ear. *Bullet*. She released the human, darted aside, and crawled under Vinnie's car. More shots rang out. Bullets peppered the ground near the car, kicking up dirt.

There was a loud cry. The firing stopped.

The female shuffled forward on her belly, ready to peek out from under the car, but then a human fell to the ground in front of her, taken down by a wolverine who savagely clawed at his back.

His face a mask of agony, the human spotted her. He weakly aimed his gun her way, his finger on the trigger. She let out a puppy-like whine and fell limply onto her side. He hesitated. The wolverine pounced on his head, all but bursting it.

With a yip of thanks, the bush dog edged out from under the car. Hearing a feline cry of pain, she looked to see a large male stomping on a pallas cat. The bush dog sprinted toward him and sank her teeth into the ankle of his offending foot. She bit and chomped and growled while he yelled and kicked out and tried batting her away with his hand.

A bearcat whizzed by, slashing the Achilles tendon of his other foot. The human dropped like a stone. And then the bush dog's mate was there, attacking the man's face and scalp with claws and teeth, while a black mamba struck and buried her fangs in the human's leg.

Leaving the others to finish him off, the bush dog backed away and—

Running. Another human was running. Far and Fast.

She burst into motion, snarling when he cleared the fence and ran through the field. The female scooted under one of the wooden slats of the fence and pursued him, rocketing through the long grass. Little by little, she closed the distance between them.

She sprang, burying her teeth and claws into his calf and clinging tight. Her weight unbalanced him, but he didn't fall. He spun, reaching backwards to knock her away, but the angle was too awkward for him.

She clawed at his leg, hooking and shredding skin, delighting in his screams. He shook his leg hard. Rather than dislodging her, he fell. *Finally*.

She shifted.

In mere milliseconds, Blair stood in the place of her female. She didn't give the human a chance to react. She dropped to her knees onto his back, reached down, and snapped his neck.

Done. He was dead.

Breathing hard, she got to her feet. Jesus, this had been one hell of a night. Turning toward the pure chaos commencing nearby, she noticed that the number of standing

humans had dropped liked flies. They'd put up one hell of a fight—she'd give them that much.

Shivering slightly at the evening chill, she pulled back and gave her female supremacy once more.

Her sides heaving as she struggled to catch her breath, the bush dog shook her body to settle properly into her fur. She sniffed haughtily at the corpse, disappointed the human had died so quickly. He hadn't deserved such mercy.

With a snort, she turned away from him. Pain blasted down their mating bond. *Shot*. Her mate had been shot. The shock of it tensed her—

A net came down over the female, plunging her into darkness. Panic had no sooner flooded her than something sharp dug into her flank. Her vision went hazy as the world seemed to get further and further away.

She was being lifted. Moved. *Fast*. But any emotions she might have felt were swiftly snuffed out as her awareness faded and faded.

Her human fought to surface and help. She failed. The drug was seeping the strength from them both.

The female's vision turned black as her world tilted. Then she was out.

Luke's cat growled at the human pointing a gun at him. The male frantically pressed the trigger, biting out harsh curses when no bullets fired. He charged the pallas cat, the gun raised like a club. A blur of red and orange crashed into his side like a battering ram, knocking him down.

The cat pitched forward, swiping his claws along the human's throat, severing arteries. The bearcat nodded at him and then ran off, landing on the back of a human who was crawling toward an abandoned gun; burying her claws into both sides of his neck.

Another human rushed past him, stinking of fear. A mamba twined fast around his leg and pulled him to the

ground. A devil shifter then leaped at him, her mouth agape. She snapped her powerful jaws closed around his nape.

The cat glanced around, searching for his mate.

A hot impact punched his shoulder. Agony rippled along his foreleg. A warm wetness gathered in his fur.

Instinct made him seek cover. He fled toward—

Panic and dizziness reverberated along the mating bond. He staggered, dazed. A bullet sank into his back leg. Then another, making it crumple beneath him. He hit the ground just as another bullet buried itself in his flank. But he didn't care about the threat or the pain ... because he knew his mate was now unconscious.

Dread pumped through him, spurring him to stand. He tried. Fell.

A human stood over him, weapon aimed to fire. *Wheeler*. He sneered. "I should have known you were all shifters. Should have seen it. I didn't think—"

A large avian descended on him, raking at his face and eyes.

Wheeler dropped the gun with a guttural scream, his hands flying up to slap at the bird.

The cat would have again tried to stand, but his human half forced his way to the surface.

Grinding his teeth against the agony drumming through him, Luke snatched the pistol from the ground and turned it on Wheeler. He didn't fire. Didn't need to. Because Vinnie appeared in his human form and sliced the human's throat.

"Always did hate that bastard," said Vinnie, dumping the body on the ground.

Still flooded with panic, Luke dropped the gun as he said, "Blair's unconscious somewhere. One of these shitheads must have hit—"

"Whoa, whoa, whoa, don't try to get up yet," ordered Vinnie, crouching at his side and putting a hand on his

uninjured shoulder to pin him down. "Someone get Helena!"

"I need to find Blair. She's passed out somewhere." And Luke couldn't see any sign of her anywhere.

"She'll be found. Aspen, Bailey—get Blair. She's out cold. Be quick about it. She might need healing."

The two females nodded and disappeared. It was then that Luke took a moment to study the scene. Bodies littered the ground—necks broken, arteries severed, stomachs sliced open, skin bitten and clawed. There was blood everywhere, slick and shiny.

Only a few humans were still alive, and it was clear that the only reason they weren't yet dead was that shifters were having fun with them. One human had multiple pallas cats crawling over him, biting and hissing. Another was weakly wrestling a wolverine, trying to punch it in the snout even while bloody and broken. A fourth human was sluggishly army crawling along the ground, swollen lumps on his face that looked like snake bites, while a devil shifter savagely bit into his scalp.

It had been a slaughter for sure.

Luke looked around frantically, a stone lodged in his chest as he waited for either Aspen or Bailey to reappear, carrying his still-unconscious mate.

Just then, Helena appeared at his side. "Please tell me the bullets are out," she said, examining his wounds. "Damn, this one's not. Sorry, Luke, but this is gonna hurt."

He grunted. "Not anything I haven't felt be—mother of fuck."

Tate crossed to him, his lips twitching, covered in streaks of blood but no wounds, so the Alpha had already been healed, apparently. "Stop whining."

"Whining? Fuck you, asshole. Make yourself useful and *find my mate*. She's unconscious somewhere."

His amusement dimming, Tate nodded. "Got it." With that, he left.

Luke drew in a breath as Helena's healing energy began to crackle through him. His injuries faded before him until they disappeared altogether, and then the pain itself was also gone. "Thank you."

He jumped to his feet ... and his heart stopped at the grave looks that both Aspen and Bailey wore as they came toward him. "What is it?"

Aspen licked her lips. "We can't find Blair. But ... we found tracks. Tire tracks."

OceanofPDF.com

# CHAPTER TWENTY-ONE

The breath slammed out of Luke's lungs. His gut hardened. "Where?"

The females led him to the spot in question, passing a dead human that Blair had evidently killed. And sure enough, there were tire tracks on the ground. His chest tight, he took off, following them ... but they disappeared on reaching the road.

The bottom dropped out of Luke's stomach, and bile burned the back of his throat. "Someone took her," he said, the words like crushed stone. His cat went AWOL.

"Maybe there were more extremists hanging around," said Farrell as he and several others came up behind Luke. "Maybe it was one of them," the Head Enforcer added.

Maybe. But Luke didn't think so. "He said he'd come for her soon."

"You think it was her stalker?" asked Bailey.

Luke swallowed hard. "Yeah. Yeah, I fucking do." Fear—so thick, so blinding, so incapacitating—stabbed deep into Luke's chest, making every inhale *hurt*. At that same time, he found himself at the mercy of a rage so hot and consuming he could easily lose himself in it. And he felt his breathing go to shit.

Tate gripped his arm. "Don't lose it. You can't lose it right now."

Luke felt his face go tight. "He has her, Tate."

"But he won't kill her," the Alpha insisted. "Cling to that. She'll still be alive when we get to her. And we *will* get to her. She needs you to stay calm."

How could Luke be anything close to calm, when he didn't even have an inkling of a clue where the hell she could be? He was always cool and rational in the face of danger or opposition; always the voice of reason even in situations

where emotions ran intensely high. But none of said situations had ever before involved his mate being *taken*.

Havana took a step toward him, her face soft with sympathy. Luke slammed up a hand, halting her. He couldn't handle anyone touching him right now. Couldn't handle having his personal space invaded. Not when the dark emotions running riot inside him left him so close to exploding into violence.

Luke dragged a hand through his hair. Fuck, this wasn't happening. He'd promised Blair that her stalker would never get to her. It hadn't occurred to him that the bastard would follow them tonight; that he would take advantage of the pride's distraction and make a move. The sly little bastard.

Luke's cat clawed his insides, wanting out; wanting to hunt. He wasn't the only one who longed to go hunting. But he needed a solid plan first.

He drew in a long breath, trying to center himself and quash the dread that ran rampant in his system. But it was hard. So goddamn hard. Dark scenarios kept playing out in his mind's eye, and his cat's blinding fury kept his own alive.

There were so many places she could be. So many plans her captor could have. So many terrible things that could happen to her if Luke failed to find her.

Tate was right, her kidnapper wasn't likely to kill her. But he might well hurt her. He was already angry with her—his last letter had made that clear.

Blair was even angrier. And, far from meek or easily cowed, she wouldn't feel compelled to keep her mouth shut and do as she was told. No, she'd let loose on him. There was no knowing how the bastard would react to that.

She would also be sure to tell the son of a bitch that she wasn't his mate at all; that she'd never want him, never be his. And if he would rather see her dead than mated to another ...

A cold shard of fear pierced Luke's chest. If the worst happened, he'd keep his foot in this world, realm, whatever it

was long enough to avenge her. Then he'd let go. Because even if he existed, he'd be dead without her anyway.

Hell, he'd been half-dead when he found her six years ago. She'd saved him. It was only her and their bond that gave him peace ... though, he suddenly realized, he'd subconsciously worried that the mental tempest would return, mating bond or no. He'd worried that it would sweep him under again, submerging his mind in darkness. Worried that she'd be stuck mated to a man she couldn't emotionally reach; one who saw her but felt disconnected from her; one so numb and lost and shrouded in a thick fog that he might as well not be there.

Luke realized something else, too. He realized that, desperate to ensure she never met that fate, he'd involuntarily and subconsciously held back from fully committing to her—scared he'd otherwise doom her.

Intellectually, he knew that the fear was groundless. He *felt* how their bond stabilized him, and he was certain right down to his bones that it would always be that way. But the matter had nonetheless caused him to shy away from the bond on a level that he hadn't seen until now.

He cursed himself for holding back from his own mate out of some unnecessary fear that he'd—

A sharp, dazing pain knifed through his head and chest. His world tilted, and his vision blurred and grayed around the edges. But then the pain and disorientation subsided ... and he realized that the mating bond had fully snapped into place.

His heart began to gallop as sheer joy flowed through him and his cat, smoothing over their ragged nerves. God, Luke could feel her so much more intensely now. Could feel her *inside* him, not merely linked to him.

Maybe it was the stability of knowing that their bond was complete, but his panic receded slightly, allowing him to focus. He *shoved* energy down their link, determined to wake her; to give her the strength to fight.

Eying him closely, Tate narrowed his eyes. "The bond is complete."

Luke gave a curt nod, rolling his shoulders. "My cell. I need my cell." With that, he quickly headed back to the pride's vehicles.

"Why?" asked Tate as he and the others ran after him.

"Because I need to call Mitch. I need to find out where Donal and Antoine are right now. You contact the enforcers who are watching Gabriel; ask them where he is. At least one of them will be off the radar. Maybe if we work out who took her we can work out *where* they took her."

Again, Luke sent more energy rippling down their link, silently willing her to wake up, praying to the universe and every possible celestial force to keep her safe.

Surges of energy pushed down the mating bond, dragging Blair out of sleep. She distantly noted the rumbling of an engine—a rumbling that reverberated against the hard floor beneath her, seeming to vibrate against the side of her body that was all but plastered to it. Her mind was all hazy and cottony. She drifted. Floated. Could barely put her thoughts together.

Sleep once more tried to claim her despite the queasiness in her stomach and the ache in her head, but another rush of energy slinked through her system. Her female butted her hard, slamming her body against Blair's insides. Well that was uncalled for. There was—

The battle. The field. The net. The darkness that swallowed her whole.

Blair's heartbeat stuttered, and then the organ began to pound like crazy. Drugged. She'd been drugged. Which explained why her muscles throbbed and she felt weak as a newborn kitten.

Worse, she'd been taken.

She didn't dare let her eyes snap open. She had no way of knowing how closely she was being watched. She quickly

got her breathing under control—the quick rise and fall of her chest would be a dead giveaway that she was no longer unconscious.

Relief abruptly tumbled down the mating bond—a bond now so vivid, so solid, so *complete*. That masculine feeling of relief told her that Luke had sensed she was awake.

When the hell had their bond become complete? Later. Blair would figure that out later.

She sent a "pulse" of reassurance along the bond, even knowing he would sense the anger and anxiety that vied for supremacy inside her and battered at what little mental composure she had.

Blair breathed through her inner struggle, determined to somehow remain calm, much like her female was doing—a female who'd either withdrawn to give Blair control or had been suppressed by whatever drug she'd been given, because she'd evidently shifted back into her human form.

She kept her eyes closed as she stretched out her senses. She was in a vehicle of some sort—that much was for sure. She didn't think she was in a trunk. A trunk was carpeted, and her body was *not* pressed against anything remotely soft right now. Beneath the country music playing low was the sound of steady breathing.

The scents of oil, dirt, and metal surrounded her, but there was another scent. A smell that clung to the material that had been draped over her. A scent that belonged to someone all too familiar. And with that, Blair knew who'd taken her.

Her churning stomach bottomed out, and a sense of betrayal slapped her so hard she almost cursed aloud. Her female growled, equally stung and getting more pissed with each moment that passed. Their combined anger stomped out the flames of fear in their bellies. All they wanted was to *ream* his ass.

Not that Blair was in any condition to do that just yet. Her head still pounded, her muscles still ached, and she still felt ridiculously weak. If Luke hadn't shoved energy down their bond, she probably would have remained out cold for a while longer.

Not wanting to alert her captor to the fact that she was conscious, Blair only opened her eyes a little. Dark, blurry images swam in front of her vision. She double-blinked, struggling to bring everything into focus. *Bars*. Thin, metal bars were only a few inches in front of her.

Using her peripheral vision, she was able to catch a glimpse of the space above her while still lying on her side. More bars. Oh God, she was in a crate. A large crate that was built to hold animals.

### Motherfucker.

Although it was dark, her shifter enhanced vision allowed her to see just fine. Her mode of transport seemed to be a small van. With the exception of a crate, some boxes, and a few rucksacks, it was empty.

Her female rubbed against her, sure that Luke would come for them. Oh, he would. *If* he had any way of finding them. But Blair had no plans to wait for him or anyone else to save her. She intended to take care of that part herself.

The problem was ... she was so weak she felt both light as a feather and heavy as concrete at the same time. More, the son of a bitch who'd taken her wouldn't have put her in any old crate. He'd have purchased one specifically used to contain shifters. That meant there'd be no sense in trying to kick open the door or have her female chew through the bars. That would achieve one thing only—alert him to the fact that she'd woken.

Damn the bastard for putting her in a crate. He couldn't have simply cuffed her wrists behind her back or something, could he? She could have freed herself by dislocating her thumbs. Which, of course, he knew.

Her pulse spiked at the sound of a low male curse. She felt the van slow until, eventually, it came to a halt. Shit, had she given herself away?

Keys jangled, and then a door creaked open. It shut with a clang, and she heard footfalls. They weren't coming *closer*, though. No, they were fading away.

She froze, listening hard. Seconds of silence ticked by. Her female paced, urging Blair to *move, move, move.* 

Deciding it might not be a bad idea to use the moment of privacy to try escaping, Blair kicked at the crate's door. *Ow.* It was like booting a stone wall. Being barefoot made it hurt even more. Still, she gave it another admittedly weak kick, wincing at the ache in her muscles.

A loud curse rang out in the distance, making her heart slam against her ribcage. She tensed once more, hearing thuds and muffled snarls. What the hell?

A muttered oath preceded the snapping of branches, and then a quiet swiftly fell. But the silence was soon broken by the sound of yet more footfalls, and these were heading toward the van. Quickly.

Panic racing through her system, Blair practically *attacked* her crate, hitting and kicking it with everything in her—and she sadly still didn't have much in her at all. The whole time, those footfalls came closer and closer, getting louder and louder ... and headed to the rear of the van.

The double doors opened wide. Moonlight beamed into the vehicle, slashing through the shadows. A tall figure stood silhouetted in the doorway. But not the one she'd expected to see.

Blair double-blinked. "Finley?"

The female leaped into the van and crossed to the crate. "We've got to get you out of this *now*. I don't know if I killed him."

"What? What's happening? Shit, you're hurt." The woman sported puncture wounds, rake marks, and a split lip.

"Back at the field, I saw him dragging you off, but I was too far away to do anything," she said, her words coming fast as she struggled to open the crate, pain etched into her face. "I roared out a warning, but no one heard me while there

was so much damn noise going on. So I followed the van, managed to climb onto the bike rack, and then held on. He stopped because there's a dead deer in the road and he wanted to move it out of the way."

Pausing, Finley cursed at her failed attempts to open the door, sliced out her claws, and tried using one to pick the lock. "I pounced on the opportunity to take him out, but he's one tough mother. We tussled for a bit, ended up wrestling on the ground, and I hit his head hard with a rock. He rolled off the road and down the steep hill, but I don't know if he's out cold or dead." There was a *snick*, and she smiled. "*Finally*."

Blair's stomach lurched as she rolled onto her front. More, her head spun and the edges of her vision smudged. Cursing inwardly, she nonetheless crawled out of the crate and went to follow the pallas cat out of the van.

"Come on, I'll drive us out of here," said Finley.

Something caught Blair's eye. Crossing to one of the boxes, she pulled out a sweater. "This is mine. All the clothes in here are mine. It's all old stuff that I bagged up last year for my mom to take to a charity store."

Pulling out jogging pants and a tee, she threw them at Finley. "They should fit you." Blair also retrieved a tee and shorts for herself before hopping out of the van, cursing when her knees almost gave out. Dragging on her clothes, she glanced around, seeing nothing but road and woodland. "Do you know where we are?"

"Yes." Finley winced as she shoved an arm through her sleeve while they made their way to the front of the van. "Got a broken rib for sure. We're about twenty minutes away from the drop-off—Dammit, no keys. I don't suppose you know how to hotwire a car, do you?"

"No, but I don't intend to drive off anyway. Not until I know for certain that he's a goner." Blair snatched the cell phone she spotted in the cupholder. "How long will it take the pride to get to us?"

"Ten minutes or less if they floored it."

Blair's lips flattened as she realized that the cell required a password to unlock it. She typed "Blair" on a hunch. That didn't work. Nor did any of the random words she came up with.

Shit.

An idea slipped into her mind. Biting down on her lip, Blair typed in her first name followed by his surname, leaving no space between the two.

The phone unlocked.

Blair grinned. "Yes! We can—"

They both froze as a guttural roar split the air.

Her smile fading, she pushed the phone into Finley's hand. "Hide in the van and call Luke. Now. Then stay out of sight."

The enforcer's eyes went wide. "Are you kidding me?"

"Look, neither of us are up to taking him down right this second. I'm still weak and woozy from the drug. You're injured and in pain. We need to give ourselves a little time to physically recover before we act. That means keeping him distracted. I can manage that, but not if his attention isn't fully on me. As such, I need you to hang back."

Finley huffed. "Fine. But don't get killed, or your mate will *slay* me."

Predictably, Mitch lost his mind on hearing that his sister had been taken. Luke was in no position to judge—hell, his cat still hadn't pulled himself together. Nonetheless, Luke heard himself clip, "I need you to focus, Mitch. It has to have been her stalker who took her. And I have reason to believe that either Donal or Antoine could be that stalker—I don't have time to go into the why of it right now, so I need you to trust me on this. More, I need you to tell me where they are."

Seconds of silence ticked by. "Donal or Antoine?"

"Mitch."

The male cursed. "All right. Fine. Give me five minutes, I'll call you back."

"Good. And Mitch? Say nothing to your pack about this. Any who don't believe that your pack mates are involved might warn Donal and Antoine that they're suspected to have taken her. If one of them is our culprit, they might panic. I don't want our boy running scared—especially since he might kill her so that she won't slow him down."

Luke rang off, stilling as his mate's emotions danced along their bond. Relief gripped his gut, though he knew they weren't out of the woods yet. "She's awake. I feel her. She's shaken, but more than anything she's *pissed*."

"That's better than terrified," said Aspen.

"Providing she doesn't aggravate her kidnapper too much," mused Havana.

Luke nodded, afraid his mate would do exactly that.

"According to the enforcers who are watching Gabriel, he's at a bar having drinks with people from work," Tate revealed. "They can't see him from where they're parked outside the building, so they're going to head inside the bar and search for him."

Luke ground his teeth, not much liking that all they could do for the moment was wait for others to return their calls.

"Whoever he is ... he'll do one of two things—head off to the hills with her, or stash her somewhere local because he intends to go on about his normal life while also keeping her captive," said Camden. "Right?"

"Right," Tate agreed.

"He'll do the second," Luke stated. "He won't feel the need to go on the run, because he doesn't believe that he's doing anything wrong. He has this neurotic notion that he and Blair are meant to be; that they will start a life together. *But* he's not so crazy that he doesn't know on some level that he's not who she wants." He'd have otherwise handled several things differently.

Vinnie nodded. "Another reason I can't envision him fleeing is that he'll know she'd try to escape; that she wouldn't be a cooperative captive. And that's not an ideal scenario for a man on the run—and he *would* be on the run, because both our pride *and* the Sylvan Pack would hunt him down."

"I don't think that he'll take her to a random location," said Bailey.

"No, he'll have chosen it in advance," Luke agreed. "Possibly even prepared it for her arrival. It'll be isolated, but not too far from his home because he'll want to always be close to her. Plus, he'd be unable to both spend plenty of time with her *and* live his life as normal if he needed to go off on long drives all the time."

Alex twisted his mouth. "Neither Gabriel's address nor Sylvan territory are all that far from here, so his hidey hole shouldn't be too far away either."

Luke's phone chimed. He answered it fast, "Yeah?"

"Neither Donal nor Antoine are on pack territory right now," began Mitch, "and no one has any clue where they are. Now, can you *please* tell me why they're suspects."

Luke quickly brought him up to speed, giving him the bare facts. "Before you claim that none of that makes them guilty, note that I'm aware of that. It's why I haven't beaten the holy hell out of either of them."

Mitch swore. "I had no clue Antoine harassed women in the past. If I had—"

"You'd have said something, I know." Luke's head whipped to the side on hearing his brother's phone ring. "I have to go, Mitch. I'll call you back when I have news to share. You do the same." He hung up and, unable to overhear the other side of Tate's phone conversation, waited until his brother ended it before asking, "Well? I'm guessing one of the enforcers tailing Gabriel called you again."

"They did," confirmed Tate, his face hard. "He's in the wind."

Luke hissed, clenching his fists so tight it was a wonder a tendon or two didn't snap. "So we have nothing. No idea which of them is our guy."

"For now," said Havana.

Luke scrubbed a hand down his face. "I need to get out of here. I need to go look for her."

Tate put a hand on his shoulder to stay him. "It's unlikely that you're going to stumble upon her—"

"You think I don't know that?" Luke burst out. "I can't stay here like this and do nothing while she's out there with whoever the fuck believes that she's his. I can't." Every muscle in Luke's body fairly quivered with the urge to do *something*.

"I get it, I do, but—" Tate cut off as the cell in Luke's hand once more began to ring.

Luke frowned at the screen. "I don't recognize the number." He answered, "Hello?"

"Luke, it's Finley. Listen to me. You need to head straight toward the old junkyard near the docks. I saw your mate get taken. I followed her. We're on that road. I managed to get her out of the van, but we're both weak and in no condition to run. Her kidnapper ... he's hurt but heading our way, and she's got her heart set on beating his ass to a pulp. *Hurry*." The line went dead.

For a moment, Luke didn't move, struggling to process her words. Then he leaped into action, jumping into an SUV, saying, "I know where Blair is. We need to move *now*."

OceanofPDF.com

# CHAPTER TWENTY-TWO

Blair slashed yet another tire as she waited for him to appear at the top of the hill. She could hear him coming closer. Could hear grass rustling and branches snapping.

She'd expected him to come barreling up the hill, but either the climb wasn't so easy or the asshole was a little dazed. Or maybe it was a little of both.

Finley peeked out of the rear of the van. "I called Luke," she said, her voice low. "He'll be on his way as we speak."

"Get back inside," hissed Blair, slashing the fourth tire. "I told you, you need to stay out of sight. I know it goes against your instincts to hide, but I need him to focus on me."

The enforcer's mouth thinned. "I know, but I don't have to like it." She paused as a cry of alarm rang out, followed by thuds and snaps that suggested he'd fallen back down the hill. "Are you *sure* you don't want to just make a run for it? I know we're in bad shape, but he can't follow us by car now."

"He'd give chase on foot. Our scents would lead him straight to us."

"And you'd rather face off with him."

"And I'd rather face off with him."

Finley muttered an oath. "Fine. Just know that if he attacks you, I'm not gonna stay in hiding—injured or not." She retreated into the van.

Letting out a long breath, Blair moved to stand in front of the vehicle's hood. She could hear *him* once more trying to make his way up the hill. Ten minutes. Luke would be here in ten minutes—maybe less if he really hit the pedal hard. She could keep her captor distracted for that long.

Blair's inner female planted her feet, more than ready to make this asshole *pay*. Even if it hadn't been for her current

state and she thought that she had a shot of outrunning him, Blair wouldn't have fled. She wasn't *anyone's* prey—least of all his. And she wouldn't have wanted to take the chance that instead of tracking Blair he'd quite simply take off and come at her some other time. She wanted all this to end tonight.

Blair prayed that he'd fall again but there was no such luck. Her gut tightened as he finally reached the top of the hill, his expression hard, his fists clenched. Scratches decorated his face and arms. There was some light bruising here and there. Blood dripped from an ugly wound on his hairline.

His mouth tightened. "You're supposed to be in the van."

"I'm *supposed* to be in the very spot from where you grabbed me." As she stared at him, a shard of ice lanced her chest. His betrayal was still too much to process. She hadn't fully trusted him—had never fully trusted anyone but Luke, Mitch, and Kiesha—but she hadn't ever thought she was in danger from him.

She'd been wrong.

Keeping her cool was *not* going to be easy when there was so much she wanted to *scream* right into the delusional asshole's face. Especially when her female longed to rip him to shreds and kept urging Blair to do it. But what she needed was to buy herself some time, and that meant not going apeshit just yet.

He scanned their surroundings. "Where's the damn cat?"

"She ran to get help," Blair told him.

He grunted, unconcerned. Well of course he was. It might be a ten-minute drive back to the drop-off point, but it wouldn't be so quick a run. Especially not for someone as injured as Finley.

Blair tipped her head to the side as she studied him. "You know, I can't say that anything about you ever gave me the creeps."

His gaze snapped back to hers.

"I never had a single moment where I thought, 'This dude is a little weird.' I never once felt uneasy around you. It has to be said, you're very good at hiding your true self."

His brow pinched. "I didn't hide any part of who I am from you."

"Not true. You hid parts. Faked others. Played a role. You fooled everyone, including me. Fooled me into thinking that I was safe with you." It shamed both her and her cat that they hadn't seen through his act. No one had, true, but still.

His face firmed. "You've always been safe with me."

Blair very slowly lifted a disbelieving brow. "Not sure if it has *slipped* from your memory, Donal, but you drugged me. You scooped me up with a net like I was a goddamn fish. You locked me in a *crate* and drove off with me against my will."

For a brief moment, his eyes flickered with what might have been shame. "I gained no pleasure from any of that. It wasn't what I wanted. But you left me no choice."

He thought he could throw the weight of this on her? "You had plenty of choices." Plenty of *sane* ones.

His gaze went hard. "And you had plenty of chances to come home. You didn't."

"Sylvan territory isn't my home anymore."

He took two steps toward her. "Your home is with me."

She gestured at the van with her thumb. "In that little crate, you mean?"

Swearing beneath his breath, he thrust a hand into his hair. "Things weren't supposed to go this way."

"No? How were they supposed to go? Tell me."

"We should have been mated by now. We *would* have been if you weren't intent on playing immature games and making me prove myself to you. None of that should have been necessary, Blair. We had a silent understanding that I'd claim you once you came of age."

"We did, huh? I never got that memo."

Taking another step toward her, he gave her a pointed look. "You know you're mine. You've always known that."

"How can you honestly tell yourself that when you're perfectly aware that Luke and I discovered we were mates years ago?"

He waved that away. "There was no discovery. It was like your mother used to say, *he* made the claim; you agreed, thinking it was true. Children are often confused about such things. You eventually realized that you'd made a mistake, but you said nothing because the entire situation pissed off Noelle and that suited you fine."

Her lips parted, Blair stared at him for long seconds. "It is truly *amazing* how much you lie to yourself. You could explain away pretty much anything that you don't want to believe, couldn't you? If something doesn't fit your narrative, you rewrite it to suit you."

"There is no narrative, there is only the truth. That being that we are mates. If I'd thought you needed me to make the first move, I would have done it the day you turned eighteen. You've never been shy or hesitant about going after what you want before. I should have been mindful that ... certain things would make you nervous."

By "certain things," he no doubt meant her virginity. "If you really believed that I wanted the same things you do, you wouldn't have drugged and kidnapped me. You wouldn't have confined me in a crate. You would have simply *asked* me to come with you."

He snapped his mouth closed.

"You know this is wrong, Donal. Deep down, you know you shouldn't—"

"What I *know* is that we're predestined mates." He paced as he began to rant—going on about how people so often blinded themselves to the truth and how plain fruitless it was to fight fate.

Blair didn't properly take in the words, her focus instead on taking stock of herself. Some of her strength had returned, but not enough for her to overpower him. As Finley had pointed out, he was one tough mother. If Blair pounced, he'd soon subdue her and then she'd be back in the crate.

Finley would help her try to take him down, of course, but Blair knew his style; knew what he'd do—go right for her injuries to further weaken the feline. It seemed more logical and less risky to keep him talking. Which was something he was doing plenty of at that moment.

More than happy to let him waste time, Blair remained still and silent. She took a moment to tune into Luke's emotions via their bond. His panic wasn't quite as electric. Determination and anger were his most dominant emotions. She wasn't sure if it was her imagination, but he *felt* closer than he did before.

Probably her imagination.

Still, he couldn't be too far away now, could he? Five minutes had to have gone by, at the very least. Maybe even more. It was hard to tell.

Donal stopped pacing and turned toward her. "You're not listening to me, are you?"

"Of course I am."

He snorted. "Time to leave. We'll talk more in the van."

Her pulse jumped as he took a step toward her. "I'm not her," Blair blurted out.

He halted, his brows pulled together. "What?"

"Alayna. The woman you once almost imprinted on."

His expression iced over. "Where did you hear that name?"

"I'm not her," Blair repeated.

"Well of course you're not her."

"But I remind you of her."

He scoffed. "You're nothing like her. She was weak. Spineless. You're the opposite. You're my equal. You'll make a perfect Beta female."

And that was when Blair realized ... "All these years that you gave me advice and training on being a Beta wasn't really to prepare me for life at the Olympus Pride. No, you did it because you'd convinced yourself that you and I would be the Beta pair of the Sylvan Pack."

"That was always the plan. We both knew that you would never mate with Devereaux. But we also knew that if I'd declared my intentions, Noelle would have lost her mind. She might have paraded all those young male bush dogs in front of you, but she didn't want you to mate any of them early on in life. She only wanted you to date them. She wasn't ready to let you go. She's still not ready, but she'll just have to deal with it."

"You truly think that you can take me to Sylvan Pack territory and that everyone will just *accept* we're now together?" It wouldn't surprise her. He was off his rocker.

Donal hesitated. "You're not ready for that. You and I need some ... quality time alone first. I've prepared a home for you. I'll spend as much time with you there as I can. Once you fully accept and admit that you're mine, once the mating bond is complete, I'll take you back to our territory."

Wait, he intended to jail her somewhere and not free her until he'd brainwashed her into thinking that they were mates? Oh, he was *high*. "That's not gonna happen."

"You'll only have to stay there for as long as it takes for you to—you know what? We can talk about this later. Let's move."

*Not likely.* "Your plan has zero potential, Donal. Even if you did manage to imprison me somewhere, it wouldn't last long. Everyone will be searching for me."

"They'll never find you."

"Sure they will. They already suspect you."

"I have plans to make Gabriel take the fall."

Blair would have pointed out that Finley had seen Donal and would describe him to others, but that might inspire him to go hunt her down before she could "get help." It was better to keep him talking. "Gabriel take the fall?" she echoed.

"Yes. It won't be difficult to make him ... disappear. Everyone will then instantly believe that he took you." Donal cleared his throat. "I won't enjoy using him as a scapegoat—the boy's been through enough. Not that he isn't better off without his parents."

Her scalp prickled. There was something about the way he'd said the latter words, something that made her instincts *scream*. "You killed them, didn't you?"

A muscle in Donal's cheek jumped. "I never intended to kill *her*," he insisted, defensive. "I only meant to shoot Warrick. I wouldn't have hurt Milly, not for the world. But she wouldn't stop trying to protect him. And after I shot him, she lunged at me to grab the gun and ... it just went off."

"It just went off?"

"What, you don't believe me?"

"I believe you lie to yourself quite often. What did Warrick ever do to you anyway?" She narrowed her eyes as his words replayed in her mind ... "I wouldn't have hurt Milly, not for the world." And then Blair understood. "You developed a little obsession with Milly. You pursued her, even though she was claimed by another male. You thought she'd make a good mate for you—"

"For a time, yes, I did mistakenly think that she was fated to be mine. Even though she proved that my belief was wrong when she risked her life to save his, I still found it hard to accept at first. But it all worked out fine, because as you grew up I learned that *she* wasn't the woman I'd been waiting for at all. It was you."

Blair couldn't help but wonder if there'd been other women over the years he'd become obsessed with. Others he'd convinced himself were meant to be his mate. Hell, even *Alayna* could have been a female he'd developed an unhealthy

attachment to as opposed to someone who had wanted to imprint on him.

He rolled his shoulders. "Like I said before, we can talk more in the van."

"I'm not going anywhere with you."

He heaved a sigh. "If you want to sulk about the drug, fine, knock yourself out. But you know in your heart I wouldn't have resorted to that if you hadn't forced my hand."

"How did I force your hand?"

"You're the one who wanted me to take control. Well, I did. It isn't my fault if you don't like the reality of it."

"Reality," she drawled. "I have the distinct feeling that you and I live in totally different versions of reality. In mine, we're not mates. Not even close. The claiming bite on my neck only proves it."

His eyes flared. "Don't think that you won't pay for letting Devereaux mark you."

"I didn't simply allow Luke to mark me. You can tell that my scent has mixed with his. You can probably even tell that the mating bond is complete. You're willfully ignoring all of that because it suits you to do so, but that doesn't make any of it untrue. Face it, Donal, I'm not your—"

"Don't say it," he bit out, taking a lurching step forward. "Like I said, we'll talk ... what the hell?" he growled, finally noticing the punctures in the tires. "Tell me you didn't do that."

"I could. But I'd be lying. You should have expected it, really. But then, you truly have managed to convince yourself that I want to be with you. Well, like I said, I'm not going anywhere with you."

He clenched and unclenched his fists. "Don't make me hurt you, Blair. I'd hate to have to do it, I really would."

"But you'd do it anyway, which just goes to prove that we're not mates."

Something ugly rippled across his face. "Make no mistake about it, Blair, you belong to me."

"No, she fucking doesn't."

Blair's heart jumped. The male voice came from behind her. A voice that belonged to her mate. *Thank God*.

Luke had to have parked somewhere close by so he could scope out the situation before planting himself in it. She hadn't sensed him arrive or creep up on them. But cats were sneaky that way.

She saw in her peripheral vision that Luke and a bunch of others were rounding both ends of the van to flank her. She longed to drink in the sight of Luke, but she didn't dare look his way, determined to keep Donal in her line of sight. She didn't trust that he wouldn't lunge at her or something, despite that his attention seemed to now fully be on the male cat who sidled up to her. Her female bared her teeth in a smug, feral grin, sure that their mate would make Donal pay.

Donal's face contorted into one of sheer rage. "You."

Luke planted his feet. "Yeah. Me."

"You shouldn't be here."

"You thought I wouldn't come for my mate?"

Donal snarled. "She isn't yours."

"Wrong." And seeing her alive and unharmed untied the knots in Luke's gut, but his fury remained. This sick freak needed to be put down like a rabid dog, and Luke had every intention of making that happen. "Blair was meant for me."

"You are nothing to her."

"Wrong again. She's the other half of my soul. I knew it the first time I met her." Luke tilted his head. "You can't say the same, can you? Not from what I just overheard. It sounds as if you jump from one woman to another—you pin your entire focus on them, you convince yourself that they're your mate, you no doubt also stalk them, and when things don't work out the way you hoped, you oh so suddenly realize that *another* female is actually your mate."

"Blair is mine." The words were sure. Hard. Nonnegotiable.

Luke shook his head—not only in objection, but in sheer wonder. The other male didn't seem in any way mentally unbalanced. There was no yelling. No sharp, jerky movements. No signs that he was on the verge of exploding. Yet, he was quite clearly unstable.

"She's only ever been mine, Donal. The evidence of that is right in front of you. But I won't bother trying to force you to acknowledge the mating bond—you're clearly not going to. Besides, I'm more interested in tearing you apart." Luke took two predatory steps forward, a spike of adrenaline pouring into his bloodstream. "You'll die tonight, Donal. Let's face it, it's been a long time coming."

Donal inched up his chin. "It will be you who breathes their last." He cricked his neck, his mouth curled into a smug grin that said he was certain he'd win the duel. "I've been looking forward to this moment."

Keeping his muscles loose, Luke took another fluid step forward. "Not half as much as I have."

They both charged.

Luke went in hard and fast and vicious. Donal retaliated ferally, attacking like a wild animal. The duel was ugly. Dirty. No holds barred.

Flesh thudded into flesh. Blood splattered on the ground. Grunts and growls rang through the air.

It quickly became clear that Donal was well-trained in combat. That was only to be expected, given he was Beta of his pack. Every counterstrike was wicked fast and brutally accurate. The bastard had one hell of a steely punch.

It also became clear that Donal had one major weakness—he allowed his anger to rule him. And so he often failed to block the pitiless blows that came his way, too focused on fighting offensively.

Luke took full advantage of it, repeatedly landing devastating punches on Donal's head wound, making it bleed

and bleed. His fury still hot and electric, Luke's cat egged him on. The animal wanted the other male to suffer. *Craved* his fear. Hungered to brutalize him. Luke was quite happy to oblige his cat. He wouldn't stop until the bush dog was bloodied, mauled, and dead.

Luke unsheathed his claws and took a swipe at Donal's belly. Cloth ripped. Skin tore. Blood welled up.

Breathing hard, Donal tightened his fists. "Bastard." He punched out his balled up hand.

Luke caught the fist and twisted sharply, hearing a tendon *snap*. The asshole's pained grunt was music to the cat's ears. "I was thinking the same of you." Luke followed up the move with a vicious blow to the bastard's jaw that made his head whip to the side.

Donal spat a glob of blood and saliva on the ground, and Luke's cat bared his teeth in a grin of cruel satisfaction. Then the Beta came at Luke in a flurry of fists, hitting him with one body shot after another.

The bystanders egged on Luke, but he tuned out their voices, focusing on his opponent. He was torn between incapacitating him fast and dragging out the fight. Luke was eager for this threat to his mate to finally be eradicated, but he was in no mood to end the bush dog's suffering soon—not after what the bastard had put Blair through.

Pain rippled up Luke's body as a rib cracked. Jesus *Christ*. He snapped out his fist, smashing it into the wound on Donal's scalp once again.

The bush dog hissed, his eyes blazing. "It won't matter how hard or many times you hit me. It won't make her yours."

"She already is mine." Luke jerked back, evading the claws that came at his face, and then savagely rammed his fist into the Beta's face, hearing his cheekbone fracture.

Donal jerked back, sucking in air ... and Luke sensed the moment that Donal lost his confidence. Gone was the smugness of earlier. In its place was an uncertainty tinged with fear—the smell of it tainted the air.

Relishing the scent, Luke attacked again with his claws—shredding flesh, stabbing into Donal's sides, swiping at his throat. The Beta dodged and weaved, but not fast enough. Soon, he was easing back under the pressure.

Still, Donal didn't wave a white flag. He continued to throw punches—even managed to deliver a solid blow to Luke's jaw that had so much power behind it he was surprised his teeth didn't rattle—but Luke was now dominating the fight and they both knew it.

Grabbing the bush dog firmly by the throat, Luke sent his fist smashing into Donal's ribs again and again and again. Choked breaths *whooshed* out of Donal, who would have doubled over if Luke hadn't had a grip on his throat.

A grip Luke then tightened. "Told you you'd die tonight."

His eyes widening, Donal struck out, wheezing.

Luke's head snapped back as the bastard landed a mean uppercut. *Son of a bitch*. He retaliated fast, landing a punch on the spot behind Donal's ear. The bush dog stumbled backward, double-blinking, his body swaying, his knees buckling.

Luke didn't give him a moment to recover. He attacked like a savage, slamming his fists into the bush dog's temples over and over, dazing him further. Soon, Donal dropped to his knees, his eyes completely glazed over. Luke wasted no time in acting. He unsheathed his claws once more and sliced the fucker's throat, severing arteries.

It was no swift death. Donal gurgled and choked for what seemed like endless minutes. Then, finally, he slumped to the ground, unmoving.

Swiping at the blood dripping from his nose, Luke turned to face his mate. She sucked in a breath. Unsurprising. He knew he was a mess. His knuckles were red and swollen. His utter lip was split. Rake marks scored his face, chest, and sides. A deep gash sliced through his eyebrow, stinging like fuck courtesy of the sheen of sweat on his forehead.

Blair slowly came to him, reaching out to touch him but hesitating.

Knowing she was worried she'd hurt him, Luke curled an arm around her shoulders and tugged her close. She shuddered against him, and he could *feel* how much it pained her to see him so wounded. He put his mouth to her ear, whispering, "It's over, baby. It's all over."

Healed, clean, and thoroughly sated, Blair sprawled over her mate later that night as they lay in bed. She couldn't quite make her mind go quiet. It was currently a hub of activity, replaying the evening's events again and again.

Well it wasn't as if they'd been able to relax the moment Donal's corpse hit the ground. There had been so much to do. Like getting rid of evidence and notifying her old pack about Donal.

Mitch had lost it when she'd returned his call and told him what happened, as had her parents when she'd later called them. They felt guilty for upholding that none of their pack mates could be her stalker, as well as for trusting Donal.

Breaking it to Embry that his Beta was not only her stalker but had killed Gabriel's parents had been hard. Absolutely devastated by Donal's betrayal and by Embry's own mistakes, the Alpha had expressed an intention to visit Gabriel and "make things right." Blair wasn't sure that was doable, but she hadn't said as much.

Donal's body was now nothing but crumbs, according to Isaak—and yeah, *ew*. Dimitri had claimed the Beta's van for himself on learning it wasn't registered to Donal, so that was sorted.

None of the pride were shocked to hear that Finley had come to her rescue. But then, as Vinnie pointed out, the female enforcer might be a pain from time to time but she would always protect her pride mates whether she had a fondness for them or not.

After Blair thanked her for all that she'd done that night, Finley had responded, "Yeah, well, don't read anything

into it. I still don't like you." There had been no heat in her words, though. In fact, there'd been a playful glint in her eye.

Blair doubted that they would ever be friends, but she did get the feeling that they'd no longer be foes. Going by how Finley had earlier deferred to her as they cleaned up the evidence, the enforcer had clearly decided it was time to stop pushing for the position of Beta. Maybe it was Blair's advice that made the difference, maybe it was something else. Whatever the case, Blair was glad of it.

As for the standoff between the humans and the shifters ... the only casualties had been human, thankfully. Valentina's brothers had tossed the bodies into Hank Wheeler's van, promising that they would "take care" of them. Blair hadn't asked what that meant, but she suspected it involved them using certain body parts as edible delicacies.

The pride members had gotten rid of the other vehicles and cleaned up all evidence of the battle. Unfortunately, that might not be enough to erase every trace of the meeting, since Wheeler or his cronies might have told other anti-shifter extremists about it. If so, their associates would for sure turn their attention to Vinnie when they realized that so many had gone missing.

No one was concerned about that, though. If contacted, Vinnie intended to claim that he'd delivered Camden and then driven away. As the extremists firmly believed that Vinnie was in their corner and trusted him implicitly, he didn't believe they would at all consider that he could be connected to the "disappearance" of Hank and his fellow assholes.

Although Zayne wasn't exactly a person who could go missing without it being noticed by many and then thoroughly investigated, the pride wasn't much concerned that it would be linked to them. After all, it didn't seem likely that the police would learn he'd recently paid Vinnie a visit. But if they did, Vinnie already had a story whipped up that would connect Zayne with extremists and shifter poaching—the police tended to avoid getting involved in such matters. And River would be a big help in ensuring that their attention was diverted anyway if necessary.

No one felt it was likely that the police would find something to link Zayne to Camden either. Zayne would have been a fool to leave a paper trail of his shifter poaching hobby lying around, including the document that Alex pinned to his wall. But if the police *did* somehow uncover such proof, they'd have no evidence to suggest that the tiger had any part in the human's disappearance. Plus, Camden would have plenty of alibis in the form of pride members—all of whom the police thought were human so would be inclined to believe. And again, River would prove helpful in diverting their attention.

"I can practically hear you thinking," said Luke, his voice low. He gave her hair a gentle tug. "What's wrong?"

She propped her chin on his chest, meeting his eyes. "Nothing at all. I just can't switch off. Sorry if I'm keeping you awake." He'd no doubt feel her restlessness through their bond. Speaking of which ... "I wasn't conscious when our bond snapped fully into place earlier. What brought that on?" With all the activity around them, she'd forgotten to ask.

"It was my fault that it was incomplete until now," he admitted. "I was holding back from fully committing to you, worried I'd go back to living in a fog and that you'd then be stuck tied to a man who was sleepwalking through life." He stroked a hand over her hair. "I *knew* that being fully bonded to you would stop that from happening, but the fear was stupidly still there."

"Not stupidly." She traced the eyebrow that was now healed. "I think I'd have harbored that same worry in your shoes. It was probably something you were subconsciously working through all this time. But just so you know, I wouldn't have considered myself being 'stuck tied' to you in a negative way if our bond hadn't been able to prevent the fog from coming along again. You wouldn't have been to blame, and I wouldn't have *looked* to lay any blame anywhere. I'd have only wanted to be there for you. I would still have wanted nothing more than to be mated to you. If the situation was reversed, you'd have felt the same."

His face softened. "You're right, I would have." He searched her eyes. "You're not mad at me for subconsciously holding back, then?"

"Of course not. You'd be bleeding right now if I was." She smiled as a chuckle rumbled out of him. Earlier, he'd been in no mood to even *smile*. It was during their shower that he'd confessed how much it had wrecked him to hear she'd been taken.

Blair had gotten a little growly when she realized that he idiotically blamed himself for not guessing that Donal would choose to act tonight. Luke had eventually agreed that it was dumb of him to feel such guilt, but she wouldn't be surprised to learn that he'd only been placating her. Dominant males had a habit of shouldering blame that didn't truly belong to them.

"I'm guessing your parents will turn up tomorrow," said Luke. "They'll want to see you in person; see with their own eyes that you're fine."

"Probably. It's still hard to believe that it was Donal who did all those things. I'd agreed that he was a possible suspect, yeah, but that was different from being confronted with the knowledge that he *was* actually the culprit we'd been seeking."

"It hit you hard," Luke sensed, hating her pain, wishing he could pound Dolan into the ground all over again.

She nodded. "Just as it would hit you hard if you discovered one of the pride betrayed you. That was what he did. Betrayed my trust in him. Made me grow up believing that I *knew* him. Made me believe that the mask he wore wasn't a mask at all. And not only did all kinds of weird shit but killed a woman who, though bitchy toward me, did not deserve to have her life taken from her. All the time I spent with him, I never felt in danger from him; never sensed he had some dark, creepy obsession with me."

Luke gave her a fierce look. "That does not mean that your judgement can't be trusted. You're not at fault for not seeing through his bullshit. Nobody did."

"I know. I'm pissed at him, not myself."

"Good." Lifting his head, Luke planted a quick kiss on that mouth he loved and then settled down again. Sliding his hand up the smooth skin of her back, he added, "I bet you never thought that you'd be happy to see Finley."

"You'd be right on that. But she came through for me. As did you. I needed you, and there you were. Like always."

He stroked a hand over her hair. "And that's how it'll always be."

"I know. I'm lucky that way."

He felt his lips curve. "Yeah, you are. But then, so am I."

#### CHAPTER TWENTY-THREE

Two months later

Blair's release crashed into her out of absolutely nowhere, wrenching at her spine and trapping a scream in her throat as sheer bliss flooded her body. The pleasure went on and on and on until, finally, it subsided.

She melted into the mattress, heaving in breaths. Her thigh muscles jumped. Her heart pounded. Her lungs burned.

God bless that tongue, she thought as Luke wiped his face on her inner thigh and then gave it a quick nip.

He rose above her, his blue eyes dark and hot and glittering with something that made her shiver. He'd given her two delicious orgasms, and now her pussy was aching to be filled. Her body felt all jittery and jumpy, like every sense and nerve-ending was heightened.

Luke slowly raked his gaze over her, masculine satisfaction dancing along their bond. "Such a delectable sight." He settled the full weight of his body over hers, making her breath catch.

She totally loved it when he surrounded her this way, becoming all she could feel and see and smell. His body was so big and broad it was like he curved around her. Like she perfectly fit into that groove there.

Blair went to rest her hands on the solid bulk of his shoulders, but his fingers snapped around her wrists. He stretched her arms straight above her head and held her wrists against the mattress. Her hormones lost their mind.

Luke's eyes gleamed. "A shot of excitement just pulsed right down our bond." Curling one hand tight around both her wrists, he used his free hand to lodge the smooth head of his cock inside her. "I'm going to take you like this, so you can barely move."

She flexed her fingers. "But I want to touch you. Scratch you. Mark you all up." Her animal was driving her to do that very thing.

He dipped his face to hers. "Tough."

*Tough*? A little growl rattled in her throat.

He smiled. "Do that again."

"Fuck off."

"I'd rather just fuck *you*." He brought his mouth down on hers and kissed her with such need and urgency it made her head spin.

She pulled in a breath as he began to sink inside her, stretching her perfectly. The pressure was just ... she loved it. Needed it. Craved it.

Halfway inside her, Luke paused, his gaze firmly latched on hers. "Say it."

She swiped her tongue along her lower lip. "I love you."

Satisfaction, adoration, and triumph burst along their connection. "And I love you, baby. Always will. In this life and even after." A mask of intensity slipped over his face as he abruptly jacked his hips forward, driving so deep inside her it hurt in the best way.

He didn't give her a moment to adjust. He aggressively slammed his hips forward again and again. She curled her legs around him, eager to take every savage thrust.

She wasn't going to last long. Neither was he—she could feel through their bond that he was as tightly wound and frantic to come as she was.

Pinned down by his weight with her wrists shackled by his hand, she felt *taken*. Possessed. Claimed. Her little female soaked it all up.

He said something, but Blair didn't take in the words, caught up in sensation—the deep slams of his cock, the heavy

weight of his body, the slapping of flesh against wet flesh, the tight grip on her wrists.

He bit her jaw hard. "I said, give me your throat." The sheer power in his voice made her skin prickle.

She might have fought him on it if she wasn't so desperate to come. A building orgasm coiled in her lower stomach, raring to strike. Each brutal drive of his cock made it contract and tauten and thicken.

Blair gave him her throat, almost smiling at his groan. "Harder."

He buried his face into the crook of her neck and licked a line up her throat. "Such a greedy little thing."

Drunk on the taste and feel and scent of his mate, Luke plunged harder and faster. Her body jolted with each heavy punch of his hips, and her breasts chafed against his chest as they bounced. His balls audibly slapped her flesh, blending with the wet sound of her pussy sucking at his dick.

His cat urged him to bite her neck again, to leave yet another mark. The animal felt relaxed and secure in their mating now, but he was no less territorial; no less eager to always ensure she felt owned. Especially at moments like these, while her arousal-spiced scent flooded his lungs and she submissively exposed her throat to him.

Luke switched his angle, pounding deeper, hitting a spot inside her that made her pussy clench and ripple. He felt through their bond as her release surged towards her; watched a hot flush sweep up her chest, neck, and face.

An echo of white-hot pleasure thundered along their bond as she fractured with a scream, her body shaking and tightening, her heels digging into his lower back. Like that, his own blinding release swallowed him whole. He cursed against her neck and then sank his teeth down hard as he fucked his orgasm into her body, his cock pulsing with every harsh blast of come.

Boneless and sated, he fairly collapsed over Blair, struggling to catch his breath. She lay beneath him, her eyes

closed, her swollen lips parted, her cheeks flushed.

Releasing her wrists, he pressed soft kisses down one side of her face and then withdrew his softening cock. Curling an arm around her waist, he rolled them both onto their sides. "Good morning."

"Morning," she slurred, burrowing into him.

Nuzzling the fresh bite on her neck, Luke coasted his fingertips down her arm. "By the way, you're forgiven."

She looked at him, her eyes dazed, her brow furrowed. "For what?"

"Slapping me on the head."

"You were taking too long to make me come. And you were doing it on purpose. Besides, I didn't slap you. It was more like a swat. Though you would have deserved worse after the smacks you dished out last night. My poor butt felt like it was on fire."

Chuckling, he stroked a hand down her back to palm her ass. "You liked it." Feeling the lingering indentation of his teeth there, he carefully traced the mark with one fingertip. He'd had a whole lot of fun with that luscious ass the night before—bit it, spanked it, fucked it. "You sore?"

"A little." She gave him a mock glare and poked his chest. "But that doesn't bother you much, does it?"

He tried stifling a smile but failed. "Do I like that every time you sit down today you'll remember that I took your ass last night? Yeah. Yeah, I do like it."

She rolled her eyes. "It's not like you haven't done it before, but whatever."

He'd first claimed her ass the night before their mating ceremony six weeks ago—a ceremony that was a little on the tense side, since the entire Sylvan Pack insisted on being present. After the mess with Donal, his pride hadn't been so comfortable with having them around. And since bush dogs weren't fans of pallas cats, the whole thing had had the potential to go tits up.

It hadn't, though.

Everyone had been on their best behavior. And after the drinks began to flow during the after-party, the guests had started to officially relax and were soon mixing just fine.

Luke still wasn't quite used to her parents being so welcoming toward him—it felt a little odd. His unforgiving cat wasn't inclined to trust the couple and still didn't like them, but he didn't always growl while in their presence anymore. Progress.

Blair shivered a little in his arms as he breezed his fingers over the sensitive spot between her shoulder blades—a spot he often zeroed in on just to get that exact response from her, so he wasn't surprised that she bit his chest in retaliation. He'd mapped every inch of her body in his mind. He knew every line, curve, freckle, scar, and sensitive zone on her body.

She stretched. "Come on, I need coffee, a shower, and food. And not necessarily in that order."

"We still on for spending the day together?" he asked as she sat upright. "We need some alone time."

"I'm up for it, I'm just not so sure it will happen. Whenever we set aside a day for us to have some quality time, it somehow gets hijacked."

"Not today it won't."

"You really think so?"

"I know so."

"I have to tell you, I am *fascinated*," said Bailey, watching as four bush dogs playfully attacked a befuddled grizzly in the complex's communal backyard a few hours later. "They're just so small, and yet they're definitely gonna take him down—something they appear to be dragging out for fun."

"He really shouldn't have dared them," said Blair.

Havana sighed. "He's a little slow that way."

It would appear so. Everyone knew that a group of bush dogs could overpower any animal, but the grizzly hadn't believed it—something he'd expressed to her relatives, who were delighted to have the opportunity to humiliate someone. It always made their day.

Blair didn't know the grizzly very well, but she did know that he was something of a clown—a very likeable, good-looking clown who surprisingly still made a very valuable enforcer. Uber strong or not, his bear was having no luck shaking off the bush dogs.

She looked at Finley, trying to gauge whether or not the female might feel like jumping to her new boyfriend's defense, but the woman seemed entertained. She was far less serious these days. There had been no more silliness from her or the rest of the pride about Blair holding the position of Beta female. Finley had officially backed off, and her followers had taken her lead.

Feeling a rush of amusement tumble along the mating bond, Blair turned her head to see Luke laughing with Tate, Vinnie, and Elle. The joke might have been at Alex's expense, because he was looking pretty surly over there in their little group. Then again, that was kind of his default mode unless he was with Bree.

Other groups were here and there—some in their animal forms, some not. Blair wasn't even sure how it came about that so many gathered out here. She and Luke had meant to let their animals run together in the yard but had hesitated on finding Aspen and Camden near the pond in their animal forms—his tiger was pretty antisocial. She and Luke had been about to return inside, but then her parents, Mitch, and Kiesha were escorted to the backyard by Bailey ... and somehow everyone got talking. Little by little, more and more people had begun to trickle outside.

Bye, bye alone time with Luke.

As Blair's family visited every couple of weeks or so, the pride was used to them now. But a few did still hold it against Embry that he'd been so closed to the idea that one of his own was Blair's stalker; they believed he might have otherwise seen that his old Beta was a freaking maniac, despite the fact that no one else had.

It was really no surprise that Embry had promoted Antoine to Beta, or that he'd then given Mitch the position of Head Enforcer. Although both males were happy with their promotions, they claimed that the whole thing felt tainted by what had led to them.

The Donal clusterfuck was still an unhealed wound for the pack, as was the fact that they'd once mistakenly pinned the blame for two deaths on a ten-year-old child who they'd subsequently ostracized. Embry had invited Gabriel to return to the Sylvan Pack but he'd declined. Blair was pretty sure she'd have done the same in Gabriel's shoes.

"And the grizzly bites the dust," said Havana just as he toppled over like a dead weight.

The four bush dogs let out satisfied little yips and then jumped into the pond like kids doing cannon ball moves.

Bailey smiled at Blair. "I'm finding that I *really* like bush dogs. Your family's animals are fun. My snake wants to play with them."

Blair felt her brow furrow. "I don't think that would work out so well. Your mamba would try to bite them, and then they'd eat her. And if she didn't try to bite them, well, they'd likely still eat her."

"In which case, you should totally let your mamba go play with them," snarked Aspen, approaching with Camden and Deke.

Bailey gave her a bored look. "You're not still being whiny because she bit your bearcat's nipple, are you?"

Aspen's mouth thinned, and she opened it as if to yell ... but then Camden put a hand on her shoulder and said, "Don't waste your time pointing out that she did anything wrong. It will fly right over her head."

Smiling at him, Bailey put a fist to her heart. "I love how well you get me."

Aspen rolled her eyes and then cut them to Blair. "Your family seems to be enjoying themselves. Are your parents still making an effort to be nice to Luke?"

"Yup," replied Blair. "I wouldn't allow anything else."

"Do you think it'll stay that way?" asked Havana.

"I do." Blair had been doubtful at first, but it was clear to see that her parents had officially changed their stance on her relationship with Luke. As if the moment their own personal bullshit stopped clouding their opinions they'd finally seen him.

He told her that Noelle recently said to him, "You love her, you make her happy. Keep doing that."

That the woman acknowledged he made Blair happy said everything.

"It's surprising how well she and Ingrid now get along," said Blair. "I wasn't so sure if Ingrid would give her another chance."

"I think she only did it for your sake," said Havana. "As for Valentina ... yeah, I think it's gonna take a few years before she does anything but snarl at your mom."

Blair winced. "Probably. Can't say I blame her, really. Luke is her nephew after all, and Noelle was always rude to Valentina whenever the woman took me on day trips when I was a kid." Wolverines could sure hold a grudge.

"What are you doing?" asked Deke, frowning at Bailey.

The mamba's unfocused eyes cleared, and she stopped dancing her fingers along her inner arm. "Wondering why we can't tickle ourselves. Don't you think it's weird? I mean, we can make ourselves come just fine. There ain't much of a difference."

Blair exchanged an amused look with Havana.

Deke sighed at Bailey. "You'll just blurt out any ole thing, won't you?"

"Tact is for losers," she told him.

He snorted. "You just like making people uncomfortable."

"Well ... I prefer to piss them off, but 'uncomfortable' will do in a pinch."

"Why? Why not simply let people be?"

"I don't question your life choices."

"But you should question your own."

"Whatever for?"

The enforcer stared at the mamba, as if desperately trying to understand her. Or to intimidate her, maybe. It was hard to tell with him at times. He was difficult to read.

Bailey's lips curved as she met his stare with her own. "All this intense eye contact ... I feel like we're bonding right now. Don't you?"

Grunting, he shook his head and walked away.

Watching him go, Bailey blew out a breath. "He so doesn't deserve that butt."

Blair frowned. "What?"

"It's a spectacular ass," said Bailey. "Nature should have given it to someone worthy."

Aspen blinked at her. "By 'worthy,' you mean someone who'll take your shit without dishing it back or asking you to be more conscious of your behavior?"

"Yes," said Bailey. "That is exactly what I mean."

Tate exhaled heavily. "Do you have to bring up old shit?"

Luke felt his brows draw together. "When said 'shit' left me with a scar, yeah."

"You can't still be pissed about that. We were kids. I don't even know why you made such a big deal about it back then."

"Oh, you don't?" Unbelievable.

"It's not like it was the first time I stabbed you with scissors."

"But it was the first time you did it unprovoked."

Tate's brow creased. "You threw a balloon at me."

"Yeah. A balloon."

"It was filled with paint, you little shit."

"Good God, boys, can you not stop squabbling?" Vinnie broke in. "You're too old for this now. I—" He cut off, his brow pinching as Deke approached. "What's wrong with you?"

"Nothing," the enforcer clipped, his expression dark, his nostrils flaring.

"Well you seem fine," Alex deadpanned.

Deke fired the wolverine a narrow-eyed glare.

Elle sighed. "You're grumpier than Alex these days, and that's saying something. You recently got to kill a bunch of extremists. That should have cheered you up. Especially since we got away with it."

The extremists had contacted Vinnie about Wheeler, but they'd bought his story that all had been fine at the meeting when he left the drop-off point. The police hadn't contacted either Vinnie or Camden regarding Zayne, so they were all currently presuming that there'd been no evidence to link the celebrity to them.

"I'm not grumpy," Deke told Elle.

"Ooh, I beg to differ," she said. "And I'm thinking that Bailey"—she tipped her chin toward the mamba—"has something to ... God, I honestly feel sorry for Havana at times."

Tracking his sister's gaze, Luke saw the Alpha female standing between Aspen and Bailey, palming each of their foreheads as they argued about God knew what. Blair was battling a smile, her shoulders shaking.

As if she felt his attention settle on her, Blair looked his way. A smile did curve her mouth, then. It wasn't one of amusement. It was a wan "I told you our quality time would be invaded" smile. Yeah, it was becoming too much of a pattern for his liking.

"Havana told me that those two have been bickering about the most senseless stuff since the day they first met," said Tate.

Deke grunted. "I can believe that. They'll argue over just about anything."

"Like there aren't bigger things going on in the world," said Elle, shaking her head. "They should be more concerned that the Harbinger will soon be born." She glanced over at Damian, who was snuggling on a bench with the girlfriend he'd recently discovered was also his true mate. "When those two reproduce, we are *fucked*."

Vinnie frowned. "Instead of branding their future child the Harbinger of Death, could you not just make peace with Damian and congratulate them on their mating?"

"I offered the girl my condolences," Elle told him. "There's really nothing else to be said on the matter."

Vinnie rolled his eyes. "I worry about you, Elle. I really do."

"Why? *I* didn't mate Beelzebub."

"Your brother is not—forget it, let's just drop the subject."

"As you wish," said Elle, ever so graciously. "I want to return to the topic of why Deke's being so grumpy anyway. Tell us what's wrong."

The enforcer sighed. "Nothing is wrong, I'm perfectly —what the fuck?"

Whipping his head to the side, Luke saw his mate running at Aspen and Bailey like a human crab. The two females ceased arguing in an instant, their eyes going wide. They squealed like little girls and took off, but an undeterred Blair chased them around the yard.

Scraping a hand over his jaw, Luke chuckled. Not a lot could spook a pallas cat, but people were quick to move out of his mate's way, all looking varying degrees of freaked out. Damian and his mate actually jumped up onto the bench.

"Please, no more!" Bailey cried out, almost falling into the pond as the bush dogs leapt out of the water. Mitch's animal nearly crashed into the grizzly, who then snapped his jaw at him, grazing the bush dog's ear and eliciting a little yelp from him.

Blair stopped running, her muscles tensing. Uh-oh. She slowly turned toward the bear, who froze. She twisted—*Jesus Christ*—only the front half of her body 360 degrees and planted her palms back on the ground. That was when the grizzly bolted.

Materializing beside Tate, Havana laughed as Blair pursued the freaked out grizzly. "Luke, your mate is an absolute treasure."

He grinned. "Not telling me something I don't already know." When said mate finally righted her body and stood, he crossed straight to her and drew her close. She melted into him, her body aligning perfectly to his—a reminder of how every inch of her was tailor-made to "fit" him. "Are you finished terrorizing people?" he asked.

"For now," replied Blair, linking her fingers at the back of his neck.

Luke brushed his nose against hers. "I'm pretty sure you scarred that grizzly for life, by the way. Never seen one climb a tree before."

Her lips flattened. "He made my brother bleed. *I* can do that to Mitch. No one else is allowed that privilege."

"I'd call you a nut, but I have pretty much the same mindset when it comes to my siblings." Luke dipped his head and fit his lips to hers. He sank into the moment as he sipped from her mouth, savoring her taste, swallowing her breathy little moan, and breathing her in, feeling "home."

Breaking the kiss, he slid his fingers into her hair and began a light massage that made her eyes fall closed.

"I really do love your hands," she said.

His lips curved. "They aim to please." He pressed another kiss to her mouth. "I say we head back to our apartment."

"Abandon my family when they've come all this way to visit us?" she asked, not opening her eyes.

"Is that a problem?"

"No."

Seeing that Aspen and Bailey were trying to creep up on his mate from behind, each holding a long branch, he inwardly sighed. Their gazes locking on his, they both put a finger to their mouths. He gave them a quick shake of the head and mouthed "go away." They paused, their shoulders slumping.

Luke dropped a kiss on the tip of Blair's nose. "Then let's go."

She did a long, languid stretch. "One thing first."

"What?"

A *pop* rang through the air as she pulled down one arm at an awkward angle. He cringed. Turning toward the women behind her, she did the same with the other arm, making them both wince. Then she did something with her neck that made even Luke's gut clench.

Dropping the branch she held, Aspen slapped her hands to her face. "This is so wrong!"

A shuddering Bailey backed up. "And too weird even for me."

As the two females ran off, Blair turned back to him and said, "Given that Bailey's capacity for weird is close to bottomless, I'll take that as a compliment."

He couldn't help but smile. His mate was nuts. Utterly and completely. She was also wrapped around his heart so tight it almost hurt. Her name was carved into his soul like a brand, deep and binding, and he wouldn't have it any other way. "I fucking love you, you know."

Warmth bled into her expression. "I do know. And I love you right back."

"Then you'll slide your joints back into place so my stomach stops rolling and curdling."

She sighed. "If I must."

"You really, really must."

There were *pops* and a distinct *snap* as she righted her joints. "There. Happy?"

He felt his face soften. "Of course. There's no way I could be anything else when I have you, is there?"

## Acknowledgement

I have to thank my family first and foremost — for your support, your patience, and the fact that you don't laugh at how I mostly live in my head.

Thank you so much to my son for the book cover. You're so freaking talented it astounds me, be super proud of yourself.

I need to say a big thanks to my PA, Melissa — you are absolutely indispensible to me, I don't know what I'd do without you.

I'd also like to thank my editor, Donna Hillyer. Not only for your invaluable advice and insight but also for working so fast so that I could pull the release day forward.

Finally, a huge thanks to all my readers, you're the most fantastic bunch of people EVER and I adore you for life.

Take care,

S:)

#### About The Author

### Suzanne Wright

Suzanne Wright Suzanne Wright lives in England with her husband, two children, and two Bengal cats. When she's not spending time with her family, she's writing, reading, or doing her version of housework—sweeping the house with a look.

# Other Books By Suzanne Wright

The Deep in Your Veins Series

Here Be Sexist Vampires

The Bite That Binds

Taste of Torment

Consumed

Fractured

Captivated

Touch of Rapture

The Dark in You Series

Burn

Blaze

Ashes

**Embers** 

Shadows

**Omens** 

Fallen

Reaper

The Phoenix Pack Series

Feral Sins

Wicked Cravings

**Carnal Secrets** 

**Dark Instincts** 

Savage Urges

Fierce Obsessions

Wild Hunger

**Untamed Delights** 

The Mercury Pack series
Spiral of Need
Force of Temptation
Lure of Oblivion
Echoes of Fire
Shards of Frost

The Olympus Pride series When He's Dark

When He's An Alpha

When He's Sinful

When He's Ruthless

When He's Torn (coming 2023)

The Devil's Cradle series (coming 2023)

The Wicked in Me

The Nightmare in Him

The Monsters We Are

Standalones

From Rags

Shiver

The Favor

Wear Something Red - an anthology